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THE CRACK COCAINE CRISIS 

TUESDAY, JULY 15, 1986 

HOUSE. OF REPRESENTA'l'IVES, SELECT COMMITTEE ON NAR
COTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL AND SELECT COMMITTEE ON 
CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES, 

Washington, DC. 
The committees met, pursuant to call, at 9:40 a.m., in room 2141, 

Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Charles Rangel (chairman of 
the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Charles B. Rangel, George Miller, Peter 
W. Rodino, Jr., James H. Scheuer, Walter E. Fauntroy, William J. 
Hughes, Mel Levine, Benjamin A. Gilman, Lawrence Coughlin, Mi
chael G. Oxley, John G. Rowland of Connecticut, Patricia Schroe
der, Sander M. Levin, Lane Evans, Dan Coats, Hamilton Fish, Jr., 
Frank R. Wolf, and Barbara F. Vucanovich. 

Staff present: Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control: 
John T. Cusack, chief of staff; Elliott A. Brown, minority staff di
rector; George R. Gilbert, staff counsel; Edward H. Jurith, staff 
counsel; Michael J. Kelley, staff counsel; Catherine M. Chase, fi
nance/administrative officer; James W. Lawrence, minority profes
sional staff; and John S.V. Brown, Metropolitan Police detail; 
Select Committee on Children, Youth, and Families: Alan J. Stone, 
staff director and counsel; Ann Rosewater, deputy staff director; 
Victoria Doyle, staff assistant; Carol Statuto, minority deputy staff 
director; and Joan Godley, committee clerk. 

Chairman RANGEL. The hearing will come to order. 
[The opening statement of Chairman Rangel appears on p. 90.] 
Chairman RANGEL. I recognize the chairman of the Select Com-

mittee on Children, Youth, and Families, Mr. Miller of California. 
Chairman MILLER. Mr. Chairmrm, I want to thank you for join

ing us in holding these hearings. Crack is a relatively new drug, or 
certainly the widespread use of crack is new. A derivative of co
caine, it has a devastating impact on our young people and our 
population generally. 

As I'm sure the members of the Select Committee on Narcotics 
Abuse and Control are well aware, we have an epidemic in this 
country of drug use, Any particular drug could be drawn into ques
tion at any given time. I hope this hearing will become a lightning 
rod, drawing the attention of the President of the United States to 
the fact that, whether it is PCP, crack, or cocaine, we are losing 
the effort to save our children from the devastation of drug use in 
this country. 

There is no disagreement about what approach should be taken. 
I think every member of this panel understands it requires a com

(1) 
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prehensive approach. The tragedy is that there is no portion of our 
effort in the war against drugs that is properly funded at the Fed
erallevel, and the result has been that local efforts have not been 
able to meet the demand of those who seek to rehabilitate them
selves, of those who seek to avoid drug use, or those who are in ter
rible, terrible trouble because of drug use. 

In fact, what we see instead is a dramatic reduction in the re
sources that should be available, and I would hope that when we 
leave this hearing this morning it will not be necessary to come 
back some months from now and pick another particular drug that 
is devastating on children and families to try to get this adminis
tration's attention. 

Congress, time and again, has sent legislation to the White 
House to deal with the drug problem on a multifaceted basis, 
again, whether eradication, interdiction, education, or the prosecu
tion of those who would deal these drugs to our youth. But we have 
not seen that same concern or approach picked up by this adminis
tration. 

Unfortunately for many of our youth, unfortunately for many of 
our children, it!' already too late, and we have lost them to this 
tragic, tragic devastation. 

I know that as Chairman of the select committee en drugs, that 
you have proposed legislation for education, i~terdiction, and so 
forth, and I would hope that your efforts would lead to proper 
funding of those efforts, because the cost of not doing so has al
ready been far, far too great for American society. 

I appreciate the opportunity to participate in these hearings as 
chairman of the Select Committee on Children, Youth, and Fami
lies. 

[The prepared statement of Chairman George Miller appears on 
p.94.] 

Chairman RANGEL. The Chair recognizes Congressman Benjamin 
Gilman, the ranking minority member on the Select Committee on 
Narcotics Abuse and Con ero!. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, I certainly welcome the addition to our commit

tee of our distinguished Members from the Select Committee on 
Children and our Judiciary Committee. This is a problem that 
needs the best of all of us. It needs the best of the Federal Govern
ment, the State governments, the local governments, the communi
ty, the church, the families; it needs all of us involved to try to 
combat this pervasive evil that is eroding the very roots of our soci
ety. 

We're at an important crossroad in our Nation-the awareness 
that drug abuse is now epidemic and at the same time that an even 
deadlier drug is now available for consumption. That drug is crack, 
and it's sweeping across our country like a tidal wave. It's inexpen
sive and highly depressive, our young people are using it in all of 
our metropolitan areas, and our police and law enforcement people 
are asking us what we are doing about educating our young people 
about the dangers of this new deadly drug. 

I hope that with today's hearing, in bringing some expertise to
gether, we are going to not only focus attention on how critical this 
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problem is but to try to find some new solutions, some more effec~ 
tive ways of handling this problem. 

As we all know, the President during the last month has de
clared narcotics trafficking a national security threat, thereby ena
bling our military to become involved. We are going to have to 
focus our attention on how better we can attack this problem that 
is corrupting governments and killing our young people, and 1 hope 
that with today's testimony we are going to take another step for
ward in this war on drugs. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman RANGEL. The Chair at this time recognizes Congress

man Dan Coats, ranking minority member of the Select Committee 
on Children, Youth, and Families. 

Mr. COATS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I commend you for hold
ing this hearing today. 

We have before us a serious problem, something that 11m not 
sure any of us have a definitive answer for. We do know that we 
need to do everything we possibly can Lr."l terms of interdiction of 
the problem, yet we know that, regardless of the effort, regardless 
of the expenditure, if the demand exists, the supply will be there. 

Therefore, it seems that we also need to work on some things 
that we have been talking about in the Select Committee on Chil
dren, Youth, and Families regarding society's values, society's atti
tudes, the condoning or condemning of some of these practices. 
Unless we work on those attitudes, and on society's view toward 
the use of drugs and the impact that it has on our society, we prob
ably aren't going to be very successful. 

So I hope that we can derive some answers from the hearing this 
morning and start on the long road toward dealing with this prob
lem on a successful basis. Again, thank you for convening the hear
ing. 

Chairman RANGEL. Nobody in the Congress has done more than 
Chairman Peter Rodino in fighting this surge that has hit our 
Nation. In every administration over the last couple of decades, he 
has effectively shaped the legislation that each administration, 
Democrat or Republican, has consistently ignored. It is because of 
his support in the Congress that our committee is in existence, and 
the Chair yields to Chairman Rodino as much time as he may con
sume. 

Mr. RODINO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to applaud you and the chairman of the Select Committee 

on Children, Youth, and Families, for bringing together these com
mittees this morning. 

While 1 appreciate your kind comments Mr. Chairman, let me 
say that you and your committee have brought this problem to the 
attention of the American people. I feel, Mr. Chairman, that we, as 
a nation, have not yet addressed this problem in the manner which 
befits it. 

While I speak about this present administration and the fact 
that it has failed to address this problem effectively, nonetheless, I 
must say that other administrations before this, whether Democrat 
or RepUblican, as well, have failed to do so. 
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The important thing is that this is a problem that is so perva
sive, so all-encompassing that I think it requires as much of our re
sources and our effort as our national defense effort. 

The President has called it a national security issue, and yet, Mr. 
Chairman, I must remind you that several months ago you, I, and 
other members of the Select Committee and the Judiciary Commit
tee proposed tha.t there be a White House Conference on Drug 
Almse and Control to develop a national strategy. 

I don't think we are going to be able to deal with this problem 
unless we employ all of the resources of this Nation to address this 
problem. I think it is going to take all of the brain power that we 
have in this Nation to come together, and I think only the Presi
dent can do it. I think the President must exert his leadership and 
it must go beyond rhetoric. 

It is all well and good that we have the First Lady addressing the 
people of this Nation from time to time, and I would welcome the 
President coming out and addressing the Nation about this terrible 
problem. But unless we bring together the best brain power that 
we've got, all the resources that we've got, in order to develop a 
national strategy, then we're not going to be able to deal with it. 
For that reason, you and I and others proposed legislation calling 
for a White House Conference on Drug Abuse and Control. 

Many of us in a joint letter urged the President to endorse this 
idea. Instead, I must say that I'm disappointed that on June 2 I 
merely received a letter from the assistant to the President, Mr. 
Ball, telling me that they received our letter which we addressed to 
the President urging that he endorse this legislation, and it was 
turned over to the President's Deputy Assistant for Drug Abuse 
Policy. 

Mr. Chairman, unless we are able to bring together all of the re
sources of this Nation, unless President Reagan recognizes the im
portance of ensuring that we do as much for this problem of drug 
abuse as we are doing for national defense, I don't think we are 
going to win this war on drugs, and this is why this morning we 
find ourselves in another chapter on the war on drugs saying, "My 
God, what are we going to do now?" 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
[The statement of Mr. Rodino appears on p. 95.] 
Chairman RANGEL. Did the President name who that deputy as

sistant was? 
Mr. RODINO. The President did not name him. As a matter of 

fact, I can't say that the President named him because the letter is 
from Mr. Ball, the assistant to the President. 

You know, we've had these letters before, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman RANGEL. I know, but I thought maybe we had made 

some progress to determine at least whom he designated the re
sponsibility to. Is there any indication as to whether or not the As
sistant Secretary of State for International Narcotics Matters-has 
that vacancy been filled? Is that in the letter? 

Mr. RODINO. The letter is a simple letter acknowledging, very, 
very briefly, telling me, as you know, both the President and the 
First Lady are very concerned about the threat which drug abuse 
poses to the well-being of every' nation: It reads "We appreciate 
your opportunity to review your suggestions for how to help in the 
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fight against drug abuse and will therefore share your remarks
share your remarks-with the President's Deputy Assistant for 
Drug Abuse Policy. You may be assured that your comments will 
be given careful consideration." 

Chairman RANGEL. That's encouraging. 
Mr. RODINO. Let me add, Mr. Chairman, that you and I know 

that back in the early 1970's we proposed that the President be 
given authority to cut off aid to those nations that failed to cooper
ate with us in trying to stop the illicit traffic in drugs. 

Mr. Chairman, I must tell you, and you are aware, that notwith
standing the fact that I've made nUmerous inquiries. 

r don't mind telling you, and it's shameful to have to tell you, 
that it took months before I got a nonreply. 

Now that has been going on for a period of time, as you know, 
and we do have that legislation on our books, and yet it's the same 
old response: Don't rock the boat. 

Chairman RANGEL. The Chair recognizes Mr. Hamilton Fish. 
Mr. FISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I want to con

gratulate you on calling these joint hearings. 
I certainly agree with what my colleagues have said, the endorse

ments of the President's statement that narcotics trafficking poses 
a national security issue. I personally believe it is one that is going 
to have to be addressed on many fronts, as Congressman Gilman 
has indicated, and particularly in the source countries themselves. 

This morning's hearings on crack are therefore not only timely 
but of critical importance. Nine months ago, addiction to crack was 
virtually unheard of, and today it's an epidemic, a plague, that is 
sweeping the country. 

Cocaine claimed the lives of 563 people in 25 major cities last 
year. That was nearly three times the number of cocaine-related 
deaths in those cities in 1981. In our city of New York, cocaine is 
listed as a primary cause of 137 deaths in HJ85 compared with only 
7 2 years prior to that. 

A recent survey of high school and college students conducted by 
the Institute for Social Research at the University of Michigan 
states: 

Clearly, this Nation's high school students and other young adults still show a 
level of involvement with illicit drugs which is greater than can be found in another 
industrialized nation in the world. 

Mr. Chairman, my hope is that today's investigation will shed 
light on what the Federal Government- as well as local and State 
governments are doing and can do to rEispcmd to the growing prob
lem of crack, and, in addition, I hope that we will learn what pre
vention and treatment approaches are working .. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The statement of Mr. Fish appears on p. 98.) 
Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, Congressman. 
Is there any Member seeking recognition before we call our first 

panel? 
Mr. Fauntroy. 
Mr. F AUNTROY. Mr. Chairman, I would like unanimous consent 

to enter my opening statement in the record at this point. 
Chairman. RANGEL. Without objection. 
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[The statement of Mr. Fauntroy appears on p. 100.] 
Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Oxley. 
Mr. OXLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll be very brief. 
I want to congratUlate you also for the timeliness of the hearings 

and would indicate that, while our hearings have focused on a lot 
of the problems, the area of crack particularly today is quite poign
ant because it is a vicious drug. We found out about it really only 
about 9 months ago in a DEA briefing that was given to this com
mittee, and it's probably indicative of how dangerous it is that even 
heroin addicts are afraid of crack and how important this is. 

I am particularly pleased that the chairman of the Judiciary 
Committee is with us today, because part of the problem, as we all 
know, comes from illegal immigration and the transportation of il
legal drugs across the border, particularly the Mexican border, as 
our study in January very clearly pointed out. 

I think that while there is a great deal of concern that many of 
us have as to whether the administration has or has not been 
strong enough in the drug field, clearly we can do something in the 
Congress, and that is to pass a very meaningful and tough anti-ille
gal immigration bill and move it quickly to at least solve a piece of 
that very vexing puzzle that we have before us. I think it's impor
tant that we keep that in mind as we work our way through these 
hearings, and I again thank the Chair. 

[The statement of Mr. Oxley appears on p. 105.] 
Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Hughes. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll be very brief. 
I just want to alert the chairman and members that it is the 

intent of the Subcommittee on Crime to mark up the White House 
Conference on Drug Abuse legislation next week. I pulled it today 
because of concerns apparently expressed by the Justice Depart
ment. The Justice Department feels that they should not be includ
ed in the White House Conference, that law enforcement oper
ations should not be a part of any such conference. 

I don't really subscribe to that, because I think that one of the 
problems that we have had, Mr. Chairman, is that we are looking 
at the problem piecemeal, instead of trying to pull the entire prob
lem together and look at it from the standpoint of a rlational strat
egy. But it's my hope to mark it up on Tuesday. 

I want to say that we haven't had a White House Conference on 
Drug Abuse, according to Chairman Rodino, since President Ken
nedy convened a White House Conference on Drug Abuse back in 
the 1960's, and of course then it was small problem compared to 
the scope of the problem today. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, and I do hope that some of the 

people in the audience might try to give us some support in this 
bipartisan effort to focus attention in the White House with the 
support of the Congress in this area. 

Mr. Levine. 
Mr. LEVINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I, too, want to compliment you and Chairman Miller and Chair

man Rodino for the leadership that you have all shown in conven
ing these joint hearings which are extraordinarily important. 
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As you know, Mr. Chairman, I represent a part of southern Cali
fornia, and we have learned in southern California over the course 
of the past several years of the extraordinary urgency of the crack 
epidemic as part of the general drug epidemic in our area of the 
country as well. 

Crack has been available in southern California now for about 5 
years, resulting in the increasing crime and medical emergencies 
being recognized more recently in other parts of the country. 

In parts of Los Angeles, drug buyers can purchase crack without 
even leaving their cars. It was recently reported in the Los Angeles 
Times, for example, that drug dealers in my area, my congressional 
district, were using a stolen stop sign to flag down cars to make 
additional drug sales. In another area of Los Angeles, dealers set 
up a trash can slalom course to slow traffic and provide more op
portunities for drug sales. 

We have learned that local police are having a particularly diffi
cult time dealing with the crack explosion. When they are success
ful in closing down the drug traffic in one area. of town, the drug 
market simply moves and overwhelms another neighborhood. 

Mr, Chairman, as we have already heard from some of the other 
Members, unfortunately for all of the rhetoric that we have heard 
with regard to drug abuse, thus far this administration has simply 
refused to take the necessary action to deal with this problem, de
spite a variety of legislative attempts to focus on this area of drug 
abuse much more aggressively than the administration has been 
willing to do. 

So I join with the other Members in hoping that this joint hear
ing will help to bring about the kind of attention and focus that I 
think on a bipartisan basis the Members of both Houses so urgent
ly believe is necessary. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The statement of Mr. Levine appears on p. 106.] 
Chairman RANGEL. Congresswoman Schroeder. 
Mrs. SCHROEDER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I just wanted to be brief but compliment you and the other 

people, because I, as the mother of two teenagers, spend an awful 
lot of time talking to teenagers about how this gets started. 

I think at the very beginning you pointed out the tremendous 
lack of education. I met with some teenagers just recently who 
have been going to school in this country for a year on an ex
change prog,-ram. They were all from Europe. I said, "Why do we 
have incredible drug problems with our teenagers, and you don't 
have it in Europe?" and they said, "Education." 

I think if you don't believe that, look how far this country has 
moved on seat belts; look how far it has moved on smoking, look 
how far it has moved on all sorts of things where we have educat
ed, and yet in the last 4 years we have cut our drug education pro
gram. 

So I think education is the cheapest thing we can do. If we can 
prevent having addicts, then we really stop a lot of this. So much 
of the focus is: What do we do after they become addicts? Let us 
listen to young people who say they get into this because they 
think it's recreational, and then they fmd, oh, it's way beyond rec
reationaL 
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But we are not doing a good job, and r think your focus on educa
tion and moving in that direction is really where we have got to be. 
r am just appalled that we have been cutting rather than adding as 
we see the problem grow, and I thank you very much for pointing 
that out. 

Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Coughlin. 
Mr. COUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chai::-man. 
For more than a year, of course, under your leadership the select 

committee has been calling attention to the fact that we have a 
unique confluence of events, one in which there is an impression 
that cocaine is harmless, where we know cocaine kills, where there 
is evidence that it is very highly addictive, and at the same time 
what used to be an executive high, now the price is going down and 
it js becoming available to people from all income levels and of all 
ages. 

Certainly r want to commend the First Lady of the Nation, Mrs. 
Reagan, for the effort that she has made in a grassroots effort in 
drug abuse, and r thank you for the opportunity. 

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, Mr. Coughlin. 
The Chair reGognizes Chairman Miller for purposes of calling our 

first panel. 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you> Mr. Chairman. 
Our first panel this morning will be made up of Kevin Grevey, a 

former player with the Washington Bullets and now the executive 
director of "Off Season"; and Bill Scheu, who is a player-coach for 
a program of the U.S. Legends Basketball team and a director of 
the Youth Sports Drug Awareness Program; Ms. Lee Ann Bon
anno, who is a recovering crack user from the Bronx in New York; 
and she will be accompanied by her mother, Janet Bonanno. 

We would like to welcome this panel. Your entire statements will 
be Pllt in the record. You may proceed in the manner in which you 
are most comfortable. 

We are interested in what you have to tell us. The Select Com
mittee on Children, Youth, and Families has tried in each and 
every one of its hearings not only to hear from those people who 
are national experts, but to try as well to look to communities to 
see what various communities and what programs are available, 
and what they are attempting to do as a localized effort, and also 
to hear from families that have been directly involved in the prob
lems that have been the subject matter of our hearings, and r think 
the participants in this first panel reflect that. 

Kevin, we will start with you. 

TESTIMONY OF I{EVIN GREVEY, FORMER PLAYER, WASHINGTON 
BULLETS BASKETBALL TEAM, AND PRESIDENT, OFF SEASON, 
INC. 

Mr. GREVEY. Thank you. 
r appreciate the opportunity to testify before the House Select 

Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control and the House Select 
Committee on Children, Youth, and Families regarding drug abuse 
and associated problems, especially cocaine in its various popular 
forms such as crack, crank, and black rock. 



9 

I am Kevin Grevey. I have just completed 10 years in the Nation
al Basketball Association. Since my retirement this past season, I 
have decided, through my role as president of Off Season, Inc., to 
concentrate on activities involving professional athletes to help ad
dress public needs. 

Off Season is a Washington, DC, based nonprofit corporation es
tablished in 1977 for this purpose. Our present emphasis is to help 
combat drug abuse, both among athletes and in society at large, es
pecially among youth. 

Drug abuse among teenagers has reached alarming proportions, 
particularly with crack and other forms of cocaine which have 
become readily available and relatively inexpensive. 

In my travels across the country performing basketball clinics 
and workshops, I have had the opportunity to work with many 
young athletes in their schools, and I am saddened to tell you how 
I had to change the focus of my instruction over the years from the 
fundamentals of basketball, such as shooting, and dribbling, and re
bounding, and passing, to the hazards of using drugs. In myopin
ion, administrators, teachers, and coaches are now faced with their 
greatest task ever, and that is educating students about drugs. 

Crack and other forms of cocaine are not just ruining young 
minds and athletic careers, they are taking lives at an alarming 
rate. Lately, with the most recent cocaine-induced deaths of Len 
Bias and Don Rogers, a lot of attention has been focused in profes
sional and amateur sports. No question about it, there is a serious 
problem in professional sports. 

I saw teammates who had trouble performing because of cocaine 
use and some ultimately destroying their careers. The sad thing is 
that many of these athletes' cocaine problems didn't start with the 
new-found success and wealth of professional sports, like most 
people want to believe, nor did they start in their college years. For 
some, their expOSure to drugs came as early in their lives as junior 
high school or even grade school. Drug abuse today is a problem 
that has no boundaries-not age, sex, or socioeconomic background. 

It has been very painful for me to see other players ruin their 
careers through drug abuse. It is equally painful to see our youth
athletes or not-risk their lives with such menaces as crack and 
other drugs. 

As I mentioned, Off Season is designed to help athletes to help 
society to address social ills and meet public service needs. We rec
ognize that athletes are not immune from society's problems, and 
so we are faced with drug abuse in our own backyard, and we must 
work diligently to eradicate it. 

On the other hand, we recognize that many professional and 
amateur athletes who have maintained a drug free and positive 
lifestyle can serve as role models influencing youth to avoid drugs 
or to give them up. 

We see athletes as playing a vital role, along with coaches, teach
ers, counselors, community organizations, and Government agen
cies, to educate youth about the dangers of drug abuse and to en
courage and guide them to productive living on whatever paths 
they choose to walk. 

[The statement of Mr. Grevey appears on p. 108.] 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
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Bill. 

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM SCHEU, PLAYER-COACH, USA LEGENDS 
BASKETBALL TEAM, AND DIRECTOR, YOU1'H SPORTS DRUG 
AWARENESS PROGRAM 

Mr. SCHEU. My name is Bill Scheu, and I'm the current player
coach of the U.S.A. Legends Basketball Team, which is comprised 
of former NBA Hall of Famers and all pros that are selected posi
tive role models, and we do quite a bit of work throughout the 
country with charities. We have had two or three basketball games 
on Capitol Hill for major charities including Congressmen, Sena
tors, and players, which seemed to be a lot of fun as well as accom
plishing our major goals. 

I wanted to share some of my experiences with kids and the 
Youth Sports Drug Awareness Program that I have been working 
on for the last 6 months. It all started approximately 2 years ago. 
Our U.S.A. All-Pro Legends Basketball Team traveled to Palm 
Beach County, FL, and our sports promotion consisted of a celebri
ty basketball game benefiting the Adam Walsh Foundation. 

With a few hours before our plane departure, we stopped at a 
kids' halfway house and had a sports rap session with questions 
and answers. After we had spoken about sports experiences and 
events, the kids became very relaxed with us and started gearing 
their questions toward drug issues. 

I was totally shocked, for I was unaware of some of the current 
situations of our Nation's youth. These kids openly talked about 
marijuana and cocaine-this is 2 years ago now-the uses, the ef
fects, and the money to obtain them. Strangely enough, these kids 
ranged from approximately second to sixth grade, which totally 
caught me off guard. They knew more information about drugs 
than I did. 

After that incident, it prompted us into talking to many kids in 
camp, clinic, and sport situations about drugs at the early ages. I 
strongly believe in today's fast-paced world people are either un
aware or simply just don't want to be bothered. 

I have been stUdying the drug problem our Nation faces for 6 to 
8 months now from many different resources. A common problem 
seems to be that the various programs and efforts are headed in 
many different directions without a focal point. 

Two of my most recent examples with youth sport situations 
have been Len Bias and two international basketball players from 
France. The Len Bias tragedy has affected all of us, locally as well 
as internationally. More and more kids are asking me: UWhy did 
he do it?" "What were his problems?" "He was so stupid." 

'l'hi8 event has made many kids and adults aware and afraid that 
drugs are now killing, as opposed to all other information heard. 

The marijuana produced now is 10 times stronger than 5 years 
ago, and the newest form of cocaine, crack, is so inexpensive-$5 to 
$lO-and a lot more powerful. If used one to three times, you can 
become totally addicted. 

The second recent situation, on Thursday, July 10, I met in Con
gressman Mike Oxley's office with two international French ath
letes visiting the country with the USIA exchange prngram. Their 
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first question concerned Len Bias and the use of drugs in our coun
try. In my estimation, this was an international embarrassment. 

Just last summer, I traveled to Europe and Africa with the USIA 
as a goodwill ambassador and sports coach. A lot of questions were 
also geared toward American drug problems in sports. It was 
sensed that in most other countries they don't have these problems 
or not to our extent. 

We are a world leader and seemingly have a large problem and a 
national problem that's growing daily. Consequently, the Len Bias 
tragedy has touched us from many different perspectives. 

I first met Len when he was in the seventh grade and, working 
with many gifted youth around the country, have found that they 
are exposed to a fast track at even an early age. The pressure on 
these kids can be immense. Grades, favors, limelight, attention, in
stant gratification are all key factors. After a while, you expect to 
get anything you want. 

With these forms of instant, constant highs, where does this 
leave the person down the road? Our Youth Sports Drug Aware
ness Program was first introduced and formulated as a team effort 
with one of our Nation's finest school systems, Palm Beach County, 
as well as its brilliant innovator, security educator, Mr. John 
McKenzie. 

Currently, this week, Mr. McKenzie is nationally hosting a secu
rity convention in West Palm Beach to prepare and share the most 
up-to-date information and strategies. Mr. McKenzie, his innova
tive staff, and myself formulated that a strong preventative educa
tion program followed up by a uniform national cohesive effort 
would have a great effect concerning drugs in the United States 
today by minimizing the demand through preventative education 
while also trying to regulate the supply. 

Each school system that we work with has its own different phi
losophy and has to be treated as such. The Palm Beach philosophy 
currently is: "Help our children get naturally high." The School 
Board of Palm Beach County Department of Security has also 
taken the first step with its Naturally High Drug Education Pre
vention Program. The school board believes that, given opportuni
ties to see positive alternatives to drug highs, our young people will 
choose the natural highs. 

Children are inevitably exposed at an early age to drug use. The 
likelihood that abuse can be reduced despite this exposure depends 
on accurate information and programs geared toward building self
esteem and providing positive role models. With your help, these 
programs can convince our children that it's OK to say no and to 
be drug-free. 

We believe that the preventative education program has to start 
at kindergarten through the sixth grade en route to the 12th grade. 
These are the formative years where character, personality, atti
tudes, and values are formulated, and some experts feel that pre
ventative education after the first through sixth grade is really too 
late. 

The early programs should stress the kids' understanding of dif
ferent types of pjghs and the consequences. The so-called idolized 
positive role models can show kids the glamor side of drugs as 
viewed through today's mirror image of society and not so glamor-
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ous end result as Bias and Rogers. This promotes the self-aware
ness concept from these tragedies. As I heard from a 7 -year-old last 
week say, "Mommy, you can really die from this." 

Our sports program is trying to open the door, followed up by 
many reinforcements. These programs for the young will educate 
and provide good decisionmaking skills fo:r saying no to drugs, also 
to assist forming student groups that support a drug-free lifestyle. 
Former and present professional athletes who are positive role 
models through training and education can also help motivate 
adults and present viable drug-free role models for young youth 
and people of today. 

I believe that preventative education within the schools will 
prompt the best results for youth and awareness in the future as 
well as a cohesive effort by all the other team members playing the 
game. 

Thank you. 
[The one-page article appears on p. 111.] 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Next we will hear from Lee Ann Bonanno. 

TESTIMONY OF LEE ANN BONANNO, RECOVERING CRACK USER, 
BRONX,NY 

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. My name is Lee Ann Bonanno. I'm 20 
years old. I live in the Bronx, NY. 

I am in a drug rehabilitation program called Daytop Village. I 
.have been there for approximately a year. I entered Daytop Village 
in August 1985 because I had finally, after 51h years of getting 
high and destroying myself and my family, admitted that I had a 
serious drug problem. I came to the end of my road. 

After trying to deny the problem for so long, I knew I had to tell 
someone in order to get help that I needed. I didn't have the 
strength to do it on my own. 

On July 10, 1985, I woke up and took a good look at myself in the 
mirror, and I saw someone I didn't even know; that really scared 
me. I ran to my aunt's house and asked for help. From there my 
parents were called, and it was all out in the open. 

My father came over, and I thought he would scream and yell at 
me, but I was wrong. He came in the door and said, "Thank God 
you finally admitted it; now we can get the help you need." 

For those 51h years, my parents knew I was getting high, but 
every time they confronted me with the issue I would either run 
away from home or 1'd lie to them. I became su<::h a good liar be
cause of the use of drugs. 

At this time, I was going through withdrawal symptoms. I was a 
nervous wreck, my eyes looked terrible, and I couldn't sleep. The 
only thing I could keep down in my stomach was water and Italian 
ice. My looks totally changed from getting high. I looked like a pale 
human skeletoll. 

My parents kept a close watch over me that night. They knew I 
was ready for help, and they didn't want me to give up. 

The next day, my parents and I went to see a psychiatrist. The 
psychiatrist told me that I should have never stopped taking 
Valium cold turkey because I could have a seizure and die. Valium 
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was the drug of my choice, and I was taking approximately 150 
milligrams a day or more. 

The psychiatrist tried to detoxify me at home at the time by 
giving me three Valium the first day and two per day for a week. 
That didn't work. The second day of trying this, I was taking a 
shower and I got sick. I threw up, and I noticed I was throwing up 
blood. I screamed for my mother, and she rushed me to a hospital. 
When we got to the hospital, I couldn't stand up, never mind walk. 
I had to be taken into the hospital by a wheelchair. 

My mother called up the psychiatrist, and she came right over. 
The hospital couldn't do anything for me because they didn't have 
a detoxification unit. The psychiatrist called Westchester County 
Medical Center, and I went there, and I was examined and admit
ted to the detoxification ward. I spent 5 days there. 

Those 5 days were so awful and unbelievable. The changes my 
body was going through were unbearable, but I did it. I wanted 
that poison, those Valiums, out of my system. 

When I left det:ox, my psychiatrist thought it best for me to 
spend some time in a psychiatric hospital to get my thoughts and 
mind on the right track. I admitted myself into St. Vincent's Psy
chiatric Hospital, where I spent 2 weeks. When I was there, I knew 
I couldn't go home without some kind of reinforcement. I was 
afraid I would go back to using drugs. 

So I spoke to my mother on the phone and explained to her the 
way I felt. She was one step ahead of me; she already spoke to a 
counselor at Daytop Village. I asked her to make an appointment 
for me as soon as possible. The appointment was for the day I was 
released from the hospital. 

I went to Daytop, and I had my interview. The counselor who 
spoke to me told me to give considerable thought about going into 
residential treatment, which is 24 hours. I didn't want that, be
cause I was scared of it. I didn't want to be away from my family. I 
chose to be in treatment in the outreach. Some people said I chose 
the hard way, but I feel I chose the right way for myself. 

I started treatment August 13, 1985. I started in the day-care 
program, which is Monday to Friday, 9 to 5, and Saturdays from 10 
to 3. There al'e groups every day and individual counseling. There 
is also a school for the residents who want their high school diplo
ma or their GED. 

I went to day-care for 9¥2 months. Then I presented myself for 
the next phase of the program, which is second stage. I felt I was 
ready to go on with my treatment. 

The counselor spoke to me and then spoke to my parents. I am 
now in second stage, working toward my graduation. In second 
stage, I go to groups Monday and Thursday nights, 6:30 to 8:30. I 
also go to school 5 days a week. I go to Robert Fiance School of 
Hair Design. It was always the career of my choice, but I never had 
the confidence to go for it until now. 

When I entered treatment, I was a liar, thief, manipulator, and 
very immature, all the classic symptoms of a drug addict. One of 
the hardest things for me to do was to open up to people when it 
involved my emotions. I used to stuff everything down. I was very 
good at helping everyone else. It just made it easy for me not to 
have anyone confront me or for me to take a look at myself. I WI'l8 
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unable to trust anyone with my thoughts or feelings. I resented 
anyone who tried to have me open up. I ran from them. That in
cluded my family. Any time my mother or father got close to the 
truth of my drug problem, I would leave home until the problem 
would be aside, and I would be allowed home, and my parents 
would be so happy to see me, the problem would be unresolved. 

Even in the outreach for the first 2% months, I went through 
the motions and did what was expected of me. Eventually, every
thing caught up with me. As the counselors say, they will give you 
enough rope to hang yourself, and I did, because I would take ad
vantage of that they were there to help me and for me to talk to. 

It took 3 weeks of confrontation from the counselors and the resi
dents to have me open up some. I started allowing myself to hear 
what was being said and accept it was true. I finally stopped run
ning and allowed the concept to filter in. 

In January 1986, the counselors felt it would be helpful for me if 
I was put into a marathon. A marathon is a long extended group 
which can last from 3 to 5 days, and you let everything out in the 
open and take a good hard look at yourself. 

In the marathon, there were 11 other residents and 2 counselors. 
I really didn't trust anyone that I was with. During the marathon, 
I knew it was time to start trusting and to trust the environment 
around me, also to open myself up completely, which I did. I also 
made true friends. I never had friends like that before. If I didn't 
open up then in the marathon, I'm not sure where I would be now. 

When I left the marathon, it felt like a weight was lifted off of 
me. It was like a new person was emerging from myself. The 
change was noticed by everyone. It gave my parents the hope and 
trust that they had lost for me. For the first time in a long time, I 
could be myself and not be afraid of how people would look at me. I 
didn't run from things any more, I dealt with them. That was the 
point I really started changing and becoming Lee Ann, the individ~ 
ual, the winner. 

I started with drugs at the age of 12. I smoked a joint with a 
friend. I really didn't like the way it made me feel, so I didn't con
tinue with it. When I was 14 years old, I started hanging out with 
the wrong crowd. They all used one drug or another, and they 
would offer them to me. I didn't want to say no, because I wanted 
to be cool. 

It started out with marijuana and drinking alcohol. Mter a 
while, it progressed to mescaline, ups, downs, all types of pills, and 
cocaine. I was 15 years old when I first tried cocaine. I was at a 
party, and everybody was using it but me because I was afraid of it. 
I felt like an outsider because I wasn't sniffing like they were. 

After a while of everyone saying, "Come on, try it,' I did. After 
that night, I was using cocaine for 4 years. I used to sell cocaine, 
but I used to sniff more than I sold, so I stopped selling it. 

When I was 17 years old was when my Valium addiction started 
the "forget-me-not" pills. All my problems seemed to disappear and 
nothing bothered me. When I was 18%, I tried crack. Crack was in 
a cigarette. The high was a different high than when I sniffed co
caine. I didn't get the nosebleeds from smoking crack, and I liked 
that. The high made me feel like I was floating and gave me a 
head rush, and nothing would bother me when I felt like that. 
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If someone annoyed me when I was high on crack, I would start 
a fight with them, or I felt like I wanted to kill them. Crack made 
me a very violent person, something like Dr. Jekyll and Mr. Hyde. 
I began to rob and steal. I robbed gas stations for money. I would 
even rip off the dealers to get the crack. 

A lot of problems started to develop at home. The detectives were 
out looking for me because I was involved with an assault. I left 
home and lived in the woods for 2 weeks because of that. I stole 
food from the supermarket so I could eat when I was in the woods, 
and I also stole beer from the delis. When I came home, everything 
was squashed, and the person dropped the charges against the 
people involved. 

Before crack was sold as crack, the people and myself used to 
cook up our own cocaine so we could smoke it. I have smoked crack 
in cigarettes, pipes, and rolled it up with marijuana. From all the 
cocaine I have sniffed and all the crack I've smoked, I developed a 
heart mUrmur. It's true what they say, drugs are a slow suicide. If 
I would have continued with drugs, 1 would have been dead or in 
jail. Thank God I stopped when I did. 

I got involved with drugs for many reasons; peer pressure was 
one main factor, not dealing with my problems, and not speaking 
about them. My parents were always there for me, but I refused to 
see them that way, I always thought that they were my enemy. 
Not dealing with problems, instead I ran from them by getting 
high. I wanted to belong with what I thought was the in crowd. 

Day top has given me back myself. It's a self-help program, man 
helping man who helps himself. Daytop has also helped my parents 
with dealing with having a child with a drug problem. My parents 
attend groups once a week. It has helped them a great deal. My 
brother, who is 19 years old, went to sibling groups. It let him get 
out his feelings of having a sister who was a drug abuser. My 
family and I have the best relationship ever. We are very open 
with each other, and we talk about whatever is bothering us. We 
are united again. When you are in treatment and your family gets 
involved, treatment is easier because they understand what you 
are going through. 

Daytop has helped me so much to change and to live and lead a 
drug-free life. I have a whole new outlook on myself and life. I'm 
the winner. I finally can say that Lee Ann is an individual and a 
spp.cial and important person. I also know the true meaning of 
friendship. 

Before I was in the program, I never had friends. The only 
friends I had were people out in the street that, if I was getting 
high with them, they considered to be my friends. In Daytop, I can 
talk to people, and they can understand me and I understand 
them. 

Drug problems or addictions are not onlv with the poor or mi
norities, but it's with everyone. Without the proper funding by the 
Government, places like Day top Village, Inc., will fade from exist
ence, and then there will be no help available, and that just isn't 
fair. The drug problem has been so far spread, and more and more 
young ones are easily becoming involved. What is the future Amer
ica going to be like? Something has to be done. It has to start with 
the Government. 
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It's not fair to tell someone, "I'm sorry I can't help you because 
there is no way to get a bed because the facility is too overpopulat
ed." It's not fair to tell them to wait 3 months until a bed is 
vacant. God forbid they die in those 3 months. We need help des
perately. I know; I was there myself. 

I also work with the SPECDA Program with the New York City 
Police Department. What SPECDA stands for is School Program To 
Control and Prevent Drug Abuse, and we have only been working 
with one district. I know the city definitely needs funds, because 
we need more programs like this. 

I work with the fifth and sixth graders, and these kids write me 
]p,tters and send them to my program. When I receive them I read 
them, and they touch me. One little boy's sister was a drug addict, 
and she overdosed, and the little boy didn't know what she was 
going through until I came into the classroom and I spoke to them, 
and now he understands what his sister went through. I feel that 
the schools should have more programs like the SPECDA Program. 

[The statement of Ms. Bonanno appears on p. 112.] 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you very much, Lee Ann, for your tes

timony. 
Janet. 
Janet, to the extent that you can summarize your testimony a 

little bit, it would be helpful to the committee, so we will have time 
for questions. 

TESTIMONY OF JANET BONANNO, PARENT, BRONX, NY 

Mrs. JANET BONANNO. OK. My name is Janet Bonanno. I reside 
in the Bronx. I am the mother of a recovering drug abuser. I am 
here to try and make people aware of how widespread and devas
tating the misuse of drugs, especially crack, are to the user, the 
families, the entire community. 

My daughter, Lee Ann, started using drugs at around the age of 
14. It started off innocently enough, she thought, with marijuana. 
But once into the drug scene, her habits, lifestyle, and personality 
changed drastically. At that time, she began seeing a fellow who 
was 17. Through him and his friends, drugs became a way of life 
for her. 

At the time, we knew of him from the neighborhood and tried to 
rationalize that his actions were caused by a family that showed no 
concern for his well-being; there was never any supervision. At the 
time, I felt my daughter's attitude and behavior were due to this 
new lifestyle, never realizing that this was the beginning stages of 
drug usage. 

The relationship became very unhealthy. My husband and I tried 
to separate my daughter and this fellow. He came to my house 
with a shotgun and attempted to murder my husband. We pursued 
the matter in court. His parents had him out on bail. While he was 
out on bail, he came back to my home with a pellet gun and shot 
up my husband's van, which was parked outside my home. He blew 
out the windows and shot up the body of the van. I then went to 
court to try and obtain an order of protection for myself and my 
family. I did obtain it. The order was worthless. He would come 



17 

around, harass us, I would call my local police station, and they 
would tell me he was not in violation of this. 

In the interim, my daughter left home and went to live with this 
fellow and his family. At the time, she was 17 years of age-my 
daughter. We called the assistant D.A. who was handling this court 
case for us, and he called family court to find out what legal right 
we had with our daughter, and he was told that a child who was 
16% years old had the legal right to leave home and school without 
parents' consent, but they were unable to admit themselves for 
medical treatment because they were under 18. This was a law 
that made no sense. I felt as if I were knocked flat by the news. 
After loving and caring for my daughter for 17 years, I had no 
legal right to see her unless she wanted me to. 

I tried to keep some communication open with my daughter, 
which caused pf.~rsonal problems between my husband, son, and 
myself, but I knew my daughter's life would deptmd on someone 
being there when she wanted help. So whatever sacrifice that had 
to be made, I believe it certainly was worth it. 

When the court case was :-esolved, with him being sentenced to 
18 months in prison, my daughter was no longer wanted or needed 
by his family, and she returned home. 

I knew deep inside my daughter still had a drug problem, but I 
still was not able to accept it, and when my daughter wanted to go 
to school to be a medical assistant, I was still hoping maybe this 
would be the answer. Needless to say, it wasn't. It only made it 
more accessible for her. She was able to get a better knowledge of 
drugs for the wrong reason. She was unable to hold a job for any 
considerable length of time. 

By this time, she had already become involved with another 
neighborhood drug user and formed a relationship with him. From 
that point on, her mental, emotional, and physical well-being dete
riorated rapidly. We could no longer deny what we could see hap
pening to our daughter, but by law we were still helpless to do any
thing to save her. Our only recourse was to pray that she would be 
taken care of until she would want to be helped. 

Finally, last July, after years of worry and torment, my daughter 
admitted that she was using drugs and went to my sister and her 
husband to ask for help. Needless to say, my husband and I were 
overjoyed that finally we could do something to help her. We felt 
that at last we were getting our daughter back. 

My daughter was sent to a detox center, which cost $6,000 for 5 
days, and from there was sent to a psychiatric hospital for 2 weeks, 
which cost $10,000. Luckily, my daughter was still eligible under 
my husband's health coverage. This paid for most of the cost. The 
rest my husband had to assume. 

During her hospital stay, she applied for medical assistance from 
the city of New York. We still have never heard the outcome of her 
application even though we have complied with all their require
ments. 

While my daughter was still hospitalized, she realized that when 
she was released she would need some type of backup reinforce
ment to stay away from drugs. I suggested Daytop Village as a so
lution to the problem. Lee Ann entered Daytop when she was dis
charged from the hospital, and she still is with them until the 
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present time. I knew it was going to be a long, hard road ahead for 
my daughter, but with her family, Day top, and her own determina
tion, half the battle was won. 

Lee Ann is now working toward her graduation from Day top. 
Upon her graduation from Day top, Lee Ann would like to work 
with Day top sibling groups in her spare time. 

I feel the drug problem has been around for many, many years 
and the only noticeable change is that it is more publicized, but 
nothing is being done to crack down on drug dealers and profiteers. 
Laws were passed regarding them but are never enforced. 

With all the so-called enlightenment about our country's drug 
problem, unless the parents can assume the cost or the user is enti
tled to Medicaid, the help is still very scarce. There are far too 
many free or affordable drug rehabilitation programs. I am quite 
sure the moneys allotted for special forces who do little more than 
observe drug transactions and give statistics could be better used in 
funding drug rehabilitation centers. These drug rehabilitation cen
ters, such as Daytop, have returned to society productive, function
ing, responsible human beings. 

[The statement of Mrs. Bonanno appears on p. 119.] 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman RANGEL. I'd just like to say, it takes a lot of courage 

for you and your daughter to give this type of testimony, and I do 
hope you can take some small comfort in knowing that by giving 
that type of testimony it should make it possible for other young
sters to avoid making the same type of mistakes, and the Chair and 
the committee are aware of the great work that Daytop is doing as 
well as the reduction in funds in which they have been forced to 
operate. 

I would just like to ask one question of the panel. As Congress
man Ben Gilman pointed out, we have an $18 billion Federal edu
cation budget, of which only $3 million is allocated for drug preven
tion. The reason for that is that Secretary of Education Bennett be
lieves that the Federal policy should be what he describes as zero 
tolerance, which means kick the abuser out of school. When asked, 
what do you do before? or what do you do afterward? it is his opin
ion not only that it is a local or State problem but that there 
should be no mandatory Federal educational programs. 

Could I get a comment from the panel as to whether or not you 
believe that your Federal Government should be involved in a Fed
eral program or at least give assistance to local and State educa
tional systems? 

Mr. Scheu. 
Mr. SCHEU. I think there should be quite a bit of money to be 

used for the Federal programs. In fact, we have gone a different 
route. People have approached me from corporations, and it seems 
to be a lot easier to do that than the reverse. So I'm very much for 
the Federal-you know, to be funded. 

Chairman RANGEL. Would anyone else like to make a comment 
on that, because we do have legislation, and we do think. we can 
get support of the Congress, but if this idea that it's a local prob
lem prevails, then of course we won't even be successful in the Con
gress. 



19 

Mr. GREVEY. I think most definitely the Federal Government has 
got to get involved, because there have been implemented pro
grams on the local level, there have. been things done in the com
munities, and it's got to be a unified effort, and I think it should 
start with a statement from the Government that, hey, we're going 
to do something about it, we're going to get involved and make a 
true commitment. 

I mean we can make commitments against terrorism, we can 
make commitments against-I think, which is a trivial thing
smoking and some of these other things that were pointed out. This 
is a major problem. 

We can talk about this for another week and give testimonies of 
former drug addicts and athletes getting involved, and so on. It all 
makes an impact, but it's got to start with the leadership, and it 
has got to be then filtered down from t.here. 

We can do all we can. Me, as an athlete, getting another 12 or 15 
athletes going into the school systems and talking about these 
problems, is good; Bill Scheu's program is good; and all the other 
programs that are out there; but we aren't going to make an 
impact; let's face it, we're losing ground now. 

So we will try to do our part, and we'll make conversation with 
these young students, but the Government has got to do their part, 
and they have got to make a true commitment, a statement, and 
then we will follow the lead. 

Chairman RANGEL. Ms. Bonanno. 
Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Maybe if there were programs like this 

when I was younger and I was in school, maybe I would have never 
turned up being a drug addict; maybe I would have had some in
sight of all the negative factors of drug abuse-what it can do to 
you, what it does to your family. That's what I'm trying to do now. 
I go on my own free will with Daytop, and r go to speak to schools 
all over New York. But we need a program that doesn't just go 
once a year, maybe a couple of times a week, or even have a pro
gram in the school. 

Chairman RANGEL. The program that you mentioned in the New 
York school system, that's sponsored by the New York City Police 
Department, isn't it? 

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Yes. 
Chairman RANGEL. It's ironic that we depend on the leadership 

in education from our law enforcement while the Secretary is em
phasizing law enforcement rather than education. 

Mrs. Bonanno. 
Mrs. JANET BONANNO. I just agree with everything that has been 

said here. I just feel that it's time to stop talking about it and time 
to start doing something about it. It's been around forever, and it's 
just getting worse. We are losing our youth. I think the Govern
ment just has to stop talking and start acting. 

Chairman RANGEL. Who is seeking recognition for purposes of in
quiry? 

Chairman Miller. 
Chairman MILLER. Lee Ann, you nodded your head when one of 

the members of the panel was talking about the need for an educa
tional effort. He said K through sixth, and you started to nod your 
head. 
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In a recent hearing on drug addiction during pregnancy, a 
number of people told us that they felt that we ought to start deal
ing with this issue in Head Start-very young children. 

You work with fourth, fifth, and sixth graders, and I just wonder 
if you could describe what you think of their receptivity, whether 
we can teach them a set of values and the dangers of drugs-if you 
think we can start that young, given your experience with it, be
cause more and more experts are telling us they think we ought to 
be in kindergarten and Head Start, starting to explain the down 
side of drug use to these children. 

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. You have to start when they are very 
young. I mean the fifth and sixth graders know more about drugs 
than I know about drugs, and that shocked me because I was deal
ing with them for 5% years, and they are so little. 

There are kids in the program 12 years old, coming in the pro
gram because of crack addiction, and all the schools do is kick 
them out because they have a drug problem. Or maybe if tiley had 
prevention before, maybe they wouldn't be where they are. You 
know, you have to start very young with the kids today because 
they are smarter than a lot of us. 

Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Coats. 
Mr. COATS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Scheu and Mr. Grevey, I wonder if you could comment on 

this. I commend both your efforts regarding athletes in pro sports. 
I'm curious, though, that there has been so much involvement of 
drugs in the pro sports, because it's almost a contradiction. Our 
very finest athletes make it to the pro level. Obviously, their 
present, their future, their economic security is dependent on them 
staying healthy, whether it's avoiding injury in the actual contest 
that they are involved in or keeping their body healthy. 

Has there been a myth prevalent in sports that drugs and sports 
mix and you can maintain a pro career and still do drugs? Has the 
Len Bias death done anything to explode that myth? What is the 
attitude? How can an athlete whose life depends on his health fool 
around and get involved in drugs and take that risk? Why would 
anybody take that risk? 

Mr. GREVEY. Sports just mirror society, as was menticned by me. 
Like I said, there is no question that these role models, these ath
letes, doing drugs has a terrible effect on society as it filters down 
to the young athletes and young people who emulate and try to 
emulate these sports figures. 

I know, from playing, to answer one part of your question, no, I 
don't think an athlete can take a drug and perform to his optimum 
ability; it can't be done. 

Mr. COATS. But a lot of athletes must think they can. 
Mr. GREVEY. 'rhat's the false premise. That's why people lie and 

steal and do things when they are doing drugs. They think that 
they can do something trat's really not true. 

I'll give a personal example. John Lucas, who has had a terrible 
drug problem throughout his whole career and is not playing any 
longer, was a team-mate of mine with the Washington Bullets. 
John is just a terrific person, a great guy. He was a team leader; he 
was a community leader-a wonderful family. You would think he 
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would be completely immune from a problem, but it started to 
happen. 

As one of his team-mates, we would come in the locker room; 
John would come in, he would be all wired, we knew it immediate
ly, and he would look at us, and he would plead with one of his 
team-mates. He pleaded with me a couple of times; he said, "Kevin, 
I need help; I'm freaking out," he said, III can't control myself," 
and he said, IITonight, you bring the ball up the floor;" he said, "I 
don't think I can handle the ball tonight at the point guard posi
tion; you bring the ball up the floor." I said, "John, I'm a shooting 
guard." He said, "Kevin, you've got to hE:lp me; just help me to
night." 

So it was tearing me up. Other team-mates were talking about it, 
saying, IIMan, John is really losing it here," and it was destroying 
our team, it was destroying the feelings that we had among our 
group, and our team was not successful. 

There were other guys on the team who were having problems, 
and there were other players across the league; in every league, 
they were having those problems, and ours wasn't unique. 

You wanted to help him, but what could you do? Really, what 
could we do? We tried to talk with him, and the problems just (:on
tinued, and now he's out of the league, but he's lucky, he didn't kill 
himself, but he is out of the league. 

These things are happening in sports today, and I think profes
sional sports now are taking a position, and a strong position, that 
there has got to be some control here. Some sports now, profession
al football most recently, have mandatory testing to try to elimi
nate the drugs in sports. 

Mr. COATS. What kind of a message does it send back to kids 
when the players sue management, when NFL management tries 
to take a stand and say, "We're going to enforce drugs in pro foot
ball," and the players turn around and say, "You're violating our 
civil rights, and we're going to sue you." What kind of message 
does that send? 

Mr. GREVEY. You know, as strong as I feel about this, I still have 
a hard time, though, with mandatory testing, personally. I think it 
is against the free rights. I think that as an athlete, when I would 
have a bad game, the management looks down on you, and, boy, 
they're ready to hang you. 

It's a very tenuous thing, playing professional sports. If you're 
paid $300,000 a year, you'd better perform at $300,000 or better, 
and if you perform at lji100,OOO for more than 1 week in a row, it's 
going to open up all kinds of things. I've seen management weasel 
out of contracts with athletes for a lot less than drug abuse. 

Mr. COATS. So the fear is that it will be used as a way to weed 
out athletes for other reasons. 

Mr. GREVEY. That part of it scares me. However, no one has 
come up with anything yet. Mandatory testing might be the way, I 
don't know, but, just the same, if the athletes-the player associa
tion agrees with the management, great, everybody is going to live 
by it, fine, but there are still some problems with that mandatory 
testing, the harassment aspect of it. 

Mr. COATS. Earlier during the discussion, there was talk about 
the Government taking the lead, but I think someone made the 
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statement along the line that it has to be a unified effort. Isn't this 
something that we all have to get involved in? Don't people have to 
start standing up and saying no? Don't pro team owners have to 
say, "No drugs on this team"? Don't schools have to start saying, 
"No drugs in this school"? 

I was listening to National Public Radio over the weekend, an 
academic debate over Secretary Bennett's simple request that col
lege presidents write their students and say there aren't going to 
be any drugs on campus this fall, and all kinds of gobbledygook 
coming back from college presidents, saying, "Oh, we couldn't do 
that; we couldn't send a letter to kids saying there aren't going to 
be drugs on campus; that would violate their rights." I mean, "This 
is academic freedom, and we have other programs," and so forth 
and so on. 

If they can't do that, if they can't send a letter out or tell their 
students at the first assembly that there will be no drugs in school, 
how are we going to impose a mandatory Federal program saying, 
"You will teach this; you will do that" when we get all these acade
micians, college presidents, and school principals coming back and 
saying, "Oh, well, that wouldn't be proper"? 

Isn't that kind of attitude that we can't be tough, we can't say 
no, we can't have somebody stand up and say there won't be drugs 
in this corporation, there won't bel drugs on this ball club, there 
won't be drugs in the American League, there won't be drugs in 
this school-isn't that the kind of thing, that unified effort, that 
takes place not just at the Federal level but at the State level, the 
local level, in corporations, in schools, all across our society? Isn't 
that what is going to bring about a chan9'e? Because if there is a 
permissive attitude that, "Well, maybe we ve got to Jet that person 
have their rights, we can't force that," then we're just going to con
tinue with this attitude. 

Isn't that the kind of unified effort we need? Am I wrong there? 
Mr. GREVEY. No, I think you're right. What you mention is that 

everybody is pulling in different directions. You have got some 
people that just bury their head in the sand. rrhey say, "Hey,' this 
problem is just too monumental for me, or my family, or my busi
ness," and they don't know what to do, they really don't. You 
know, you get all types of mixed feelings about these things. But I 
think, somewhere through these discussions, this is one good thing, 
and let it lead to some kind of unified effort. 

I don't know how strong that effort has to be. I don't know if you 
have to take mandatory testing in every job and everybody before 
they walk in the door has to, you know, piss in a bottle. I don't 
know if that's what we have to do. 

But I also think that there has got to be some education about 
the drug, there has got to be an awareness about the drug that 
we're doing, and then take some action. If a company would hire 
some counselors to work with x amount of people, the money that 
is going to be spent is going to be well worth it, because look at the 
money that is being wasted through incompetency on the job force. 
It's happening in sports; it's happening everywhere. 

Mr. COATS. Well, you and Mr. Scheu are doing your part, and I 
appreciate the strong effort that you are making and the message 
that you are giving to kids. 
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MILLER [presiding]. Thank you. 
Does any other member of the panel seek recognition? 
Mr. Hughes. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I, too, want to echo the sentiments of my colleagues in congratu

lating the panel for their contributions. Kevin and Bill, you are 
doing a good job, and we admire y<)ur work, and we appreciate it. 

I have a couple of questions of Lee Ann, if I might. 
You indicated that you first experimented with drugs when you 

were 12; you shared a joint. 
Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. Did you smoke cigarettes about that time or prior 

to that time? 
Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. I started smoking cigarettes at 9. 
Mr. HUGHES. At 9 years of age. 
Was that the cool thing to do then, to smoke cigarettes? 
Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. How do you feel generally about the pervasive ad

vertising you see on television? Do you think that influences young 
people like yourself-"Smoke Virginia Slims"-that's cool, too? 

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. No; that wasn't with me. I did it because 
everybody else did it. 

Mr. HUGHES. Most of the young people that got into smoking 
joints smoked cigarettes? 

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Yes; most of them do. 
Mr. HUGHES. How about alcohol? Did you experiment with alco

hol some? 
Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. At what age did you begin experimenting with alco

hol? 
Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. From when I was small, from tasting 

beer when I was little. You know, when my mother's and father's 
backs were turned, I would taste this or taste that, but at, like, 14, 
when I was hanging out with people, you know, we used to hang 
around and have beer or have wine. 

Mr. HUGHES. Do you feel there was any inducement for you to 
experiment with other things after you started smoking cigarettes? 
Did you sort of graduate into---

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. The reason why my drug problem grad
uated is because, when you smoke pot, you feel that gets played 
out, because then you are going to have to wind up, say, smoking 
10 joints to get high, so you go on to another drug. So I wound up 
going from smoking cigarettes to having a Valium addiction, and 
from using crack, that I didn't want to stop using crack. I wound 
up taking more Valium because of crack. I mean it just kept wind
ing up, going up and up the scale. If I didn't stop when I stoppefl, 
I'd probably be using heroin, because each high was getting played 
out, and it was getting more expensive to use that one drug that I 
would have to go on to something else. 

Mr. HUGliES. Were your colleagues, the people that you were 
hanging around with at the time, also into these same drugs? 

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Yes. 
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Mr. HUGHES. Did your friends get into Valium about the1ame 
time you did? 

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Yes. 
Mr. HUGHES. And they got into cocaine-crack-about the same 

time you did? 
Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Yes, sir. A couple of them got into angel 

dust and have died or committed suicide because of it. 
Mr. HUGHES. How much of that was due to the fact t.hat perhaps 

crack just became available to you? 
Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Well, crack became available to me 

about 2 months after 1 started free basing. You see, crack was 
always hard to get, because they wouldn't sell it on the street cor
ners like they're selling it now. It would be like in buildings or in 
apartments. It was like very hush-hush, because before crack was 
like it is, everybody would cook it up at the house, or the dealer 
would cook it up and only sell it to certain people, but now it's ri
diculous the way crack is being sold; 1 mean it's all over. 

Mr. HUGHES. Now, Lee Ann, you are going into some of the 
schools and talking to some of the youngsters. What kind of reac
tion do you get from youngsters? Are they mostly younger than 
yourself? 

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Most of them are younger, but they 
look, and they say, "I can't look at you and see that you had prob
lems like you had." You know, they don't picture me. I'm a girl, 
and I'm white, so they figure, "She's not going to get involved with 
drugs." But most of these kids are black and their families are
you knGw, most of their families are on welfare, and they can't see 
that somebody like me got involved like 1 got involved, but it hap
pens to everybody, 1 told them. 

Mr. HUGHES. What do you think it is that you tell them that im
presses them the most? 

Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. 1 tell them all the bad things that hap
pened to me, all the things I went through. 

Mr. HUGHES. Things that happened to you personally. 
Ms. LEE ANN BONANNO. Hm-mm, and with people that I used to 

stay with. Then, in turn, I tell them how I woke up and I saw the 
light, how I realized 1 needed help for myself and how my whole 
life has changed since T got help, and I'm not getting higb any 
more. 

Mr. HUGHES. Well, thank you, Lee Ann. 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you, and I want to thank all of the 

members of the panel for your contribution, your time, and your 
courage to come down and to talk with us. I think it has been very 
helpful. Thank you very much. 

Next the committee will hear from Dr. Jerome Jaffe, who is the 
director of the Addiction Research Center for the National Insti
tute on Drug Abuse, and David Westrate, who is the Assistant Ad
ministrator for Operations for the Drug Enforcement Administra
tion. 

Gentlemen, welcome to the committee. We would appreciate it 
very much-as you can see, a number of members of the committee 
have questions-yol can summarize your testimony, so that we 
will have time to ask questions, since we are running a little bit 
behind schedule. 
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Dr. Jaffe. 

TESTIMONY OF JEROME H. JAFFE, M.D., DIRECTOR, ADDICTION 
RESEARCH CENTER, NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE 

Dr. JAFFE. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I ap
preciate the opportunity to testify today at your joint hearing on 
the growing problem of cocaine abuse. I regret that Dr. Macdonald, 
who had planned to be here, cannot be here to testify. He is pres
ently at the White House attending a high level meeting to review 
Federal drug abuse policy. 

I will try to summarize my testimony, which has been submitted 
for the record. 

Chairman MILLER. We appreciate that very much. 
Dr. JAFFE. I will try to keep my summary to 5 minutes. 
The National Institute on Drug Abuse monitors the extent, pat

terns, and consequences of drug use in several ways. We use house
hold surveys and other epidemiological techniques to gauge the 
extent, character, and patterns of drug use, and reports of admis
sion to treatment emergency rooms, as well as drug-related deaths 
as reported by medical examiners to gauge the consequences of 
drug use. 

For almost a decade, we have tracked the cocaine epidemic and 
its consequences. While it may be that this monitoring system is 
missing a recent wave of cocaine smoking affecting young people in 
some minority communities, for the country as a whole we believe 
the data are reliable. Our formal data systems indicate two trends 
which at first seem paradoxical. First, after sharp rises in rates of 
experimentation and use of cocaine beginning in the mid-1970's, 
there was some leveling off in the extent of use-that is, the 
number of Americans who have used and are using cocaine. The 
leveling-off was not a decline; it was a plateauing at the peak levels 
reached in the early 1980's. 

Among young adults aged 18 to 25, 9 percent reported use of co
caine in the past 30 days in 1979, 7 percent reported such use in 
1982. The 1985 data from the household survey, which will be 
available later this summer, will proviJe an indication as to 
whether this downward trend has continued, leveled off, or even re
versed. 

Recent data from a follow-up study of colleage students, a group 
comparable in age to the 18-25 year olds in the household survey, 
indicates that use in the past 30 days was about 7 percent for co
caine use in 1985. 

Use of cocaine among high school seniors rose significantly from 
1984 to 1985, with 13 percent of high school seniors reporting use of 
cocaine at least once in the year prior to the survey, and 7 percent 
reporting use at least once in the month prior to the survey. 

Despite what appears to be a leveling-off in the number of users, as 
indicated by the national survey on drug abuse cocaine-related deaths, 
cocaine-related emergency room visits, and requests for treatment of 
cocaine dependence have continued to rise to new highs. The DA WN 
system, which obtains information from emergency rooms in 27 
metropolitan areas, indicates that cocaine-related emergency room 
episodes in these areas tripled from around 3,000 in 1981 to almost 
10,000 in 1985. In 25 of these sampling areas, there was a similar 



26 

tripling in cocaine-related deaths from around 200 in 1981 to about 600 
in 1984. 

We believe that these findings are not as paradoxical as they 
may seem. Although our data systems are not seeing any substan
tial upturn in the number of cocaine users, analysis of these dates 
do indicate those who are using, cocaine are using more cocaine 
and using it more frequently. Furthermore, they are using forms of 
cocaine that are even more hazardous in terms of becoming addict
ed and in terms of serious toxicity than the intranasal route, which 
was the most popular route when the epidemic began almost a 
decade ago. 

Foremost among these more hazardous forms is the smoking of 
cocaine. Cocaine hydrochloride is a salt-like material that is soluble 
in water but cannot be smoked easily; however this cocaine salt 
can be converted into a free-base form which readily turns into a 
vapor when heated. This freebase form can then be inhaled and ab
sorbed rapidly through the lungs. Taken in this way, cocaine gets 
to the brain more rapidly than when cocaine is injected by the in
travenous route. The rapid onset of effect and the very high blood 
levels produced make this route far more likely to produce both ad
diction and toxicity. Also the euphoria produced by this route is in
tense. 

Until quite recently, in order to smoke freebase cocaine, users 
had to purchase substantial quantities of cocaine hydrochloride and 
then convert it themselvi'~ ,lsing flammable organic solvents, such 
as ether. This required special equipment and the money to pur
chase a significant amount of cocaine, and it involved consideraq,le 
danger. Despite these dangers and drawbacks, the percentage of co
caine users smoking cocaine appears to have been rising sharply 
based on data from emergency rooms. For example, in 1983, 2 per
cent of cocaine-related emergency room episodes involved smoked 
cocaine. It was 4 percent by 1984. By 1985, that figure had risen to 
11 percent of the almost 12,000 total, and in the first quarter of 
1986 it was 14 percent. In short, there was a sevenfold increase in 
the percentage of emergency room episodes involving smoked co
caine. Seventy-eight percent of these cases were in the cities of 
Miami, Los Angeles, Detroit, and New York. 

In 1985, a new way to prepare and market freebase cocaine ap
peared on the illegal drug scene. This involved preparing freebase 
with sodium bicarbonate and eliminating the use of organic sol
vents. This produced a hard, white material, which is now known 
as "crack" or "rock." Freebase in the form of "crack" has now ap
peared in many places in the country. The change in marketing 
that "crack" created has been disastrous in terms of its impact on 
the extent of use and its consequences. 

Instead of selling the cocaine by weight, dealers began selling it 
in small amounts, one or two doses, enough to smoke once or twice. 
The price came down to a level where even the young and the non
affluent could experiment. 

These new patterns of use by younger users seem to account for 
a more rapid onset of dependence, more demand for treatment, and 
more toxicity. It is quite likely that our survey systems have not 
yet fully detected the effects of this new form of cocaine and the 
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new marketing system, which in some cities affects the black com
munity disproportionately. 

NIDA has been supporting research to understand the mecha
nisms of the toxic effects of cocaine, including inhaled cocaine, and 
new methods of treatment. NIDA has also been active in develop
ing prevention campaigns that will bring home to Americans that 
cocaine is addicting and that cocaine can kill. It is obvious that a 
special camp1:lign targeted at crack may be needed. 

Our more recent pUblications directed to the professional com
munity are described in the material submitted for the record. Our 
media campaign on cocaine began airing this spring. Samples of 
those TV spots are available here for your viewing. New efforts in 
collaboration with Mr. Ueberroth utilizing non-drug-using athletes 
are scheduled to begin airing shortly, at around the time of the All 
Star game. 

I'd like to summarize simply by thanking the Chairman for 
urging the media to get involved in showing these prevention cam
paign materials. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd be happy to answer any questions. 
[The statement of Dr. Jaffe appears on p. 127.] 
Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Chairman, I'd just like to congratulate 

Dr. Jaffe for the research that he has been doing over the years. 
From your testimony this morning, you make it appear as 

though this is a serious crisis our Nation is facing. 
Dr. JAFFE. Yes, I think so. 
Chairman RANGEL. Now I know the fine work you are doing with 

the Advertising Council as well as the Big Lie and other cam
paIgns that you have shared responsibility in. But whom do you 
share the nature of the crisis with in our Government? Whom do 
you talk with the same way you have shared this information with 
us this morning? 

Dr. JAFFE. I think that Dr. Macdonald, who is the Administrator 
of ADAMHA and was recently the Acting Assistant Secretary for 
Health, has been directly and fully involved in this crisis and has 
been monitoring the data personally. I am certain that these data 
are shared directly with Dr. Carlton Turner. In addition Dr. Schus
ter, who is the Director of the National Institute on Drug Abuse, 
has shared these data directly with Attorney General Meese on a 
recent trip they took to explore cocaine and drug trafficking issues. 

Therefore, it is my understanding that these data are known by 
all parties of the Federal Government involved in policy develop
ment. 

Chairman RANGEL. Wouldn't it be tragic if no one knew but you 
and Dr. Macdonald? 

Dr. JAFFE. It would indeed be tragic, but that is not the case. 
Chairman RANGEL. Well, you say it's not the case. Have you had 

an opportunity to discuss this national crisis at all with the Presi
dent of the United States? 

Dr. JAFFE. I would not expect such an opportunity, no. 
Chairman RANGEL. You know, we are talking about something 

that has been described by former Chief Justice Warren Burger as, 
in his opinion, a more serious threat to our national security than 
communism. We're talking about a situation where the President 
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of the United States, and the Commander in Chief, has indicated 
that it is a national security problem. 

So I don't want you to be shy, Doctor, about the Presidency, be
cause you have more information than probably Caspar Weinberg
er has or Secretary Shultz or whoever. So if you're just giving it to 
Dr. Macdonald-how about Secretary Bennett? Have you shared it 
with Secretary Bennett? 

Dr. JAFFE. I have not done so personally. I'm sure he is aware of 
this. 

I might point out, Mr. Chairman, that at this moment there is a 
Cabinet meeting on drug abuse, and, to the best of my understand
ing, Secretary Bennett is at that Cabinet meeting. 

Chairman RANGEL. You don't know how moved I am by hearing 
that. 

Dr. JAFFE. They are discussing drug abuse policy at levels that I 
think you would approve of. They do see it as that level of serious
ness. 

Chairman RANGEL. I just can't restrain myself to believe that the 
Secretary of Education is involved in a Cabinet meeting at this 
moment, discussing the drug epidemic. I tell you that it just shows 
what can happen when you are patient. 

But in any event, I will be distributing your testimony to Secre
tary Bennett and to other people, and I hope that you might find 
some way to support this committee's effort in calling for a White 
House conference, because you have given support to our greatest 
fears that not only do we have a problem but we have a growing 
problem, and I hate to be facetious with the quality of testimony 
that you have given, but if you can't share it with the person re
sponsible for educating the Nation, if you can't share it with the 
people responsible for our foreign policy, where this stuff is coming 
from, if you can't share it with those that are making decisions as 
to how serious it is, then we will distribute it and perhaps send it, 
return receipt requested. 

But the committee is satisfied that you are doing a great job. We 
only wish there were some way that we could let other people 
know how serious the problem is. 

Thank you for your testimony. 
Chairman MILLER. Mr. Westrate. 

TESTIMONY OF DAVID L. WESTRATE, ASSISTANT ADMINISTRA
TOR FOR OPERATIONS, DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRA
TION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Mr. WESTRATE. Chairman Miller, Chairman Rangel, I would like 
to add that the Drug Policy Board this afternoon is meeting at the 
Cabinet level, and the issue of crack cocaine is on the agenda. In 
fact, I will be providing them a briefmg as well, and this is not the 
first time that this issue has been discussed by the policy board. 

Chairman RANGEL. Could you share with me who will be in
volved at this meeting? because it could mean that more is being 
done than we know. You said that crack has been on a Cabinet 
agenda before this morning? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Yes, sir. 
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Mr. Chairman, the Drug Policy Board, of course, is a board that 
is composed of Cabinet~level officers, and this afternoon either 
they, personally, or their senior representatives will be present, I 
am sure. 

Chairman RANGEL. OK, but you're not able at this time to share 
with me what actual Cabinet members have discussed the question 
of cr&ck with this Drug Policy Board prior to this morning? 

Mr. WEST.RATE. No, but certainly after the meeting we will, and 
I'm sure that their staff will report to them the contents of the 
board deliberations. . 

Chairman RANGEL. Oh, I'm certain that we will be able to frnd 
that out. But you said that this is not the first time it has been 
discussed, and I just wondered whether you would share with me 
what Cabinet members, as opposed to their designees, have dis
cussed the question of drug policy, with or without crack being on 
the agenda. 

Mr. WESTRATE. I'm sure that can be accomplished after the 
meeting. 

Chairman RANGEL. I guess my question is not as clear as I would 
want it, but you had indicated that there had been prior meetings, 
other than the one being held this morning, of Cabinet members 
discussing this subject, and in my way I was challenging that by 
asking you what Cabinet members and at what time. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, I haven't personally attended those previ
ous meetings, but I'm sure the minutes of those meetings are avail
able and the attendees listed. 

Chairman RANGEL. How would I be able to get a copy of those 
minutes? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Through the Drug Policy Board. 
Chairman RANGEL. Whom do you know that serves on there that 

you could request it from for the committee? 
Mr. WESTRATE. I would suggest that you make a request of the 

Attorney General's Office. 
Chairman RANGEL. Thank you. 
Mr. WESTRATE. OK Thank you. 
I, too, will summarize my statement-it has been presented-and 

limit my remarks to about 5 minutes. 
Cocaine hydrochloride, available on the street at 30 to 40 percent 

purity, remains the most common coca product in the United 
States. The predominant methods of cocaine abuse continue to be 
primarily through inhaling and, to some extent, injecting cocaine 
hydrochloride. In the past year or so, however, the use of crack has 
become increasingly prevalent in certain areas. 

Crack has an off-white color, resembling coagulated soap powder 
or pieces of soap. Crack made either with baking soda or ammonia 
is smoked in a water pipe or sprinkled over tobacco or marijuana 
cigarettes and smoked. The word Itcrack" either comes from its 
crackling sound when it is smoked before it has dried or from occa
sional resemblance to cracked paint chips or cracked plaster. It is 
sold on the streets usually in small vials, glassine envelopes, or 
sealed plastic bags, at purity levels between 60 and 90 percent. 

Although amounts vary, small vials contain an average of 100 
milligrams of crack, which cost approximately $10. Preliminary in
formation indicates that nationwide 250 milligrams costs $25 and 
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500 milligrams costs between $40 and $50. A $10 vial of 100 milli
grams can provide one, two, or three inhalations when smoked in a 
pipe, depending on how deeply the user breathes. 

Crack is sold on the street or in crack houses, also known as 
rock, base, free base, or smoke houses. 'rhe definition of what con
stitutes a crack house varies from city to city. In some cities, a user 
can both purchase and smoke the drug on the premises. In others, 
a user can only purchase the drug and is not allowed entry. Still in 
others, a user must bring his own crack because the drug is not 
sold on the premises; the house simply provides a room and a pipe 
for smoking crack. 

The euphoric effect produced by smoking crack is far more in
tense than if the cocaine is ingested through inhaling and at least 
equal to, if not surpassing, that obtained through injection. Crack's 
effects occur rapidly, generally in a few seconds, and usually last 
from 5 to 10 minutes. Following this a user may experience a rest
less irritability accompanied by severe depression and an almost in
satiable craving for more of the drug. 

Crack has emerged as a major drug problem in less than a year. 
As a result, da'~a on usage, emergency room mentions, and arrests 
have not focused on crack as an individual category of drug abuse 
apart from cocaine. 

The 800-COCAINE hotline has gathered some statistics on crack 
abuse that show preliminary trends among users. They conducted a 
random sample of 458 primary cocaine users who called the hotline 
during May 1986. Of these 458 persons, 144, or 33 percent, were 
using crack. They spent over $100 per week on the drug on the av
erage. The vast majority, 81 percent, said they had switched from 
snorting occasionally to smoking crack. 

These hotline statistics from May 1986 also indicate that 82 per
cent of the callers using crack reported a compulsion to use the 
drug again as soon as the brief high had worn off; 78 percent re
ported the onset of compulsive use and significant drug-related 
problems within 2 months of their first use. 

DEA, last week began an extensive indepth intelligence survey 
through all of its domestic field offices to try to discern the use and 
availability of crack, its purity, and its price. Local drug treatment 
professionals and police departments nationwide are being contact
ed for this study, and we will use the results of the study to help 
define our strategy for dealing with the crack problem. 

To begin our formal inquiry into the extent of the crack situa
tion, DEA held a conference on crack this past June in New York 
City. Participants included DEA officials, law enforcement officers, 
health and medical experts, and representatives of the National In
stitute on Drug Abuse. 

Progress against the crack problem is tied directly to our ability 
to impact on the original cocaine source and major trafficking, 
smuggling, and distribution organizations. This is the area where 
we will continue to place the majority of our efforts. Efforts in 
local areas will be taken in cooperation with local police or estab
lished task force programs. 

In the international arena, DEA coordinates or participates in a 
range of enforcement and cooperative efforts to control cocaine pro
duction and distribution from South America. For several years, 
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DEA has spearheaded Operation Chem Con, which stands for 
chemical control, to reduce the availability of essential chemicals 
used in the illicit manufacture of cocaine hydrochloride and other 
drugs. 

In 1985, approximately 2,600 55-gallon drums of ether were 
seized in the United States and abroad. This amount of ether 
would have produced more than 30,000 kilos of cocaine hydrochlo
ride worth nearly $1 billion. 

Operation Stop Prop is another joint operation that started and 
mainly operates in Latin America but which is expanding into the 
Caribbean. Its goal is to minimize general aviation smuggling of co
caine using a sophisticated intelligence program to find clandestine 
laboratories and airstrips and the aircraft used by these traffickers. 

One of the most important developments in recent years is the 
success of the International Drug Enforcement Conference, also 
known as IDEC, which was initiated by DEA in 1983 to foster coop
eration with South American and Central American governments 
by creating a network of law enforcement executives with the uni
fied goal of eradicating drug trafficking. At the fourth annual 
meeting in April, resolutions were passed to work on multilateral 
extradition treaties, the enactment of more uniform penalties for 
narcotic crimes, to adopt a goal of Operation Stop Prop, and fur
therance of regional narcotic enforcement programs. 

In combination with enforcement strategies to deal with crack, 
DEA is also approaching the problem through its demand reduc
tion emphasis on prevention and education. DEA now includes a 
presentation on crack in each of the DEA-sponsored sports drug 
awareness program seminars for high school coaches. These coach
es, in turn, can help reach 5.5 million student athletes who may 
act as role models using positive peer pressure to keep their stu
dents from using drugs. 

We have also at DEA created a demand reduction section, includ
ing agents and other demand reduction specialists. DEA's contin
ued area of emphasis is to reduce the flow of all cocaine into the 
United States. The different aspects of the national strategy to ad
dress the cocaine problem which also encompasses crop eradication 
and other cooperative efforts in the international sphere, investiga
tions and prosecutions of the upper level of cocaine trafficking, and 
of course demand reduction will ultimately have the desired effect 
on the crack problem as well, we hope. 

Mr. Chairman, we appreciate the committee's interest in this 
fast-growing problem of crack. We, too, consider it to be extremely 
serious, and hope that this hearing will help to bring this to the 
attention of the American public and to policymakers throughout 
the country and internationally. 

I have brought for your inspection, if you are interested, some of 
the paraphernalia and street packaging types of things that we are 
seeing, particularly in the New York area. 

Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Westrate appears on p. 144.] 
Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to make an 

inquiry here. 
First, I would like to congratulate the Drug Enforcement Admin

istration for the great job they are doing in terms of getting more 
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international cooperation in working closely with the State Depart
ment. 

Having said that, since we are dealing with crack, which is a de
rivative of cocaine, based on intelligence that you have been able to 
pull together, Mr. Westrate, what would you think the projections 
are in terms of the amount of cocaine that we should expect to 
have coming into this country this year? And compare it perhaps 
to last year. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, I would not expect to see a major change in 
the flow this year. I think the key to this is the level of demand. 

Crack, of course, should not be confused as a new drug; crack is 
really a new form of using cocaine. So the key to solving the crack 
problem from the source of supply aspects is identical to the strate
gy that is necessary to solve the cocaine problem in general. 

Now if crack becomes much more widely used, as we all fear, and 
therefore the demand increases, theoretically the traffickers in 
South America would respond to that demand with further produc
tion, but to increase production in cocaine is not a short-term 
thing, of course; you have to grow the cocabush, which takes some 
time to do. 

Chairman RANGEL. But what you are saying is that we should 
expect the same amount, if not more, cocaine coming into the 
United States. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Yes, minus what we are able to interdict and 
eradicate; yes, sir. 

Chairman RANGEL. Well, including what you are able to interdict 
and eradicate. I'm saying, isn't it safe to say that we should expect 
just as much, if not more, cocaine and therefore crack into the 
United States no matter what you are able to interdict and eradi
cate? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Unless there are major changes in factors such as 
demand and/or crop eradication. 

Chairman RANGEL. You know, I'm having difficulty because 
what I try to do at these hearings is to have one part to deal with 
law enforcement, another part to deal with international affairs 
and how we are going to deal with these nations, and then the 
other part to deal with education. But it seems that the more I deal 
with law enforcement, the more they are telling me that it's an 
educational problem and that in order for them to be effective we 
are going to have to reduce demand. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Mr. Chairman, we certainly wouldn't want to 
substitute one area or strategy for another. I think law enforce
ment recognizes--

Chairman RANGEL. I don't mind this happening to me, that law 
enforcement would tell me that it's a demand reduction problem 
and that education is so necessary. But you have to admit that it is 
frustrating when I then go to the Secretary of Education and he 
tells me it's a law enforcement problem. You can understand that. 

Mr. WESTRATE. We view it as a multifaceted problem in which 
the Government and the Congress and the people have to make a 
concerted effort on all of the major elements. I don't think the 
strategy can be focused on one area. 

Chairman RANGEL. The DEA is doing one heck of a job in educa
tion and demand reduction, and you have exposed yourself to 5.5 
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million people to educate them. Would it be embarrassing if I 
asked how many people do you think the Secretary of Education 
has exposed his agency and department to in terms of demand re
duction? 

Mr. WESTRATE. I couldn't answer that question. I don't have 
those facts. 

Chairman RANGEL. Well, I could ask him how many people has 
he advocated kicking out of school and having arrested, but that 
wouldn't be fair to ask him that, because he's in education. 

In any event, it seems to me that somebody has to get together 
and share this information. If the Secretary of Education is not lis
tening to Dr. Jaffe and you and the Drug Enforcement Administra
tion, the FBI, the assistant U.S. attorneys, the New York City 
Police Department, they're in our local schools educating the kids 
as to abuse, then we're not doing something right here in Washing
ton. 

So we hope you continue to do whatever time allows for you in 
law enforcement but continue to do the great job you are doing in 
education and demand reduction. 

But no matter how we take a look at your testimony, we believe 
here in the Congress that eradication and reduction in production 
is something that we should not look forward to in the next 5, 6, 7 
years, and so we are going to have to depend on what you can 
interdict and have to depend on how many people you can educate. 

But if you hear what the Drug Enforcement Administrator has 
said to Secretary Bennett at this higher meeting that is being held, 
share it with us. 

Mr. WESTRATE. I would be happy to. 
Chairman RANGEL. Thank you. 
Chairman M1LLER. Mr. Westrate, in response to Chairman Ran

gel's question, you indicated that you see no change in the current 
situation in terms of the amount of cocaine in the country. You 
said unless we see a major shift in demand and/or eradication, you 
would see no change in the amount of the cocaine coming into the 
country? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, I don't see any dramatic change in the next 
year-let's say in the short term. It depends a lot upon the success 
of our interdiction programs. We were very successful last year in 
seizing 50,000 pounds of cocaine. 

Chairman MILLER. I understand that. I am not quarreling with 
that. I am just trying to quantify the situation, and if you see no 
dramatic change, then for us as policymakers, I assume that we 
would anticipate the figures that are developed by NIDA and 
others would be repeated in the coming year. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Yes; I don't see a dramatic reduction in supply 
unless we are able to make very quick progress in the coming year 
in eradication overseas or in interdiction, but I don't see a dramat
ic change. 

Chairman MILLER. Let me ask you if crack doesn't present sort of 
a new marketing opportunity to those people who would peddle 
drugs. We argue very often that it is a demand-related business, 
and yet what we really see is a conscious effort to expand the 
market even if the same amount of cocaine is being consumed, be
cause the manner in which the marketing is being done makes it 
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far less expensive for those who might use it, so they are m.ore able 
to. Isn't that happening? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, I think there are two aspects to consider 
here. First of all, yes, a marketing technique and something that is 
different, and the important aspect of that is the small amounts 
that are sold for a fairly small amount of money-$10, $5. That is 
very important. 

Chairman MILLER. So that is broadening the potential market; is 
it not? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Yes; the potential customers. 
The other aspects, and one that is probably more important, are 

the more serious health consequences of utilizing cocaine by smok
ing, and those are very, very serious in terms of, first of all, poten
tial impacts upon the body as the cocaine is being used in terms of 
heart attacks and other kinds of things. The second part of that is 
the abuse potential in terms of dependency, and what we are being 
told is that by smoking cocaine, the dependency that a person de
velops, develops much more quickly and much more seriously, and 
therefore that might have an impact on how much cocaine is actu
ally being used per person. 

Chairman MILLER. Dr. Jaffe, let me ask you something. I am told 
that at the end of these public service spots there is an 800 number 
put up for people to call. The staff of the select committee made an 
attempt to reach that 800 number, I think they tried 9 or 10 times, 
and 7 of those times it was busy. The 3 times it was not busy they 
got a recording that told them to call back between 9 and 5 
Monday through Friday, which were the exact hours in which they 
were calling. 

Then they were told to call a 911 number if, in fact, it was an 
emergency. I read in this morning's paper that for the first time, I 
think, now in the District of Columbia, you do not get a recording 
dialing 911. If you call 911, you now have some opportunity of get
ting a human being on the other end of the line. I am a little con
cerned about the effectiveness of this number if in fact we have 
people responding to very good spots, and then getting a recording. 
I think what we see from the cocaine hot line, the private hot line, 
that we get people who are calling in desperate situations, people 
who for the first time have tried to reach out for help, and that's 
not apparently available through this hot line. 

Can you comment on that? 
Dr. JAF'FE. I can comment to some degree. Perhaps Susan 

Lachter, who is here, can comment more fully. 
This line was established within NIDA's current budget as an 

answer to our perception of an immediate need even though there 
were private groups operating such hot lines. Nobody at NIDA is 
paid to work in the evenings, and for some months we have had 
volunteers at NIDA working extra hours. 

They are now expanding the number of W ATS lines, to meet the 
increased demand. The fact that the lines were busy suggests that 
the hotline is needed and is being fully utilized. 

Chairman MILLER. Well, the fact that the line was busy, if that 
was the only problem, would be encouraging because it would indi
cate people are reaching out who may have themselves, or a family 
member become involved. But when the line isn't busy, the fact 
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that you get a recording telling you to call back in the exact hours 
in which you are calling, or you are referred to 911 which in many 
jurisdictions is in itself a recording-that's not your problem-is 
disturbing. 

Dr. JAFFE. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. Because there is at least evidence from the 

private hot lines that it is a very effective tool in terms of getting 
those people to reach out for some kind of help, and I am not cast
ing dispersions on what you are trying to do. You know, you start
ed your explanation with exactly what I think illustrates the prob
lem that we are seeing in these two committees. That is, within the 
constraints of this budget, we never have enough money to do our 
programs on a first-class basis. We are always trying to do it on the 
cheap, and on the cheap doesn't work, and we are not being able to 
respond to a very vulnerable population. 

Dr. JAFFE. I think the original thought was Federal Government 
should not compete with the private sector. 

Chairman MILLER. Dr. Jaffe, let me tell you something. Since 
this administration has conU~ to town, they have said the same 
thing, and do you know what the private sector has always said? 
Never once have they suggested-people who have spent their life, 
spent their money, spent their fortunes to help young people in 
this country, never have they suggested that the Gwernment has 
been competing with them. 

What, in fact, all of the foundations have told us, what the corpo
rations have told us, is that Federal money was there for the pur
poses of leveraging the private sector. They never felt crowded out, 
and what they are seeing now is a diminution of services because 
the Federal Government has retreated. So let's not start with that 
poppycock that somehow this can all be handled on a volunteer 
basis. You talk to the volunteer agencies. They help you compile 
the statistics of death and destruction, and what do they tell you? 

None of them can meet their case load. None of them can meet it 
on a current basis. We just had a testimony from a mother and 
daughter here who told us about a very successful program. It has 
just had its funding cut 50 percent, so let's not talk about competi
tion. I hope we come to the day when we are worried about compet
ing for the victims of drug abuse, and we are competing with the 
efforts to stop the inflow into this country. That competition is non
existent in this country because what we do have is a few sporadic 
efforts by well-intended people with no support from their Govern
ment, whether it is for education or eradication or anything else 
that we say is necessary for this effort. 

Dr. JAFFE. Is that a question, sir? 
Chairman MILLER. No; that wasn't a question. It was to put to 

rest this business that this administration has told us that there is 
competition to take care of the homeless; that there is competition 
to take care of the retarded; that there is competition to take care 
of the poor. There isn't. That's why they are lined up around the 
street. If there was competition, we would be out looking for them. 
They are looking for us. 

Dr. JAFFE. Are you interested in something about the hotline? 
Chairman MILLER. Yes; I am very interested. 
Dr. JAFFE. Fine. Susan. 
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Ms. LACHTER. I'm not exactly sure why you would have 
gotten--

Chairman MILLER. I want to know why you get a busy number 
when you call the hotline, and when you don't get a busy number 
you are given a recording that tells you to call back between 9 and 
5 on Monday and Friday and you are calling between 9 and 5 on 
Monday and Friday. For people who are on drugs, maybe that 
sounds normal, but for the rest of us it doesn't. 

Ms. LACHTER. As a person that staffs the hotline during those 
hours, I can't answer why two times out of nine you received that 
message. I do know why the lines are busy. They are busy from 
morning until night. We never expected the kind of response we 
have received. We never expected that half the people that call 
would be users. We didn't expect we would be able to get to users
that they really would pick up a telephone and call to find a loca
tiClll where they could get help, 

Chairman MILLER. Apparently there is not enough competition 
so that we can ferret them out. 

Ms. LACHTER. Well, I think we are talking to the people out there 
that really want help.-I am so glad that Congressman Rangel has 
been helping to push the campaign. There is something in those 
spots that says to users, "Don't tell us more denial. I am the same 
as you are. I have had those feelings. I have gone through that 
pain, and I need help." I think that is the most gratifying part of 
the hotline. 

Our staff has volunteered in the evenings when they can. During 
the day we will be able to expand the number of lines and the 
number of responses. There are thousands of people that need help 
and we are trying our best to get to them. 

About half the calls are from family members and others. Mostly 
they want to say, "How can I get my loved one to realize they need 
help?" I think one of the things we hope to do in an educational 
way is say, ((Hey, you really need the help. Listen, nobody else can 
get the help for you." Everybody calls and says, "How can I get my 
loved one into treatment?" Just like the mother and daughter who 
just testified, you know there is a problem, but unless the person 
wants the help, they won't come and get it. We are doing our best 
to reach people in need of help, 

With l'egard to the 911 issue, I don't know what to tell you. Our 
issue is--

Chairman MILLER. That's not your responsibility. I understand 
that. 

Ms. LACHTER. No, but the issue is going back to the local commu
nity for help, The means of our hotline is to direct the caller to the 
local community for help, When we hear someone in trouble, we 
tell them call 0, call 911, get yourself help right away. Get to an 
emergency room. That's the only way. We can't get medica! treat
ment to that person, and yet we know when they need it they have 
got to get it immediately. So we are just hopeful that what we can 
do is really touch people out there. We realize they are reaching 
out, and that is good. 

Chairman MILLER. I don't quarrel-I thiIik you are in the right 
direction, We have seen these kinds of public service spots. You 
know, with spousal abuse you put the number on the screen and 
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the phones ring right off the hook, and I think that is the right 
direction to go, especially if you tell me half the people are users as 
we are rIDding out in the other line. It is just that I want it to be 
effective. 

If you are startled by this response, I hope that other people in 
the administration are startled by the response. I used to work on 
a hot line for suicide prevention in a mental health clinic, and 
there is a joke about putting people who want to commit suicide on 
hold. You know, you can't deal with this kind of vulnerable popula
tion by putting them on hold or giving them a recording, and if 
what we need are the financial resources so that humans can be 
there to accept these people when they show the courage to reach 
out, then that is what we have got to fight for, and we can't pre
tend like that is not what is necessary and that somebody else is 
going to take care of it, because all of the evidence is that it is not. 

All of the evidence is that everyone of these systems, whether 
they are provided by the churches or the foundations or any other 
organization, are absolutely stretched to the maximum, and at 
some point we have got to quit talking about this phony notion of 
competition and start talking about how we really augment what a 
lot of decent people are trying to do in each and everyone of our 
communities, and how we can leverage that into more voluntarism 
and more efforts and more full-time bases, because, you know, 
somebody's future with relation to drugs should not be based upon 
whether or not a volunteer was able to come in or not come in. 

It sounds to me like we have a full-time problem that needs a 
full-time solution. I am sorry for taking more than my allotted 
time. 

Chairman RANGEL. Would the gentleman yield? 
Chairman MILLER. Yes. 
Chairman RANGEL. I just have one question. Suppose the person 

does get through. What advice would you give that person? In New 
York City I have been advised by Julio Martinez that he has an 
overcrowding; that he has a long waiting list and that he cannot 
take care of the oldtime addicts, much less develop a modality fm.' 
the crack addicts. So assuming that they got through, what would 
they hear? 

Ms. LACHTER. Well, we have a list, as you know, of all the treat
ment programs in New York. We have also read the reports from 
Mr. Martinez. Some programs in New York, such as Phoenix 
House, have established outpatient services treatment and have 
done interim measures and attempts to try to deal with some of 
the people that they normally take in residential programs. We un
derstand that several other programs are trying to do this. 

We don't have a magical solution, but we are trying to get people 
to at least talk to treatment people and find out where the open
lngs are and where they can get some help. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to address 
both Dr. Jaffe and to Mr. Westrate, there is no question that we 
are confronted with an epidemic of crack in our country. You don't 
have any question about that premise, do you? 

Dr. JAFFE. I think that crack is on the increase, yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. And, Mr. Westrate, your information? 
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Mr. WESTRATE. We consider it very serious. Obviously in New 
York it is at a very high level, and we are seeing a constant spread 
across the country. 

Mr. GILMAN. And we don't have any accurate information with 
regards to how extensive the problem is; is that correct? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, in law enforcement we don't yet, although 
we are changing our systems. Within DEA, for example, we are 
putting a new indicator in to show us the difference between a reg
ular cocaine hydrochloride case and a crack case so that we can 
begin to get a handle on it. 

Mr. GILMAN. You are both pretty much expert. What would you 
estimate to be the extensiveness of all cocaine abuse in our coun
try? How many people are involved in cocaine abuse including 
crack? Would you give us an estimate of what you feel is the 
amount of usage in this country at this time? How many people 
are involved would you say? Dr. Jaffe, Mr. Westrate, you both are 
experts. You have all of the informational channels available to 
you. What would you estimate to be the extensiveness of the prob
lem? 

I'm sure you have been confronted with that question many 
times. 

Dr. JAFFE. I think it is important to frame it in terms of the 
extent of use. Use can be anywhere from once a year--

Mr. GILMAz.'l". Well, let's say cocaine abuses. Let's start there. 
Dr. JAFFE. If you are talking about use within the last 30 days, 

our data suggest that 7 percent of high school seniors are using the 
drug. One can multiply that by the number of people in that age 
group, and it is a matter of millions using cocaine at that rate. 

Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Westrate, do you have any comment on that? 
Mr. WESTRATE. The numbers we usually refer to are 4 to 5 mil

lion regular users and 20 to 22 million total people who have tried 
cocaine at some point in time. 

Mr. GILMAN. Any idea of the number of users of crack in the 
young age group of up to age .i.3 or 14? 

Mr. WESTRA'l'E. No, but I will say this, that in my more lengthy 
statement we gave some figures from the cocaine hotline that indi
cated that most of the users were not at the very low age group, a.t 
least those who are calling the hot line. 

That has to be, of course, clarified. They are only able to collect 
information from those who call. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you agree with that, Dr. Jaffe, that most of 
them are in the higher age level? 

Dr. JAFFE. Those who call, yes. No question. 
Mr. GILMAN. What about the other information that you have 

available? We are hearing from our communities that some of the 
very young are involved in abusing crack. 

Dr. JAFFE. We hear the same reports. The difficulty, as Mr. Wes
trate pointed out, is that crack appeared within a year. We have 
categorized cocaine use as to injected, snorted, smoked, but we 
hadn't made the distinction in our surveys between freebase pre
pared in the more elaborate way, which has been around for sever
al years, and crack, so it is very hard to tell about actual crack use. 

Mr. GILMAN. You have no idea, then, today of how extensive the 
use is amongst our schoolchildren; is that correct? 
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Dr. JAFFE. I would not say we have no idea at all. We do have 
data from the household survey that samples young people above 
the age of 12. That data will be made available shortly. 

Mr. GILMAN. Roughly, what percentage are you finding? 
Dr. JAFFE. It was a very low percentage the last time we had the 

data. 
Mr. GILMAN. How old is that data? 
Dr. JAFFE. The data that we have available on people above the 

. age of 12, I believe, is 1982 data. 
Mr. GILMAN. What date? 
Dr. JAFFE. 1982. 
Mr. GILMAN. Well, of course, you are telling us that crack is just 

beginning to spread across the country like wild fire in the last 
year. We have no current data; is that correct? 

Dr. JAFFE. I think it would be fair to say that we do not have any 
accurate estimate at this time. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are we trying to update our data somehow so that 
we know how extensive the problem is? 

Dr. JAFFE. There have been meetings of a group called-the Com
munity Epidemiology work group-where people who are doing 
local surveys meet twice a year. 

Mr. GILMAN. Well, is your office or is the DEA office asking for 
better intelligence on the extensiveness of it? ' 

Dr. JAFFE. NIDA does do that. We have some figures that are es
timates at this point. 

Mr. GILMAN. I am asking you whether you have undertaken any 
initiative to try to determine how extensive the problem is. Is 
either DEA or NIDA undertaking any current initiative to try to 
get an accurate estimate of how extensive the problem is? 

Dr. JAFFE. I may be able to give you that answer in a moment if 
you let me turn around. 

The head of our epidemiological unit is here and he can report 
on what steps have been taken. 

Mr. GILMAN. Well, can he step up and tell us whether or not we 
are trying to determine just how serious the problem is? 

Dr. JAFFE. He can tell you what has been done in the last 3 
months. 

Mr. GILMAN. While he is coming to the table, do either of you 
ever get involved in any of the policy decisions on what we are 
going to be doing about crack, for example? Have you been called 
in and said, "Hey, we have got a serious problem. What are we 
going to do about it?" 

Dr. JAFFE. Yes, I have been involved in some of them. 
Mr. GILMAN. With what policy group? 
Dr. JAFFE. At the level of NIDA and at the ADAMHA level with 

Dr. Macdonald. 
Mr. GILMAN. Beyond that? 
Dr. JAFFE. Not since March. 
Mr. GILMAN. Has Dr. Macdonald been involved in any policies? 
Dr. JAFFE. Yes, he has. 
Mr. GILMAN. Where? 
Dr. JAFFE. At the White House level. He is briefing the White 

House today on the crack situation to the best of my knowledge. 
Mr. GILMAN. Today? 
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Dr. JAFFE. Today. 
Mr. GILMAN. Prior to today has he been involved in any policy on 

crack? 
Dr. JAFFE. To the best of my knowledge, he meets regularly with 

Dr. Carlton Turner. I know that Dr. Schuster, as recently as 2 
months ago, spent quite some time with Attorney General Meese, 
and crack use, I'm sure, was one of the issues on the agenda, be
cause they were primarily concerned about cocaine abuse. 

Chairmlm. RANGEL. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. GILMAN. Yes. 
Chairman RANGEL. Why are you doing this to yourself, Doctor? 

You say that Dr. Macdonald talks with Carlton Turner. 
Dr. JAFFE. Yes. 
Chairman RANGEL. You think. 
Dr. JAFFE. No. 
Chairman RANGEL. Who does Carlton Turner talk with? 
Dr. JAFFE. I don't know. 
Chairman RANGEL. So what are we talking about? You are the 

guy that knows, so you talk with Dr. Macdonald. He talks with Dr. 
Turner. Dr. Turner talks with nobody. 

Dr. JAFFE. I can't answer other than--
Chairman RANGEL. I know you can't, but you are trying so hard 

to say that-you are making assumptions that really you shouldn't 
make because there is nothing we would want to believe more than 
the fact that your information and Dr. Macdonald's information is 
going to the Secretary of Education and going to Secretary Shultz 
and going to Carlton Turner who in turn will give it to the Presi
dent. None of this is--

Dr. JAFFE. I am certain it goes to Dr. Turner because reports are 
sent up on these issues on a regular basis. I can't testify beyond 
that. 

Chairman RANGEL. But you don't have any evidence that Dr. 
Turner meets with the President at all. None. We don't either. 

Dr. JAFFE. I have no knowledge of Dr. Turner's schedule. That's 
correct. 

Chairman RANGEL. OK. 
Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Westrate, have you been involved in any policy 

meetings with regard to crack? 
Mr. WESTRATE. Yes; I am involved on a regular basis. As I men

tioned in my testimony, we had a crack conference in New York 
which was designed especially to help DEA develop its policy. We 
had health and law enforcement personnel there in June. We also 
have started our survey of the entire United States utilizing DEA 
facilities to confer with law enforcement and other professionals on 
this particular issue. We are very concerned about it. We believe 
also it has a tremendous potential amongst the younger user areas, 
and we are dealing on a regular basis, a daily basis, with the Drug 
Policy Board. 

I confer with Mr. Charles Blau of the Department of Justice on a 
regular basis. I have conferred with Dr. Turner as recently as this 
past Thursday or Friday on this very issue. He and I have had con
versations about the concern of the President, and I can tell you 
that this issue is a major, major concern of the Drug Policy Board. 

Chairman RANGEL. Would the gentleman yield on that? 



41 

Am I to imply that Dr. Turner shared with you a meeting he had 
with the President of the United States? 

Mr. WESTRATE. He has discussed the senior staff of the Presi
dent--

Chairman RANGEL. Please, help me out, Mr. Westrate. I am just 
trying to say that in the course of your testimony, do I get from 
that that when you talked with Carlton Turner that he had said 
that he talked with the President? 

Mr. WESTRATE. I was not present at those meetings, but I can tell 
you this: That we discussed potential initiatives that he had dis
cussed with senior--

Chairman RANGEL. I am going to try my question again, because 
I probably have an impediment in expressing it. You said that you 
finished just last week in talking with Dr. Carlton Turner. Right? 

Mr. WESTRATE. That's correct, sir. 
Chairman RANGEL. Now, in the course of the conversation that 

you had with him and he had with you, did Dr. Turner say at any 
time that he had a conversation with President Ronald Reagan? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, I will say this: He specifically said that the 
issue was discussed with senior White House staff and it is my as
sumption-I cannot say that he said it specifically. It is my as
sumption that the President is aware of things that are being de
veloped and potential strategies, and I would be quite surprised if 
he was not. 

Mr. GILMAN. Would both the panelists, Dr. Jaffe and Mr. Wes
trate, respond to my inquiry that since this crack problem has 
become so pervasive in the last year, have there been any new ini
tiatives by either NIDA or DEA in our strategy and OUr policy in 
how to attack the problem? 

I know that NIDA is going to have an August meeting, Sharing 
Knowledge for Action. I commend you for that kind of a meeting. 
Incidentally, where and when will that be held, Dr. Jaffe? 

Dr. JAFFE. I can get that for you, Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. I would welcome it if you could notify our commit-

tee. 
Dr. JAFFE. Crystal City. 
Mr. GILMAN. What's the date? 
Dr. JAFFE. The first week in August. 
Mr. GILMAN. All week long? 
Ms. LACHTER. I believe it is a 4-day meeting. 
Mr. GILMAN. A 4-day meeting the first week in August at Crystal 

City, and hosted by NIDA? 
Ms. LACHTER. Hosted by NIDA, yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. Sharing Knowledge for Action. 
Now, besides that kind of initiative, have there been any other 

initiatives by either NIDA or DEA that are specifically designed to 
focus in on crack? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Yes, we are doing a number of things in DEA. 
First of all, we are producing intelligence so that the law enforce
ment community and others are aware of what crack means and 
all the aspects associated with it. In New York, where we have the 
most serious problem at the moment with crack, we are working 
very closely with the New York City Police Department. They have 
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formed a task force, as I am sure you will hear from later wit
nesses. 

We have formed a special crack group within our traditional 
DEAINew York CitylNew York State Policy Task Force to focus 
particularly on crack activities and in particular any potential con
spiracy or higher level activities relative to organizations that are 
on top of the crack problem. 

Again, it is a very difficult problem for law enforcement because 
the crack trafficking, although it is a major health concern and it 
is spreading, it is not really at a level where we have traditionally 
been focusing our Federal andlor State local task force resources. 
So we are having to make some adjustments which we will do in 
terms of attempting to have an impact on this very serious prob
lem. These are a number of initiatives underway. 

Mr. GILMAN. It has grown serious enough now so that you can 
devote some special activity to it. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Absolutely. 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. 
Now, would you please identify yourself? 
Mr. ADAMS. My name is Edgar Adams. I am the Director of the 

Division of Epidemiology and Statistical Analysis at NIDA. 
Mr. GILMAN. Can you tell us is there any sound information or 

any study that we have undertaken of the extensiveness of the use 
of crack or the abuse of crack in our country? 

Mr. ADAMS. It has already been mentioned that we have the 
Community Epidemiology Work Group, which has representatives 
from approximately 20 cities. This group meets twice a year to dis
cuss new and emerging trends. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is that part of NIDA? 
Mr. ADAMS. It is sponsored by NIDA, and one of the people who 

will be speaking here today, Mr. John French from New Jersey, is 
a member of that group. It consists of experts from 20 major cities 
throughout the country. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have you undel'tal{en a study of the extensiveness 
of the abuse of crack? 

Mr. ADAMS. Not of the prevalence of crack. We do sponsor the 
high school senior survey, and Dr. Johnston did add questions on 
crack which were asked this spring. We expect to have that data 
available by November. 

Mr. GILMAN. Has there been any summary analysis of that data 
at this point? 

Mr. ADAMS. It is not available yet. The State of New Jersey using 
an instrument developed by NIDA for its 1985 national survey 
added questions on crack. That survey, I believe, went into the field 
this month, and perhaps Mr. French can address the specifics of 
their effort. 

Mr. GILMAN. How extensive is your survey? Does it reach every 
school? 

Mr. ADAMS. It is a nationally representative sample of 130 
schools throughout the United States. It covers approximately 
16,000 students. 

Mr. GILMAN. From your knowledge of the survey and the basic 
information that you have received already, can you estimate for 
us how extensive the abuse of crack is in our country? 
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Mr. ADAMS. The most recent data that we have is from 1985, and 
what that data indicated was that the current use of cocaine in all 
forms, that is, any use in the last 30 days, has increased over the 
past 2 years. Now it stands at approximately 7 percent of high 
school seniors reporting that they had used cocaine in the past 30 
days. 

The household survey which was also conducted in 1985 contains 
people from the age of 12 to 17 as well as those 18 and above, and 
we will get a better estimate of the use of cocaine in younger age 
groups. In addition, questions were asked on route of administra
tion so that we will be able to make an estimate on the number of 
people who have ever freebased cocaine. 

In relation to crack I would just like to point out that it is a drug 
phenomenon which has occurred within the last year, and it is 
very difficult to mount major surveys to address problems like 
that. However, we do have two initiatives that we are investigat
ing. One is the use of opinion polls, and as part of an experiment 
we did put questions in the Gallup poll on the use of cocaine. 

In the future, if the experiment works out, we will be able to go 
in "Very quickly, within 6 weeks or 2 months, and reassure preva
lence levels of new drug trends. We are also working with the Na
tional Center for Health Statistics on what they call a rapid survey 
response technique where we would use telephone surveys. Again, 
if there are emerging problems in a variety of areas, we would be 
able to use these techniques. 

Mr. GILMA1>1". Am I correct, then, that at this point we really 
don't have any definitive knowledge of how extensive the use of 
crack is in our country with all of our expertise; is that right? 

Mr. ADAMS. That's correct. 
Mr. GILMA1>1". Is that right, Dr. Jaffe? 
Dr. JAFFE. That's fair. 
Mr. GILMA1>1". Mr. Westrate? 
Mr. WESTRATE. Yes, I would say especially with statistically "Valid 

information. 
Mr. GILMA1>1". Well, I hope that we find a way of determining how 

serious the problem is, because we are hearing it from every direc
tion-from our people in education, law enforcement, our local offi
cials, and here we are at the Federal level and we have no idea of 
how extensive the problem is, let alone what to do about it. Thank 
you, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to welcome the 
witnesses. 

I found it extremely interesting in listening to the dialog insofar 
as the cooperation and the sharing of information, and while in the 
last few years I have seen some degree of cooperation, particularly 
among law enforcement, it is just amazing to me how little strate
gy has been developed in this particular area. For instance, it 
might be of interest to my colleagues to know that the Department 
of Education is not even a member of the policy board because that 
is law-enforcement-oriented, and so the Department of Education is 
not even represented. If you ask the average law enforcement offi
cer how he would deal with the drug problem today, they would 
indicate to you that they would spend more money on education. 
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But if I ask you who it is who is making that decision as to how 
on the national level we allocate resources among our efforts over
seas in eradication of crops institution, interdiction, education, and 
in treatment, can you tell me who makes those decisions? 

Dr. JAFFE. I can't tell you who. 
Mr. HUGHES. Can you, Mr. Westrate? 
Mr. WESTRATE. Well, sir, our policy board--
Mr. HUGHES. Well, how can they do that without the Department 

of Education being represented or NIDA being represented? NIDA 
was invited to some of the meetings at the Department of Human 
Services, but is NIDA giving direct influence into that budgetary 
decision? 

Dr. JAFFE. I cannot answer about the budgetary--
Mr. HUGHES. Well, I can tell you that there is nobody, but 

nobody in this Government that is making decisions as to how we 
are going to allocate resources. We all agree that it has to be a full 
court press; that we have to deal with the international problems, 
we have to deal with interdiction, intelligence gathering and in 
eradication and in treatment. There is nobody looking at the total 
picture, and that is the problem. That has been the problem now 
for the last 5 years that I have been working directly in this area 
that nobody is making those decisions. 

Now, Mr. Westrate, you have indicated to us that one of the 
things we have got to do is commit more resources. Now the crack 
problem presents just the most recent problem, and after this there 
is going to be another problem, and all we do is we keep moving 
resources around instead of committing more resources. In the area 
of education and treatment we ought to be ashamed of ourselves as 
a partner. 

We absolutely dump these problems on the community is what 
we are doing, because we are not spending anywhere near what we 
should be spending. We have gone from $370 million in 1981 in 
treatment and in education down to $40 million-$40 million. I got 
that from Health and Human Services. We have gone from $370 
million down to $40 million. 

Dr. JAFFE. Does that count the block grants? 
Mr. HUGHES. That counts the-well, when you say block 

grants--
Dr. JAFFE. There are millions of dollars--
Mr. HUGHES [continuing]. We have put together a whole host of 

programs and let the community decide how they are going to 
spend the money, and in many instances there is no assurance they 
are spending the money in the area of drug abuse. 

Dr. JAFFE. There is a requirement with the block grant for States 
to spend a certain amount on drug abuse. 

Mr. HUGHES. Can you tell me how much money the Federal Gov
ernment is spending on treatment today? You tell me if you want 
to quarrel with the figure. 

Dr. JAFFE. The Federal Government's direct expenditures on 
treatment are now related to expenditures by the Veterans' Ad
ministration and the Department of Defense. 

Mr. HUGHES. No; I am talking about in the civilian sector. What 
are we spending on treatment today? How much money? 



45 

Dr. JAFFE, I would have to look at the value of the block grant 
because approximately 50 percent is used for substance abuse, and 
it is estimated that approximately 50 percent of the substance 
abuse money is spent on drug abuse alone. 

Mr. HUGHES. Give me a figure. 
Dr. JAFFE. The block grant estimate is $117 million for drugs. 
Chairman MILLER. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. HUGHES. I yield. 
Chairman MILLER. Let us be very clear about that. That's about 

half of what it was in 1980. 
Dr. JAFFE. I don't know what it was in 1980. I can't say. 
Chairman MILLER. I'm talking about the direct expenditure. The 

direct expenditure from the block grant for federally assisted pre
vention and treatment programs is half of what it was in 1980, and 
this panel started out by telling us how the problem has escalated 
and tripled since 1980. 

Mr. HUGHES. How much are we spending directly, not through 
block grant? How much money is the Federal Government spend
ing on treatment? 

Dr. JAFFE. According to my numbers, $103 million. 
Mr. HUGHES. The block grant. 
Dr. JAFFE. Not the block grant; direct Federal funding. The block 

grant drug estimate is $117 million. 
Mr. HUGHES. Break that down for me. How is that being spent? 
Dr. JAFFE. How is which being spent? 
Mr. HUGHES. How much is being spent for the Veterans' Admin-

istration. How much DOD? 
Dr. JAFFE. Of the $103 million? 
Mr. HUGHES. Yes. 
Dr. JAFFE. I do not have that breakdown, but we can provide that 

for you for the record. 
Mr. HUGHES. How about in the area of education? How much is 

the Federal Government spending in the area of drug abuse educa.
tion? 

Dr. JAFFE. The figure I have in front of me is $20 million. 
Mr. HUGHES. $20 million. What was it in 1980? 
Dr. JAFFE. I do not have that figure in front of me. 
Mr. HUGHES. Well, I can tell you that the figures I have seen in

dicate that it has gone down markedly at the same time that the 
problem has increased markedly. Do we have a program that is di
rected to the youngsters in the elementary schools? 

Dr. JAFFE. I believe we have several, sir. 
Mr. HUGHES. And how much are we spending on that program? 
Dr. JAFFE. I don't have the breakdown, but we can get that for 

you for the record. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Will my colleague yield? 
Mr. HUGHES. I'd be happy to yield. 
Mr. SCHEUER. It is my understanding that the Department of 

Education has a budget of about $18 billion, and of that they are 
spending approximately $3 million on drug education, one-sixtieth 
of 1 percent. I won't ask any further questions. The obvious ques
tions suggest themselves, because I am on my colleague's time. 
One-sixtieth of 1 percent of the education budget on drug abuse 
education, when perhaps the main cause of education failure, the 
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main cause of education dropoutism, the main cause of crippling 
and disabling kids in their educational life is drug addiction. 

We spend one-sixtieth of 1 percent of the education budget in 
meeting that direct threat to education success in this country. 

Mr. HUGHES. Just don't feel as if it is unique from the standpoint 
of education and treatment because we have the same problem in 
operations, law enforcement operations. Of course crack has us ex
tremely concerned, but if you look at the same DAWN reports, it 
shows us that we have tripled the incidence of deaths and over
doses as a result of crack in the last year or so. 

If you look at what is happening in the area of prescription 
drugs, 65 percent of the overdose in deaths according to the DAWN 
reports doesn't come from heroin, doesn't come from cocaine, 
doesn't come from marijuana, it comes from prescription drugs. 
Those are the drugs that the kids are abusing and we are losing 
every day throughout the counby. What is the Federal response to 
that, Mr. Westrate, to deal with that problem? 

What does the Drug Enforcement Administration spend on the 
diversion problem? 

Mr. WESTRATE. I believe your figures are correct in terms of 65 
percent at one time, but that is now decreasing to about 50 percent, 
but I think the point is well taken. We have, of course, a very ag
gressive program-diversion control program-as you know. 

Mr. HUGHES. In fact it is so aggressive that in 1982 in the budget 
cycle when our problem was probably at its peak with prescription 
drugs, and the Federal Government had diversion investigative 
units in place-they were very effective-they were so good we 
eliminated them, and we have no diversion investigative units. We 
have no Federal leverage today to deal with that particular prob
lem, and we keep moving resources around from one problem to 
the other, and we are operating in a margin. 

We are not doing a good job overseas because we are not commit
ting enough reSOurces to crop substitution and eradication. We can 
certainly use more resources there. There was a proposal not to use 
the foreign cooperative investigative program. Cut back on our in
telligence gathering in host countries, not to use the manpower 
there. We haven't expanded our task force operations because we 
don't have resources to do that. 

We have never revived in any way the diversion investigative 
units, and the fact of the matter is that we really haven't done a 
very good job in any of the areas. Even though the law enforce
ment community, and I am familiar most with that, has done, I 
think, a superior job with the resources they have, we are operat
ing in the margin, and we haven't gotten serious about the prob
lem. Until we do, we are not going to deal with the problem. 

Nobody is in charge. There is nobody looking at the total picture 
and saying we have a massive drug problem, and to deal with it we 
are going to commit this amount of resources to education, this 
amount of resources to treatment after determining just what our 
shortfalls are. We are going to beef up our operations in source 
countries and commit the resources we need there and commit the 
resources we need on the southern border, if you want to call it a 
border. I mean 32 percent of the cocaine is now coming across the 
southern border, and people coming across at will, and they are 
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carrying, in many instances, all kinds of contraband including co
caine. Thirty-two percent of cocaine is coming across our southern 
border almost at will now. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Mr. Hughes, I would agree with you that we are 
operating on the margin in many of these areas, but we have had 
some resource enhancements, as you know, at least on the enforce
ment side, and I can tell you from personal and daily experi
ence--

Mr. HUGHES. Compared to what, Mr. Westrate? If you want to go 
back to 1981 and 1982, that cycle where we actually lost major 
ground. Have we really recouped in some areas what we lost in 
1982? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Yes, we have recouped to the point that we were 
in special agent strength, and now we are ahead of where we have 
ever been in history, and I think you have to consider such things 
also that this administration also brought 1,000-actually 1,100 
work-years into drug investigative activities. We have the Orga
nized Crime Drug Enforcement Task Force Program. 

Our resources have in fact increased, but the problem, as you 
say, has us on the margin. 

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Westrate, what we do when we commit FBI re
sources, and it has made some improvement in our caseload, is we 
take those resources away from other areas. We dump on the 
States the bank robberies. We decline prosecution of bank robbery 
cases. I mean we can't suggest the FBI wasn't busy before we, in 
fact, put them into substance abuse work and drug interdiction. 
What we did was we moved those resources from other areas, white 
collar crime and a whole host of other missions, and we put those 
missions on the back burner just like we now propose to do with 
crack. 

That doesn't mean I don't support an effort to try to develop task 
force operations because I probably would because it does make 
sense since that is the newest crisis we have. But the problem is it 
is crisis management. We move resources from other areas to deal 
with the most recent crisis instead of trying to deal with it realisti
cally, We should be beefing up our border operations right now to 
deal with those problems, not just undocumented aliens. 

In the last 6 months we have had aliens from 55 countries come 
across our southern border. We reached our millionth alien on May 
22, millionth, and for every alien we catch, one plus comes into the 
country. Thirty-two percent of our cocaine is coming across our 
southern border. God only knows what else is coming across the 
southern border. 

We don't have the resources to deal with the problem. We don't 
have the resources to deal 'rvith the undocumented aliens. We don't 
have the resources to deal with all kinds of crime being committed 
there, and nobody is looking at the total picture. A few years ago it 
was proposed by Senator Biden and others-I know the chairman 
and the ranking minority member, Mr. Gilman, joined with us on 
the House side in trying to develop a drug czar to put somebody in 
charge of the overall problem, but because of a lot of turf battles, 
including DEA, DEA had problems with it, and the FBI had prob
lems with it and Customs had problems with it. 
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They thought it was going to erode their terri.tory, their turf, and 
as a result it was vetoed by the President, but it would he.ve done 
something that we should have done 5 years ago, and we would be 
much further ahead if we had somebody in charge much like with 
the Vice President in charge of the South Florida Task Force. 
Things were done because you had somebody in charge, and when 
the Vice President said I want five Customs agents in Miami to
morrow, they were in Miami tomorrow. 

Nobody is allocating resources in that fashion to deal with this 
malady, and until we make up our minds we are going to get seri
ous about it and put somebody in charge who has some credibility 
and that can talk to NIDA and get the data and put that to good 
use and not worry that it ends up in Carlton Turner's office not 
being utilized in a fashion that will bring some strategy to bear on 
the problem, we are not going to realistically deal with the prob
lem. 

Chairman MILLER. The gentleman's time has expired. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MILLER. Congressman Fish. 
Mr. FISH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am very pleased at some 

of the things I have been hearing. This, of course, is the hearing 
room of the Committee on the Judiciary where three times in the 
last 5 years we have reported out immigration reform legislation, 
and its relevance to the topic today has been mentioned by several 
of my colleagues, I certainly hope this means that we will be 
moving forward and finally give the Nation what it wants in terms 
of immigration reform. 

Mr. Westrate, in your prepared testimony you talk about actions 
that DEA is involved in overseas, particularly in Latin America 
eradicating coca plants, destroying cocaine base and hydrochloride 
laboratories. You talk about the cooperation of other nations as 
necessary to the control of chemicals and you mention Operation 
Stop Crop and Operation Pipeline. 

I would like you to comment on a statement of an authority in 
this field, and that is once the leaves of the coca plant are harvest
ed, there is little that can be done. It is too late to keep the product 
out of the United States. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, no, I wouldn't agree with that. Eradication 
I would say, however, is a very very important strategy that we 
have to pursue on cocaine in particular. We have proven it effec
tive in other areas. Once the leaf is harvested, we have many op
portunities and we do take them to interdict cocaine in route to the 
United States. 

The leaf, of course, is turned into coca paste. That in turn is 
turned into cocaine base and then subsequently into cocaine hydro
chloride. All of these activities take chemicals. They take people. 
They take laboratory sites, electric generators and so forth. So our 
first opportunities, which we have done very successfully in the 
chemical control program, is to locate and seize laboratories and to 
deny the traffickers these chemicals. 

Our next opportunity, of course, comes through the interdiction 
activities as cocaine is in route to the United States. In the Miami 
Division of DEA alone last year, which includes the Bahamas, we 
seized 50,500 pounds of cocaine. Now I say we, that is all law en-
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forcement and our foreign counterparts together. So that is a major 
opportunity. 

Then, of course, we have the investigative opportunities for in
vestigating the trafficking groups and so there are many opportuni
ties, and we take them. We arrested 16,000 people for trafficking 
violations in the United States last year. 

Mr. FISH. Well, in the source country itself, then, you don't sub
scribe to the theory that there is an invisible government in sever
al of these countries, and the visible government is corrupt, and 
that you cannot really do the expected enforcement job that you 
are describing to be effective. 

Mr. WESTRATE. No, not at all, we do have some problems in 
terms of getting our programs implemented, but we are making, I 
think, great progress. Colombia has been an outstanding example. 
Equador is working very effectively. Peru and Bolivia, both, are co
operating quite well now on both eradication and interdiction pro
grams. Frankly, I am quite encouraged about the potential in 
South America. 

Mr. FISH. I'm glad to hear that. 
Dr. Jaffe, last year NIDA announced plans for a nationwide 

mtxlia campaign schedule beginning January 1986 and targeting 18 
to 35-year-olds as its primary audience. I wonder if you could sum
marize briefly the accomplishments of this effort. 

Dr. JAFFE. That campaign began on time-the spots are here if 
you wish to see them-all indications are that it has been an ex
ceedingly successful campaign based on people's response to it, as 
well as the number of people calling in to hot lines saying they 
have seen the media spots and been stimulated by them. It may 
very well be that our problem now is to quickly mount something 
that would be as effective for young people who are perhaps more 
vulnerable to this new form of smoked cocaine. I believe that is on 
the drawing board. 

Mr. FISH. That is being developed, because we do hear about the 
increasing numbers of elementary school age children using co
caine, and I wondered if it wouldn't be a good idea to drop the 
target age of your audience. 

Dr. JAFFE. The basis for deciciing on the original target group 
was based on the fact that they were the groups that were using 
cocaine the most. We had done the research. We had tried to un
derstand what might be the most effective message, and it was on 
that basis that the campaign was developed. I'm not sure whether 
we have all the information we need to make a very effective cam
paign directed at young people of, say, 12 to 18 years of age. 

We will move ahead with what we have, but the smoking of 
crack is such a recent phenomenon that it is difficult to assure you 
that the campaign directed at young people will be as effective. We 
hope it will. It is proceeding in any event. 

Mr. FISH. One other area that I don't think has been adequately 
gone into in this hearing has to do with treatment and prevention, 
and I wonder if you would care to comment on what treatment and 
prevention approaches have thus far been identified by HHS and 
by NIDA as being the most effective in dealing with cocaine abuse. 

Dr. JAFFE. Dealing with cocaine abuse specifically makes it more 
difficult to answer. Much of NIDA's work in terms of its diverse 



50 

approach to cocaine and to drugs in general has been based on the 
observation that there is a gateway series of behaviors. Young 
people start with smoking and they proceed to alcohol and then to 
marijuana and then on to things like cocaine. 

Therefore, one major effort that NIDA is researching and at
tempting to implement is aimed at preventing young people from 
experimenting with any drugs, including tobacco, and alcohol. We 
hope that by delaying the onset of drug experimentation, we can 
bring people to a level where their judgment may be more mature. 
There are other approaches being looked at as well. 

We have been working with parents groups extensively because 
we feel that without that kind of grassroots support, without the 
involvement of the family, a simple cognitive education about in
formation will be relatively ineffective. We are also proceeding, as 
you lmow, with a variety of information campaigns and media cam
paigns. 

A major initiative that has been worked out very recently in
volves a commitment by a group called the 4 A's, the American As
sociation of Advertising Agencies, that will involve a commitment 
of about $1 % billion of advertising time and talent with the goal of 
"unselling" America on drugs. 

Dr. Macdonald and Dr. Schuster have been working with mem
bers of the 4As to finalize agreements to set the process movlng. 
We hope to see much wider use of mass media to do as much to 
unsell drug use as the advertising community is able to sell a vari
ety of consumer goods. We feel that that kind of massive commit
ment will make a significant impact in the area of prevention. 

Mr. FISH. Thank you very much, Doctor. 
Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Scheuer. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Dr. Jaffe, you are talking about a massive commit-

ment on drug education from where? 
Dr. JAFFE. The private sector. 
Mr. SCHEUER. The private sector. 
Would you say the Federal Government, which is now spending 

about one-sixtieth of 1 percent of its education budget on drug edu
cation is giving the kind of leadership that would be necessary to 
motivate and stimulate the private sector? 

Dr. JAFFE. With all due respect, I decline to comment on how the 
Department of Education should allocate its resources. I will try to 
answer for the National Institute on Drug Abuse. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Do you know any significant drug education pro
gram now that the Department of Education is sponsoring or sup
porting or financing? 

Dr. JAFFE. I know Dr. Macdonald and Dr. Schuster have been 
having discussions with the Department of Education, but I cannot 
presently identify such a program. We can produce it for the record 
if it exists. 

Mr. SCHEUER. All right, if it exists and you think they may be 
having discussions. 

Dr. Jaffe, you are one of the most brilliant leaders in this whole 
drug field and have been for at least a decade and a half. If my 
memory serves, in 1971 you became director of an office called 
SAODAP, the Special Action Office of Drug Abuse Programs at the 
White House; is that correct? 
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Dr. JAFFE. That's correct. 
Mr. SCHEUER. That legislation, incidentally, I take some pride in. 

It was sponsored by Senator Muskie in the Senate and myself in 
the House, and you performed magnificently. 

Wouldn't you say that after 15 years of your personalleadershlp 
in the field of drug abuse, it is a little bit pitiful for us to be dis
cussing this morning that the Federal Government is discussing 
the possibility of doing something in drug education? 

I don't want to put words in your mouth, but what has happened 
to our country? Tell us what has happened in those 15 years. At 
least when you took over that job in the White House, we had some 
leadership. We had some direction. We were able to go to the 
mountaintop. You were the mountaintop, and you did allocate re
sources and you did provide drive and leadership. Where is that 
focus of leadership and drive today? 

Dr. JAFFE. Let me say that at that time it was the sense of crisis 
that I think was precipitated as much by our concern about heroin 
use among our troops in Vietnam as the epidemic that had preced
ed it by several years. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Dr. Jaffe, do you detect any lack of a sense of crisis 
among the committee members on both sides? 

Dr. JAFFE. I have a feeling that the current epidemic of crack use 
among young people may be a similar kind of crisis and may lead 
to some reassessment, strategy development and some new initia
tives. I can't say that for certain. That's not my role. I think these 
are times when the country coalesces and people can agree on a 
common agenda. Since you brought up my other life, let me point 
out that there was as much resistance to urine testing as a device 
to discourage heroin use among the troops in Vietnam as there is 
now in the c;ivilian popUlation. The difference was there was suffi
cient sense of crisis to implement that testing. You have heard 
from other witnesses there is still ambivalence about using that 
particular approach in other populations. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Well, look, my time is limited. I don't want to get 
down to that level. What I am trying to do is have you take us to 
the mountaintop and tell us where we are going. I must confess I 
was inordinately disappointed at your colleague's testimony when 
he says they had a very successful year last year, and he gave us 
some figures on what they picked up in the way of cocaine. 

May I ask you what percentage of all of the narcotic drugs 
coming into this country do you think you picked up? Was it 5 per
cent? Was it 7 percent, 3 percent? What do you think you have 
picked up? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Weil, sir, as we have testified several times 
before, we don't know exactly how much. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Just give us a rough ballpark estimate. 
Mr. WESTRATE. It is very difficult to do that. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Just give us a rough ballpark estimate. 
Mr. WESTRATE. I would say between 10 and 30 percent. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Now, you are not suggesting to us here that you 

have picked up anywhere near 30 percent, or 25 percent, or 20 per
cent, or 15 percent, or 10 percent, of the narcotic drugs that are 
coming across our borders. Are you seriously suggesting that? 
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Mr. WESTRATE. Well, I can tell 50,000 pounds of cocaine is an 
enormous amount. I think in the marijuana--

Mr. SCHEUER. But you go into any town and hamlet and city in 
the United States, and you can get all the cocaine that you want. 
We haven't had a law enforcement expert testify before our com
mittee in the last couple of years that we are picking up more than 
5 or at the most 10 percent, and you preen yourself here that you 
had a very successful year last year, and you tell us that you are 
quite encouraged at what is happening in South America. You 
must be the Dr. Pangloss of the day if you can take any encourage
ment at what is happening in South America as far as drug traf
fick.ing is concerned. 

I am utterly depressed to hear this kind of naivete and this kind 
of illusion coming from a leader of the DEA. It is utterly depress
ing, the lack of realism, the lack of hard-headed professionalism 
that should lead you to say that you are picking up anywhere from 
10 to 30 percent. That statistic is incredible on its face, and it robs 
you of the credibility that you should have as the leader of DEA. 

Now let me ask Dr. Jaffe-we are in a continuing crisis. Our kids 
in school are being drowned in this epidemic of drug addiction. It is 
probably more responsible for school failure, for defeat in life for 
young kids, especially minority kids, than any other phenomenon 
in our society. It is a truism that drug addiction is responsible for 
perhaps a half-55 or 60 percent of the violent crime in our urban 
centers, so it is a destabilizing fact in urban life, but it is a crip
pling and disabling event in the life of millions of our kids. 

Looking at the whole spectrum of the travel of drugs from the 
poppy fields of Southeast Asia, or the coca trees of Latin America, 
into the arms of our kids in our communities, where would you say 
that society ought to look for a target of opportunity? The eradica
tion program has been largely a failure-some spotty successes, but 
basically it hasn't worked. 

The interdiction program, I have never heard a law enforcement 
professional in my life in the last 15 years that I have been on this 
committee state that more than 5 or at the most 10 percent of the 
drugs coming in have been apprehended at the borders. For the 
first time in the last year or two at our hearings that Chairman 
Rangel has brilliantly chaired, law enforcement official after law 
enforcement official has said for the first time that this has got to 
be something that is addressed on the demand side. The supply 
side is out of control, and they tell you in the next breath, we can't 
reduce funding for interdiction efforts, but the answer does not lie 
there, it has got to lie in drug education. It has got to lie in con
vincing kids that life is a high and getting involved in that whole 
black world of drugs is going to destroy their lives. 

How do we do this? Give us of your wisdom, of your 15 years of 
brilliant leadership and involvement in every aspect of the drug 
program. Tell us why are we in this situation today when guys like 
you have been out there counseling us, observing, studying, schol
ars, activists of whom you are one of the deans. With talents like 
yours guiding us and advising us, how did we get into this mess? 
How come we weren't able to make serious inroads on this prob
lem, and where do we go now? 

Dr. JAFFE. It is a very broad question, but let me say that--
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Mr. SCHEUER. Your shoulders are broader than my question. 
Dr. JAFFE. Well, you are very kind. I think it may be necess.ary 

not to abandon any of those. If you talk to treatment people, they 
will tell you as long as there are drugs on the street, it is hard to 
do rehabilitation, that you have to work on all of it. I think that an 
education program is certainly an essential part of the demand re
duction side, but it may not be all of it. 

Certainly there are people wise enough to know that they are 
taking risks. It may very well be that it is an issue of attitude. You 
might talk about it aE individual discipline, individual responsibil
ity. It may be that we have to target more on the individual user. I 
can tell you from a previous experience that when we weighed all 
these factors, when it really came down to trying to stop the use of 
drugs in the military, the consequences even of experimentation 
had to be made something that caused the users to give some 
pause. To stop and think; not about the more remote possibility 
that they might die, but the more probable possibility that, if others 
might know about their use, and there could be some consequences 
they might not like. 

These didn't have to be Draconian penalities. They didn't have to 
be disastrous. We didn't have to threaten to send people to prison 
for 1,000 years, but just the idea that if you use drugs it was proba
ble that something you won't like will happen. That something 
may simply be that you have to go into a treatment program. In 
effect, that set of contingencies is working in the military. The 
extent of drug use, because they have random urine testing is 
lower than it is in the general population, although the group from 
which the military is drawn is certainly not immune to the kinds 
of seduction that goes with drug use in the general population. 
Now, one would hope that in a country like ours it would be unnec
essary to do things of that sort. But you can see that even in pro
fessional sports the commissioners saying that athletes could lose 
one-half of a million dollars in salaries for abusing drugs. 

We recently sponsored a conference on drug abuse in the work
place which provided a forum for industry and others in the pri
vate sector to get together to focus on policy that may take us over 
a crisis. One can't say how long these kinds of epidemics last. One 
looks back in history and they appear to go up and down. But that may 
be one approach. Certainly it is not a substitute, however, for 
sound education; for making people aware of the dangers. I might 
point out to you that the tragedy of two healthy and promising 
sports stars dying from cocaine has produced perhaps more expo
sure to the real dangers of cocaine than we have purchased 
through Government efforts in the last year. The end result is, 
hopefully, that people are now aware that even snorting cocaine 
can kill. 

People are also now aware that it is not just that you get addict
ed to cocaine, but you can have a heart attack, a stroke, or cardiac 
arrhythmia. Those things are now known. It is a little early to 
know whether all the publicity is going to have much of an impact, 
and it is a very complex issue that is not easily solved. It is a strug
gle I think we are going to have to deal with for years to come be
cause in a free society there are always people who are seduced the 
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easy pleasure without giving very much thought to the pain that 
may come. 

Young people are perhaps more at risk for that, but as we also 
see those who grew up in an easy generation, those that are now, 
let's say, between 18 and 40, also have a more relaxed attitude 
toward drug use. I might point out, though, something that some of 
us did not expect, that some of the education does seem to be 
having impact. It is not a11100 percent bleak. 

As little as 5 years ago, 10 percent of young people were using 
marijuana on a daily basis. That has now dropped down to 5 per
cent-that's progress. It is somewhat paradoxical that that should 
happen in the face of a growing cocaine epidemic, but it is there, 
and the data are there, and for a while we thought we WElre on the 
right track. That decline has stalled, and we need to look at it 
again, but it very well may be, to answer your question bluntly, it 
is not an issue of shifting resources so much as recognizing that 
somehow we have to make the individuals who use drugs feel the 
sense of responsibility both to themselves, their families and frank
ly to their country. 

People who buy drugs, are taking the capital out of this country, 
are not doing themselves any favor and not doing their country 
any favor. Apart from any risks to themselves, not being good citi
zens and somehow we have to do something about that. How Con
gress and the Executive Branch and the Judiciary will get together 
on those areas which touch on issues of individual freedom and pri
vacy and how to get drug abuse under control is something that I 
can't answer, but it is certainly an area that needs to be looked at. 

Mr. SCHEUER. Well, I agree with you. Along with these drug 
abuse programs and sex abuse programs we ought to have a self
esteem program. When people begin to think good about them
selves, they won't abuse thems.;!lves in any of these ways. 

My last question would be-you mentioned that there are im
provements in the marijuana situation; that we have cut by half 
the rate at which young kids are using marijuana. 

Dr. JAFFE. On a daily basis. 
Mr. SCHEUER. On a daily basis. Are there any elements of that 

phenomenon, anything that we did to make it happen like topsy? 
Or, were there things that Government did at any level or things 
that the private community did that we can learn. from? Are there 
elements that We can extract and perhaps apply that knowledge to 
a reduction of heroin and cocaine and crack? 

Dr. JAFFE. Well, we have in fact been applying them. The ques
tion is when does it begin to have its impact? The inference was 
made on watching the turnaround in marijuana. In the early sev
enties, there was a general feeling that marijuana was innocuous; 
that nobody became dependent on it, nobody used it every day or 
was addicted. It took some time to turn around that perception 
among young people, and it took a lot of research to establish that, 
in fact, marijuana does have significant serious downside problems. 

Now the same thing has happened with cocaine. People have for
gotten history. In the beginning of this century, doctors were very 
concerned about cocaine. It was a risky drug, and you only have to 
look into the text books of the 1920's to realize what respect doc
tors showed cocaine because of its unpredictable toxicity. Somehow 
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it was forgotten. Somehow with people maldng movies about how 
funny it is to sneeze and blow away the cocaine-it was trivialized. 
It may take some time before people realize the seriousness and 
the respect that one has to show to such an overpoweringly addict
ive substance, one which is so risky in terms of safety that even the 
Addiction Research Center, which I now head, didn't undertake re
search on cocaine until 2 years ago. It seems to be too risky a drug, 
too hard to know when it will cause an arrhythmia. 

We have been capitalizing on those risks in our media campign, 
trying to get more data on cocaine toxicity, trying to get out the 
message that people do become drug addicted in the sense of what 
we mean by addiction: an overwhelming need to use the drug, and 
trying to dispell the myth that cocaine is a drug that can be used 
with impunity. Now how long it takes to turn around perceptions 
is not clear. There is always a view among experime~ters that you 
can get away with it. 

Until the appearance of crack, those of us working on this issue 
had the feeling that maybe we were maldng some progress. I think 
that crack is going to make us reassess that feeling because it takes 
a whole new vulnerable group and gives them access to a cheap 
drug that produces an intense high. But we were applying that 
message. If you can get out the realistic, honest facts about the 
downside risk, eventUally people hear the message and change, and 
eventually the attitude that it is OK to use changes. I think that is 
changing. There has been a change in attitude toward drug use in 
general as can be seen with attitudes toward marijuana, and as can 
be seen with attitudes towards other drugs. A number of them are 
showing downturns. Cocaine is an exception, and it is an awesome 
and frightening exception. 

Mr, SCHEUER. Well, Dr. Jaffe, let me simply state my admiration 
to you and my appreciation on behalf of the public for the exempla
ry leadership that you have given this effort of fighting drug addic
tion in our country. You have done it over a period of at least a 
decade and a half, to my knowledge. You had an astonishing lead
ership role that you have played to the hilt, and I am grateful to 
you on behalf of the American public. 

Dr. JAFFE. Thank you. 
Mr. SCHEUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Coughlin. 
Mr. COUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and let me thank the 

witnesses for their patience. It is sometimes easy to be dramatic 
from this side of the podium, and we appreciate your patience here. 

First, Mr. Westrate, a followup on a question by Mr. Fish. The 
coca leaf is grown only in South America, and I guess from person
al observation I really despair at the hope of crop eradication be
cause it is grown mainly by poor cappacinos who are out in very 
remote parts of the country. I also despair somewhat on drug inter
diction, despite the fact that in another subcommittee I appropriate 
millions of dollars for the Coast Guard to try to interdict drugs 
coming into this country, but cocaine is so compact and so com
pressed in such a small quantity and so potent, that interdicting it 
is, I think, a very difficult problem. 

The real choke point, at least in the opinion of this member, is 
the processing laboratories mainly in Colombia that convert coca 
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paste into cocaine hydrochloride. They are readily identifiable be
cause they emit a lot of infrared. With our technology we can iden
tify them. With a number of relatively small light aircraft we could 
locate them. With some helicopter support to countries like Colom
bia we could take authorities in there and eradicate those process
ing facilities. They usually have clandestine airstrips affiliated 
with them, and I guess my question is are we making any real 
progress in that area? 

Are we getting cooperation from the governments down there? 
Why with a very limited amount of resources can't we get to this 
choke point and have a very significant impact on cocaine which is 
the basis of crack. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, 1 would agree with what you have said, 
and, yes, we are getting cooperation. Operation Stop Prop and Op
eration Chem-Con, which I referred to earlier, are principle pro
grams that are devoted exactly to that. Many lab seizures have 
been made and we continue to pursue that as one of our principle 
strategies. 

We have seen a trend in the past couple of years, though, that 
particularly as the ether program became successful that the traf
fickers began to ship cocaine base to the United States and convert 
it to hydrochloride in labs in the United States. I think we seized 
22 cocaine laboratories last year, so they are able to adjust. 

We are also finding them shifting their laboratories from tradi
tional areas into other areas in Brazil, Ecuador and that kind of 
movement. So they do react to the pressure and are able to set up 
other labs, but it certainly is one of our key areas. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. There was a rash, I know, last year at about this 
time of seizures of laboratories in Colombia and on the Peruvian 
border and in southern Ecuador. But I have seen not an awful lot 
of reporting of that since then. Has that continued? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Yes, we have continuing programs, and we are 
very active at this time doing the same thing. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. And just one question, then, to Dr. Jaffe. Again 
in another subcommittee in which I am the ranking member, we 
have conducted, I think, an immensely successful program on 
drunk driving. Now you can't drive down a highway today without 
seeing a billboard on drunk driving. You hardly can go through an 
evening of television or radio without hearing something about 
drunk driving, and we need the same kind of effort on cocaine. 

Cocaine kills. We know that just like drunk driving kills, and yet 
I don't see the evidence of that kind of campaign. How do we get 
that started? 

Dr. JAFFE. The message that I'cocaine kills" is something that I 
think is being started from the tragedy of Len Bias and other 
sports people. But the message that cocaine is addictive and dan
gerous became our official media campaign earlier this year-Co
caine-The Big Lie. We think this campaign is very effective. I 
worked on part of its development. Now the question is how do we 
get the maximum air time? How do we get people to put on these 
spots to get those messages out? 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Can we take a lesson from the drunk driving 
campaign? 
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Dr. JAFFE. Well, to the extent that we can mobilize the various 
elements of the private sector. I can't say where the resources 
came f1'om or how it was arranged to get the attention of the com
munities the issue of drunk driving. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Isn't it worth taking a look at that campaign and 
seeing if we can model a campaign on cocaine killing after the 
drunk driving bill? 

Dr. JAFFE. I think we need to get as much exposure to the mes
sage about cocaine as we can. We will certainly take your comment 
to heart and look at how they are managing to get as much expo
sure for the drunk. driving messages. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Because we are doing a terrific job in that area. 
We really are. Here is another area that is equally killing and one 
that deserves the same kind of approach. Please look at it. 

Dr. JAFFE. Thank you. I wilL 
Mr. COUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman RAl'l"GEL. We are going to adjourn for 15 minutes be

cause there is a vote on. But before we do, Mr. Westrate, we are 
going to have some representatives from the local police depart
ments. I wonder whether you can give us what your idea is as to 
the responsibility as relates to law enforcement in dealing with 
these drugs. I mean assuming that your guesstimate of 30 percent 
was correct, what basically we are saying is that 70 percent of the 
drugs on the street are coming in from outside the United States, 
and since there has not been any increase ill the DEA agents over 
the last decade, what role do you see the Federal law enforcement 
playing as relates to local law enforcement? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Mr. Chairman, we have looked at this question 
over the years as a cooperative division of labor. Now, there are 
certain things that State and local law enforcement are better 
equipped to do, and there are certain things that the Federal law 
enforcement, like the international efforts are better equipped. 

Chairman RANGEL. Forget the international. I am talking about 
people who are selling drugs, arresting them, taking them to court 
and putting them in jail, that type of thing. 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well. it would certainly be our belief that the 
State and local agencies have a tremendous responsibility in that 
regard. 

Chairman RANGEL. They seem to think that the .Federal Govern
ment believes they have all of the responsibilities where the Feds 
deal with high level type of conspiracies and international transac
tions, but that you should not expect too much direct assistance for 
the street trafficker and that type of thing. 

Mr. WESTRATE.Well, I think that is valid in the usual circum
stance accepting we have some special concern such as crack. I 
think that we do have a responsibility at the Federal level to co
ordinate, cooperate and assist in measured response in that area. 

Chairman RANGEL. Why do you see a difference between crack 
and the cocaine that comes in anyway? It is just a question of proc
essing and packaging. Why would you see any special need for the 
Federal Government to give assistance to local police for crack as 
opposed to heroin and cocaine? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Because I think the special seriousness of this 
fast rising phenomenon is important and anything that can be 
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done to blunt that expansion is critical, and if we can contribute to 
doing that, I think that is our responsibility to do so. 

Chairman RANGEL. What do you see as this increased contribu
tion? What form will it take? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, as I mentioned before we have responsibil
ity to share intelligence. We are doing a survey which will be ap
propriate. We are considering potential legislation that might be 
useful, if necessary, on prosecuting crack houses although there is 
quite a debate about that. There a number of things that we can do 
from the Federal level to assist with this problem. 

Chairman RANGEL. From a law enforcement prospective would 
you support more Federal assistance in terms of resources going to 
local and State officials that relates to crack? 

Mr. WESTRATE. To the extent that it doesn't significantly deterio
rate from our responsibilities and working major traffickers. We 
have to keep in mind, as you mentioned--

Chairman RANGEL. Strike that out. I meant that the Congress 
would appropriate direct financial and resource assistance to local 
and State police, not detracting from the Federal effort. Do you 
think something like that would be helpful from a law enforcement 
perspective? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, Mr. Chairman, all of these questions are 
questions of priority and resources. So if there were to be some 
kind of an appropriation that would create a program to work only 
on street level activities and not diminish the efforts at the smug
gling and trafficking organizations--

Chairman RANGEL. Let me try again, Mr. Westrate. As a 
Member of Congress, I am just trying to take advantage of your ex
pertise in law enforcement. I'll have enough experience on this side 
in terms of dealing with the deficit. But do you believe that it 
would make any sense for the Congress to get the appropriations, 
you know, without detracting from our national defense or security 
to give more assistance to our local police from a la.w enforcement 
prospective. Do you think that that makes any sense? 

Mr. WESTRATE. Well, I would certainly say that they could use 
the extra resources to address the problem, but I think we have got 
to keep resources focused on the answers, and not lose sight of the 
fact that crack is in fact a different form of use. We must not lose 
our emphasis on the production and transshipment and smuggling 
aspects of the cocaine problem. 

Chairman RANGEL. These people aren't being arrested. I mean 
they are still on the streets. There are jails to be built. There are 
courts, judges, prosecutors, you know, the people in the street don't 
understand all this coca jungles. Would DEA support giving assist
ance to local law enforcement? More specifically could you support 
R.n. 526 which allocates some $715 million for that purpose? 

Mr. WESTRATE. I can't speak to the specific bUl, but I would cer
tainly support resource enhancements to State and local enforce
ment agencies. 

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you. We will stand adjourned for 15 
minutes. 

[Recess.) 
Chairman RANGEL. The Select Narcotic Committee will come to 

order. I would like to thank this panel for its patience with the 



59 

committee as you could see and hear. There was a lot of interest 
and concern about the testimony that had. been taken earlier. 

I think to some degree all of your testimony deals with the out
break of crack, and without getting involved in the chemistry of it 
and the international nature of it, it would be very helpful to this 
committee if you could share with us how big the problem is, what 
you are doing about it, and what you would want your Congress to 
do in being of assistance. 

I see that Chief Turner has sent Isaac Fullwood, who is the as
sistant chief that certainly is well known to all of us in the Con
gress; Wilhelmina Holliday, the deputy commissioner from my city, 
the city of New York; and Joel Gilliam, who we thank for coming 
all the way from the Detroit Police Department. He is the inspec
tor in charge of the narcotic division. So if we can hear from Chief 
Fullwood-what we hope you will do is to try to stick with the 5-
minute rule, and without objection, your entire testimony will 
appear in the record at this point. 

Chief Fullwood. 

TESTIMONY OF ISAAC FULLWOOD, ASSISTANT CHIEF Oli' POLICE, 
WASHINGTON, DC, METROPOLITAN POLICE DEPARTMENT, AC
COMPANIED BY CHRIST CULLIGAN, INSPECTOR, MORALS DIVI
SION 

Mr. fuLLWOOD. Thank you, Mr. Chail'man, members of the Select 
Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control and the Select Commit
tee on Children, Youth, and Families. I apprf:ciate the opportunity 
to be here today for the purpose of testifying about the prevalence, 
use, and trafficking of crack, a relatively new and deadly form of 
cocaine in the District of Columbia. I would also like to discuss the 
involvement of school-aged youth in the abuse and trafficking of il
legal substance and to share some of our ideas and recommenda
tions to prevent the use and distribution of crack as well as other 
narcotics. 

Recently, there has been widespread publicity about crack, which 
is cocaine that has been distilled from its familiar powder form, co
caine hydrochloride, and resembles small rocks and is the color of 
soap in appearance. Crack is the cheap and deadly cocaine which is 
smoked, and because of this method of ingestion into the body, it is 
highly addictive. 

Crack use and distribution have reportedly reached crisis propor
tions in Los Angeles, Miami, Houston, Detroit, and New York City. 
However, locally in the Washington, DC, area, crack is not at this 
time a serious problem. It is just beginning to surface on the 
streets at our drug market locations. We have submitted approxi
mately 20 exhibits of suspected crack to the Drug Enforcement Ad
ministration Mid-Atlantic Laboratory for analysis. The director of 
the Mid-Atlantic Laboratory, which also provides analytical serv
ices for the DEA, FBI, and U.S. Park Police and several other Fed
eral agencies, reports that these agencies combined have submitted 
very few suspected crack exhibits for analysis. 

Even though we are not presently experiencing a crack crisis in 
our city, I fear that it still remains as a very serious threat. Be
cause crack is cocaine base, the amount of crack available in a 
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community is naturally related to cocaine availability, Cocaine is 
readily available and extensively abused in the Washington, DC, 
area. 

In prior years cocaine was abused primarily as a drug of the af
fluent, and the expense of the drug at about $100 per gram limited 
the extent of abuse. However, due to the abundant availability of 
cocaine and the reduction in price now ranging from $20 to $50, 
cocaine has now become a leading drug of choice. We now find vio
lators selling cocaine from more than 20 street locations through
out our city. 

Cocaine arrests have increased 600 percent from fiscal year 1982 
when 334 persons were arrested for cocaine charges to fiscal year 
1985 when 1,923 persons were arrested on similar charges. Juvenile 
arrests for cocaine offenses are also increasing. In calendar 1985 
there were 883 juveniles arrested for various drug charges. Out of 
this total 132 or nearly 16 percent of the arrests involved cocaine. 
The majority of the cocaine arrests-ll1-were felony arrests in
volving distribution of the drug. 

We also recovered over $43,000 from the juveniles incidental to 
their drug arrests. From January 1 through July 8, 1986, we have 
arl'ested 527 juveniles on various drug charges. Out of this total 
105 or nearly 20 percent of the arrests involved cocaine. The major
ity of the cocaine arrests-91-were felony arrests involving distri
bution related incidents. So far this year we have recovered over 
$34,000 in out-of-the-pocket money from the juveniles incidental to 
their drug arrests. 

Based on these statistics it is readily apparent that more and 
more juveniles are becoming actively involved in the illicit drug 
trade not only as users, but also as drug traffickers. The juvenile 
age group n. st often being arrested on drug charges is 17 years of 
age and a high school drop out. If attending school, juveniles being 
arrested are mainly in the ninth grade, It is difficult to identify the 
number of juvenile drug abusers in the District of Columbia, but 
according to undercover officers who were assigned to several of 
our high schools, drug abuse is widespread among the students. 

Even though juvenile arrests involving cocaine are high and con
tinuing to increase, PCP is the drug most often abused and distrib· 
uted by juveniles. As a matter of fact 65 percent of all juvenile 
drug arrests are for PCP related charges and the vast majority in
volve distribution of the drug, 

Currently, heroin is identified as the worst drug being abused be
cause it is the drug most often introduced into the body intrave
nously. It is highly addictive. It causes most drug overdose deaths, 
and it is identified as being a leading cause of other crime. There 
have been several studies conducted to determine the relationship 
between heroin addiction and crime. All studies that I am familiar 
with have all reached the same conclusion-that heroin addicts 
live a life of crime to support their addiction. A 1985 study of 
heroin users in east and central Harlem found that the annual 
crime rate for these heroin users was 1,075 crimes per annum, 

In comparing crack to heroin, we find that crack is more addict
ive and more craving than heroin and there are reports of contin
ued use to exhaustion by some abusers. Even though crack is less 
expensive than heroin, the intense craving and continuous use 
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makes a crack habit more expensive to support than a heroin 
habit. The abuser must then depend on money from his family and 
his friends or resort to an assortment of various crimes to support 
his habit. Police departments in other jurisdictions where crack is 
readily available and highly abused report increases in crime. 
Therefore, it is anticipated that crack addiction will cause an in
crease in crime in the Washington, DC, area. 

Essentially, the problem of drug abuse, whether it be crack or 
any other illicit substance within our country can be viewed from 
two perspectives: the supply side and the demand side. Each area is 
critical to any overall effort in stemming the tide of rampant drug 
abuse, and it is equally critical that a proper balance be struck be
tween enforcement, education and treatment efforts. 

How can we effectively combat the drug problem facing this 
Nation? Prevention, we believe, is the best approach. On the Feder
al level, the U.S. Government must encourage and assist foreign 
governments of producer countries to undertake crop control pro
grams thereby reducing the production of illegal drugs at the 
source. For example, our experience at the street level subsequent 
to Turkey's 1972 poppy ban and Mexico's 1975 poppy eradication 
programs at the source of the product had a dramatic impact on 
the purity percentage and ready availability of heroin in our com
munities. 

It is therefore critical that the international community focus 
upon and fInd better ways to resolve drug issues. We must be able 
to seize assets, homes, automobiles, banks, bank accounts derived 
from drug traffIcking. We have to develop better intelligence activi
ties and solicit greater support from the government of producer 
countries. We must work diligently toward the highest possible 
conviction rate of drug traffickers and the ultimate destruction of 
their criminal organization. 

Effective coordination and full cooperation among the Fedeml, 
State, and local law enforcement agencies are essential to any 
effort directed at the importation, manufacture, and sale of illicit 
drugs within the United States. Aggressive interdiction and investi
gation, effective prosecutions, stiff prison penalities, seizures of 
assets are essential to controlling drug traffIcking. 

The community, in aiding law enforcement, must refuse to par
ticipate in purchasing illegal drugs. They must say no to drugs. We 
must make available all information to discourage consumption. As 
long as the demand for drugs remains high in the community, the 
dealer will attempt to sell his merchandise due to the enormous 
profIt involved in illicit drug activities. 

Mr. Chairman, at this point I will terminate my statement so I 
can stay within the time. I think that there is no greater problem 
facing us than the problem of drug abuse. People die from it. Our 
young people-we are losing a generation of young people, and if 
we are to make any great effort, we must do it in terms of prevent
ing our young people from becoming involved in this death that 
occurs. We must encourage people to say no to drugs. 

Law enforcement has to arrest, but we have also got to be in
volved in a total approach to dealing with the problem of substance 
abuse. 

Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, Chief. 

65-009 0 - 87 - 3 
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Deputy Commissioner Wilhelmina Holliday, we welcome you to 
the Nation's Capital. 

TESTIMONY OF WILHELMINA E. HOLLIDAY, DEPUTY COMMIS
SIONER FOR COMMUNI'l'Y AFFAIRS, NEW YORK CITY POLICE 
DEPARTMENT, ACCOMPANIED BY FRANCIS C. HALL, CHIEF, 
NARCOTICS DIVISION, NEW YORK CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT 
Ms. HOLLIDAY. Thank you. Let me first thank the honorable 

members of this committee for the opportunity to come before you 
to outline the dimensions of the problems that are related to co
caine free base known as crack in New York. 

Before I continue, I would like you to know that this is Deputy 
Chief Francis Hall, the commanding officer for the narcotics divi
sion in New York City, not Mr. Gilliam. I think they have made 
that correct. 

This new drug, the derivative of cocaine hydrochloride, is ex
tremely easy to make, is widely distributed in New York City and 
elsewhere. It is cheap to make, cheap to buy, and devastating in its 
results. It is considered by the experts to be particularly dangerous 
because it is quick to act on the brain and extremely strong and 
quickly addictive. While regular cocaine, for example, can take 3 to 
10 minutes to take eff(>ct, the effects of free base cocaine or crack is 
felt within 3 to 10 seconds. 

Moreover the feelings of euphoria are deep and intense. While 
the initial stages of crack may produce what users consider desira
ble feelings, the end result is often devastatingly dangerous-feel
ings of paranoia, extreme violence, and wild behavior. Often, too, 
the use of this drug is combined with other legal and illegal drugs 
such as alcohol, heroin, marijuana and other drugs, and it some
times leads to tragic accidents. 

We find that crack came to New York City from Los Angeles 
where it first made its appearance in 1981. That's according to our 
sources. It first made its appearance in the New York City Police 
Department laboratories for analysis in January 1985, but it may 
have come to the city as early as 1984. Crack is not a local phe
nomenon, of course, and it has been reported in many areas of the 
Nation since its first appearance in the early eighties. 

We know from previous testimony that it is derived from the. 
coca plant which is grown in South America and then smuggled 
into the United States in various forms, usually as pure cocaine. 
Arrested crack dealers in New York City report that the trade is 
brisk. One green vial of the drug sells on the street for about $10, 
and users consume an average of five such vials :uring one session. 
There may be several such sessions a day for each user. A hit of 
crack may last a user as long as 5 to 10 minutes which increases 
the consumption of the drug because the feeling does not last long. 

Crack houses, places where users may congregate to use the 
drug, are springing up everywhere in New York. Aside from the 
illegal sale and use of the drug, the crack houses may also be the 
center of other crimes. The New York City Police Department has 
instituted an anticrack drive recently. Less than 2 months ago, on 
May 21, Commissioner Benjamin Ward and the mayor of the city 
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announced the formation of the 101 Officers Operation to suppress 
the traffic in this drug. 

As of April 22, that special unit has arrested 303 individuals, 
closed 11 crack houses and managed to locate 1 crack factory. They 
have also seized more than 1,700 vials of crack, 174 tins of cocaine, 
235 pounds of marijuana, and a large quantity of drug-related ma
terials plus more than $22,000 in cash. The size and dimensions of 
the crack phenomenon are just now becoming clear to law enforce
ment. On May 18 of this year, for example, the police department's 
laboratory began to record the analysis of crack separately from 
other drugs. 

During the period May 18 through May 31, 1986, the New York 
City POliC3 Department laboratory recorded that out of a total of 
1,105 cocaine analyses performed, fully 752 of those analyses, about 
68 percent, involved crack. Judging by our arrest records, crack is 
becomil'.g the most available and most popular drug of choice on 
the streets of the city. It surpasses even heroin or marijuana. 

In January of this year there were recorded 330 arrests for 
crack-related crime in the city of New York. That was before the 
special anticrack unit went into existence. In June of this year, 
after the crack team went to work, we recorded 674 crack-related 
arrests. It is just the beginning. 

Aside from the special anticrack effort, the police department 
has engaged the crack problem in other ways. The school program 
to educate and control drug abuse, SPECDA, has added a special 
crack component to its educational efforts. During the past school 
year, the SPECDA program reached more than a quarter of a mil
lion of school age youngsters in such specialized focused programs 
as a fIfth and sixth grade classroom educational sessions, as well as 
school assembly programs specifically tailored for elementary 
schools, junior and intermediate schools and high school. There are 
also workshop sessions for parents, as well as close cooperative ef
forts with the city's board of education. Other SPECDA programs 
such as Officer Mac, a talking robot for younger children and simi
lar approaches help us to penetrate the most vulnerable potential 
mai'ket for drug users. The idea behind SPECDA is to make a 
strong effort to reach youngsters before the drug dealers and other 
negative influences do, to prevent their going on to a life of drug 
abuse. 

We deem the program a success and look forward to expanding it 
to 16 school districts. We feel that the more information that the 
children have, the more negative an attitude toward drug abuse we 
can help them to develop, the lest chance that there will be for 
these youngsters to make a life of substance abuse. Naturally crack 
is now a major concern in SPECDA. 

The enforcement side of SPECDA has made thus far 173 cocaine
related arrests within two city blocks of public schools just during 
the month of May. Of those 173 arrests, 127 involved crack. There 
have been 1,056 crack-related arrests in the city of New York since 
the beginning of the year to the end of May, and many more ar
rests of that kind are anticipated. The police department has asked 
the State legislature to change laws regarding narcotics crimes to 
make it easier to arrest crack sellers and users with small quanti
ties of the drug. We await that legislative action. 
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There are programs dealing with the suppression of narcotics 
traffic which have had the effect of the phenomenon of crack added 
to our burden. We are now determined to continue these efforts. 
We have made thousands of drug-related arrests in many localized 
programs, but as Police Commissioner Ben Ward noted before this 
very panel in November of last year, we cannot be satisfied with 
arrests alone. We must cut down the demand for drugs in New 
York City. 

I enthusiastically endorse Commissioner Ward's view of this 
matter. I wish to add my own voice to the commissioners and to 
applaud the efforts of this committee in trying to suppress the 
hateful drug, and as the deputy commissioner for community af
fairs, I also note with some satisfaction that the Honorable Mr. 
Rangel, in a recent letter to the New York Times, asked that the 
community join with him in pointing out the drug problem includ
ing the crack plague and crimes associated with crack. 

It is not merely a local problem, but one which demands the at
tention of higher authority. I thank you for inviting me here to 
present this, and I would like any other questions to be directed to 
me and the chief of the narcotics division. 

[The statement of Ms. Holliday appears on p. 159.] 
Chairman RANGEL. Thank you. We will now hear from Inspector 

Joel Gilliam from the narcotics section of the Detroit Police De
partment. We thank him for his well-documented article which will 
be put into the recDrd without objection at this point. 

TESTIMONY OF JOEL GILLIAM, INSPECTOR, NARCOTICS 
DIVISION, DETROIT POLICE DEPARTMENT 

Mr. GILLIAM. Thank YOll, Mr. Chairman. As my colleagues have 
already well-stated before me, I would like to give you a thumbnail 
sketch within the allotted time for making comments. 

First of all, the Detroit Police Department, Narcotics Section, is 
a centralized enforcement unit charged with the 24-hour enforce
ment of the violation of the narcotics laws within the corporate 
limits of the city of Detroit. That dubious distinction has given us a 
rather street wise, if you will, understanding of the problem. I 
know when a Federal program fails because the streets of Detroit 
are flooded with brown or glassine envelopes containing cocaine. 
We know what it is to be considered under attack, if you will, be
cause at 960 times last year, the narcotics section raided narcotics 
houses, primarily cocaine houses. In one of those raids we had the 
unfortunate experience of losing an experienced narcotics officer. 

By any stretch of the imagination, we are in a war. The commit
tee may join us now or join us later. It is simply a matter of time. 
What we feel is going on is that the age group that is abusing this 
drug-now it in crack. Probably before that it was rock. Before that 
it was cocaine powder. Before that it was heroin. Before that it was 
marijuana, but what we have found is that we have to keep our 
sights on the proper perspective, and that is that we know to some 
degree what causes the addiction in the age groups that we are 
talking about. 

I make it very clear in my testimony that we believe that by the 
time a youngster has reached the age of 12 to 13, he has already 



65 

reached a decision to use these substances, so any education or 
treatment has to be directed at an age group from kindergarten to 
sixth grade. Any other efforts, in our opinion, are a waste of time 
and good. money. The city of Detroit Police Department invests 
through the administration of the mayor and the chief of police 
many many hours of manpower and much of the resources of our 
city to fighting this problem. At best we are only slowing the rate 
of increase. 

I can only predict that as we go forward from these hearings that 
we will be able to come up with a, hopefully, national direction on 
what is to be done with this problem, because there are many 
many aspects to it. There is a monster loose in the cities of this 
great Nation, and it is only up to the concerted efforts of each of us 
that we will get a handle and put him in a cage where he belongs. 

I thank the committee. 
[The statement of Mr. Gilliam appears on p. 169.] 
Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, Inspector. You mentioned that 

we were at war, and I wonder about that. I know we are under 
attack, and Mr. Gilman was sharing with me some dramatic illus
trations of kids in your town being paid on a daily basis to sell 
;:lrugs. 

Mr. GILLIAM. Yes. 
Chairman RANGEL. Besides talking about how many are out 

there selling and how many people are getting arrested, what 
would you as a law enforcement officer say to this committee is 
necessary if we really are going to believe we are at war? In other 
words, all of law enforcement are talking about reduction in 
demand. I can understand that, and it won't surprise me if all the 
Federal officers and local officers are going to be in the churches 
and in the classrooms. 

But before we were public officials, we used to be in the street, 
and you go in the street-the person in the street hasn't the slight
est idea and cares less as to whether you represent the Washington 
Police Department or the Drug Enforcement Administration or 
whatever, or the FBI. Now they think that the politicians and the 
police are part of the problem because people are still dealing. 

Now, I know how frustrating it is. I only have a 2-year contract 
as a Member of Congress, but you are a commanding officer in 
charge of the narcotic section, and when you go back to the street 
when they can see t.he kids are buying and selling. The more you 
arrest, the more people that are out there, the more judges can't 
put them in jail, and the jails are swollen. 

Isn't there a time when you get together with your brother in
spectors or superior officers around the country and talk about this 
being a war, because what you are doing today, you have done last 
week and you are going to do it next week and I am assuming that 
even if you learn to do it better that it is not really going to have 
much effect on how much drugs are in the street. 

Mr. GILLIAM. Mr. Chairman, we could close every drug house in 
the city of Detroit, bar none, and it would do no good, because you 
are going to end up with an identifiable number of addicted people 
to a substance that if it is not available at a certain price, they will 
only go out and get the money to pay for it at a higher price. If you 
would only be available on the streets at $50 a day, a crack cocaine 
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habit which is not an exorbitant habit, costs $18,250 a year, 365 
days to support. Where is a ninth grade dropout getting $18,250 a 
year from? 

Chairman RAN' ....... But how do you explain-if yell are the 
person that looks like you are in charge of eliminating this prob
lem and carry the title and recognize in aU of your frustration how 
many men that you have actually lost, have given up their lives, 
the hours that are put in, the people that the courts are letting 
out, but I mean if it is a war, what do you do? Who do you talk 
with, a.lJ.d what makes you think that the country thinks that you 
are at war? 

I mean has the Drug Enforcement Administration come in there 
and said this isn't just your responsibility. I'm your partner-I 
mean are there law enforcement officers in the street? Do you see 
State programs directed at reduction of demand? Do you see any 
light at the end of the tunnel? 

Mr. GILLIAM. No, sir. 
Chairman RANGEL. Well, let me ask Chief Fullwood-one point 

you say in your testimony on the last page, "Communities must or
ganize programs which encourage people to provide information 
anonymously, if necessary, or report the observance of suspicious 
activity." I mean just from the subway home I could write volumes, 
but I care too much for Commissioner Ward to send that type of 
stuff to him. 

I could give him a map and just circle the whole area and just 
say, "Work with it." But realistically no matter how much he in
creases his arrest records, I don't think that he expects that it is 
going to lessen the quantity, indeed the quality of drugs that are 
on the street. 

Is any different in the District of Columbia? Can you really 
handle this program here in the District, you and the police chief 
and the mayor? 

Mr. FULLWOOD. I would like to think that we are at war, but I 
don't really believe that. I think that when you are at war you use 
all your resources to fight the war. You don't take a straw and try 
to stop a tank. You have to have tanks to stop tanks, and I don't 
believe that we are at war. 

I think that we al'e doing, on the local level, as much as we can 
within the constraints that we have. I think that there has got to 
be massive support from the Federal side to bring the problem of 
drugs under control, and I think the Federal Government has to 
use the war machinery to stop drugs from coming into the country. 

If you look at it statistically, and you start talking about arrests, 
if you look back at 1981 in the District of Columbia, we made over 
6,800 arrests. In 1985 we made over 11,000 arrests, and the problem 
of drugs go unabated. There are more drugs on the street now than 
there have ever been. There is more cocaine on the street now than 
there has ever been, not due to aJ.W lack of action by the mayor 
within the constraints that he has. The problem is massive. The 
problem is massive for evei'y city as each one of the members at 
this table has said. It is a massive problem. 

We have tried to do a variety of things. On the enforcement side 
we make arrests. On the education side we go into schools, as you 
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indicated and do all kinds of things, but the problem goes unabat
eel.. 

Chairman RANGEL. I am a former foot soldier in the infantry, 
and everyone is talking about war, but from time to time we did 
see a general or a colonel or something, and I can't for the life of 
me see how, in talking with police chiefs, how they feel compelled 
to show how many arrests they have made, and how sometimes the 
criminal justice system is clogged or how they are not keeping 
them in jail, or how early the kids are exposed to it. But it just 
seems to me that if you knew-ald I know you know-that people 
expect that. the buck stops with you--you al."e the policeman. 

You know that the problem is bigger than your block, your pre
cinct, your command, your city, and yet sometimes I think the si
lence is almost deafening as we see the police chiefs marching like 
good soldiers doing the best they can with what they have to work 
with, and this administration clearly telling you, which I hope all 
of you heard, that in their opinion it is a local and State law en
forcement problem. I mean the man said it, and they all will tell 
you that they will do the best they can with high-level conspiracies, 
with task forces. At one point we had more people in task forces in 
New York City than the Feds did until the police chief had another 
look at it. 

But be that as it may, we are raising hell and talking with for
eigners. We are raising hell with high-level conspiracies, whatever 
that means, but I don't see anybod~ making any undercover buys. 
Chief Hall, you know, in the 1960 s people didn't know who was 
going to arrest them, whether it was going to be a Federal Bureau 
Narcotic agent, whether it was going to be a State officer or a New 
York City cop. 

Is there a Federal presence on the street in terms of arrest and 
prosecution? 

Mr. HALL. Not that I am aware of, Mr. Chairman. The Federal 
effort in New York City is devoted primarily to mid- and high-level 
dealers. I'm not aware of Drug Enforcement or FBI people that are 
actually addressing the street problem of narcotics. 

Chairman RANGEL. Don't you remember when it used to be com
petitive as to who stole the case from the city? 

Mr. HALL. Well, the prosecution end is still competitive, Mr. 
Chairman. 

Chairman RANGEL. Well, I don't know. My U.S. attorney seems 
like every time he arrests someone for drugs he has a press confer
ence. I would like to laud him for enforcing the Federal narcotic 
laws, but we used to accept that as a part of the responsibility of 
the U.S. Attorney's Office when I was one of them. Now it seems 
they go in and make buys and get some releases out, but I don't 
think that the U.S. Attorney's Office or the Federal Bureau of In
vestigation or the Drug Enforcement Administration represents 
any threat at all to the people we are talking about. That is what I 
am asking, I mean I don't hear anyone saying that they me afraid 
that the Feds are going to catch them. 

Is there a Federal presence in Detroit? 
Mr. GILLIAM. Detroit, Mr. Chairman, sits on an international 

border, and I think we have more Federal agencies in Detroit than 
you have here in this city. And, I can tell you right now that nar-
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cotics enforcement within the corporate limits of the city of Detroit 
is a local police department effort, not saying that we don't have 
support at the middle to upper echelon because at that level we are 
talking about Title III wiretaps and a whole lot of other things, 
which the State of Michigan does not have a wil'l;,tap law. 

But when you talk about stopping 100,000 packets of cocaine and 
stopping bulk in the kilogram form, then you are talking about 
apples and oranges. 

Chairman RANGEL. Well, I guess what I am trying to say is that I 
just assumed that all of you belong to national associations and 
that you share common problems, and indeed if we are talking 
about an international crisis this has to be the one of our genera
tion. If you truly believe as I do, and the committee members, that 
we are under attack, then I would hope that you would be able to 
come up with some recommendations to the Congress or at least to 
support in a very positive way some of the legislation that we have 
out there, because it seems to me that you are foot soldiers. You 
are out there on the frontline and the Federal Government is tell
ing you that as far as they can see it is a local and State problem. 

I am frightened to death because I think, traditionally, police 
chiefs or superior officers believe that speaking on certain of these 
issues sounds as though it is political, and of course many of the 
mayors that appoint don't want police chiefs talking more than the 
mayors, which is impossible if you come from the city of New York. 

I do hope you can find some way to give your Congress some sup
port because you have heard it today. Education is a local and 
State matter. We have made no commitments, and the Secretary of 
Education has a $3 million allotment out of $18 billion. You have 
also heard today we don't expect, at least this year, and some of us 
believe the next 10 years, certainly in the next 5 years a decrease 
in what is being produced, and so whatever we do in education and 
law enforcement, unless we get more help from the Federal Gov
ernment, I don't think the statistical data is going to be any better 
than what it has been. 

Mr. Guarini. 
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. From the local level, in 

your perspective, how much more help do you need from the Feder
al Government to do your job better? Is the cooperation of the Fed
eral Government given you adequate? Are we working as a team or 
are we working in subdivided pigeon hole boxes where we are all 
trying to do our respective jobs and working on our own individual 
turfs? Is there a coordinated partnership that we have gotten ad
dressing this problem in your opinion? 

Does anyone want to respond to that? 
Mr. GILLIAM. Well, I think, Congressman, one of the things that 

we have seen, at least at the street level, is that to a large degree I 
really don't know what the Federal Government is doing. And 
what I mean by that is, is there a national policy on drugs that we 
all can see and is a well thought out plan that can be supported at 
the State, local, and Federal level? I don't know if there is. I am 
not a member of any such collective effort. 

Is there a mandatory type of State law across the land that en
forces these types of things? I don't know. I think if you look from 
State to State you will f'md that they deal with it pretty much 
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based on how much experience they are having at any given time. 
So my concern right now is that if you are asking is there a nation
al policy on drug eradication, stopping, arresting and all of that, 
no, sir, there is not. 

Mr. GUARINI. So actually what we are really missing is a nation
al strategy in attacking this problem in its entirety; we are frag
menting our efforts, overlapping our efforts and getting a very poor 
result. 

Mr. GILLIAM. If there is 100,000 jurisdictions out there, you have 
got 100,000 plans. 

Mr. GUARINI. What has been your experience in dealing with 
your State officials and your Federal officials in regard to solving 
your local problems, say, in Detroit? Is there a jealously of turf, or 
is it a total cooperation in trying to get to the bottom of the 
problem? 

Mr. GILLIAM. No; I think there is a clear division of labor. I think 
if you look up and down the ladder what you will find is that the 
city of Detroit has a mandate to protect the citizens of that city, 
and we do it pretty much with the resources that we have. If there 
is a State effort, it is more or less done by providing us with the 
laws that have to be in place because this city cannot pass felony
type laws of conviction. That's a State function. 

At the Federal level I know of no law that impacts on my juris
diction. I don't know if it does anyone else's. 

Mr. GUARINI. So what you are saying is that there is an overlap
ping of efforts, there is a waste of energies and there is a lack of 
resolve in getting to the heart of the problem. 

Mr. GILLIAM. I am saying there is no one in control-yes, sir. 
Mr. GUARINI. In New York, Commissioner, do you have the same 

thoughts that our friend from Detroit has? 
Ms. HOLLIDAY. Similar. We do reach out. Our commissioner 

reached out to the other agencies, but the commitment is not the 
same as New York City. 

I spoke in my pl'esentation about our 101 unit. The New York 
City Police Department committed 80 of those persons in that unit 
from the New York City Police Department. The others came from 
State and Federal. But clearly when you see an 80 and 101, you see 
that the commitment was local. 

Mr. GUARINI. So actually we are not making the best use of our 
resources in addressing the problem. 

Ms. HOLLIDAY. To some degree, yes. 
Mr. GUARINI. Chief Hall, do you have an opinion? 
Mr. HALL. I was sort of shocked and dismayed when I heard-I 

believe it was Congressman Scheuer mention earlier and the chair
man that out of the budget of $18 billion, the Federal education 
budget, only $3 million goes to drug education, and those of us in 
law enforcement, this is the direction we are going today. If tnere 
is a solution to this problem, it lies in education. 

The SPECDA budget in New York City alone, the School Pro
gram Education on Controlled Drug Abuse is $3 Y2 million, so the 
paltry sum of $3 million out of a budget of $18 million is nothing 
short of outrageous. 

Mr. GUARINI. Well, do any of your police departments have edu
cation programs that reach down into the schools and have adult 



70 

level seminars so that you can use your expertise in bringing in a 
meaningful way-I just don't mean having a couple of c1asses-a 
program to the people? 

Ms. HOLLIDAY. I think we c::m be very proud of the New York 
City program, SPECDA Program, School Program to Educate and 
Control Drug Abuse, and it represents, for the first time, two super 
agencies coming together-the Board of Education and the New 
York City Police Department-coming together and making that 
kind of plan and commitment, a 50-50 commitment. Our police of
ficers along with the drug counselors that are with the board of 
education are in the classrooms, fifth and sixth grades. 

We have a 16-week drug prevention course that we are there reg
ularly with the youngsters. We have also an assembly program 
with the junior high school and high school level and we have 
parent workshops. So we started out as a pilot project just in two 
school districts. There were many people in the community and in 
the school communities indicating that there was a great need, so 
we had increased to seven school districts. 

As of September, we will be in 16 school districts. There are 32 
school districts in New York City, so we will reach approximately a 
half million youngsters with this drug program. 

Mr. GUARINI. Yes. Are the children getting involved themselves 
and putting together their own program working with the adults? 
Or is it just reaching down to the children? 

Ms. HOLLIDAY. We are combining it. We are working with the 
youngsters. We are working with the parents. We are working with 
the teachers. Weare training our police officers in drug prevention 
curriculum as well as with the counselors. We are combining our 
curriculum with the board of education. 

I brought a sample of our packet. That is our SPECDA Program. 
It goes out. The youngster takes material home. We have it, as I 
said, in the fifth grade for 8 weeks and in the sixth grade for an
other 8 weeks, then we back this up, and by the time they reach 
junior high school, they are trained. We have our robot with the 
younger school children. 

Mr. GUARINI. Now have you found that to be very effective? 
Ms. HOLLIDAY. Yes. 
Mr. GUARINI. Not as a program, but have you evaluated the ef

fectiveness of the program? 
Ms. HOLLIDAY. This program was evaluated by John Jay College, 

and the evaluation was excellent. In fact, they felt they were em
barrassed because they could not find anything negative about the 
program. 

Mr. GUARINI. All right, last, let me just ask you about crack. As I 
understand it, this has reached widespread use among adults. Has 
crack got any hold on the children or is it more the middle-aged 
people that seem to be interested in the crack phenomenon? 

Mr. GILLIAM. Congressman, we have found that it is 12 years old 
and dropping. The first use is 12. It is dropping. We anticipate by 
this time next year we will be down into the ll-year-old age group, 
and that is a phenomenon that is unprecedented with any other 
drug that we have been able to identify. 

The problem with crack is we don't have a measuring stick that 
we can come before a concerned body such as this select committee 
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and be able to tell you it is something like heroin was in 1970. 
Well, that don't fit. Or it is something like marijuana was back in 
1950. That don't fit, so there is no measuring stick that we can put 
before this select committee and tell you that is what we are deal~ 
ing with. We don't know. Ten months ago, it wasn't even in the 
streets of Detroit, and now it constitutes 85 percent of our enforce~ 
ment effort. 

Mr. GUARINI. We know the problem. We have identified it. We 
know we don't have a national strategy, but are there recommen~ 
dations that you people can make to this committee as to things 
that could be done? I know you need resources and money and you 
are probably short on that, especially with the Gramm-Rudman 
problems that we have today and probably with the fact that a lot 
of things are being thrown back on the local communities where 
the Federal Government was previously picking up the tab. 

But are there any concrete recommendations that any of you 
could make that you see from your perspective that would be help
ful to us? 

Mr. GILLIAM. There is one. 
Mr. GUARINI. Yes. 
Mr. GILLIAM. I think the select committee should find out if 

there is a Federal forfeiture or asset removal law, and those funds 
al'e not going back into the fight against the problem from which 
they are coming; namely, the drug dealers paying for the fight 
against or the financing of a drug substance abuse education pro
gram. My understanding is those funds may be going into the gen
eral fund, and if they are, that would be a travesty. 

Mr. GUARIN1. Does anyone else want to address the question? Is 
there anything concrete you could recommend or suggest? 

Mr. HALL. One thing appears obvious, sir. In New York City 
alone we made over 50,000 drug-related arrests in 1::.185, and I must 
honestly say that the condition in the city has not improved. 

Mr. GUARINI. You don't have enough jails to put the people in, 
do you? 

Mr. HALL. That is part of the problem. There is only 35,000 jail 
spaces in New York State. I have recently said if I was a physician 
treating a patient and getting the same results, I would be sued for 
malpractice. 

It is obvious to me that the direction in which we are going is 
not the solution to the problem. We are making these massive 
number of arrests. A few people are being incarcerated, and the re
sults are nil, and it appears to be a Parkinson's law of principles in 
narcotic enforcement. The more resources you put into the prob
lem, the greater the problem becomes. 

That's why, if there is a solution at all, sir, it lays in education. 
That is a long-term solution. It is an expensive solution, but it is a 
path we must follow. If we don't, the next 10 years are going to 
bring disaster to the United States, in my opinion, sir. 

Mr. GUARINI. Thank you. Well spoken. 
Mr. GILMAN [presiding]. I thank the gentleman from New Jersey. 
The gentleman from New York, Mr. Fish. 
Mr. FISH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I had an opportunity, Com

missioner Holliday, to quickly read your testimony which we re
ceived today. I think there is a statement in there that you sub-
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scribe also to what we just heard; that education is the real hope 
for a long range solution to this isst~e. 

Ms. HOLLIDAY. That's correct. 
Mr. FIsH. We have heard a lot about a lack of a strategy, and I 

think what we are t.alking about here is a strategy that involves 
everybody, not just levels of government, but the family and society 
generally. 

Are any on the panel a member of one of these strike task forces 
that was modeled after the one in Miami involving Federal, State, 
and local law enforcement? 

Mr. GILLIAM. The Great Lakes Task Force in Michigan, Ohio, In-
diana, Kentucky, yes. 

Mr. FISH. Your department is in that. 
Mr. GILLIAM. Yes, sir. 
Mr. FISH. Because you asked the question earlier about any Fed

eral presence, isn't that the nature of the task force to have Feder
al, State, and local law enforcement people operating together? 

Mr. GILLIAM. I think so. What we were dealing with was the 
street level of the problem, and task forces very rarely, if ever, at 
least in my experience, ever attack the problem at the street level. 
You are usually dealing with middle to upper level drug dealers 
when those task forces are created. At least that is my experience 
in Detroit. 

Mr. FULLWOOD. We have had somewhat of a different experience. 
We do have the NPDA task force, and some of that activity is di
rected toward street level activity. Recently we had a case in upper 
northwest that turned out to be a major drug dealer, but it started 
out with the Federal Bureau of Investigation and one of the police 
districts working on a street level pusher. It turned out to be a 
major case, so we have had some cooperation. 

The well is not deep enough. We just don't have enough re
sources to do it. 

Mr. FISH. As my colleague from New Jersey said a few minutes 
ago, what really could come out of this hearing, and particularly 
this panel are recommendations to us. I don't mean we want you to 
just pop out with them, but this record will be kept open. I hope 
you will, as you think of things based on our questions and our 
search for ways in which we can structure a better strategy. It will 
be helpful. 

As you all know, we are dealing with the question of the source 
country, improved intelligence, improved cooperation with the gov
ernments of source countries is important. There are indications 
that the military is going to be more involved in interdiction than 
they have been in the past under the constraints of posse comita
tus. Our border problem is magnified by not being confined the 
Southwest only. The whole coastline of Florida, has a border patrol 
group that is responsible for it, and then you have Customs. But 
you get down to where people are hurt, and that is where you 
people come from, is the city streets. 

Apparently to date these efforts in the source country, in inter
diction, on our borders have simply not been successful in keeping 
this stuff out, so that really you would be helped. We have heard 
two things from you: The need for education, and that goes I guess, 
of course, to the demand side, not the supply side, which we are 
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addressing. The forfeiture law, we have precedent in that in both 
Customs and Immigration law in terms of impoundment and sale 
of equipment-airplanes, trucks, cars, vehicles, and so forth. 

Really, it would be enormously helpful if we could know from 
you on the firing line what more could be done. I think we know 
what is missing in these other areas that are plainly Federal juris
dictions dealing with foreign policy and dealing with the military, 
but what we can do actually to support local law enforcement is 
where we need help, 

Mr. GILLIAM. I think there is one thing, Congressman, that we 
have been trying to do in the city of Detroit, and that is after look
ing at the problem from the various aspects of enforcement and the 
supply and demand side philosophy of the limited resources that 
we have at the city level, I think one of the things that we came up 
with is that this problem does not have a face on it. It is everybody 
and it is nobody. It is "them" out there doing it. 

One of the major problems that we find is that a concerned and 
informed citizenry will probably be more understanding and toler
ant of what we are doing in law enforcement if they understand 
what our problems are, and what we have attempted to do is put a 
face on the problem. Right now, who are the drug pushers? You 
know, it is kind of hard to fight a shadowy adversary, if you will, if 
you cannot at least come up with some kind of description of who 
he is or who it is. So that has been our main thing, and maybe if 
there can be some strategy of either making an identifiable person 
connected with the enforcement and the eradication and the educa
tion end, because as we put police officers in the schools in the city 
of Detroit, and we do that pretty much the way that New York 
does. 

Our ministation program which is sort of like storefront police 
ministations, that is taking from the resources of the police depart
ment to put them into schools to educate the kids on substance 
abuse, and therefore is that right? Should our budget, if you will, 
be supplanted to go into this area? But then again the educational 
facilities or the board of education claims that they have a budget 
ref:'ltraint and some other things. So then it comes down to who is 
going to get the job done, so there are some clear lines of problem 
there when you start breaking down to whose bailiwick is it, if you 
will. 

Mr. FISH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman RANGEL [presiding]. Chairman Miller. 
Chairman MILLER. I want to thank the panel for their participa

tion. I think, building on what Chairman Rangel and Congressman 
Guarini and other members-every member of the panel, I think, 
has said, your voices need to be heard very loud and clear as we 
now start to come to grips with the formulation of a policy. 

It is very clear that there is no policy at the moment. We have 
heard all morning that the White House is in a series of meetings 
today about how they are going to grapple with this, and that can 
range from a Presidential commission to something significant. We 
are clearly going to respond to this hearing in terms of congression
al policy, initiative and it seems to me that law enforcement has 
got to bring forth their ideas so that we don't create a structure 
that really just makes your job more difficult. 
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If there are 100,000 jurisdictions and there are 100,000 plans, I 
would assume for the moment that they use their best thinking to 
figure out how to combat it in their area. I think one of the ques
tions that we have to ask ourselves is how do we augment that? 
How do we make it more successful? 

I think the SPECDA Program is very exciting, but I don't know 
how many futh and sixth grade students there are in your jurisdic
tion, but all told there are more than a quarter of a million. We 
have got to get to those other kids. We have got to get to those 
other schools. It seems to me what we are talking about is a classic 
example of addressing the entire problem, and I don't think it is 
very glamorous. I think it is probably grunt work for most of your 
officers to figure out who is selling dope on the street, and what to 
do next and how to keep them off the streets and all of those deci
sions. 

If we are going to put resources into this, it seems to me we 
ought to put them into a system that you tell us is going to make 
the most t~ffective use of that dollar. I went through LEAA pro
grams and others designed to enhance law enforcement, and I re
member the conservations at the local level about trying to design 
a system to match the grant instead of having the grant match the 
problem. 

It is clear to me that this issue is ripening on the national politi
cal agenda. It would be foolhardy, in the case of Medicare, when 
the doctors didn't want to participate in its design, if you did not 
participate now. The doctors, today, looking back, would have loved 
to have been the architects of it, and every year try to be. I think 
the question is whether you are going to be the tenants of the 
building or the architects of the building. Because I think in most 
jurisdictions what we are talking about is an expansion of already 
ongoing programs. 

You would like to cover more street corners. You would like to 
cover more sections of your cities. You would like to have more 
neighborhoods. The question is, Is it really any more exotic than 
that? The President says this is a local problem. He is right. It is a 
local problem, in every jurisdiction in the United States of Amer
ica, which makes it a national problem. We have local hunger 
problems, and we have Federal feeding programs. We have local 
housing problems, and we have Federal housing programs. 

The fact of the matter is that we recognize that that is some
thing that is of national importance. That is where we are today. I 
don't expect you to give me a recommendation at this hearing, but 
as we proceed down the road here, just as I expect the education 
establishment to give me recommendations about how best to use 
the educational systems, we need your voices raised a little bit. I 
sense that you may be a little timid on this. 

The real question is how forceful are the law enforcement asso
ciations going to be in telling us what your real needs are? Not 80 
percent, that is the welfare system. We only take 80 percent of 
something and give it to the people. What is it you need to really 
deal with this problem if we really believe that our constituents 
are as upset about it as we say we believe they are. If that is the 
case, then we ought not to do it on the cheap. We ought to do it 
right. 
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That is not a question you can respond to, but I am just con· 
cerned that we will go off and make a system up here that may 
just hinder you by the time you figure out what we did, because 
that is sort of how we address national emergencies around here. 
You know, we can't get the lifeboats in the water fast enough. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. GUARINI. I just have a curiosity about organized crime and 

crime that is not organized. Is the organized underworld official 
crime family involved in a larger or smaller share of the drug prob
lem in our Nation from your perspective? Do you find that orga
nized crime is moving in more, or do you think it is more of a dis
tributorship of small families, Colombians and other disorganized 
distribution? 

Mr. GILLIAM. In Detroit we find that our primary method of dis
tribution is local family or extended family groups that have limit
ed, if any, connection with the traditional organized crime figures. 
Now, that is to say that what we see in the streets of the city of 
Detroit are primarily those people that are in a predominately 
black community, and what we find is that when the Turkey crop 
was eradicated back in 1979-80, well that broke down the French 
connection, if you will, and Mexican brown started coming into the 
continental United States and ended up in the city of Detroit. 

The Mexican connection ended up not being a Sicilian connec
tion, and when the poppy fields of Turkey went back up and the 
white heroine again started showing back up on the streets of De
troit, they had lost their inroads into the neighborhood. 

Mr. GUARINI. So what you are saying is that the power and 
money and force of the organized criminal element of our country 
has been setting aside this big business called drug trafficking and 
drug dealing, and is allowing the smaller families to come in and 
take over the distributorship; is that right? 

Mr. GILLIAM. That appears to be the formation of the distribu
tion setup in the city of Detroit. Now, this is not saying there are 
not some international importation of bulk. 

Mr. GUAltINI. I understand that. 
Mr. GILLIAM. Yes, sir, you described it correctly. 
Mr. GUARINI. Commissioner, how do you feel about New York, 

and how do we feel about Washington, DC, chief? 
Mr. FULLWOOD. Well, in Washington, DC, it is probably the same 

kind of problem. What has happened is you have a lot of new en
trepreneurs that crop up daily, because the drug business is the 
kind of business where anybody can go into business without the 
benefit of another person because drugs are just rampant. That is 
not to say that there are not occasions when we track heroin back 
to New York City and may track it back to the specific family. 
There is also that element. 

You may break one organization tonlorrow and five organiza
tions crop up, so it is widespread. 

Mr. GUARINI. Commissioner Holliday. 
Ms. HOLLIDAY. It is widespread. Organized, the Italian element, is 

about 25 percent. The other is spread with black, Colombian, other 
groups. It is widespread. 

Mr. GUARINI. So you think organized crime only has a 25-percent 
share of the drug trade as a guess? 
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Ms. HOLLIDAY. Yes, that's what our figures in New York indicate. 
Mr. GUARINI. Chief Hall. 
Mr. HALL. The organized crime is still involved with the importa

tion of heroin into New York City. We do notice, as Commissioner 
Holliday has said, the emergence of other groups that likewise or
ganize-orientals, blacks, and Hispanics, who are heavily involved 
in cocaine trafficking because of the enormous profits involved. 
However, in the distribution and sale of crack at the street level, 
this has become a cottage industry. There are entrepreneurs in
volved. It is made in kitchens, as we all know, and it is being dis
tributed by a host of people, including children of school age. 

Mr. GUARINI. Well, now that is the distribution part. But is orga
nized crime lurking behind all the financing and promoting, or is it 
different ethnic families that may have taken over the business 
straight from the crop to the street? 

Mr. HALL. We have to remember, sir, that of course crack is co
caine, and cocaine is imported from other countries, and at the im
portation level there is no question that organized crime is in
volved, not just the traditional organized crime, but the other 
groups. 

We have reason to believe that oriental groups are now very 
heavily involved in the importation of cocaine. 

Mr. GUARINI. Are you saying that organized crime imports it ba
sically, but it is dispensed with by small disorganized groups? 

Mr. HALL. Organized crime always isolates and insulates them
selves from the street level operations. 

Mr. GUARINI. So they are lurking behind the scenes and operat
Ing and pulling the strings of this whole big illegal, illicit industry? 

Mr. HALL. Indeed. The young person selling crack on the street 
corner in New York knows little about the importation of that 
drug. 

Mr. GILLIAM. I think what we found in Detroit is that anybody 
with a four-engine airplane can go into the cocaine business, so I 
don't know how organized you have to be to get a clearance to fly 
down into that part of the world. 

Mr. GUARINI. So you have a disagreement about that. 
Mr. GILLIAM. I disagree to the extent where we are saying that 

organized crime is behind the importation of cocaine. I agree when 
the chief speaks of heroin. I think that is a more traditional drug 
for the organized crime organization, but I don't think that in co
caine, because of the large amount of the drug that is coming into 
this country across the international borders, southern borders of 
this country, that I don't think one person or one organization or 
group of organizations can keep track of it. It is just that much of 
it coming in. 

Mr. FULLWOOD. I would agree with that. Based on many many 
arrests that have occurred, we have found just an everyday guy 
going down to South America and getting drugs or going to Florida 
and getting them and forming his own organization, so I don't 
think it is necessarily exclusively organized crime. I think heroin 
is. I think very definitely heroin is. 

Mr. GUARINI. Lastly, are there any trends in this direction? Is it 
such big business you fmd that there is a trend, or do you think 
organized crime is satisfied to stay in the background-finance it, 
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arrange it, and let it be dispensed in the streets by different indi
vidual ethnic groups? 

Mr. GILLIAM. I think what you are seeing now is that the turf 
wars, which is the battles for street corners in particular areas of 
distribution, are pretty much conflicts between one organization 
that is expanding or due to some police action or due to some acci
dental death, whatever, the leader of that organization is no longer 
available, and his territory is being absorbed by rival organizations, 
if you will, and therefore the turf wars or the shootings and the 
violence connected with this industry is pretty much a phenome
non within itself, and it has got nothing to do with, say, an orga
nized group coming in and saying we are going to take over the 
west side of the city or something like that. I think it is almost im~ 
possible. 

Mr. GUARINI. We saw in the bootlegging days in the twenties 
before the Volstead Act where there was this disorganized sense 
and gradually through the wars in the streets it got taken over by 
a few families, and then they made peace and then they had t.heir 
own sense of an organization which we call the underworld today. 
But the fact is it did start out disjointed because it was profitable, 
but it grew into an organized arranged situation. I am just wondet 
ing whether or not we see that trend in narcotics and drugs today 
in our country. Does it follow the same pattern that we had in the 
world of liquor back 60 years ago? 

Mr. GILLIAM. That phenomenon you mentioned may be in the 
future, but at this point in time there is so much of the drug out 
there that that is not a possibility at this point. 

Mr. GUARINI. Thank you. 
Mr. FULLWOOD. There is some cooperation among drug pushers. 

We found that in some cases that in major things they cooperate 
with each other. 

Mr. GUARINI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman RANGEL. Mr. Gilman. 
Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Chairman, I know our time is running. We are 

going to get out of here shortly. I would like to address the entire 
panel. 

As some of us will be doing very shortly in meeting with our top 
administrative officials, they are going to be asking us what best 
can we do to combat this problem. I am addressing it now to the 
panel. If you had one response to give to that question: what best 
can we do to combat this problem. I'd like to go right through the 
panel. 

Mr. GILLIAM. I think the first thing you have to do, Congress
man, is that you have to understand that without a national policy, 
there will not be a national solution. What we are now seeing is 
that there are individual major metropolitan areas in the country 
that is experiencing a problem with cocaine presently being used in 
the crack form. That problem is like a pregnancy and will keep 
growing to other areas of the country, and it is only a matter of 
time before it reaches the hamlets and farms of thls country. So all 
I am saying is that without a national strategy and someone in 
control of that strategy, we will not be able to effect it in a nation
al way. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Gilliam. Inspector Culligan. 
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Mr. CULLIGAN. One thing and the main thing that we have to do 
to get this terrible drug problem and drug abuse problem under 
control is that all segments, all agencies must come together in the 
prevention, the education, the enforcement, the prosecution of the 
crimes that are committed by drug traffickers and the problems 
that drug abusers have. We have to get together and coordinate 
more, and attack this problem in a single state of mind. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. Chief? 
Mr. FULLWOOD. I come down on the side of education because I 

don't think that we have a national policy on how to approach edu
cating our young people about the abuse of substance. 

Mr. GILMAN. Well, our Secretary of Education says we ought to 
bounce them out of class and send them out of the schools. 

Mr. FULLWOOD. Well, I don't agree with that. I don't think we 
ought to throw anybody out of school. We need them in there so we 
can get ahold of their minds, and we need to have a policy that is 
not weak; that goes straight to the problem that kids must say no 
to drugs, and we have got to support families and we have got to do 
that in a very straightforward way. We don't have a national 
policy now on education. We need to look at all the programs that 
are successful, adopt some programs and go after them and put the 
resources in. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank. you, Chief. Commissioner Holliday. 
Ms. HOLLIDAY. I would concur with that. My strong feeling is on 

the side of education, and we need a national policy. We have been 
attacking the drug problem in many ways locally ill New York 
City, and I think, Congressman Rangel, you are aware of the many 
areas and the many programs that we have put into effect in the 
New York City area to combat this problem. 

We had Pressure Point in the east side; Pressure Point 2 in the 
upper west side, Operation Clean Heights, and yet we see a greater 
proliferation of cocaine coming into our community and the effects 
and devastations of that. I am on the side of a national policy. We 
need national help, and a strong educational policy. 

Mr. GILMAN. Th~nk you. Chief Hall. 
Mr. HALL. We have 32 school districts in New York City. At the 

present time, Commissioner Holliday's program is only in 16. It is 
like being the parent of six children and only feeding three of 
them. 

Mr. GILMAN. Why is that? 
Mr. HALL. Money, sir. We need bucks. If we have the bucks we 

can do it. We can go into those schools and we can conduct the 
same program that we are conducting in 16 school districts today, 
and we shouldn't have to wait until 1988 or 1989. We should pre
pared to do it at the oponing of the school year of 1986. We just 
don't have the bucks. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. I thank all the panelists for their time 
today and for their r6commendations. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Chairman RANGEL. Well, our mayor was so proud of his balanced 
budget, I don't kncw whether or not we couldn't address that with 
some of the bucks in the city. 

Please give my regards to Mayor Young in Detroit. I do hope 
that when the mayors get together before they got {'ut on these 
conferences that somehow you might be able to get this crisis on 



79 

their agenda. We are not going to win this as long as the feds are 
saying it is a local problem, and the local people are saying it is a 
Federal problem, and that appears to be the way we are going. 

It just seems to me that some of you ought to get real mad about 
this thing and be able to collectively have a statement issue which 
doesn't do political damage to any of you individually, because I 
know how reluctant-you know, and probably for good cause, but 
we are here to work with you and not to get you in trouble, and I 
thank you for your patience and coming here to testify. 

Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Chairman, just one comment. Mr. Gilliam, in 
his good report-we have read through it-in his recommendation 
No 3, it says, "The select committee should recognize that narcotics 
trafficking in this country is a major business." We recognize that. 
Amen. 

Chairm~rn RANGEL. Thank you. 
Our last panel is Father Coleman Costello, executive director, 

Outreach Project from Rego, NY; John French, chief of office of 
data analysis and epidemiology, alcohol, narcotic and drug abuse 
unit, New Jersey State Department of Health; and our friend, Mal~ 
colm Lawrence, who formerly was the Special Assistant for Inter~ 
national Narcotics Matters for the State Department. 

TESTIMONY OF FATHER. COLEMAN COSTELLO, EXECUTIVE 
DIRECTOR, OUTREACH PROJECT, REGO PARK, NY 

Father COSTELLO. Good at :ernoon. I would like to submit my tes~ 
timony and have it entered into the record. I would like to com~ 
ment on some of the things I have heard today, starting with the 
ballooned T~shirt, saying no slogan type of approach to a major dis
aster that we have in this country. 

I have been involved in this field of drug abuse for 19 years. I am 
a street priest. I work in the streets of Queens and of Brooklyn. I 
have seen an awful lot of ldds and an awful lot of adults do drugs, 
and I have got to say that I am quite amazed at the inability of 
some of the panelists today, or the people who have appeared 
before tIDd panel, I should say, to be so, in a sense, guarded in some 
of their (;omments to the questions that you have asked trying to 
tmd out and in order to be able to get a better understanding to 
the issue of drug abuse. 

Mr. Scheuer's questions this morning about the amount of drugs 
that get into this country, the answers were interesting. It was 
stated that 15 to 30 percent of the drugs are stopped from coming 
into this country. My observation on that is that 70 percent of the 
drugs are getting into this country, and I also further suggest that 
if we are able to guard our borders with the U.S. Marines, our 
Armed Forces, if we are able to stop evety drug from coming into 
this country, then we have to look at the State of California where 
the No.1 crop is marijuana. 

We have to look at our neighborhoods where angel dust is made. 
We have to look at things like white-out which is produced in this 
country-the secretarial white-out where kids are dying as a result 
of inhaling that particular substance. 

I think we have a larger issu.e here, and the larger issue is that 
we have almost an antiyouth approach in this country to giving 
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the kids in our country the services they need, starting with an 
educational system that will give them the skills in order, not only 
to complete school, but also to be able to use skills to enter into the 
world of work. We don't prepare our young people for the work 
scope. 

We have issues like child abuse, kids in pain, kids who run away 
from home. The services for kids are very limited. So what I am 
seeing is an awful lot of kids are using drugs. When we ask the 
question why do kids use drugs? Because they are in pain-they 
are bored-there is no place to go. There is nothing to do, and that 
has been my experience in terms of communities' response has 
always been of kids are hanging out and they don't like it, they 
call the police, expecting that the police are going to solve the prob
lem. It is more than just a police problem. 

Something else I have noticed, too, on this project which I have 
started. We have a court department. An awful lot of kids enter 
into the criminal justice system. We heard some statistics today, 
just now, about the thousands of people who are arrested for the 
sale of drugs. These people who are convicted and who do go to jail, 
enter into a criminal justice system that is ill-prepared to really re
ceive them, to give them the counseling and understanding of why 
they got themselves in that particular situation, and furthermore 
when they are leaving jail, they enter right back into the commu
nity not having the skills to really work and knowing the only 
trade they know, and that is selling drugs. 

Who is the drug pusher? The drug pusher is our children. I see 
the need, I think, on the national level for us to start to look at all 
those questions, not just the issue of crack---crack being the drug 
we are seeing. As a matter of fact in my testimony, I say that 75 
percent of the over 3,000 people a year we see at the outreach 
project are now using crack. I should say cocaine. Sixty-five percent 
are using crack, 5 percent bazooka, and 5 percent powdered '.'0-
caine, so that is a turnover from over 1 % years ago when the No. 1 
drug coming into the ontreach project was angel dust. So what I 
see is a cycle of different drugs. Maybe designer drugs next year, 
who knows? We don't know. 

The fact is that there is no united strategy on the Federal level 
which is going to address what I feel is not so much the drug prob
lem, but as the problem of our young people entering into a society 
that I feel is very antichild, and I see that in so many different 
ways from the world of work to the way we treat our kids, to the 
attitudes that parents have about kids. Parents need parenting 
skills. They need to be taught that at the earliest possible age. 

The issue of teenage pregnancy is also another issue. If children 
are going to have children, then we have to give them the support 
that they need in order to be parents and perhaps adults. So I 
would just like to maybe end right there and pass it over to panel
ist two. 

[The statement of Father Costello appears on p. 220.] 
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TESTIMONY OF JOHN FRENCH, CHIEF, OFFICE OF DATA ANALY· 
SIS AND EPIDEMIOLOGY, ALCOHOL, NARCOTIC, AND DRUG 
ABUSE UNIT. NEW JERSEY STATE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH 
Mr. FRENCH. Thank you. I would like to say that I am grateful 

for the opportunity to appear before you today. Crack is becoming 
a major problem in New Jersey. As you know, Mr. Chairman, we 
are right south of you across the Hudson, and all of New York's 
problems eke right over to us. 

Crack has come across in New Jersey with astounding rapidity. 
Last fall I talked to narcotics officers and drug users in northern 
Jersey who never even heard of it. Today in the major cities in 
north Jersey, the vast majority, 75 percent, of all cocaine arrests 
and seizures are crack. It is spreading southward, in fact, in the 
same way that the AIDS epidemic is spreading. 

You have already heard today about the prices and purity of co
caine hydrochloride and crack, and there is a major point to be 
made about that. The differences in the prices and the purity pro
vide an explanation for the rapid spread of that epidemic. 

A kilo of cocaine hydrochloride in typical dilutions produces, as 
it moves through the distribution network, roughly-one quarter of 
a million dollars gross income. That same kilo, as it moves through 
and produces crack, comes up with roughly a gross income of 
$100,000. Those are very rough estimates, but they make a point, 
and the point is that the distribution network is taking a loss. 

In a competitive market, the only explanation for that loss is an 
imbalance between supply and demand and it is very clear that co
caine is coming into this country more than the increasing inci
dence and prevalence of cocaine l!an support. There is an overabun
dance of cocaine in the country. 

In terms of marketing strategy, a good short-term response to 
any excess of supply is price reduction coupled with produce en
hancement. Crack serves this purpose well, and in so doing, allows 
it to be readily accessible to you. We can anticipate several future 
distribution developments. First, in the short term, the oversupply 
of cocaine is going to continue despite short-term efforts to reduce 
production and interdict the drug as it comes into the country. 

Second, also short term, prices are very likely to continue to drop 
thus increasing incidence and prevalence so that many other parts 
of the country will have as serious a problem as we have in New 
Jersey. However, over the long term we can hope that supply re
duction efforts will have an effect, but it will be at that point that 
an already very bad situation could become worse, and the reason 
for this lies in the pharmacologic processes and dynamics of treat
ment, and I will get to those in a minute. 

I would want to make an aside comment, and that is that the 
efforts of your committees, governmental agencies, the media and 
others to bring the problem of crack to the public view are an im
portant and necessary part of the effort to combat the problem. 
However, like all such efforts, they also contribute in their own 
way to its spread. In effect, they must be viewed partially as part 
of the marketing process and hence must be carefully mediated, 
more carefully than they are now. 
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There are kids in north Jersey that don't even know where 
Washington Heights is, but who are very well aware now of 175th 
Street. 

These market processes don't fully explain the seriousness of the 
problem, though. Let's take the pharmacologic effects. We already 
know that the cocaine is a very powerful self-reinforcer, as power
ful as any other drug I have seen. For the majority of users that 
snort cocaine, crack provides an acceptable alternative means of in
gestion as opposed to LV. use. 

Incidentally, the effects of crack compared to LV. use-smoking 
compared to LV. use-are fairly minimal. However, the effects of 
smoking compared to snorting are remarkable. First, you have a 
vary rapid onset of biological activity. Second, you have a much 
greater intensity of action, and you also have a shorter duration of 
the action, and from a marketing point of view, this makes crack 
almost a perfect product enhancement. It is better; it is cheaper; 
the customer supply is exhausted more quickly; and, finally the 
effect is perceived as being more pleasurable. 

We have never seen drug that seems to produce such a rapid loss 
of control as crack does. One of my staff interviewed a 16-year-old 
girl who, as part of the interview, came back and told me she had 
completely lost control of her life. She was entirely focused on the 
drug. The remarkable part of that interview was that he inter
viewed her on a Friday, and she had first used crack that Monday. 

Now, that is the most extreme example that we have seen, but 
even though we suspected the voracity of what she said, over time 
and interviewing other users, we believe it. In addition, we believe 
that a higher proportion of users lose control than with other 
drugs. The drug that is most frequently studied is alcohol; 10 per
cent of alcohol users are abusers. We believe the proportion is 
higher for crack. It is also recognized as being associated with vio
lence. 

As a sociologist, I tend to first look for behavioral explanations. 
However, in this particular instance I believe there is a pharmaco
logic basis for this as strong as with any other drug with the possi
ble exception of methamphetamine, which I think is probably as 
strong, but certainly not stronger. 

All of these properties .:.ffect the treatment dynamics. We have 
been treating cocaine users for quite a few years now. In 1980 less 
than lout of 25 treatment admissions in New Jersey was for co
caine. Now it is about lout of 6. At the same time the proportion 
of cocaine users entering treatment who smoke rather than snort 
is increasing. 

We haven't yet seen large numbers of crack users entering treat
ment compared to traditional cocaine users or LV. heroin users in 
a system that is geared to treat I.V. heroin as its first concern. 
Users and their families generally are more reluctant to admit 
their problems with crack compared with some other drugs. The 
process of denial is greater for crack than it is in my experience for 
other drugs, alcohol, heroin, what have you. It appears to take the 
crack user longer to hit bottom. 

Virtually all treatment programs in New tI ,~rsey report a large 
volume of calls about crack from the families, from users, from 
concerned people, but these are not yet being followed up with sub-
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stantial admissions to treatment. The ongoing seduction of the 
drug overrides the temporary concern of the individual over their 
possible loss of control. 

To return for a moment to my previous comments j the combina
tion of the marketing processes and the pharmacologic effects leads 
to a potentially dangerous scenario. If we can expect a !:ihort-term 
drop in prices and then a future increase in prices, chronic users 
will hit bottom and a. treatment system will see the greatest 
demand for services. We have also probably seen more violence as
sociated with the drug than we do now. 

Chairman RANGEL. Mr. French, the clock is really working 
against us. Chairman Rodino needs this room, so I would ask if you 
could conclude because we do want to hear from Mr. Lawrence 
before we conclude. 

Mr. FRENCH. All right, 1 more minute, then. 
Our treatment problem in New Jersey, and I should say before 

that, that we strongly emphasize prevention for youth, but the 
treatment problem in New Jersey is threefold: First, the difficulty 
of recruiting crack users into treatment; second, the fact that less 
expensive outpatient treatment processes will probably not be suffi
cient; and, third and most important, the entire health care system 
of New Jersey is in the midst of a catastrophe now. It is the worse 
that this country has seen, and that is AIDS. 

Over half of the I.V. drug users in New Jersey are infected with 
the virus. Over half of the cases of AIDS in New Jersey are LV. 
drug users. Our first line of defense is the drug treatment system. I 
am asked in my function to analyze data, interpret data, and make 
recommendations, and I say, how can I make a recommendation 
when it is almost putting me in a position of saying-and I have 
four children-which ones of those children do you want to die by 
which means? It is as simple as that. 

Weare facing an unbelievable crisis and we are in a situation of 
dramatically reduced funding over the last 5 years, and now we are 
faced with a new epidemic which in many ways can be considered 
as severe a strain on the drug treatment system as the AIDS epi
demic, and how do we approach trying to solve that? Thank you. 

[The statement of Mr. French appears on p. 229.] 
Chairman RANGEL. Thank you, Chief French. Mr. Lawrence. 

TESTIMONY OF MALCOLM LAWRENCE, FORMER SPECIAL AS
SISTANT FOR INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS MATTERS, U.S. DE
PARTMENT OF STATE 
Mr. LAWRENCE. It is an honor for me to appear here at these 

vital hearings on crack, the newest treacherous drug form. News 
stories proliferate about the tragic cocaine-induced deaths of Len 
Bias and l:hn Rogers. Among the questions raised is the very basic 
one: why dHl Bias and Rogers use cocaine? The answer is twoiold. 
They used cocaine because the cocaine was there, and because they 
really didn't know any better. Obviously, neither one was attempt
ing suicide. 

Like Bias, Don Rogers, and millions of other American young
sters are taking cocaine and all kinds of other illegal drugs because 
the drug~ are available and are in fact tolerated by our society. 
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A major contributing factor to the tolerance of illicit drugs and 
narcotics in America is that many of our schools are sending out 
no messages or weak and confusing messages. Since the early 
1970's, educators have been brainwashed by permissive pundits and 
curriculum developers to believe that scare tactics and facts about 
drugs are counterproductive, and that the solution to the drug 
abuse problem for students is to use a values clarification ap
proach, apply compassion, give counseling, and at all costs avoid 
using the word, "don't" when discussing drugs. The fashionable ap
proach in drug education has been to let the children examine all 
aspects of their feelings, attitudes, values and societal pressures 
and then let the children make up their own minds as to whether 
or not to use drugs. 

In point of fact, our schools never really did use effective scare 
tactics or give adequate factual information about the serious ef
fects of drugs on the body, the brain, or the genes. Those who say 
that scare tactics and facts have failed are usually the ones who 
make the ridiculous argument that law enforcement has failed, the 
implication being that we have to give up law enforcement and try 
something else. As any sensible person in the drug battle knows, 
we need all the help we can get. 

In my 17 years of experience in dealing with the drug problem, I 
have read much drug curriculum and talked with many parents. I 
have yet to come across any good, solid, effective education. I have, 
however, become acquainted with some poor curriculum and have 
given some examples in my written testimony. 

I have reached the conclusion that our wishy-washy approach on 
the demand side of the drug problem has been a major contribut
ing element to addiction and death among our youth. In a word, 
our schools are not tough enough. The solution is not more values 
clarification and situation ethics, but factual instruction backed up 
by a no-nonsense school policy. The school should get tough and 
stay tough. Fighting drugs is not a one-shot deal. 

I have been asked to comment on the Federal Government's re
sponsibility to encourage greater school participation in antidrug 
efforts and how this responsibility should be met. I have a recom
mendation. If we are going to push for more Federal funds for drug 
education, we need to know much more about what is going on in 
the schools. We have to determine what should be taught. 

As we begin the third decade of drug crisis in America, I believe 
it is high time we found out precisely what our children are being 
taught throughout the country, and how school administrators are 
dealing with the drug problem. Has the values clarification ap
proach taken over completely? Are there some effective programs 
and policies deserving of adoption and application by schools na
tionwide? 

I therefore urge the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse 
and Control to undertake a study to analyze how the public schools 
throughout America are in fact dealing with the drug problem. 
Now there are some 15,500 school districts, and it would, of course, 
be too costly and time-consuming to find out what each and every 
one is doing. 

However, the select committee would be providing a highly valu
able service by surveying at least the 50 State boards of education 
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and taking a sampling of some 200 to 300 local school districts, that 
is, four to six districts in each State, to obtain a representative 
cross-section of the following two aspects of drug abuse prevention: 
First, the thrust of the drug control policies in the schools; and, 
second, the nature and contents of the drug abuse curriculum. 
Such a report should be completed no later than the spring of 1987 
so that the select committee could provide valuable findings and 
recommendations for the 1987-88 school year. 

I might incidentally mention that NIDA the National Institute 
on Drug Abuse is looking for exemplary programs. I would not 
trust this to NIDA. Their track record is not very good over the 
last 16 years. 

I have also been asked to provide comments today on what needs 
to be done to strengthen school-based drug abuse prevention pro
grams. Since children spend almost one-half of their waking hours, 
5 days a week involved in school activities away from home, the 
schools constitute the most important focal point for the youth of' 
the community and should spearhead the drive against drug abuse. 
The school system, after all, is a multibillion-dollar infrastructure 
working for parents and taxpayers. It is there, and the staff is 
ready and should be prepared to do the job if they know what to 
say. 

The selection of the school system does not in any way imply 
that they are at fault, or that it is their cause, but merely that 
they are centrally located and can help the community. Now, I will 
cut short here by saying that my second recommendation is that 
each and every school system in the United States should formu
late a drug abuse policy statement containing facts and figures 
about drugs which would serve as a community education docu
ment and which would form the basis for the drug education pro
gram in the school system. I have given some details as to what I 
think should be in such a policy statement. I think perhaps the De
partment of Education could, assume some leadership in finding 
out what really works, but I think this committee is in a better po
sition to do that than the Department of Education in the current 
administration. Thank you. 

[The statement of Mr. Lawrence appears on p. 234.] 
Chairman RANGEL. What handle will we have, Mr. Lawrence, if 

we are not giving any Federal dollars, and if we know that most of 
the schools have no drug abuse curriculum, and if the Federal 
policy is to just get tough, but not to give any programs. 

Mr. LAWRENCE. I think there should be a Federal policy, certain
ly, and I think that just to say that a kid should be thrown out of 
school is ridiculous, too, as William Bennett has said. I also think it 
is ridiculous that President Reagan has waited until the sixth year 
of his term of office to say that he is going to make a personal 
statement about drug abuse. It is nice to have Nancy Reagan going 
around saying don't use drugs and have Carlton Turner as her bag
gage boy, but this is not the President of the United States. I think 
William Bennett has got to get into the act. He has got to get into 
the education act and so has NIDA, but both agencies have to get 
much tougher than they have been. 

We have a wishy-washy approach on the demand end. If indeed 
we are going to spend $50 million in a bill proposed before this 
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Congress, things should change. I agree the schools should play a 
role, but it is not whether we should teach it or which grade level 
we should teach or how much we should teach. It is what we teach, 
and the wrong message has been going out in my estimation in the 
last 15 years. 

Chairman RANGEL. Father Costello, you have gone out of your 
way to point out that you are a street priest. But why would you 
think that where we normally hear from our spiritual leaders on 
the question of communism, on questions of Israel, on the politics 
of Central America, certainly on the question of hostages that the 
church and synagogues have spoken out, and yet the street priests 
and the nuns are out front on this issue, but we don't seem to find 
the leaders of the church or of the synagogues reaching out to 
shake this Congress and say that you rascals down there in Wash
ington should be doing something or that there should be a nation
al policy? 

Father COS'£ELLO. I think that the perception of the clergy, at 
least in general, just like the comment made earlier this morning 
about the sports world and the comment was made it is merely a 
mirror of the rest of the world. I think the perception on the part 
of the clergy is the same as the rest of the world; that drugs is not 
really a problem. It doesn't affect us directly in the parish. 

My argument, of course, is that it does. If you don't like to get 
burglarized, and you don't like to have your parishioners mugged, 
and the quality of life is in issue. As a matter of fact, we started 
something called the substance abuse ministry training program 
where we trained over 300 community individuals, as well as 
clergy, as to strategies that they can use in dealing with the drug 
problem and implementing programs in their own communities. 

It seems to work. Some parishes have implemented programs 
with hotlines and conferences on substance abuse, but I agree with 
you. I think there has to be a need to shake the Administration 
and the Congress to be more involved with this issue because the 
issue is so widespread. 

Chairman RANGEL. Well, like you said, it deals with the quality 
of life, and certainly that is basically a spiritual issue. 

Mr. Guarini. 
Mr. GUARINI. Father, acknowledging the fact that there are 

many facets to approach this problem like law enforcement, inter
diction and education, you went on to talk about the breakdown 
within our society. I imagine if we really got down to the root 
causes, we would be talking about high unemployment amongst 
our young people, especially our minority groups. 

Father COSTELLO. That's right. 
Mr. GUARINI. We are talking about the restlessness of our young 

people and having a lack of direction, the lack of recreation facili
ties. We are really getting down into the social programs and what 
makes a pe:rson's mind operate in order to determine how to lick 
this problem. I mean we have slogans as to how to lick it, about 
demand side and supply side, and we have typical ways of making 
speeches, but you reminded me of when we met with His Holiness, 
Pope John Paul, who indicated that it is a family problem and a 
sociological problem. 
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We really must get down to the workings of these people's minds 
and what is going on inside the structure of the family. So what we 
really have is the sociological breakdown, the social breakdown, if 
you will, within our society. I mean it is like an acknowledgement 
that there is something wrong there. It goes beyond talking about 
law enforcement, how big your jails are and how much money you 
are throwing out at the problem. What we are really talking about 
is what is wrong with our society and what a poor job we are doing 
in bringing up our young people. 

As a young person today views life, he sees the wars out there. 
He is living in a nuclear age. He sees the split up of his own 
mother and father and his family. He graduates high school and he 
sees there are so few jobs available, and 50 percent of the minority 
youth are unemployed and have no hope of getting a job. I guess 
these are the areas where people start thinking about how do I find 
an escape. 

An escape comes very easy when you say, hey, take this pill; take 
this drug. This is a way out. 

Father COSTELLO. Congressman Rangel made the comment before 
about the light at the end of the tunnel, and very often for a lot of 
these kids see it as an oncoming train because these kids-just the 
attitude that the adult world has about them from what I pick 
up-they don't trust adults; adults haven't earned their trust. They 
have questions about the educational system that doesn't respond 
to their needs. We have other issues like one-parent families, and I 
see it as a sociological problem. I see it as a moral problem also. 

I also see just a general attitude about kids that people seem to 
have; that they got themselves in this trouble, so they have to get 
themselves out, and not that is not the case. The scenario, as I read 
it, and see in the streets and daily experiences, there are an awful 
lot of people in pain out there, and we have to try to do something 
to provide alternatives to that pain. Certainly we know it is not 
drugs. We know it is not alcohol, but what is there? 

So a fellow like myself, I started a program not wanting to dupli
cate what other people were doing, and I find myself in the posi
tioIl that we have thousands of people a year coming to us, and our 
back is against the wall. 

Mr. GUARINI. Do you find that the family breakups and the high 
divorce rate and the things that are happening where the parents 
are less attentive to the needs of bringing up their children are 
contributing factors? 

Father COSTELLO. I mean a lot of adults today don't want to have 
children, or they want to limit the number of children that they 
have because-I guess it is a sense of selfishness. They just want 
the husband and wife, and they feel that children will interfere 
with their lives. 

Mr. GUARINI. And the youth comes from school and he sees his 
parents on drugs, where does he have any big hope? 

Father COSTELLO. Yes, that is a big part of it; one-parent families. 
Mr. GUARlNI. So actually you are really talking about, not the 

drug problem, you are talking about the breakdown within our 
own society. 

Father COSTELLO. And because drugs are all around and because 
of the addiction factor--
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Mr. GUARINI. It gives them escape. 
Father COSTELLO. That's right. 
Mr. GUARINI. Thank you. 
Chairman MILLER [presiding]. Father Costello and Mr. French, it 

doesn't appear that this problem is very different than other prob
lems that are confronting young people in our society. This isn't 
something where we are waiting for a magic formula to tell us how 
to deal with it. If I look at the community which I represent and 
the communities I ha.ve visited with the Select Committee on Chil
dren, Youth, and Families there is an incredible potential infra
structure in place to deal with most of these problems, whether it 
is teenage pregnancy or the hungry or homel(>ss people or drug ad
diction or runaways, what have you, but that infrastructure is to
tally inadequate. 

Even the best design systems that I have looked at, that do a 
marvelous job with the people that they treat, only address 15 or 
20 percent of the problem in a good year, and these haven't been 
good years for social service delivery systems. And, you know, 
when I start looking at some of the statistics in t~rms of your expe
rience and the numbers of people that you have addressed, I don't 
want this committee to get the notion that there is nothing going 
on at the local level. 

It is like the law enforcement side. Cops every day are working 
streets and neighborhoods, but we keep moving them from one 
neighborhood to another, depending up the political pressure. Ev
erybody is beating the drum now to get involved along the Califor
nia/Mexican border, by taking all the people that were working in 
Florida and move them into California or Arizona. Well, you don't 
have to be a brilliant drug dealer to figure out where you might go 
next. 

Everything today has suggested that this administration didn't 
want the Federal Government to really be competing with the pri
vate efforts. and the local efforts. I don't get any notion when I look 
at the figures, Mr. French, that you think in New Jersey that you 
are going to dry up the people that need services here through 
competition. I talked to a person 3 weeks ago who is working with 
AIDS in New Jersey, in another hearing we had. 

There is no competition for his clients, and he is being swamped. 
I just wondered to what extent, as you look at the private sector 
and the public sector, we are dealing with a system that has 
broken down under the demand. 

Mr. FRENCH. In New Jersey, the drug treatment system is about 
to break down. Drug counselors are going into their offices at lunch 
time and shutting the door and crying because they are watching 
their clients die. I haven't been involved in the drug treatment 
system myself for almost 10 years, but I now avoid, when I am 
talking with people who used to be my coworkers asking them who 
has died of AIDS recently. I don't want to hear it anymore. 

Chairman MILLER. Your testimony also suggests that given the 
crack use and what may change in drug marketing that these chil
dren are going to show up in our mental health system as well. 

Mr. FRENCH. Of course they are. They ar.e going to show up in 
the drug treatment system, and they are going to show up in the 
mental health system, of course, and the system right now has had 
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such drastic funding reductions over the last 6 years that we are 
just not going to be able to cope with it. It is the worse situation I 
have seen in my life, and I have been involved longer than either 
one of these gentlemen in the drug field. 

Chairman MILLER. Father Costello. 
Father COSTELLO. I would just like to say that it is very frustrat

ing. You know, when I have a parent or I have an adult who says 
to me, "Father, I want help. I have been doing drugs for years. I 
want to get out of this hole," and we have a lot of leverage because 
we have so many clients who come to us and the other rehabilita
tion programs are more responsive and they usually will help me 
to get an individual in faster. 

Well, let me tell you, Mr. Miller, I started my own residential 
program over 1% years ago. I have a 3-month waiting list. I can't 
even get into my own program, so that the fact of the matter is, as 
Mr. French says, they are banging down our doors and we are 
really desperate. 

The other part of that, of course, is the law is doing their job, 
and they are arresting them, and we are putting them in jail. So it 
is very frustrating. What is the message, and the message is a 
double message certainly, because we are at our wit's end. 

In New York City we have over 50 percent of the drug problem. 
We have tried to get additic,11al funding. We have had 40 percent 
cutbacks since 1980 to New York State services. As a matter of 
fact, I wrote down the statistic that the cities and States in fighting 
this war, New York City and State combined, match the total Fed
eral response to the drug crisis dollar for dollar. The New York 
City Police Department spent twice as much as the Federal Drug 
Enforcement Administration, and the city's five district attorneys 
spent seven times more than the U.S. Justice Department's Crimi
nal Division, and the so-called war against drug abuse. 

Chairman MILLER. Well, that is the challenge of this hearing for 
policymakers. 

I want to thank you very much for taking your time to come 
share your information with us. You don't have to be a genius to 
figure out what is going on in this town. We are struggling for a 
response. I just hope that we do it in some way that will help 
people at the local level like yourselves that struggle with it from 
day to day. We don't have to create a terribly new system. We have 
to put some resources into the existing system SQ that people have 
some help. 

Thank you very much for your time and your trouble. 
[Whereupon, at 3 p.m., the hearing was adjourned subject to the 

call of the Chair.] 
[The material previously referred to follows:] 
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GOOD MORNING LADIES AND GENTLEMEN. 

TODAY THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS JOINS WITH THE 

SELECT COMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES IN EXAMINING 

THE ABUSE OF "CRACK" COCAINE THAT IS RAPIDLY SPREADING THROUGH

OUT THE COUNTRY. 

"CRACK" IS THE STREET NAME GIVEN TO FREEBASE COCAINE MADE BY 

HEATING COCAINE HYDROCHLORIDE WITH BAKING SODA AND WATER. THE 

TERM "CRACK" REFERS TO THE CRACKLI NG SOUND MADE WHEN THE DRUG IS 

SMOKED. 

TODAY WE WILL EXAMINE THE EXTENT OF CRACK USE IN THE UNITED 

STATES, THE SERIOUS HEALTH CONSEQUENCES IT PRESENTS TO THOSE WHO 

ABUSE IT, AND THE LAW ENFORCEMENT PROBLEMS CRACK IS CREATING. 

IN THE PAST MONTH WE HAVE SEeN TRAGIC REMINDERS THAT COCAINE 

KILLS. THE DEATHS OF LEN BIAS AND DON ROGERS, TWO TALENTED 

YOUNG ATHLETES, ARE SHOCKING EXAMPLES THAT MILLIONS OF AMERICANS 

ARE VULNERABLE TO THE DANGERS OF COCAINE. 

TODAY THE ABUSE OF COCAINE TAKES ON MORE DANGEROUS ASPECTS 

WITH THE SUDDEN POPULARITY OF CRACK. 

ALMOST A YEAR AGO TO THIS DAY, THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON 

NARCOTICS HELD A HEARING ON "COCAINE ABUSE ANO THE FEDERAL 

RESP~NSE", THIS HEARING DRAMATICALLY DOCUMENTED THE RAPID 

EXPANSION OF COCAINE ABUSE IN THE UNITED STATES SINCE 1980 AND 
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THE LACK OF EFFECTIVE FEDERAL PROGRAMS TO DEAL WITH THIS SERIOUS 

DRUG ABUSE PROBLEM. 

AT THE TIME OF OUR HEARING LAST YEAR, CRACK WAS VIRTUALLY 

UNHEARD OF. OVER THE PAST YEAR, HOWEVER, THE CRACK COCAINE 

CRISIS HAS EXPLJDED. IN PRACTICALLY EVERY NEWSPAPER TODAY, WE 

READ OF STORIES OF UNFORTUNATE INDIVIDUALS WHO HAVE FALLEN 

VICTIM TO CRACK, CAUSING INJURY TO THEMSELVES AND OTHERS. 

CRACK IS CHEAP AND READILY AVAILABLE. IT ALSO DELIVERS A 

POWERFUL HIGH THAT IS MUCH SOUGHT AFTER BY USERS. THE DANGER OF 

THIS DRUG IS THAT USERS CAN BECOME ADDICTED TO CRACK A SHORT 

TIME AFTER BEING INTRODUCED TO IT. THIS HAS SERIOUS IMPLICA

TIONS FOR THE HEALTH AND WELFARE OF OUR COUNTRY, PARTICULARLY 

OUR YOUTH, WHEN ONE CONSIDERS THE ALREADY SERIOUS EXTENT OF 

COCAINE ABUSE IN THE UNITED STATES. 

ApPROXI~~TELY 5 MILLION AMERICANS ARE CURRENT USERS OF 

COCAINE. COCAINE RELATED DEATHS NATIONALLY HAVE RISEN FROM 195 

IN 1981 TO 600 IN 1985. COCAINE RELATED EMERGENCY ROOM MENTIONS 

GREW FROM 3,296 TO 9,946 DURING THE SAME PERIOD. 

ACCORDING TO THE 1985 HIGH SCHOOL SENIOR SURVEY CONDUCTED BY 

THE NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE (NIDA), LAST YEAR'S HIGH 

SCHOOL GRADUATI~G CLASS USED COCAINE AT UNPRECEDENTED LEVELS: 17 

PERCENT HAD TRIED COCAINE, 13 PERCENT HAD USED COCAINE IN THE 
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LAST YEAR, AND 7 PERCENT IN THE LAST MONTH. A SURVEY OF COLLEGE 

STUDENTS CONDUCTED BY NIDA FOUND THAT NEARLY ONE-THIRD WILL TRY 

COCAINE BY THE TIME THEY GRADUATE AND NEARLY 40 PERCENT OF ALL 

HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES WILL TRY COCAINE BY AGE 27. 

IN SHORT, COCAINE IS THREATENING THE VITALITY OF THE GENERA

TION OF AMERICANS WE ARE COUNTING ON TO LEAD US INTO THE 21sT 

CENTURY. 

OUR HEARING TODAY WILL EXAMINE THE CRACK EPIDEMIC AS PART OF 

THE OVERALL COCAINE ABUSE PROBLEM IN AMERICA. THIS PROBLEM WILL 

CONTINUE AS LONG AS THE CULTIVATION OF ILLICIT COCA CONTINUES 

UNABATED IN THE PRODUCING COUNTRIES OF SOUTH AMERICA, AND AS 

LONG AS THE ADMINISTRATION AND STATE DEPARTMENT VIEW THE INTER

NATIONAL DRUG PROBLEM AS "BUSINESS AS USUAL". ONLY WHEN WE GIVE 

THE DRUG PROBLEM THE FOREIGN POLICY PRIORITY IT DESERVES WILL WE 

EVER BEGIN TO GET A HANDLE ON THE COCAINE CRISIS SWEEPING OUR 

NATION. 

THROUGH OUR WITNESSES TODAY WE WILL INQUIRE INTO THE EXTENT 

OF CRACK COCAINE ABUSE IN THE UNITED STATES, THE PROBLEMS CRACK 

IS CREATING FOR LAW ENFORCEMENT, DRUG ABUSE TREATMENT AND 

PREVENTION SPECIALISTS, USERS AND PARENTS, AND WHAT OUR FEDERAL 

DRUG ABUSE AGENCIES ARE DOING TO ADDRESS THIS PROBLEM. 

65-009 0 - 87 - 4 
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The Select Committee on Children, Youth and Families is responsible to 
Congress for raising those issues which most seriously threaten the Ii vee 
of our children. 

That is why, toge.ther with Chairman Rangel and his Select Committee on 
Narcotics Abuse and Control, I have called today's hearing on the newest 
killer drug -- crack. In our view, exposing the serious peril to our 
youngsters posed by this drug is a matter of urgency. 

Today, we will hear from a young pt.(son who was addicted to crack, and 
from her mother on how crack placed severe strains on their family. 

We will look at what crack is, why it is spreading so rapidll' 
throughout the country, and what effects it. has on youngsters. 

We will hear from care-givers, law-enforcement officers, and the 
highest officials of the U.S. government charged with preventing drug abuse. 

We are pleaned as well to hear from respected athletes who have taken 
an active role educating young people about. the hazards of drug use. 

We have heard that the White House is launching an initiative in drug 
abuse prevention. We wanted to learn more about it 80 we could join forces 
in getting the message across. Unfortunately, they declined our invitation. 

And we would like to have heard irom the Department of Education, 
because we believe schools can and must playa central role in the war 
Against drug use among children. Unfortunately, they too declined to 
appear today. 

This extremely addictive form of cocaine wreaks havoc on the mind and 
body, stripping its users of their health, their finances, their sanity, 
and even their lives. 

In a very short period of time, we hove seen sharp increases in 
crack-related alcohol abuse, suicides, automobile accidents, violt!dce, 
crime, and deaths. 

As a result, this nation haa a crisis on its hands. 

If we are to help those already in the grip of c"ack addiction and to 
prevent it from claiming the lives of thousands more youngsters, we must be 
aware of the dangers of crack and be prepared to take drastic measur~B to 
curb its use. 

It is my hope that the testimony we hear today will quickly lead to 
direct action. Policymakers, law enforcement officers, educators, 
phyoicians, and parents must come together to put an end to the needless 
suffering and heartache caused by crack addiction. 
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rHE HON. PETER W. RODINO. JR. 
tHAIRMAN OF THE HOUSE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 

AND 
RM~KING "EMBER OF THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON HARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL 

STATEMENT ON ·CRACK- AND AMERICAN YOUTH 
HEARINGS HELD JOINTLY BY 

THE SEtECT COMMITTEE ON UARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL 
AND 

THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, YOUTH AND FAMILIES 
JULY 15, 1986 

I WANT TO THANK THE CHAIR~EN OF THE TWO SeLECT COMMITTEES 

FOR HOLDING THESE HEARINGS ON THIS CRITICAL ~ATIONAL ISSUE -- AND 

I WANT TO ~ELCOME THE DRUG ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS AND EXPERTS WHO 

WILL BE TESTIFYING TODAY. 

WITH THE RECENT COCAINE-RELATED DEATHS OF STAR ATHLETES LEN 

BIAS AND DON ROGERS, OUR NATION HAS ONCE AGAIN LEARNED THE HARD 

WAY ABOUT THE DANGERS OF OUR NATIONAL DRUG EPIDEMIC. THE LESSON 

IS CLEAR: DRUG ABUSE CAN HIT ANYONE, NO MATTER HOW PROMISING AND 

SUCCESSFUL. IT ALSO TELLS US ANOTHER UNFORTUNATE FACT -- THAi 

OUR NATION IS LOSING THE \tAR ON DRUGS. 

As THESE HEARINGS WILL SHOW, A MEW DRUG -- ·CRACK- -- IS 

THREATENING TO OVERRUN WHATEVER LINES OF DEFENSE WE HAVE LEFT 

AGAINST DRUG ABUSE. ·CRACK,· A CHEAP AND HIGHLY ADDICTIVE 

DERIVATIVE OF COCAINE 1 IS ON THE VERGE OF BECOMING THE NEW PIED 

PIPER OF AMERICAN YOUTH. WE'VE GOT TO STOP IT· 

ALTHOUGH ·CRACK- IS NEW TO THE DRUG CULTURE, STUDIES 

INDICATE THAT IT'S ALREADY BEEN USED BY 1 MILLION AMERICANS IN 
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AT LEAST 25 STATES. AND IT'S SPREADING RAPIDLY. OHE Los ANGELES 

DRUG TREATMENT CENTER REPORTS THAT ~HILE LESS THAN A YEAR AGO, IT 

HAD ~O ·CRACK· ADDICTS -- ·CRACK- ADDICTS TODAY ACCOUNT FOR 80 

PERCENT OF ITS CLI ENTS. ONCE SOI1EONE TR I ES IT, THE USER S.EE/IIS 

TO CRAVE THE NEXT tHT. 

CONSIDERING THAT IT COSTS AS LITTLE AS $10 A HIT -- THAT IT 

IS ALMOST IMMEDIATELY ADDICTIVE. -- AND THAT IT CAN BE OBTAINED ON 

JUST ABOUT ANY STREET CORNER -- ·CRACK- HAS BECOME, AS ONE DRUG 

ABUSE EXPERT PUT IT, "THE DEALER'S DREAM AND THE USER'S NIGHT

MARE." 

"CRACK" USE APPEARS TO CROSS ALL RACIAL, SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC 

BOUNDARIES. BUT BECAUSE OF ITS LOW COST AND EASY AVAILABILITY, 

IT HAS HIT YOUNG PEOPLE IN INNER CITIES PARTICULARLY HARD. MANY 

HAVE TURNED TO CRIME AND PROSTITUTION TO SUPPORT THEIR HABITS. 

OTHERS HAVE BECOME ACCOMPLICES IN THE ·CRACK" EPIDEMIC, RUNNING . 
WHAT ARE KNO~N AS ·CRACK D HOUSES FOR THE SALE AND nlS?ENSING OF 

THE V~UG. A POLICE DETECTIVE IN Los ANGELES -- WniCH IS A CENTER 

FOR ·CRACK" USE -- OBSERVED THAT THE "CRACK" BUSINESS HAS BECOME 

THE LARGEST SINGLE EMPLOYER OF INNER CITY YOUTH. 

TH~ ·CRACK" EPIDEMIC IS A FRIGHfENING SYMPTOM OF OUR LARGER 

FAILURE TO CURB OUR NATION'S DRUG HABIT. TAKE COCAINE, ·CRACK'S· 

PARENT DRUG, AS AN EXAMPLE. SINCE 1980 THE AMOUNT OF COCAINE 

~U6GLED INTO THIS COUNTRY HAS INCREASED SIX-FOLD. COCAINE USE 

AAO~ HIGH ScHOOL SENIORS HAS DOUBLED IN THE LAST TEN YEARS TO 

THE POINT THAT NEARLY 1 OUT OF 5 HAS TAKEN IT, AND 1 OUT OF 2 
KNOWS HOW TO G~T IT. 

~E ARE AT THIS CRISIS POINT IN PART BECAUSE OF A FAILURE TO 

DEVELOP A NATIONAL STRATEGY ON HOW TO COMBAT DRUGS. FOR YEARS WE 
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HAVE TRIED A hUMBER OF DIFFERENT APPROACHES USING VARIOUS 

AGENCIES OF GOVERNMENT. TODAY OUR DRUG E"FORCE~EHT AND TREAT~E"T 

RESOURCES ARE STRETCHED TO THEIR LIMITS. BECAUSE OF THIS 

MISMANAGEMENT AND LACK OF RESOLVE, I'M AFRAID THAT TIKE IS 

RUNNING OUT. ~HAT WE NEED .- RIGHT NOW -- IS TO POOL THE BEST 

MINDS AND RESOURCES OF OUR NATION TO COME UP WITH A COMPREHENSIVE 

APPROACH TO OUR DRUG PROBLEM· 

THAT IS WHY I -- ALONG WITH CHAIRMAN RANGEL AND REPRESENTA

TIVES HUGHES, GUARINI AND GILHAN -- HAVE PROPOSED A RESOLUTION 

CALLING ON THE PRESIDENT TO CONVENE A WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE ON 

NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL FOR THE PURPOSE OF DEVELOPING A 

NATIONAL STRATEGY ON DRUGS. ·BECAUSE 'OF THE URGENCY OF THIS 

ISSUE, THE JUDICIARY SuBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME WILL BE MARKING UP 

THE BILL NEXT WEEK. 

THE REASON WE ARE CALLING FOR A WHITE HOUSE CONFERENCE IS 

THAT WE BELIEVE THE CRISIS DEMANDS PRESIDENTIAL LEADERSHIP. liE 

HAVE WRITTEN TO THE PRESIDENT ASKING FOR HIS SUPPORT FOR A WHITE 

HOUSE CONFERENCE, BUT SO FAR HE HAS MADE NO COMMITMENT· AM 

GRATIFIED EV ~ECENT REPORTS THAT THE PRESIDENT INTENDS TO SPEAK 

QUT PUBLICLY AGAINST DRUG ABUSE. BUT SPEECHES, HOWEVER WELCOME, 

ARE NOT ENOUGH- WHAT WE NEED IS A COORDINATED AND ENERGETIC 

STRATEGY AGAINST DRUGS. 

WE MUST TREAT DRUGS AS A NATIONAL SECURITY ISSUE -- AS A 

THREAT TO OUR FREEDOMS -- AND WE KUST KAKE OUR NATION'S RESOURCES 

AS AVAILABLE FOR THE WAR ON DRUGS AS FOR NATIONAL DEFENSE. DRUGS 

ARE AN INSIDIOUS ENEMY, A~D WE MUST DO WHATEVER IT TAKES TO 

COMBAT THEM. 

THANK YOU· 
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THIS IIORNIIIG I S HEARING ON mAO< AIID ITS WIOESPREAD USE AMONGST 

OUR YOUTH IS NOT ONLY TIMELY BUT OF CRITICAL IMPORTANCE. NINE 

MONTHS AGO ADDICTION TO CRACK liAS VIRTUALLY UNHEARO OF --- NOli YOU 

CAN NOT PICK UP A NEilS PAPER WITHOUT HEARING THAT CRACK IS AN 

EPIOENIC. A PLAGUE THAT IS SWEEPING THE COUIITRY. 

COIISIOER THESE FACTS: 

COCAltlE CLAIMED THE LIVES OF 563 PEOPLE IN 25 MAJOR U.S. CITIES 

LAST YEAR. NEARLY THREE T!HES THE NUMBER OF COCAINE-RELATEO DEATHS 

IN THOSE CITIES IN H~1. ACCORDING TO THE NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG 

ABUSE. 
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IN NEIl YORK CITY. COCAINE liAS LISTEO AS THE PRIMARY CAUSr OF 

137 DEATHS IN 1005. COMPARED IIITH ONLY 7 IN 1003. AS REPORTED BY THE 

NEil YORK STATE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE SERVICES. IN 1005 

DOCTORS TREATED 3.0c0 PEOPLE FOR OVERDOSES IN NEil YORK CITY ALONE. 

A P,(CENT SURVEY OF HIGH SCHOOL AND ColLEGE STUDENTS CONDUCTED 

BY THE INSTITUTE FOR SOCIAL RESEARCH AT THE UNIVERSITY OF MICHIGAN 
1 

REPORTED THAT :m. OF ALL COLLEGE STUDENTS WILL HAVE USED, DRUGS AT LEAST 

ONCE BY THE END OF THEIR FOURTH YEAR IN COLLEGE. THE REPORT STATED 

THAT "CLEARLY THIS NAnON'S HIGH SCHOOL STUDENTS AND OTHER you/IG 

ADULTS STILL SHOll A LEVEL OF INVOLVEMENT IIITH ILLICIT DRUGS IIHICH IS 

GREATER THAN CAN BE FOUND IN ANY OTHER INDUSTRIALIZED N~TION IN THE 

\/oRLD. " 

TODAY'S HEARING IS AN INVESTIGATIO/l INTO THE "CRACK" PR08LEM. 

BECAUSE ·CRACK" IS 80TH AFFORDABLE AND HIGHLY POTENT. OUR 

INVESTIGATION WIll FOCUS ON 1HE POTENTIAL IMPACT OF "CRACK" ON OUR 

NATION'S YOUTH. MY HOPE IS THAT TODAY'S INVESTIGATION IIILL SHED 

SOME LIGHT ON WHAT THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT AS WELL AS LOCAL STATE 

GOVERNMENTS ARE DOING TO RESPOND TO THE GROWING PROBLEM OF "CRACK" 

ADDICTION. IN ADDITION. liE HOPE TO LEARN IIHAT PREVENTION AND 

TREATMENT APPROACHES \/ORK. TO SHM THE APPARENT EXPLOSION OF CRACK 

USE. 

I LOOK FORWARD TO ALL THE TESTIMONY BEFORE US TODAY. 
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r'iR, CHAIRI'1ANJ OUR HEARING THIS MORNING IS A MOST TIMELY AND 

APPROPRIATE EMPHASIS UPON A NEW THREAT THAT IS EMERGING IN THE 

MIDST OF OUR ALREADY ALARMING INCIDENCE OF DRUG ABUSE AND 

TRAFFICKING, 

THE SPECTRE OF A NEW FORM OF COCAINE--A CONCENTRATION OF COCAINE 

SO LETHAL AND SO INTENSE THAT THE USE CAN SEAR THE SENSES OF AN 

INDIVIDUAL'S BRAIN SO CHRONICALLY AS TO LEAVE THAT PERSON HOPELESSLY 

ENSLAVED AND DESPERATE FOR THE NEXTJ IMMEDIATE DOSE. THAT AWFUL 

SPECTRE OF A NEW CONCENTRATION OF COCAINE CALLED "CRACK/' OR "ROCK" 

WHICH IS RACING THROUGH OUR COMHUNITIES FROM ONE COAST TO THE 

OTHER IS LIKE THE PLAGUE. IN FACTJ IT SHOULD BE CALLED "THE 

PLAGUE"--ITS IMPACT I S SO TERR IBLE AND SO CONSUMING, 

EVERY AREA OF OUR LIFEJ EVERY INSTITUTION OF OUR SOCIETY IS BEING 

AFFECTED BY THE TRAGEDY AND HIGH COST OF DRUG ABUSE, FROM THE 

DANGERS OF MONEY LAUNDERING AND THE HIGH COST OF MEDICAL EXPENSES 

FOR TREATMENT OF THE AFFLICTEDJ TO THE" TRAGEDY OF USEFUL LIVES 

RENDERED USELESS J THE CRISIS OF DRUG ABUSE IS EVER WIDENING AND 

GROWING, ONE OF THE MOST RECENTJ PAINFUL EXAMPLES OF THE COST IN 

WASTED HUMAN LIVES AND THE WANTON DESTRUCTION OF PUBLIC PROPERTY IS 

THE "FIRING OF OCCOQUAN I AND II AT LORTON" BY IN~IATES WHO TOOK 

ADVANTAGE OF A BAD SITUATICN AND EXPLOITED IT. 

THE PLIGHT OF OUR NATION'S PRISONS IS GREAT--CLOGGED AS THEY ARE 

~/ITH INMATES SENTENCED FOR DRUG-RELATED OFFENSES. IN THE DISTRICT 
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OF COLUMBIA ALONE, THE DRUG-RELATED INCARCERATION PERCENTAGE [S 

AT LEAST 60%. THIS MEANS THAT THE GROW[NG PRISON POPULATION Is 

IN DIRECT PROPORTION TO THE GROW[NG DRUG ABUSE AND TRAFFICK[NG 

PROBLEMS AMONG OUR CITIZENS. 

ANOTHER SET OF F[GURES THAT IS AN 'IMPORTANT SYMPTOM OF THE GROWING 

PROBL:M AFFECTING OUR PRISON POPULATIONS HAS BEEN COMPILED BY 

THE DIRECTOR OF PRETRIAL SERVICES OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA COURTS, 

MR. JOHN CARVER. URINE ANALYSIS SAMPLING WITHIN 2-12 HOURS AFTER 

ARREST INDICATES THAT 65% OF THE PERSONS ARRESTED AT THE PRESENT 

TIME HAVE SOME FORM OF ILLEGAL DRUG IN THEIR SYSTEMS. BUT ANOTHER 

SET OF RECO~DS KEPT BY PR,ETRIAL SERVICES HASP. 'DIRECT MESSAGE FOR· 

THIS. HEARING. THERE IS A TREMENDOUS INCREASE IN COCAINE USEAGE 

REVEALED IN THESE,DRUG URINE ANALYSIS TESTS. Two YEARS AGO 14% OF 

THOSE ARRESTED TESTED FOR COCAINE; WITH AN INCREASE IN EACH MONTH' 

SINCE THEN OF ABOUT 2%, NOW 35-36% OF THOSE ARRESTED TEST FOR 

COCAINE ABUSE. 

THE COST OF DRUG ABUSE IS REACHING FAR BEYOND THE TRAGIC LOSS OF 

A YOUNG PERSON TO A USEFUL LIFE IN OUR SOCIETY, SAD AS 1~AT IS. 

IT IS NOW A CRISIS THAT IS ENGULFING MAJOR INSTITUTIONS OF OUR 

SOCIETY WITH FINANCIAL COSTS THAT VERGE ON BANKRUPTING THE PUBLIC 

TAX COFFERS. OUR GROWING PRISON POPULATION IS ONE SUCH INSTITUTION 

IN CRISIS. As I INDICATED, THE RECENT FIRING OF BUILDINGS At 

OCCOQUAN I AND II AT THE LORTON PRISON FACILITIES IS DIRECTLY 

RELATED TO THE INCREASED DRUG ARREST AND 'PROSECUTIONS NECESSARY 

IN OUR COMMUNITIES. BLAME FOR THOSE FIRINGS FALLS IN MANY PLACES. 
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- THE RESIDENTS OF THE LORTON PRISON WHO TOOK LAWLF.SS 

ADVANTAGE OF THE SITUATION AND SET FIRES THAT DESTROYED 

THE BUILDINGS AT A TiME WHEN SPACE WAS SO CRUCIAL, 

SHOULD BE PROSECUTED TO THE FULLEST EXTENT OF THE LAW, 

- THESE SAME RESIDENTS OF LORTON SHOULD HAVE BEEN CON

CENTRATING ON REHABILITATING THEIR LIVES AND INSTEAD 

CREATED MORE EXPENSE AND DIFFICULTY FOR THEIR COMMUNITIES 

AND THEIR LOCAL GOVERNMENT AND BROUGHT FURTHER DISGRACE 

UPON THEMSELVES, 

- THE MEDIA SHARES A GREAT DEAL OF THE R~SPONSIBILITY FOR 

THE WASTED TAX DOLLAR AND THE DESTRUCTION OF NEEDED 

DORMITORIES, BY IRRE'SPONSIBLY REPORTING INFLAMMATORY AND 

SUGGESTIVE MATERIAL, INDUCING AS IT DID, A SELF-FULFILLING 

BEHAVIOR AND A "COPY-CAT" SYNDROME AT ITS WORST, 

- UNLIKE ANY OTHER JURISDICTION, THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA IS 

BURDENED WITH A SPECIAL, LAND-LOCKED STATUS, RESIDENTIAL 

AREAS AND'GREEN SPACES ARE CONSTANTLY BEING SQUEEZED 

UNFAIRLY BY ENCROACHING INSTITUTIONS, AND THERE, IS NO PLACE 

TO EXPAND NEEDED MUNICIPAL DEVELOPMENTS, THE FEDERAL 

GOVERNMENT, UNTIL RECENTLY, HAS ALWAYS ASSUMED A SUPPORTIVE 

ROLE IN TACKLING THE PROBLEM OF INCARCERATING THOSE WHO 

COMMIT CRIMES IN THE NATION'S CAPITAL, YET, AT A TIME 

WHEN ADULT ARRESTS HAVE INCREASED BY. NEARLY 25 PERCENT 

IN THE PAST 7 YEARS, WHEN PROSECUTIONS HAVE INCREASED BY 

NEARLY 40% AND CONVICTIONS HAVE INCREASED MORE THAN 80% 
DURING THAT SAME PERIOD, AND AT A TIME WHEN THE NUMBER OF 

INMATES IN DISTRICT FACILITIES HAS MULTIPLIED BY MORE 
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THAN 60% IN 7 YEARS, THE FEDE~AL GOVERNMENT HAS IN THE RECENT 

PAST REFUSED TO ACCEPT ANY t>tEW D'isTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

PRISONERS IN FEDERAL FACILITIES', ' THE LORTON FIRINGS 

HAVE CAUSED THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT TO ACCEPT APPROXIMATELY 

300 PRISONERS, BUT MUCH MORE NEEDS TO BE'DONE, 

DRUGS--AND NOW "CRACK"--ARE INDEED THE" SOURCE OF A THREAT TO ALL 

CIVILIZED SOCIETY AND EACH OF US MUST ACCEPT 100% OF THE RESPONSIBILIT' 

FOR ELIMINATING THIS THREAT IN OUR MIDST, IT'S GROWING MENACE 

WILL REQUIRE ALL OUR RESOURCES TO WIN THIS TERRIBLE STRUGGLE, 

IT IS MY HOPE THAT THE HEARHlGS THIS f10RNING ON THE AePALLING 

CONSEQUENCES OF "CRACK" WILL GIVE US SOME WAYS TO DO OUR SHARE-

EACH OF US--TO REGAIN THE SAFETY AND PRODUCTIVITY OF A HEALTHY, 

USEFUL SOCIETY, . 

# # # 
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Statement of the Honorable ~lichael G. Oxley of Ohio 
Before the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control 

Hearing on tlCrack" Cocaine 

July 15, 1936 

TIWfK YOU, CHAIRMAN RANGEL. 
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I AM ANXIOUS TO IlEAR OUR WITNESSES' TESTIMONY, SO I WILL NOT TAKE UP 

TOO HUCH TIllE. I WOULD LlKE TO WELCOIlE TIlE 1lE~IBERS OF TIlE SELECT COillllTTEE 

ON CIIILDREN, YOUTIl AND FAlIILIES WHO ARE PARTICIPATING IN TillS IlEARING WITIl 

US, AND TO THANK TIlE REPRESENTATIVES OF TIlE VARIOUS FEDERAL AGENCIES 

REPRESENTED IlERE TODAY, AS WELL AS TIlE LAW ENFORCE~lENT OFF! CIALS AND 

TREATIlENT SPECIALlSTS, FOR JOINING US. 

TIlE PURPOSE OF TillS IIORNING'S IlEARING IS TO TAKE A LOOK AT TIlE GROWING 

PROBLEM OF "CRACK" COCAINE. IT IS A TIIlELY TOPIC. ONE CAN HARDLY PICK UP 

A NEWSPAPER TIlESE DAYS WITIlOUT READING OF ANOTIlER YOUNG VICTIM OF CRACK. 

CRACK IS NOT A NEW DRUG. \lllAT IS NEW IS TIlE WIDESPREAD SALE OF TillS 

SUBSTANCE ON TIlE STREET. CRACK IS A VICIOUS DRUG THAT IS SWEEPING ACROSS 

OUR NATION AT BREAKNECK SPEED. IT WAS FIRST BROUGllT TO TIlE ATTENTION OF OUR 

COHMITTEE AT A DEA BRIEFING ONLY NINE MONTIlS AGO. SINCE THEN, IT liAS BECOIlE 

TIlE MAJOR TOPIC OF DISCUSSION ON TIlE NATIONAL COCAINE HOTLINE. 

CRACK IS SO DANGEROUS THAT EVEN IlEROIN ADDICTS ARE AFRAID OF IT. YET 

BECAUSE IT IS AFfORDABLE, IT IS APPEALING, ESPECIALLY TO VULNERABLE YOUNG 

PEOPLE. 

I fEAR TIlE CONSEQUENCES OF CRACK ABUSE. BUT'I AM HOPEFUL THAT WE WILL 

BE ABLE TO PREVENT W11AT IS ALREADY CLOSE '\'0 All EPIDRtIlC. I LOOK fORWARD TO 

SHARING IN TIlE KNOWLEDGE AND EXPERTISE OF TODAY'S WITNESSES. 

TIlANK YOU. 

-30-
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OPENING REMARKS OF CONGRESSMAN MEL LEVINE 
JOINT HEARING OF THE SELECT COMMITTEES ON 

NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL, AND 
CHILDREN, YOUTH AND FAMIL.IES 

JULY 1.5,1986 

WE ARE HERE TO EXAMINE THE PROBLEM 'OF CRACK, OR ROCK COCAINE, AS IT 

IS KNOWN MORE POPULARLY IN MY DISTRICT. 

I AM ESPECIALLY PLEASED TO HAVE THE OPPORTUNITY TO PARTICIPATE IN THIS 

JOINT HEARING WITH THE SELECT COMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND 

FAMILIES. CRACK IS A PARTICULARLY INSIDIOUS DRUG. IT IS INTENSELY 

ADDICTIVE AND LIFE THREATENING. THE TRAGIC DEATHS OF LEN BIAS AND 

DON ROGERS GRAPHICALf. Y ILLUSTRATED THE DANGERS POSED BY COCAINE 

USE. CRACK MAY WELL EIE THE MOST THREATENING FORM OF COCAINE ABUSE. 

THE HORROR OF CRACK ADDICTION TRANSCENDS THE DRUG PROBLEMS WE 

HAVE SEEN SO FAR. CRACK ADDICTS ITS VICTIMS MORE QUICKLY, ENTRAPPING 

YOUNG AND OL.D USERS WITH MINIMAL EXPOSURE. CRACK ADDICTION OFTEN 

LEADS TO .VlOLENT AND CRIMINAL BEHAVIOR TO SUPPORT THE HABIT. AND IN 

RECENT WEEKS CRACK HAS BEEN SHOWN TO BE A VERY DEADLY DRUG. 

CRACK HAS BEEN AVAILABLE IN SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA FOR ABOUT FIVE 

YEARS, RESULTING IN THE INCREASING CRIME AND MEDICAL EMERGENCIES 

BEING RECOGNIZED MORE RECENTLY IN OTHER PARTS OF THE COUNTRY. IN 

PARTS OF LOS ANGELES DRUG BUYERS CAN PURCHASE CRACK WITHOUT EVEN 

LEAVING THEIR CARS. IT WAS RECENTLY REPORTED IN THE LOS ANGELES TIMES 

THAT STREET DEALERS IN MY AREA WERE USING A STOLEN STOP SIGN TO FLAG 

DOWN CARS TO MAKE ADDITIONAL DRUG SALES. IN ANOTHER AREA OF LOS 

ANGLES, DEALERS SET UP A TRASH CAN SLALOM COURSE TO SLOV! TRAFFIC 
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AND PROVIDE MORE OPPORTUNITIES FOR DRUG SALES. 

LOCAL POLICE ARE HAVING A PARTICULARL Y DIFFICULT TIME DEALING WITH 

THE CRACK EXPLOSION. WHEN THEY ARE SUCCESSFUL IN CLOSING DOWN THE 

DRUG TRAFFIC IN ONE AREA OF TOWN, THE DRUG MARKET SIMPLY MOVES AND 

OVERWHELMS ANOTHER NEIGHBORHOOD. 

THE VICTIMIZATION PRODUCED BY CRACK ADDICTION IS INFINITE. DESPERATE 

ADDICTS WILL STEAl., Si!LL THEIR POSSESSIONS, AND EVEN SELL THEMSELVES TO 

BUY MORE CRACK. AND AFTER THE EUPHORIC HlGH"A CRUSHING DEPRESSION 

SETS IN - RESULTING IN FURTHER CRAVING FOR CRACK. PARTICULARLY 

DISTURBING ARE STUDIES WHICH TIE THE ALARMING INCREASE IN YOUTH 

SUICIDES, IN LARGE MEASURE, TO DRUG ABUSE. 

THIS DEADLY MENACE MUST BE HAL TED. THE WAR ON COCAINE MUST BE 

WAGED AND WON. THE WALL STREET JOURNAL NOTES THAT THE COCAINE 

INDUSTRY IS PURE CAPITALISM, PURE SUPPLY AND DEMAND. WE MUST ATTACK 

BOTH ENDS OF THIS GRISLY EQUATION, BOTH HALTING THE SUPPLIES, AND 

ENDING THE DEMAND. 

TO ACHIEVE THIS, ALL LEVELS OF SOCIETY ARE GOING TO HAVE TO WORK 

TOGETHER TO ERADICATE DRUG ABUSE. THERE IS AN EPIDEMIC RUNNING 

RAMPART IN OUR SCHOOLS NOW - DRUG ABUSE. THIS EPIDEMIC WILL KILL 

SCHOOL CHILDREN AND RUIN LIVES. WE M!:!ll BEGIN TODAY TO FIND EFFECTIVE 

WA YS TO PUT AN END TO THE GROWING USE OF DRUGS AMONG OUR YOUNG 

PEOPLE. THERE IS NO GREATER THREAT TO THE FUTURE OF OUR NATION THAN 

THE PROSPECT OF A NEW GENERATION WHOSE LIVES HAVE BEEN DAMAGED BY 

DRUG ABUSE. 

I WANT TO WELCOME OUR WITNESSES TODAY. I LOOK FORWARD TO HEARING 

VlHAT YOU ARE DOING, AND WHAT WE SHOULD DO, TO END THIS TERRIBLE 

SCOURGE. 

THANK YOU MR. CHAIRMAN. 
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PREPARED srATEMENr OF' 

KEVIN GREVEY 

I appreciate the opportunity to testify before the Rouse 

Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control and the Rouse 

committee on Children, Youth and Families regarding drug abuse 

and associated problems, especially cocaine in its va~ious 

popular forms such as crack, crank and black rock. 

I am Kevin Grevey. I have just completed 10 years in the 

National Basketball Association. Since my retirement this past 

season, I have decided, through my role as President of Off 

Season, Inc., to concentrate on activities involving 

professional athletes to help address public service needs. 

Off season is a Washington D.C. based non-profit corporation 

established in 1977 for this purpose. Our present emphasis is 

to help combat drug abuse, both among athletes and in society 

at large, especially among youth. 

Drug use among teenagers has reached alarming proportions, 

particularly with crack and other forms of cocaine which have 

become readily available and relatively inexpensive. In my 

travels across the cou'ltry performing basketball clinics and 

workshops, I've had the opportunity to work with many young 

91B SIl(tunth stf'(eet nw wQ~In9ton de 2000$ cwo m 4U'30~O L-__ 
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athletes in their schools. I am saddened to tell you how I had 

to change the focus of my instruction over the years from the 

fundamentals of basketball -- shooting, passing, dribbling and 

rebounding -- to the hazards of using drugs. In my opinion, 

administrators, teachers and coaches are now faced with their 

greatest task ever, and that's educating students about drugs. 

Crack and other forms of cocaine are not just ruining 

young minds and athletic careers. They are taking lives at an 

alarming rate. 

Lately, with the recent cocaine-induced deaths of Len Bias 

and Don Rogers, a lot of attention has been drawn to drug abuse 

in professional and amateur sports. NO question about it, 

there is a serious problem. I saw teammates who had trouble 

performing because of cocaine use, and some ultimately 

destroyed their careers. The sad thing is that many of these 

athletes' cocaine problems didn't start with the newfound 

success and wealth of professional sports, like most people 

want to believe, nor did they start in their college years. 

For some, their exposure to drugs came as early in their lives 

as junior high school or even grade school. Drug abuse today 

is a problem that has no boundaries - not age, sex or 

socio-economic background. 
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It has been very painful for me to see other players ruin 

their careers through drug abuse. It is equally painful to see 

our youth - athletes or not - risk their lives with such 

menaces as crack and other drugs. 

As I mentioned, Off Season is dmsigned to help athletes to 

help society to address social ills and m~et public service 

needs. We recognize that athletes are not immune from 

society's problems and so we are faced with drug abuse in our 

own backyard and must work diligently to eradicate it. On the 

other hand, we recognize that the many professional and amateur 

athletes who have maintained a drug-free, positive lifestyle 

can serve as role models influencing youth to avoid drugs or to 

give them up. We see athletes as playing a vital role, along 

with coaches, teachers, counselors, community organizations, 

and government agencies - to educate youth about the dangers of 

drug abuse and to encourage and guide them to productive living 

on whatever paths they choose to walk. 
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PREPARED srATEMENl' OF 

LEE ANN IlONNANfJ 

My name is .,i;ee :.~.n !onannolli I am 20 years old. I live in the 

Bronx, ~ew York. I entered Day top Villa8e in August 1985, because 

I had finally after 5~ years of getting high anll destro} inr. myself 

and my family, admitted that I had a serious drug problem. 1 came 

to the end of my road. After trying to deny the problem for so 

long. knew I had to tell someone in order to get the help 

needed. didn't have the streng th to do it on my ololn. On July 

10, 1985 1oI0ke up and took a good look at myself in the mirror 

and saw someone I didn't even kr~w, that really scared me. 

ran to my aunt's house and asked for help. From there my parents 

.ere called and was all out in the open. :Iy father came over and 

I though he 1oI0uld scre~ and yell at me but I loIaS wrong. He came 

in the door and said "Thank God you finally admitted> it. nol' 'Ie 

can !let you the help you need." At this time I was going through 

withdrawal symptoms. 1 was a nervous wreck, my eyes looked terribl~, 

I couldn't sleep and the only thing I could keep 10loln in my stomach 

lollS water and italian ice. My looks totaly change from getting hiCh. 

I looked like a pale human skelaton. ~Iy parents kept close .atch 

over me that night. They knew 1 was ready for help and they didn't 

want me to give up. The next day my parents and I loIent to see a 

psychiatrist. The psychiatrist told me I should have not stopped 

taking the valium cold turkey, because 1 could have a seizure and 

die. ( Val~um was my drug of choice. I was taking 150mg a day or 

more) The psychiatrist tried to deto):ify me at home at the time, 
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by giving me three valium the first day and two per day for a week. 

That didn't work. The second day of trying this I was taking a 

shower and Bot sick to my stomach. threw up and noticed that was 

throwing up blood. I screamed for my mother and she rushed me to 

a hospital in Westchester County. Whenwe got to the hospital I 

tried gettina out of the car but I couldn't. 1 \Ias so weak that 

1 couldn't stand up never mind walk. I had to be taken into the 

hospital by a wheelchair. Ny mother called up the psychiatrist 

and she came right over. The hospital couldn't do anything for 

me because they didn't have a detoxification unit. The psychiatrist 

caled Westchester County Nedical Center. J: went there and was ex-
.... ,.' .. 

ami ned and admitted to the detoxification Ward. I spcnt 5 days 

there. Those 5 days there were so awful it was unbellevable. 

The changes my body was going through were unbarable but I did it. 

wanted tha,t poison. those valiums out of my system. "hen I left 

detox ::ly psychiatrist thought it bE',st for me to spend some time 

in a psychiatric hospital to get my thoughts and ~ind on the richt 

track. 1 admitted myself in St. Vincents Fsychiatric Hospital. where 

I spent two we'lks. hhen I war. there I knew r couldn't go bome without 

some kind 01 reinforc~mnet. 1 was afaid that i would go back to 

using drugs. So 1 spoke to my mother on the phone and explained 

to her the loIay I felt. She was one step ahead of me, she already 

spoke to a counselor at Uaytop Village. asked her to make an 

appointment for mefor as soon as possible. 'fhe appointment loIas for 

the day 1 was released from the hospital. 1 went to Day top and 

had my interview. The counselor to me to give considerable 

thought about going into residential t:oeatment, which is 24 :v)lJrs. 

1 didn't loIant that because r was scared of Lt, I didn't want to be 

alo':1)' from my f ami! y • 



114 

( j) 

I choose to be in treatment in the olltreach. Some people sai(1 I 

choose the hard ~ay but 1 feel 1 choose the right ~ay for myself. 

1 started treatment August 13, 1ge5. started in the daycare 

program ~hich is Monday to Friday 9-5 and Saturdays 10-3. 

There are groups everyday and individual counseling, theTe is also 

school for residents who want the~r high school diploma or the GF.O 

diploma. I was in I)aycare for 9\ months. Thp.n 1 presentpd mysE'lf 

for the next phase of the program which is second stace, I felt 

I was ready to go on ~i th my treatment. The counseloT s spoke to 

me and then spoke to my parents. I am now in second sLd;;e and 

working towards my gr.3Juation. In second star,e I go to groups 

Monday and Thursday nights 6:JO-8:30. !also go to schoolS dais 

a ~eek. 1 go to ~obert Fiance School of Halr Design. This al

~ays was the career of my choice but 1 never hall the confident''' tn. 

go for it u~til new. I shOUld have my cosmetologists lir.ense £n 

January and one day I ~ill open my own hair salon. 

When I entered treatment I was a liar, thief. manipulator and 

very immature, all of the classic symptoms of a drug addict. One 

of the hardest things for me to do was to open up to peop16 ~hen 

it involved my emotions. I used to stuff everthine down. was 

very good at helping everyone else, this ~ade it r.asy for me nor 

to have anyone confront meor for me to take a look at myself. 

~as unable to trust anyone with my thoughts or feell.ngs. 1 resented 

anyone who tried to have me open up. ran from them , that inciud.,,,] 

my family. Anytime my mother or fateher got close to the truth of 

my drug problem I WOUld leave home until th~ problem would be aside 

and I would be allowed home and my parents would be so happy to see 

me the proble~ would be unresolved. Even in the outreach for the 
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first 2', months 1 went throuen motions amI did what lias expected of 

me. Eventually everythinc caught up with me. As the counselors say 

they lIi11 give you enough rope to nang yourself, and I did because 

I would take advantage of that they were there to help me and for 

me to talk to. It took j weeks of confrontation from the counselors 

and the resid~nts to have me open up some. I started allowing myself 

to hear what lias being said, and accept it lias true, I finally 

stopped runn1nc and allowed the concept [0 filter in. In 

January 19S6 the counselors felt it would be very helpful if 1 lias 

put in a marathon. A marathon is a long extended group whicn can 

last from 1-5 days and you let everything out in the open and take 

a good hard lock at yourself. In the marathon there were 11 other 

residents and 2 counselors. really didn't trust anyone that I 

was in the marathon wi th. !Juring the marathon I knew \. twas t \.me 

to start trusting and trust the p.nv~ronrnent around me. Also to open 

myself up completly, IIhich 1 rlid. I also made true frienrls and 

1 never had fripnds like that before. If 1 didn' t open up in the 

marathon I'm not slJr'~ where I ,;ould be now. When I left the marathon 

it felt like a weight was lifted off of me. It was like a new 

person was emerging from myself. The change was noticed by everyone. 

It gave my pareJ1tstt~e hope ,lnd trust that they had lost for me. For 

the first time in a long ti~e I could be myself and not be afraid 

of hew people ,;ould look at me. I rlidn't run from things I delt 

wi th them. That was the point t relly started to change and become 

Lee Ann, the idlvidual the winner. 

I starlet) with drugs at the age of 12. I smoked a joint with 

a fripml. 1 really diun't like the wav it made me feel so I didn't 



116 

(5) 

continu~ wtth it. When I was 14 yearR ol~ I st~rted to hanr. out 

with the w(ong c,owd. They all used one ~ruc 0, another and they 

would offer them to me. 1 didn't want to sny no because I wouldn't 

be cool. It stilrted out with marijuanll lind drinking alcohol. After 

awile it proc,e~sed to mescaline, ups, downs, all types of pills and 

~catne. I 15 years old when 1 first tried cocaine. was at a 

party and eveybody was using it but me, because I was afriad of it. - . I felt like an outsider be~ause 1 wass't sniffing it like they were. 

After a while of everyone saying c()me on try it J did. After thllt 

night 1 was usinc cocaine for 4 years. 1 used to sell cocaine, but 

I used to snifr more than sold, 50 1 stopped selline it. I;hen 

I was 17 years old was when my valium addiction started. The forget 

me not pills. All my problems seemed to disapeear ~nd oothil~ 

bothered 1l'.1h When I was 18~ yeat'S old 1 tried "Crack". The 

crack was in a cigarette. The high was a differp.nt hieh than when 

I sniffed cocaine. I didn't get no.sebleeds from smokinr, crilck ilncl 

I liked that. The high made me feel likp. I WilS floating and gave 

me a haed rush an~ nothine would bother me when felt like that. If 

someone would annoy me when 1 WilS high on crack would start a 

fight with them or I felt like 1 wan~(>d to kill the". Ctilck Hade me 

a very violent person. Something like Dr. Jeckel «nd Nt. Hyde. 

I began to rob and steal. I robbed gas stilt ions for money. 

would even rip the dealers off to get crack. Alot of problems 

started to develop at home. The d~tectives were looking for me 

because was involved w\th iln assault. 1 left home and lived in 

the woods for 2 weeks becaUse of that. I stole food from the 5uper-

market so could eat when I WilS in the woods and stole beer from the 

'deli. When I came home everything was s'lllshed and the person 
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Before Crack w .. s sold as Crac:1I thl' proplp. an.j myself used to 

cook up our own cocaine so we could smoke it. 1 have smoked craek 

in cigarettes. pipes and rolled it up \"ith marijuana. From all 

the cocaine I sniffed and all the cr .. ck r smoked 1 developed a 

heart murmur. Its true what they say drugs are a slow suicide. 

If 1 would hve continued with drugs would have been dead or in jail. 

Thank ~od I stopped when 1 did. 

1 got involved with drugs for many reasons. Peer pressure 

was one main factor. Not dealine with my problems and not speaking 

about them. Ny parents were always there for me, but I refused to see 

that they were always there to help me, r always thought that they 

were my enemy. Not dealing with problems, instead 1 run from them 

by getting high. And wanting to belone with what 1 thought was the 

in crowd. 

Day top has given me back myself. It is ~ self help program. 

Han helping man who helps himself. lJaytop hilS also helped my 

parents with dealing with having a child with a drug problem. Hy 

parents attend parents group once a week. I t has helped them a 

great deal. By brother who is 19 years 01<1 "''':1t to sibling groups. 

It let him get out his feelings of havine .. sister who was a drug 

abuser. Hy family and 1 have the best relationship ever. We are 

.~ry open with eachother and we talk about what ever is bothering us. 

We are united again. When you .. re in tre .. trnent and your family gets 

invol ved treatment its eaSier because they unders tanr! what you are 

goine throul\.h. 
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Uaytop has helped me so much to chanBe and to live and le~d 

a drug free life. have a whole new outlook on life and myself. 

am a winner. I can finally say that Lee :\nn Bonanno is an in

dividual a special and important person. 1 could never thank the 

counselors and residents enough for being there and giving me the 

pushes ~nd kicks in the butt when I needed them. now trust 

people and truly can care for people. 1 also now know the true 

meaning of frienship. If it wasn't for my counselor Vito Tomanelli 

would have never been able to share my grief and suce~s like this. 

To let peole know that there is an answer for those who have drug 

problems. 

Drug problems or addictions are not only with the poor or 

minorities but it is with everyone. Without the proper funding 

by the government places like Day top Village Inc. will fade from 

existence and then there will be not help avalibl~ and that just 

isn't fair. The drug problem has been to far spread and more and 

more young.. ones are easier becoming involved. What is the future 

America going to be like? Something has to be done. It has to 

start with the govert.;nent. Its not fair to tell someone I'm 

sorry we cadt lIelp you because there is no way to get a bed be

cause the facility is to overpopulated. It is not fair to tell 

them wait three months untill a bed is vacant. God forbid they die 

in those three months. We need help desp~ratly! I know I was 

there myself. 
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PREPARED srA'l'El1ENl' OF 

JANF:r OONNmJ 

My name is ..t,areret ~01(~WJ& 1 reside in the 8ronx 

Nell York. 

I am the mother of a reoovering drug abuser. I 

am here to try and make people allare of how wide spread 

and devastating the misuse of drugs especially CRACK 

are to the user, the families,and the entire community. 

My daughter Lee Ann started using drugs at the age 

of fourteen. It started otf tnnoc~ntly enough, she thou~ht 

with MARAJUANA. 8ut onoe into the drug scene her habits, 

lifestyle and personality ohanged drastically. At that 

time she began seeing a fellow who was seventeen, through 

him and his friends drugs became a way of life for her. 

At the time we knew of him from the nei~hborhood and tried 

to rationalize his aotions \/ere caused by a family that 

showed no concern' for his well-being. There was nev~r 

any supervision. At the time r felt my daughters att

itude and behsvior was due to this new lifestyle, never 

realizing that this was the beginning stages of drug 

usage. My husband and 1 opened up our home to my 

daughter and her boyfriend thinking maybe the stab

abilty of adults whould soms how ohange the situation. 

When we finaJ.l.y realized that this was an unhealthy 

relationship, and tried to do something about it. The 

result was, he cAme to my house armed with a shot~un. 

He was under the influence or aloohol and pills at 

the time, which made his shote go wild and mi~s my 

husband who ducked back into the house. This person 

shot out my front windows and destroyed my front door. 
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He left after he emptied out the gun and people came 

out runnin~ to see what happened. The 45th Pot. police 

Dept. were notified, were given his name, address and a 

desr.ription. He lived only ei~ht short blocks 'om my 

house, but the police for some reason were unable to locate 

him, until my dau~hter phoned his home to inform his 

parents, he answered the phone and said he didn't oare 

what happed to him AS long as he took us with him, elso 

if the oops came to his home he would "blow them away". 

The only on~s at the time home with him were his younger 

sisters who were on the 8~tensionbegging for U8 to help 

them, as they didn't know what he was capable of doin~. 

at this point. Due to this phone osll the police want to 

his hOme to apprehend him, and this was only the beginnin~ 

of a nightmare. His parents arrenged for hiB bail, and 

not long after he was back at my hOMe with some of his 

friende during the early morning, around 1am, and shot 

up the windows of my husbands van with a pellet gun. He 

was SBen by both Myself and my husband. My family and 

"Iyself lived in constant fear of our lives. I went to 

court for an Order of Proteotion Which proveq to Berve 

absolutly no purpose. During this period my husband 

and I were pursuing this matter through court when my 

daughter, who we thought had no contact with him, left 

home to be with him. At the time she was seventeen years 

of age, we called the ADA who was handling the' court case 

and he called Family Court to find out what legal right 

we had with our daughter, and he was told that a child 
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who was 16; years old had the legal right to leave home 

and sohool without parents oonsAnt, but they were unable 

to admit themselves for medioal treatment beoause they 

were under 18. This was ~tthat made no sense. I felt 

as if I were knocked flat by the news. After lovin~ 

and oaring for my daughter for 17 years, I had no iegal 

right to see her unlesB she wanted me to. I tried to 

keep some oommunioation- open with my daughter, whioh 

oaused personal problems between my huband,son and myself. 

But I knew my daughters life would depend on somebody 

being there when she wanted the help, 80 whatever SBO

rifioe that had to be made I believed was oertainly 

worth it. 

When the oourt oase was reBolved with him be- . 

sentenoed to 18 months in prison, my daughter 

w~~ no longer wanted or needed by his family, and 

she returned home. I knew deep inside my daughter 

still had a drug problem but I still was not able 

to Aooept it, and when my daughter wanted to go to 

sohool to be a medioal assistant, Iwas still hoping 

maybe thts would be the answer. Needless to ~ay it 

wasn't. It only made it more aooessible for her. 

She was able to get a better knowledge of drugs for the 

wrong reason. She was unable to hold a job for any 

considerable length of time. 

By this time she had already beoome involved with 
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another nieborhood dru~ user, and formed a relationship 

with him. From that point onward her mental, emotional, 

and physical well-being deteriorated rapidly. Wo could 

no longer deny what we could see happening to our 

daughter. But still by law we were helpless to anything 

to save her. Our only recourse W~B to pray that she 

would be taken care of until she would want to be helped. 

Finally last July after years of worry, and tor-

ment my daghter admitted that she was using drugs and 

went to my sister and hp.r husband and asked for help. 

Needless to say my husband and I were over joyed that 

finally we could do something to help her. We felt that 

at last we were getting our daughter back. My daughter 

was sent to a deto~ center Which cost $6000 for 5 days, 

and from there wa8~sent to a psychiatric hospital for 2 

weeks which cost $10,000. LucleHy my daughter wa still 

eligable under my husbands health coverage, this paid 

most ot the c03t, the rest my husband had to assume. 

During her hospital stay she applied for medical ass

istance from the city of New York, we still have never 

heard the outcome of her application, Bven though we have 

complied with all their requirmnets. 

While my dau~hter was still hospitalized, she realized 

that when she WA~ released that she would need some type 

of backup reinforcement to stay away from drugs. During 
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a family conselino; sesson I su~gested Day top Ii-', lla~e, 

~s • solution to this problem. The p8ychiatri~t was 

aware of this pro~r~m and felt it would be mos ~ beneficial 

for my da~hter. Lee Ann entered the Daytmp Bl'onx Outreach 

the day she was di~charo;ed from the hospital. She is still 

with them untill the present time. I knew it was going 

to be a long, hard road ahead for my daughter. but with 

her famil~, Day top, and her own determinacion. half the 

battle \las won. 

Lee Ann is now wokin~ toward her graduat\on from 

Da'l'toP. and is currently attending Robert Fia"ce School 

of Hair Design. Upon her graduation from Day!op, Lee Ann 

would like to work with Day top sibling groups in her spare 

time. 

I feel the drug problem has been around ('or many, 

many years and the only noticeable change that. it is 

more publized, but nothing is being done to:'o rack 

down on drug dealers and profiteers. Laws W&re passed 

regarding them but are never inforced. With qll the so 

called enlightenment about our countries dru~ problem 

unless the parents can assume the cost, or tl'e user is 

entitled medicai-.!. the h~lp is still very scal·ce. There 

are too few free or afordable drug rehibilitbtion 

programs. I am quite sure the monies allott~d for 

speciql forces, who do little mor~ than ebserve drug 

transactions and give statistics, could be ~·tter p~'f 

in funding drug rehibilitation centers. 

These drug I'ehibilitation centers such as Day top 

have returned to eociety, productive functioning, 

responsible human beings. 
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Day top haa been in existence for 23 years. 

Day top works with individuals to solve their pDoblems, 

that made them turn to drugs. 

Day top has drug rehabilitation programs throughout tbe 

world (Thailand,Italy,Ireland). 

All of Daytop raeilities have maximum population. There 

is H 3i month waiting list i'or 24 hour residentail treatment, 

there is a need i'or more facilities. Day top houses,olothes, 

. feeds,gives medical treatment and ed~cate8 its residents. 

Day top staf~oonsi8us of Para-Professional(ex addiots who 

have graduated Day top's program,and want to give back to 

Day top for giving them back.their lives). Also on staff are 

Profess~onal workers such as Pbycologist,Sex Therapist etc. 

Drugs are not just isolated to people from Getto's, but 

from profeBsiona~ people to 8th graders in our Oatholic 

SChools. I myself went to my daughters high sohool princip&l 

and asked for help and cooperation in trying to help my 

daughter,and was turned down. I then wrote a letter to the 

Oatholio Archdiocese c~ New Yor~ informing them of this, 

and was sent a standard form letter telling me there was 

nothing they could in this matter. 
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1 also have gone on speaking engagements to Catholio High 

Sohools,where my daughter has spoke on drug abuee(the schools 

requested those speaking engagements)and was later informed 

that IIt\\dents in these liIohools who had a drug problem 'ae~e 

asked to leave the school. Even i£ the student was in 

treatment for his problem. Parents are~t~~ for the 

eohool officials to find out. 

In Day top's Outreaches children as young as 12 years old 

are on ~psck and are coming in for help. 

Day top receives 1QQ oalle a day reguarding ~ alone. 

Day top also works with the p~~ents of drug addiots. Th4re 

are groups we belong to where we as parents oan express our 

feelings, and help us deal with the problems and work with 

our ohildren. 

Day top also has a Sibbling Program for brothers, sisters, and 

ohildren of drug addicts, who have their own feelings and 

probleme,whioh are caused when there is a addict in the home 

or family. 

65-009 0 - 87 - 5 
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The Director of the Bronx Outreach that my daughter 

is in Kenny Pitt ius and all of his staff members 

have been very helpful to me and my family. An~ 

time we needed them they were were right there for 

all of us. Thank God for them. 

My daughter has come a long way since entering Day top 

one year ago,so have my husband,son and myself. We 

have become an open happy family again,only now our 

family has become larger in members,as Day top is also 

our family. 

There is an important need for the Government to help 

lUnd this drug program,because of the staggering number 

of drug addicts coming into Day top for help. If Day top 

had more funds avalable to them they could open more 

doors for the ever increasing amount ot addicts looking 

for help. Without 80 long a wait for the help and the 

possobility of losing them forever •• When a drug addict 

comes in looking for help there is no time to put them 

off and tell them there is no room,come back in 3 months. 

It may mean their lives. 

The youth of ame~ica that is begging for HErr,P is our 

future. WE MUST HELP!!! 
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JEROME JAFFE, H.D., Director, Addiction Research Center, National 
Institute on Drug Abuse 

Dr. Jaffe begins with a definition of crack. It is cocaine that has 
been freebased with an alkaline solution so that it can be smoked. 

Next, he talks about the extent and consequences of crack use. NIDA's 
most recent high school drug survey shows that 17% of the class of 
1985 tried cocaine, 13% in the last year, and 7% in the last month. 
This is the highest level eVer reported. Data released last week 
shows that cocaine remains at these high levels among high school 
students. Also released was a survey conducted among college 
students, which showed that about 30% of all college stUdents have 
tried COcaine, and that nearly 40% of all high school grads have tried 
by age 26-27. 

Cocaine use can cause seizures,coma, and death. Cocaine related 
deaths have increased steadily between 1981 and 1984, as have the 
number of hospital emergencies related to the use of cocaine. 
Furthermore, smoking cocaine has increased during the eighties. 
Finally, treatment admissions for primary cocaine problems have gone 
up. 

Crack is so popular for many reasons, including: 
does not require elaborate paraphernalia 
sells for a lower unit price 
has a rapid effect 

NIDA's response to the crack problem includes the followingl, 

Crack has been added to the latest High School Senior Survey. 

NIDA's Community Epidemiology Work Group first brought crack to the 
attention of individuals in the field. 

NIDA is doing research on the treatment of cocaine abuse. 

NIDA's major effort in the area of public education on cocaine is a 
multimedia campaign, consisting of radio and television public service 
announcements and print ads, called: Cocaine. The Big Lie. The 
announcement tells users to call NIDA's referral hotline, 
1-800-662-HELP. 

NIDA published an edition of Prevention Networks entitled ·cocaine Use 
in America.· 
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Mr. Chairmen and Members of the Committees: 

I am Dr. Jerome H. Jaffe, Director of the Addiction Research Center of the 

National Institute 01 Drug Abuse. Thank you for inviting us to testify 

today at your joint h~frlng on the growing problem of "crack" cocaine . . . 
could not help noting that It was almost e~actly a year ago that the 

Increasing use of cocaine In this country--and Its consequences--was the 

subject of another hearing by the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and 

Control. At that hearing last July, our Department testified that In the 

past 15 years cocaine abuse had' grown from a relatively minor problem to a 

major public health threat. and we reported that cocaine users were shifting 

from snorting or Inhalation to newer more dangerous routes of 

administration, such as freebase smoking. That trend toward the use of 

these routes of administration has now intensified, and the problems 

associated with It have become a matter of grave national concern, The 

manufacturing of ·craCk" cocaine emerged In 1985, and this new form of the 

drug Is appealing to many users because It is conveniently packaged, easily 

ingested by smoking, and Initially affordable. ". -

Definition of "Crack" 

Since "crack" cocaine Is a new form of free base cocaine, not a new drug, It 

might be helpful to provide a definition of the term. 
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If cocaine is to be smoked, it must be converted to a freebase form. 

Previously, an alkali such as ammonia or bicarbonate of soda was .dded to 

cocaine hydrochloride to form the cocaine base and then extracted using a 

solvent such as ethe~. However, Individuals preparing freebase discovered 

that the extraction J\ep could be eliminated and that cocaine freebase could 

be precipitated directly from the alkaline solution, by evaporating or 

pouring off the water. This results In a waxy, soap-like material, which Is 

called "crack." This process made It Simpler for dealers to mass-produce 

individual cocaine doses and eliminated the need for Individual users to 

prepare their cwn material using dangerous organiC solvents. 

In other words, "crack" Is a street name Jor cocaine freebase- prepared by a 

method which does not use solvents. Besides "crack" and "freebase," 

smokable cocaine is also known as "Roxanne," "rock," "gravel," "base," 

"baseball," "white tornado." and "snow toke." Even though the variety of 

names for smokable cocaine can be confUsing, the reality Is that they all 

are cocaine. Nevertheless, Inexperienced users may not realize that when 

they are buying "rock" or "crack," they are buying cocaine. 

Extent and Consequences of "Crack" Use 

In Hay 1985, NIDA conducted a field Investigation In New York City and 

initially brought "crack" to the attention of F~deral and State 

authorl ti es. In October 1985, the New York Drug Enforcement Task Force made 

2 



131 . 

the first slqnlflcant seIzure of "crack." While enough time has not elapsed 

at this point to provide data speCIfically on "crack,· NIDA's data from the 

National High School Survey did show that the Class of 1985 were using 

cocaine at an unprec~dented levei. SeQenteen percent had tried cocaine, 13 
;. 

percent had used the ~rug In the last year, and 7 percent In the past 

month. Most. cocaine users do not start using the drug until after high 

school, but \ricreased numbers of young people are now beginning to use 

cocaine during these vulnerable years . 

. Data released just last week from a national survey of drug use among 

college students, funded by NIDA, revealed that cocaine use remains at peak 

·levels among high school students and young adults generally. Re~earchers 

at the University of Michigan's Institute for Social Research, which also 

conducts NIDA' s Hi gh School Sen i or Survey, found that by the end of the I r 

fourth year of college, roughly 30 percent of all college students will have 

tried cocaine and that nearly 40 percent of all high school graduates have 

tried It by age 26 or 27. 

Data from the Drug Abuse Warning Network (DAWN) provide an indication of the 

health consequences associated with the use of cocaine. DAWN, a NIDA 

sponsored survey of selected hospital emergency rooms and medical examiner 

offices located primarily In 27 metropolitan areas in the United States, 

provides Information on morbidity and mortalltY,associated with Illicit drug 

use. 

3 



132 

The severity of the'potential health consequences associated with the use of 

cocaine was underscored by the recent deaths of two well-known athletes. 

Although these deaths shocked and saddened the Natlo~. they did not surprise 

those of us In the drug abuse field who have long been on record in , 
• 

reporting that cocaln~overdose can result In seizures, coma, and death from 

respiratory or cardiac arrest. 

The number of cocaine-related deaths reported to DAWN by medical examiners 

located In 25 metropolitan areas throughout the country Increased from 195 

In 1981 to 580 In 1984. Provisional data for 1985 Indicate that 

cocaine-related deaths are continuing at unprecedented high levels, with 563 

deaths reported to date. It should be noted thiit mortality dHa ,from the 

Nation's largest city, New York, are not included In these statistics. 

Over the past 5 years the number of hospital emergencies related to the use 

of cocaine tripled from over 3,000 in 1981 to almost 10,000 in 1985. Five 

metropolitan areas made up more than 50 percent of all cocaine mentions in 

1985--New York, Miami, Los Angeles, Washington, D.C., and Detroit. 

Increases were observed in each of these areas. In New York, for example, 

cocaine emergency room mentions increased from 1,122 in 1981 to 2,390 in 

1985. In Miami, the number of cocaine emergency room mentIons increased 

from 249 to 953 over the 5 year period. It should be noted that while at 

least 70 percent of emergency room mentions related to cocaine are still 

among patients 20 to 34 years of age, the Increasing use of "crack" could 

well change this pattern. 

4 
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DAWN data also suggest that smoking cocaine, or freebasing, has been 

increasing during the eighties. In the first quarter of 1984, 86 of the 

cocaine emergency room patients. or 4 percent, repo~ted smoking as their 

route of administratIon. By the fourth quarter of 1985, 382 cocaine 
~ 

patients or 13 perce.n' reported smoking. In the total DAWN system for the 

entire year of 1985, II percent reported smoking. Of these, 1.242 patients, 

or 78 percent, were reported by the metropolitan areas of Miami. Los 

Angeles, Detroit, and New York. In each of the metropolitan areas of Miami 

and Detroit, for example. approximately 16 percent of the total cocaine 

emergency room visits reported smoking cocaine in 1985. In Los Angeles. 

565, or 35 percent, reported such use of cocaine during this period. 

Data on treatment admissions provide another Indication of the seriousness 

of a particular drug abuse problem. Treatment data from 19 states and the 

District of Columbia indicate an increase in the percent of clients admitted 

to treatment for a primary cocaine problem from 3.8 percent in 1979 to 9.7 

percent in 1983. Although the treatment data for 1983 and 1984 are no 

longer comparable to previous data because they reflect less than half the 

States. the data are still useful in looking at distributions by route of 

administration. Among primary cocaine clients admitted to treatment in 

1984, 18 percent reported smoking cocaine as their usual route of 

administration. This compares to 5 percent reported in 1981. 

5 
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The Popularity of "Crack" 

There are a number of reasons why "crack" has become so popular. It appears 

that the role of smo~lng as the drug's route of administration is more 
\ 

important than Its PJJ~lty. "Crack" does not require the use of elaborate 

paraphernall,a; It is usually smoked In a glass pipe. This appeals to the 

many buyers of "crack" who are first-time users of cocaine. It sells for a 

lower unit price, which attracts younger and less affluent street 

customers. To the experienced user, an attractive aspect of "crack" is its 

rapid effect; these users know that when it is smoked, cocaine's onset of 

action is much more rapid than when it is snorted. 

Previously, cocaine was generally purchased In lots of at least a gram for a 

price averaging SIOO per gram. "Crack," on the other hand, is packaged and 

marketed in small vials that were designed to hold eyeglass or watch parts. 

Each small vial holds one dose--approxlmately SO to 100 mg. of cocaine. 

Introducing the unit dose concept to the marketing of cocaine effectively 

removed the price barrier which previously existej for experimentation with 

this drug. However, since cocaine is highly addictive In this form, the 

"crack." user may have to buy so much "crack" to satisfy his or her craving, 

that it becomes even more expensive than snorting cocaine or using it 

intravenously. 

6 
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Some young people may not be aware that "crack" is cocaine and may be under 

the misconception that they are smoking some type of "new" drug. Peer 

pressure is intense during childhood and adOlescence' and cannot be 

underestimated as a factor in the use af any drug, especially when young 
~ 

people are not aware .1 the extreme ri sks associated with a particular 

sUbstance. 

The Federal Response to the Problem 

Because so many people are clearly experiencing majo( problems from the use 

of cocaine, in wnatever form, research into the drug has been and remains an 

extremely high priority for the National Institute on Drug Abuse.·· Clearly, 

the route of administration a cocaine user chooses Is extremely significant 

in determining the effect the drug may have on him or her. NIDA-funded 

researchers have now been able to quantitatively compare the disposition and 

pharmacological effect5 of cocainE--including both the psychological "high" 

and the cardiovascular effects--following freebase smoking, intravenous 

injection, and intranasal administration. Researchers have found that the 

maximum effects for heart rate acceleration, blood pressure elevation, and 

self-reported "high" occurred at about the same time for the intravenous and 

smoking routes of administration, while the maximum effects were delayed 

somewhat for the Intranasal route. For example, the ~verage time to peak 

heart rate acceleration was 10, 12, and 19 minutes respectively for the 

7 
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intravenous. smoked: and intranasal--or snortlng--routes. Similarly. the 

self-reported "high" effect reached a maximum about 20 minutes after 

Intranasal administration. as opposed to 5 minutes after IV use and 7 

mi nutes after begl nn I,ng smok I ng. 
" 

Researchers have also found that plasma concentrations of cocaine following 

smoking of 50 mg cocaine freebase were almost equivalent to those following 

an intravenous dose of 20 mg. The maximum plasma concentration was reached 

at 5 minutes after smoking. while the maximum concentration was not -reached 

until 30 to 40 minutes after Intranasal inhalation. 

In order to get a better picture of the epidemiology of various forms of 

cocaine use, we are undertaking efforts in a number of different areas. 

Data from our latest annual High School Senior Survey, which we plan to 

release In late 1986, includes specifiC questions on the use of "crack" by 
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seniors In the class of 1986. The 1985 National Household Survey. which 

will be released later this summer, did not include questions on "crack" ill 

ll, since It was in the field before "crack" emerged as a problem. but it 

did ask about routes~of administration' for cocaine. This would effectively 

pick up any users of ~crack" since It is always smoked. 

Mechanisms other than surveys are used to assess the extent of the problem. 

For example, NIDA has a Community Epidemiology Hork Group, which twice a 

year brings together local experts from major metropolitan areas to identify 

and assess local drug abuse trends and to share this information. At the 

most recent meeting of this group, held last month in New York City. 

participants discussed ethnographic approaches for identifying "crack." 

NIDA epidemiologists also conduct field investigations. such as the one 

which I mentioned earlier which first brought crack to the atte~tion of 

individuals in the field. 

In an experiment to ascertain the extent to which data from opinion polls 

can be used to supplement data from our major drug surveys, questions on the 

prevalence of alcohol, marijuana, and cocaine use have been added to recent 

Gallup Polls. Because differences in methods are still being assessed. we 

do not know how comparable these data are to the National Household Survey, 

but we will know within the next few months whether we should further pursue 

this means of getting more current information on drug trends. 

9 
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Research Into the treatment of cocaine abuse is a major area of emphasis for 

NIDA. Treatment can be both protracted and costly. but lie are continuing to 

investigate several promising approaches. Researchers are.investigating 

such topics as: the ~se of antidepressant and other medications in the 

treatment of cocaine. ~ithdrawal symptoms; the efficacy of outpatient 

programs tha} combine Individual. group. and family therapy; and the use of 

self-help groups as part of aftercare programming for persons treated for 

cocaine dependence. Last year. NIDA published two monographs which 

summarized recent findings in these areas: Cocaine: Pharmacology. Effects. 

and Treatment of Abuse and Cocaine in America: Epidemiologic and Clinical 

Perspectives. 

Because cocaine addiction is so difficult to treat and relapses are common. 

our first line of defense is to prevent individuals from beginning to use 

the drug. Failing that, it is important to try to dissuade occasional users 

from continuing to use the drug. Nevertheless, we must recognize that 

cocaine is an extre~ely addictive drug and that many individuals using it 
'. -

cannot discontinue use without help. Our public education efforts in the 

area of cocaine are aimed at dependent and occasional users, as well as the 

uninitiated. 

Our major effort in the area of public education on cocaine is a multimedia 

campaign, consisting of radio and television pU9lic service annOUncements 

and print ads, called: COCAINE. THE BIG LIE. It was launched In March and 
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began airing in mid-April. The campaign is designed to reach users, 

potential users, and those close to user.--wives, parents, and job 

supervisors. In originally planning the campaign, we took into account 

current epidemlologi~, findings and spetifically targeted it to young working 
I, 

adults, men and womenl age 18 to 35, both blue-collar and white-collar, of 

all income levels. It features people from all walks of life who have been 

addicted to cocaine. They describe the seductive and addictive qualities of 

the drug and the devastating effect cocaine has had on their own health, 

careers, and relationships. At the conclusion of my testimony. I would like 

to show you the first wave of television spots, which we think eloquently 

portray the terrible dangers of the drug. 

The next phase of the campaign will be targeted to high school and college 

students. The campaign is designed in specific phases so that we can adapt 

it as new Information emerges, and we are currently looking Into ways of 

using future campalg~ materials to educate the public about "crack" and the 

dangers associated with It. 

In conjunction with t!~ campaign, NIDA has made available a new publication, 

COCAINE ADDICTION: IT COSTS TOO HUCH, In English and Spanish It provides a 

brief, clear cut message about the dangers of cocaine abuse. Numerous 

individuals and organizations across the country have already requested this 

book let. 

11 
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In addition, NIDA has published a special edition of Prevention Networks, 

entitled "Cocaine Use in America." This issue focuses on the cocaine 

phenomenon, explores the drug in Its many forms, and'detalll its effect on 

the body, mind, and on American society. The two most recent issues of NIDA 
~ 

Notes (which Is distr~futed to more than 10,000 organizations and treatment 

programs) both contained articles specifically on cocaine, "crack," and 

current treatment initiatives. 

NIDA has also set up a toll-free treatment referral hotllne number which Is 

cited on all the media campaign ads. The number. 1-800-662-HELP, has 

serviced approximately 6,000 callers since it began operating on April 15. 

Calls have come in from every State and from people In all walkS .of life, 

Indicating that the ads are being widely aired and are reaching SUbstantial 

numbers of people. The largest number of callers are from three States: 

Florida, 'california, and New York. Because of the tremendous response to 

the program, we will be expanding the hotline with additional lines and 

staff. 

Since the campaign is geared to the largest group of cocaine users, working 

people aged 18 to 35, certain activities have been initiated to reach these 

Individuals in the workplace, such as having the print ads run in employee 

newsletters and other communications channels. We also have been working 

with representatives of the business community to urge their participation 

in employee education about cocaine. A special ad aimed at executives and 
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supervisors Is bein~ prepared for the Business Community Press, a group of 

publications aimed at leadership in the business community. 

Baseball Commissioner Peter Ueberroth w.ill be using NIDA's cocaine 
~ 

prevention campaign maiterlals to promote a strong coc.alne prevention message 
\ . 

to baseball fans. He will be displaying posters, broadcasting the public 

servIce annou'ncements at games, and placIng print advertisements in weekly 

baseball programs. In addition, just last week, Mr. Ueberroth and NIDA 

collaborated in the production of additIonal public serVice announcements on 

cocaine, which feature famous baseball celebrities who have not used drugs 

to provide young people with positive role models. 

In addition to this national media campaign and the activities associated 

with it, NIDA is involved In a number of other major prevention initiatives 

whIch we hope will have an impact upon cocaine use, especially by young 

people. For example, the Institute has Identified Oakland Parents in 

Action, a comprehensive community project, as a model for reaching mInority 

communitIes with citizen-involved drug abuse prevention programming, and is 

helpIng to replIcate this effort In other ethnic minority communities in 

Atlanta, Georgia, Corpus Christi, Texas, and the Hopi Indian Reservation In 

Arizona. NIDA is also working with The Links, a national Black women's 

civic organization and with two black college sororities, the Delta Sigma 

Theta Sorority and the Zeta Phi Beta Sorority, to promote local citizens' 

involvement in drug and alcohol abuse prevention. 
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NIDA is promoting th~ implementation of prevention strategies that have been 

found to work in the school setting and the formulation Of school policy 

relating to the drug issue. While we continue to Identify, d~scribe, and 

assist In disseminating school curricula designed to prevent drug and 
~ 

alcohol abuse, we are, ,onvinced that these curricula themselves are not 

effective without a support network--of parents, teachers, coaches, and 

other role models--In place to back them up. Helping communities to develop 

these support networks is a: major focus of our prevention efforts. College 

age studeqts are a new focus of those efforts. 

IUDA i~ also involved in a special initiative designed to reach out to youth 

groups who appear to have been overlooked in pr40r prevention 'effQrts. 

These target groups include runaway youth, children of substance abusers, 

juvenile delinquents, and foster care children. In addition, NIOA has a 

coopera tl ve program with the Offi ~e of Juvenl1 e Jus ti ce and Del i nquency 

Prevention to conduct conferences and provide substance abuse technical 

assistance and training to Juvenile Probation Departments. 

NIDA has targeted health professionals to learn how they can be active in 

drug preVention and intervention on behalf of their patients and their 

community. New training materials have been developed on substance abuse 

for pediatricians and family doctors to clarify their potential role in 

prevention. intervention: counseling, and/or referral: similar materials are 

being developed for nursing staff. Various collaborative efforts are 

14 
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. 
underway with such groups as the AmerIcan College of Obstetricians and 

Gynecologists and to the American NUrsing Association for the development 

and dissemination of materIals on drug abuse. In 1985, contracts were 

awarded to the Amerl 1an PsychiatrIc AssociatIon, the Ambulatory Pediatric 

AssociatIon, the socl~ty for Teachers ~n Family Medicine, and the Society 

for Research and Education in Internal MedIcIne to enhance medical education 

In substance abuse. 

In August, NIOA will hold an Important national prevention conference, 

"Sharing Knowledge for Action," which will bring together preventIon staff 

from allover the country. The conference will emphasize research, policy, 

program applIcatIons, and networkIng In four .tneme areas: ~) pr~ventlon and 

schools; 2) famIly; 3) community; and 4) policy. "Crack" wIll be a topic of 

significant interest at thIs meeting. 

He are frustrated, as'we know you are, by the fact that drug abuse and the 

problems associated with It continue not only to exist, but to show up in 

new and frightenIng forms, such as "crack" use. Nevertheless. we do believe 

It is imperative that we continue to seek knowledge about and ultimately 

answers to the problem--whether they be In research, preventIon, or 

treatment--and to communicate that knowledge as broadly as possible. He 

look forward to working with you In these endeavors and thank you for 

focusing national attention on a problem that concerns us all. 
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Chairman Rangel, Members of the House Select Committee on 

Narcotics Abuse and Control, and Chairman Miller, and Members of 

the House Select Committee on Children, Youth and Families: I am 

pleased to appear before you this morning to discuss "crack," a 

smokable, free-base form of cocaine. 

There has been much pUblicity recently about what has been 

called an epidemic of crack, and, on behalf of the Drug 

Enforcement Administration. I am pleased that your committees are 

addressing this serious issue. 

I would first like to give you some background on crack 

before I discuss DEA's role regarding halting this newest drug 

abuse problem. 

The first product to be made from the leaves of the coca 

plant is coca paste, which is used to produce cocaine base. 

Dried cocaine base is usually dissolved in ethyl ether, acetone, 

or a mixture of both and filtered to remove solid impurities. A 

mixture of acetone and concentrated hydrochloric acid, or ethanol 

and concentrated hydrochloric acid is added to precipitate 

cocaine hydrochloride. The precipitate is filtered and dried 

carefully, using bright light, to produce a white, crystalline 

powder, cocaine hydrochloride, otherwise known simply as cocaine. 

1. 



146 

Cocaine hydrochloride, available on the street at 30 to 40 

percent purity, remains the most common coca product in the 

United States. The predominant methods of cocaine abuse continue 

to be primarily through inhaling anp, to some extent, injecting 

cocaine hydrochloride. In the PB~t year or so, howeter, the use 

of "crack" has become increasingly prevalent in certain areas. 

Because cocaine hydrochloride will largely decoMpose if 

smoked directly, ~he hydrochloride must be converted back to a 

relatively pure base state, or free-base. before it is suitable 

for smoking. Free-base is either made the traditional way by 

using volatile chemicals. most notably the highly explosive 

ether. or by a heating and Coooling method that produces crack. 

In traditional free-basin9. cocaine hydrochloride is mixed 

with baking soda or ammonia. and then with water. and ether. The 

ether then evaporates to produce a powaery cocaine base. which is 

smoked in a water pipe or sprinkled on a tobacco or marijuan~ 

cigarette and smoked. 

Heating free-base that ;s not completely dry and therefore 

contains ether can result in an explosion. Ether is not used to 

make crack. Rather, crack is made from either baking soda or 

ammonia. Crack is safe from explosion since no ether is used. 

2. 
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Crack is an off-white color rese~bling coagulated soap powder 

or pieces of soap. Crack made either with baking soda or 

ammonia is smoked in a water pipe or sprinkled over a tobacco or 

marijuana cigarette and smoked. The word "crack" either comes 

from the crackling sound made when it is smoked before it dries, 

or from its occasional resemblance to cracked paint chips or 

plaster. 

It is sold on the streets, usually in small vials, glassine 

envelopes, or sealed plastic bags, at purity levels between 60 

and 90 percent. Although amounts vary, small vials contain an 

average of 100 milligrams of crack, which cost approximately $10. 

Preliminary information indicates that, nationwide, 250 

milligrams cost $25, and 500 milligrams cost $40-$50. A 

ten-dollar vial of 100 milligrams can provide one, two or three 

inhalations When smoked in a pipe, depending on how deeply the 

user breathes. 

The low price per dose may attract crack buyers, while giving 

the dealer a substantial profit. Since crack users often crave 

more immediately after smoking, they purchase more cocaine in the 

crack form than they may have if they had used cocaine 

hydrochloride regularly. 
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Crack is sold on the street or in crack houses, also known as 

rock, base, free~base, or smoke houses. Crack houses generally 

are apartments or houses. The definition of what constitutes a 

crack house varies from city to city. In some cities, a user can 

both purchase and smoke the drug on the premises. In others, a 

user can o~ly purchase the drug and is not allowed entry. Still 

in others, a user must brin~ his own crack, because the drug is 

not sold on the premises; the house simply provides a room and a 

pipe for smoking crack. 

It is generally believed that the desire for a more intense 

"high" without the complications and dangers involved in 

free-basing with ether or injecting cocaine with hypodermic 

needles that could spread AIDS has been the impetus for the 

smoking of crack as an alternative form of use. 

The euphoric effect produced by smoking crack is far more 

intense than if the cocaine is ingested through inhaling and at 

least equal to, if not sUrpassing, that obtained through 

injection. Crack's effects occur rapidly, generally in a few 

secondS, and usually last from five to ten minutes. following 

this, the user may experience a restless irritability accompanied 

by a severe depression and an almost insatiable craving for more 

of the drug. 

4 . 
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Crack affects the body in several ways: Stimulation of the 

central nervous system produces euphoria, hallucinations, 

irritability, and paranoia. Blood pressure increases and may 

cause, in some cases, brain hemorrhage or convulsions. The heart 

beats more rapidly and may become irregular, causing a heart 

attack. Chronic crack smoking may lead to hoarseness or 

bronchitis. 

Crack has emerged as a major drug problem in less than a 

year. As a result, data on usage, emergency room mentions, and 

arrests have not focused on crack as an individual category of 

drug abuse apart from cocaine. 

For instance. the Drug Enforcement Administration relies 

primarily on DAWN, the Drug Abuse Warning Network, for 

information on drug-related injuries and deaths. DAWN is a 

Federally-funded, large-scale data collection system which has 

approximately 750 emergency rooms reporting nationwide. For the 

reporting purposes of DAWN, drug abuse is defined as the non

medical use of a substance for psychic effect, dependence, or 

suicide ~ttempt. There are statistical reasons for believing 

that trends and patterns gleaned from emergency room statistics 

are parallel to those in the abUSing population at large. 

5. 
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Since only 750 emergency rooms report, DEA has developed a 

model that uses mathematical techniques for estimating the number 

of drug abuse episodes which could be expected if DAWN included 

all emergency rooms across the country. As extrapolated from 

DAWN, nationwide estimates of emergency room episodes for cocaine 

in the first two quarters of FY 1986 increased by approximately 

3,000 episodes, or 23 percent, over the same period in FY 1985. 

Cocaine mentions showed the only appreciable increase of major 

drug categories. I believe that this recent increase In DAWN 

cocaine mentions can be directly attributed to crack abuse. 

Another way of looking at DAWN statistics is through 

identifying how the drug entered the patient's body. It should 

be noted that it is not always possible for DAWN hospital 

personnel to determine how the drug was taken; therefore, these 

statistics may not be as complete. Although the number of 

cocalne~related hospital emergencies, or injuries, involving 

cocaine smoking as the primary route of administration is 

relatively small compared to those involving injection or nasal 

inhalation. they are increasing at a much higher rate. From 1984 

to 1985, the number of DAWN injuries recorded due to cocaine 

smoking rose from more than 600 to more than 1,100, an increase 

of 83 percent. Much of this increase is believed to be due to 

the smoking of crack, as opposed to smoking of more traditional 

free~based cocaine. 

6. 
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The 800-COCAINE Hotline has gathered some statistics on crack 

abuse that show preliminary trends among users. They ~onducted a 

random sample of 458 primary cocaine users who called the hotline 

during May 1986. Of these 458 persons, 144, or 33 percent, were 

USing crack. The majority of crack users, 72 percent, were 

males, 94 percent were 20-39 years old, and 57 percent earned 

more than $16,000 a year. They spent over $100 per week on the 

drug. The vast majority. 81 percent, said they had switched from 

"snorting occasionally· to smoking crack. 

These hotllne statistics from May 1986 also i~dicate that 82 

percent of the callers using crack reported a compulsion to use 

the drug again as soon as the brief high wore off; 78 percent 

reported the onset of compulsive use and significant drug-related 

problems within two months of first use. As to side effects, 

callers experienced the following: 

o The majority experienced severe and life
threatening psychiatric and physiologic side 
effects 

o 64 percent had chest congestion 

e 40 percent had a chronic cough 

Q 85 percent experienced severe depression 

o 78 percent reported irritability 

o 65 percent felt paranoia 

e 40 percent had memory lapses 

Q 31 percent showed violent behavior 

7. 
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18 percent attempted suicide 

7 percent had brain seizures with a loss at 
consciousness. 

To our knowledge, at this time there is no comprehensive 

analysis of the crack problem, either from a health or 

enforcement viewpoint. We have collected data voluntarf1y 

gathered by various health or police professionals. For 

instance, New York City detectives have reported, through 

"empirical evidence," that crack has attributed to increases in 

homicides, and that crack accounts for approximately 50 percent 

of all cocaine arrests in New York today. 

DEA's own enforcement information on crack is also 

incomplete. As in the case of DAWN statistics, DEA's data 

collection system for drug arrests do not differentiate between 

cocaine hydrochloride and crack. DEA total arrests for all drug 

categories for the first half of FY 1986 as compared to the same 

period in FY 1985 increased by more than 2,000 persons, from 

approximately 6,000 arrests to more than 8,000, almost a 35 

percent i~crease. Arrests in cocaine cases increased by more 

than 1.500 during the same time period, from more than 2,500 to 

more than 4.000 persons, almost a 60 percent increase. Cocaine 

arrests, in fact. accounted for nearly 80 percent of the total 

increase in arrests. 

8. 
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Since this enforcement data is incomplete, DEA last week 

began an extensive, in-depth intelligence survey through all of 

its domestic field offices to try to discern the use and 

availability of crack, its purity, and price. We are also 

looking for the general locations, city or suburb, street or 

crack house, where it is being sold; how it is packaged; how much 

is usually seized from a dealer or a user; have arrests for 

possession or sale of crack increased; have the local police 

departments mounted special enforcement campaigns to curtail the 

sale and distribution of crack; are local medical and drug 

treatment facilities experiencing an increase in the number of 

admissions for crack usage; what demographic information on the 

user is available; and what is the extent of the media attention 

or the public awareness in each area. 

Local drug treatment professionals and police departments 

nationwide are being contacted for this study. lIe anticipate it 

will be completed in two months, at which time DEA will use the 

results to help define our strategy for dealing with the crack 

problem. 

To begin our formal inquiry into the extent of the crack 

situation, DEA held a day-long conference on crack in June in New 

York City. Participants included DEA officials, law enforcement 

officers, health and medical experts, and officials of the U.S. 

Justice Department, and the National Institute of Drug Abuse. 

9. 
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believe that it is important, at this point, to reemphasize 

DEA's role in drug law enforcement. As with any drug trafficking 

situation, DEA targets the uppermost echelon of the traffic, 

focusing on those involved at the source and those responsible 

for wholesale distribution of illicit controlled substances. DEA 

then works with state and local enforcement agencies through a 

variety of programs to address drug trafficking activities that 

are not of international or interstate dimensions, but rather are 

occurring at the mid~level or retail level of drug distribution. 

Progress against the crack problem is tied directly to our 

ability to impact on the original cocaine source and major 

trafficking smuggling and distribution organizations. This is 

the area where we will continue to place the majority of our 

efforts. Efforts in local areas will be taken in cooperation 

with local police or established task force programs. 

DEA supports 34 State and Local Task Forces and 13 shared 

funding task forces in which DEA Special Agents and officers from 

state and local law enforcement agencies cooperate on narcotics 

investigations in order to disrupt the Illicit drug traffic in 

certain geographic areas. Based on our limited reporting thus 

far, the major cities which are experiencing crack problems all 

have these task forces. 
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Additionally, DEA will use all of its intelligence resources, 

foreign and domestic, strategic and operational, to keep state 

and local police officials abreast of any new Information which 

DEA develops regarding crack distribution. 

tn the international arena, DEA coordinates or participates 

in a range of enforcement and cooperative efforts to control 

cocaine production and distribution in South America. Along with 

other Federal agencies, DEA encourages South American source 

countries to eradicate coca plants and seize and destroy cocaine 

base and hydrochloride laboratories. 

The control of essential chemical s to manufacture drugs 1 ike 

cocaine requires the cooperation of many nations. For several 

years, DEA has spearheaded Operation Chem Con to reduce the 

availability of essential chemicals used in the illicit 

manufacture of cocaine hydrochloride and other drugs. In 1985, 

approximately 2,600 55-gallon drums of ether were seized in the 

United States and abroad. This amount of ether would have 

produced more than 30,000 kilos of cocaine hydrochloride, worth 

nearly one billion dollars. Chem Con acetone seizures totalled 

more than 4,500 55-gallon drums, which would have processed about 

54,000 kilos of cocaine. In 1985, these successes were achieved 

through cooperation of law enforcement agencies and private firms 

predominantly in the countries of Germany, Brazil, France, 

Colombia, Ecuador, Venezuela, Panama, and the Netherlands. 

11. 
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Operation Stop Prop is another joint operation that started 

and mainly operates in Latin America, but which is expanding into 

the Caribbean. Its goal is to minimize general aviation 

smuggling of cocaine using a sophisticated intelligence program 

to find clandestine labs and airstrips, and the aircraft used by 

trafficKers. 

Operation Pipeline is a domestic operation begun by the New 

Mexico state Police in 1983 to identify, intercept, arrest, and 

prosecute cocaine couriers using major highways in the United 

States. DEA resources are being used to train state and local 

police for this operation in over 30 states from Florida to the 

West Coast. Over 70 cocaine and money seizures have been made by 

the New Mexico State Police. 

One of the most exciting developments is the success of IDEe. 

The International Drug Enforcement Conference, called IDEC, was 

initiated by DEA in 1983 to foster cooperation with South America 

and Central America by creating a network of law enforcement 

executives with the unified goal of eradicating drug trafficking. 

IDEC most recently held its fourth annual meeting in April in 

Argentina. Resolutions were passed to work on multilateral 

extradition treaties; the enactment of more uniform penalties for 

narcotic crimes; adopt the goal of Operation Stop Prop; and the 

furtherance of regional narcotic enforcement programs. 
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l~ combi~atioR with enforcement strategies to deal with 

crack, DEA is also approaching the problem through its demand 

reduction emphasis on prevention and education. DEA now includas 

a presentation on crack by a DEA Special Agent in each of the 

DEA-sponsored Sports Drug Awareness Program seminars for high 

school coaches. These coaches, in turn, can help reach 5.5 

million student athletes, who may act as role models, using 

positive peer pressure to keep other students from using Jrugs. 

DEA is also editing a videotape of the recent New York City 

conference on crack that covers the extent of the crack problem, 

its method of manufacture and distribution. DEA field offices 

will be able to use this videotape in public education programs 

and law enforcement training across the country. 

CONCLUSION 

DEA's continuing area of primacy is to reduce the flow of all 

cocaine into the United States. The different aspects of the 

national strategy to address the cocaine problem, which also 

encompass crop eradication and other cooperative efforts in the 

international sphere, investigations and prosecutions of the 

upper levels of cocaine trafficking, and drug demand reduction, 

will ultimately have the desired effect on the crack problem as 

well. 

Mister Chairmen, I appreciate the interest your Select 

Committees have shown with regard to the fast-growing problem of 

crack. and its effect on our nation's continuing drug abuse 

situation. I will be pleased to answer any questions you may 

have. 

65-009 0 - 87 - 6 
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The Drug Enforcement Administration 

DEA sees "crack" as a najor drug problem which has emerged in less than 
a year. Data on usage, emergen::y roan nentions, and arrests have not focused 
on "crack" as an irilividua1 category of drug abuse apart from cocaine. 

To DEA's knO)lledge there is no ccmprehensive analysis of the crack 
problem either from a health or enforcement vi~wpoint. The New York City 
Police Deparbrent's Detective Division has reported, through "empirical 
eviden::e" that "crack" is attributed to incrc-ases in homocides, and uccounts 
for approximately 53% of all cocaine arre~ts in New York City. Other such 
information currently available to DEA has largely been qathered by various 
health and law enforcerrent professionals. 

DEA con::edes that its own enforcement information on "crack" is also 
inccrnplete. Their data collection system for drug arrests do not 
differentiate beb.-een cocaine hydrochloride and "crack". 'l.'hey do, however, 
offer the following statistics: 

1. Total arrests for all dtug categories for the first half of FY 1986, 
as carp;red to the sane peddod in FY 1985, increazed by more than 
2,11311 from 6,1'''''''' arrests to more than S,"''''''', almost a 35% increase 

2. Arrests in cocaine cases increased by more than 1,5"'3 during the sarre 
tine period, from more than 2,5"'0 to more than 4,000 persons, almost 
a 60% increase. 

3. Cocaine arrests accounted for nearly 80% of the total increase in 
arrests. 

Last week the Drug Enforcenent Administration commen::ed an extensive 
intelligence survey through all of its domestic field offices to try to 
oiscem the use and availability of "ctack", its pudty and price. Local 
drug treatment professionals aril police deparbrents nationwide are being 
contacted for this study. DEA estinates that the study will take 
approxinately two months to complete. 
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Distinguished Members of Congress, first I would like to thank the 

House for this opporta~ity to present some pertinent information about cocaine 

hydrochloride in its freebase form and its ramifications in the City of New York 

from the Police Departments's perspective. 

Commonly called ·crack", this drug and its abuse has reached truly 

epidemic proportions in my city. The pharmacology and medical aspects of this 

drug and its abuse are topics about which my department is not technically 

competent to expound on in detail, but the social and behaviorial aspects arc 

areas in which we are, sad to say, becoming quite expert. 

Nevertheless, it might be useful for all of us to review some basics 

about f1crack". 

Pharmacologically, "crack" is freebase cocaine sold in the form of 

small, ready-to-smoke crystals, or "rocks". It is basic cocaine alkaloid 

which has been chemicallY "freed" from its parent compound, cocaine hydrochloride, 

a salt. The ·crack'~ sold in New York City is usually manufactured by one of two 

methods: 

In ~ethod #1, ordinary street cocaine or high-quality cocaine 

(cocaine hydrochloride) can be combined in a 2:1 ratio with 

~rdinary baking soda---sodium bicarbonate---and dissolvQd in 

water to make a paste. The paste is then heated while being 

stirred until all water is evaporated out of the paste. The 

solid residue remaining is then broken into stn8,ll pieces known 

as tlrock~u and sold in that form. The !trocks" may range in 

color from white to a light tan. 

In method #2, less common, ordinary street cocaine is mixed with 

ammonia and/or powder-form amphetamine and cooked, and the mixture 

resulting is then dissolved in water, filtered and allowed to dry. 

The crystaline residue is then broken into "rocks" and sold in that 

form. 

Once prepared in "rock" form, "crack II is usually packaged in 

tiny see-through plastic or glass vials containing larger quantities 

have also been seized which sell for higher prices. 

Medically, "crack" can and does precipitate a rapid and deep 

addietior in the user, and that addiction seems to cont"ol the user's 

life and behp'l!!nr. (.M;:t~~ It.:zack" users are also addicted to alcohol, 

tranquilizers and other illicit drugs --- often taken to relieve the 

more unpleasant side-effects of "crack". 
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Psychologically, at the early stages of "crllck" use, the drug seems 

to induce a wide range of pleasurable feelings---ener~I, euphoria, self-confi

dence, talkativeness, ,sexual stimulation, and a £ee11Ln9 of happiness and relief 

from stress. Continuing use, however, shows a devel,opment of tolerance and 

ultinlately, once the addiction takes hold of the user, "crack" produces unplea

sant fezlings, such as depressio:1, paranoia,. irritability and sexual impotence. 

Some users become suicidal and extremely violeni. ahd act out thei.r feelings. 

It is precisely with ~=amifications that the use of this 

dangerous, addictive drug becomes a ma:ter of concern for law enforcement and 

the whole criminal justice matrix. The social consequences of "crack" use and 

addiction often leads to personal, social, legal~financial and other problems 

for the addicts. The drug becomes the most important thing in the user's life, 

overcoming such other common values as personal hea.lth, eating, sex, family life, 

and career. Because of the highly addictive nature of the drug, "crack" often requires 

its users to spend enormous amounts of scarce money on the drug, and the consequ~nce--

especially for the economically disadvantaged---is very often a major contributor 

to drug-related crimes, incl"ding dealing' in the drug, theft and robbery, burglary, 

violence and automobile accidents (often resulting from the combined use of 

"crack II and alcohol) .. Clearly, "crack" is a menace to the community in which it 

is found. That has been our experience. 

Theories as to why people use drugs, in general, abound; they are 

probably all---to one degree or another---at least partially correct. The 

apparent meteoric rise in popularity of Itcrack" as a drug of choice seems "to 

depend upon the speed and the rapidity of the euphoria it produces in tne user, 

presently estimated at from eight to ten seconds. (This contrasts with the two 

or three minutes it ,takes for ordinary' cocaine to take effect, for example.) 

"CracltU is also popular because of the way it is ingested---smoked, rather than 

snortf3d. The relatively cheap price of a "hit .. also contributes to its popularity--

about $10 a vial---as ccmpared to ordinary cocaine and even marijuana, especially 

among the young. Police Department information also suggests that nmny intravenous 

drug users--those who inject drugs---have moved to "crack" precisely because of 

the AIDS epidemic and fear of contracti~g that disease through using shared needles. 

Statistics indicate that about one third of the AIDS victims in New York city are 

intrav~nous d-rug users who are believen to have contracted the disease th~ough 

sharing needles. Some prefer smoking "crack" to swallowing- pills. 
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"Crack" is most commonly !:.sed by pulverizing the "rocks" and sprinkl:J.ng 

the result on a regular cigarette or a marijuana "joint", or by vaporizing the 

"rocks" at the top of a specially-designed glass pipe by applying a butane flame 

to the pi~e's glass bowl and inhaling the vapor through the pipe's stem. Thus 

the vaporized "crack" is drawn from the heated bowl down through a cool water 

reservoir at the bottom of the pipe to cool the vapor and 'chen sucked into the 

user's mouth, into the lungs and thus into the bloodstream and to the brain. The 

whole process may take from four to ten seconds, once the "crack" is vaporized .. 

Compared to common street coke, cocaine hydrochloride, "crack"---from a 

userls point of view---looks good. 

The street price for "crack" is about $10 a hit, while cocaine can range 

from $S and up, depending upon the market, the relative purity and other factors. 

The length of the $10 hit of "crack" is from 5 to 1 minutes, while the cocaine hit 

is longer. But the speed of the reaction. to "crack" is phenomenal; when crack is 

smoked, the hit takes effect within e to 10 seconds, compared to the one to three 

minutes it takes for cocaine to take effect. Purity of the drug is another feature; 

common street coceine is only about 15 to 25% pure and it is always mixed with a 

cutting agent, but "crack" is never mixed and is about 90 .. pure. on average, 

cocaine users snort or shoot two or three SIO bags of the drug during one session, 

while ncracku IJsers vaporize and ingest five or more $10 vials in a session. 

In addition, ,buyers of cocaine must examine their drugs before purchase, 

and the way cocaine is packaged---foil or paper packets---makes this difficult and 

somewhat risky. "Crack" use:ts, on the other hand, may examine the goods by looking 

into the glass or plastic vial, and the package need not be opened before purchase. 

While "crack" seems somewhat less convenient than o):dinary cocaine in usef it is 

apparent that the intensity and speed of the euphoric effect overcomes this for 

roost users. My department estimates that more than half the cocaine traffic in 

the city involves "crack" thus indicating the popularity of the drug, despite any 

inconvenience in the use of the material. 

But who are the "crack" users ? 

Many younger persons are using "crack". Although the majority of sellers 

and buyers appear to be young adults---between 20 and 3S years of age---many more 

teenagers are buying "crack", and children as young as 10 or 11 are being intro

duced to the drug by older siblings and friends, who encourage them to take a puff 
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or two from loaded cigarettes. Since cigarettes are both socially acceptable and 

legal, it is believed by many that normally cautious youngsters who would not take 

or swallow a pill or use a needle would not hesitate to take a puff from an 

offered cigarette laced with "cracku • 

Some "crack" users believe that the drug acts as a sexual stimulant and 

even as an aphrodisiac. Boys give "crack" to girl.!:t and girls accept the "crack ll 

believing this. 

ttCrack", of ~ourse, was not invented in New York City. It utade its 

first appearance as long ago as ~9al in Los Angeles, California and has since 

appeared on both coasts and in Chicago, Detroit and other urban centers. The 

federal Drug Enforcement Administration reports finding it in the BrOnX, N.Y. in 

1984, and the New York City Police Department laboratory was first presented with 

it to analyze in January of 1995. crack is now available in all five boroughs of 

the city, as well as in sUburban Westchester and Nassau counties in New York State, 

and in various upstate New York areas, Connecticut, Delaware and Massach'Usets. 

Since "crack" is found in many parts of the United States, it can hardl.y be viewed 

as· a purely local phenomenon. And it is obvious that the COca leaf--··the raw 

material of cocaine and thus also of "crack"---is not grown in either New York City 

or the united States and thus must be imported across our borders in various ways. 

Two major coca leaf growing areas are Columbia and Bol~via, in South America. 

"Crack houses"---locations where the drug may be used--- are springing 

up everywhere in the city and are similar to the old "shooting galleries" forme:cly 

used by heroin addicts. They are often in empty or abandoned buildings and are 

dirty and run down. 

So much for the frightening and tragic basics of the new plague, l
l cracku• 

What is the New York City Police Department doing about the new plague ? 

Quite a bit, although the seriousness and the true dimensions of the problem are 

only now becoming clear. On May 21st. of this year, Police Commissioner Benjamin 

Ward and the Mayor of the City of New York, Edward Koch announced the formation and 

activation of a special Anti-crack unit, which is now in operation. It consists of 

101 hand-picked members of the Department's Narcotics Division headed by a Oeputy 

Inspector. The special unit targets the "crack" trade in the city. A special 

concern has been to identify, locate and supress the "crackll houses and to make 

arrests of sellers of "crack". As of June 22, 303 individuals have been arrested, 

11 ucrack'l houses nave been located a,'1d supressed, and a "crack" factory has been 

closed. Most of the indi~iduals arrested were charged with felony sale of the drug. 

The special unit has also sl.ezed more. than seventeen hundred vials of "crat.:k", 174 

tins of cocaine, 235 pounds of mariju~n_a and a va~i~ty of other narcotics-
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related materials, in addition to about $22,000 in u.s. Currency. This program 

is less than two months old, and its story is just beginning. 

Indications of the dimensions of the "crack" plague are beginning to 

make themselves known, however. The Police Laboratory began recording analyses 

of "crack" seperately on May 18th. of this year. From May 18th. through May 31, 

1986, a total of 1105 cocaine analyses were performed by the Laboratory city-wide, 

and of those 1105 analyses, 752 (68%) involved "crack". 

While the arrest rate for cocaine related crimes increased during the 

first five months of the current year (up 57\ over the same period in 1985), it 

is noteworthy that during that same five-month period this year, arrests for heroin 

and marijuana abuse related crimes DECREASED significantly. It is easy to conclude 

that both cocaine and ucracku are .abundant and are now the drug of choice wherever 

illegal drugs are available on the streets of the city of New York, as elsewhere. 

Since the beginning of 1ll86, overall, there have been 1,056 "crack"

related arrests in the City of New York as of the end of May. Many more such 

arrests are anticipated, of course. 

It is apparant also, that complaints, arrests and other enforcement consi

derations will increase as time goes on. From May 21st. to June 5th. of this year, 

our Organized Crime Control Bureau (parent command of the Narcotics Division) 

received more than 2,900 drug-related complaints from all sources; more than 1,200 

of those complaints---about 42%--involved "crack". 

For those Members of the House who are not fully aware of the SPECDA 

program ~n New York City, let me outline brieflY what it is and how it works. 

S~ECDA stands for School Program to Educate and Cont~ol Drug Abuse. 

It is a two-pronged effort---enforcement and education---and is a majo~ 

cooperative effort between the New York City Board of Education and the Police 

Department. I believe it is the largest such effort between two components of city 

government. Begun at the start of the school year, in September, 1984, its goal 

is to reduce and if possible eliminate the sale of drugs in the area of New York 

City schools, and simultaneouslY, to make young school-age children aware of the 

dangers of drugs. 

The enforcement effort is run directly by the Narcotics Division of the 

Department's Organized Crime control Bureau. The main focus of this effort is the 

apprehension and arrest of drug sellers op~rating within a tWo-block radius of city 

schools, and the closing of so-called "smoke shops" within the same areas. Plain

clothes and uniformed police officers are heavily engaged in this aspect of SPECDA. 
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The enforcement mode has targetted hundreds of city schools and the surrounding 

areas and there have been many thousands of arrests for sale---of which nearly 60 

per cent have been felony charges. At ah~·~tart of the recent school term, 63 per 

cent of the arrests were made in the vicinity of elementary schools, and interest

ingly only about 4 per cent of those arrested were students, while 78 per cent were 

over 20 years of age. More than a million dollars in narcotics were seized up till 

then, more than a third of a million dollars in cash, and abQut 80 firearms were 

also taken by the Police. 

The educational component, however, is where the hope really lies for 

the future. If, as commissioner Ward said here last year, the best effort should 

be placed in reducing or eliminating the potential drug market---regardless of the 

high number of arrests and convictions made now---then SPECDA's efforts in the 

schools among school-age children and young people is a major weapon and should be 

considered fully. 

The goals of the SPECOA educational program wer.e carefully worked out by 

the Police Department and the Board of Education together. It is critical that this 

kind of cooperative effort begin at the very conceptual stage and that the coopera

tion continue through the planning, training and execution stages. It cannot be done 

well, otherwise. SPECOA's goals, therefore, are the joint product of two city 

agencies working hand in glove. The goals, then are: 

1. To alter constructively the attitudes 

and perceptions of young people pertaining to 

drug abuse: 

2. To increase student awareness of the effects 

and consequences of drug and substance abuse i 

3. To build a foundation for a constructive f 

ongoing dialogue between police officers and 

young people: and 

4. To expand a cooperative, educationally 

constructive relationship between the New York 

City Board of Education and the New York City 

Police Department. 

The overall goal is clearly to reduce the likelihood of drug usage among 

the student population by focussing on younger students who are assumed less likely 

to be current drug users. The target population was students in grades 5 and 6 who 

are, at that point in their lives, beginning to form their attitudes toward drugs 

and drug abuse, and who are first coming under pressure from peers and others to 
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try drugs. It is a highly critical stage for these youngsters, and it was deemed by 

educational and police experts to be the best place to focus our major effort. 

The Elementary School Education program lasts 16 weeks. All fifth and 

sixth grade students in the targetted schools receive 16 sessions of 45-minute 

dur~tion---B sessions in the fifth grade, and another B sessions in the sixth 

grade. The same team of hand-picked Police Officers and Detectives with Board 

of Education drug cowlselors works with both grades over the two academic year' 

period. 

'rhere are two sep~rate curricula for fifth and sixth grades, but the 

focus remains the same in both, including a brief introduction to SPECDA, self

awareness to develop a sense of identity and positive self-image, discussions of 

peer pressure and its influence on behavior, strategies for resisting peer pressure, 

development of decision-making strategies and learning to "say NO to drugs", the 

pharmacology of drugs and their use and how the various drugs can wreck a human 

body, the social consequences of drug abuse, the psychological consequences of drug 

abuse, ways to develop leadership and positive alternatives to drug use, and a 

sUmmary of the program and the presentation of awards to students upon ,com

pletion:of the course. These specially-developed publications were partially 

funded by the New York City Youth Board, by the way. At the end of the total 16-week 

prcgram, each student has a complete set of written material as well any notes he or 

she might have taken during the course. In addition, the complete curriculum 

package is also presented to the school as a permanent library resouce for future 

use. 

Tne SPECDA teams make presentations three days a week in the fifth and 

sixth grades, and on other days, a district assembly program is also presented to 

kindergarten through fourth grade, and another similar program is presented to 

participating junior high schools. This is a two-hour presentation. 

SPECDA also recognizes the deep importance of the family in forming 

attitudes and controlling behavior in these youngsters. With tIlj.s in mind SPECDA 

conducts an evening workshop program for parents led by the saw~ instr~ctors who 

reach out to the students. The aim of this is to inform paren,ts about drugs and 

drug abuse, to inform them about the SPECDA schoolroom program, and to reach out 

for their help in reinforcing the SPECDA message. 

Additional activity of SPECDA includes an assembl.y program on the dangers 

of drug abuse presented to students in non-target schools and districts which do not 

participate in the 16-week SPECDA classroom program. This assembly program is 

targetted specifically on elementary, junior high or high school levels and taught 
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by specialized Sl.'ECDA teams. All modern presentation techniques are used, including 

speakers, slides, films and a mixed media package. Pollowing the assembly programs, 

the students are divided into working groups to give them the chance to explore the 

discussion material in detail. Wher~ appropriate, students are referred to drug 

counselors and other social services. It is estimated that during a typical month 

of these assemply programs, approximately 15,000 students are reached. 

As an indicator of the quantitative and qualitative value of the SPECOA 

schoolroom and assembly program, the crimina1 Justice Center of John Jay College 

of Criminal Justice of the City University of New York evaluated SPECDA and 

commented that "SPECDA appears to be a program delivered at the right time, in 

the right place, to the right people". That is high praise indee:!! 

SPECDA now operates in 154 elementary schools on the classroom level 

with the 16-week, curriculum) there are 623 elementary schools in the City sy~tem. 

It currently operates in 7 of the City's 32 school districts. 

The ~ew York city Police Department, working in close cooperation with 

~ew York city Board of Education, through the various SPECDA programs during the 

recently ended academic year reached a total of 256,994 school-age youngsters. 

We deem the School Program to Educate and Control Drug Abuse --SPECDA-

to be an unqualified sUccess. The children who are reached----a quarter of a 

million of them last year----are informed about drugs, they respond to the infor

mation in a positive fashion, and there is good reason to hope that they will 

avoid the horrors and debasement of a life of drug abuse. I do not hesitate to 

say that the New York City Police Department has planted the seeds of hope with 

SPECDA. 

The enforcement ~ of SPECDA, I might add, during the month of May 

j~st passed, made 173 co~aine-related arrests within two city blocks of public 

schools, and of those, 127 (about 72%) involved "crack". 

On the legislative level, the ~ew York city Police Department has 

vigorously :recommended an amendment to the state penal law pertaining to "crack" 

sales and possession. The recommended legislation would enable more and higher 

quality arrests for trafficking in "'C!rac~" by lowering the "felony weight" re

quirements for "crack" sellers and userS. That will take some time to get enacted. 

Once the State of New York singles out and creates a special "crack" catego~' . 

perhaps the conviction rate for "crack" trafficking will increase. 

It is of interest, also, that the Narcotics Division'of the police 

Department is now producing a traininq v~deo on "crack" Use and on strategies 

and tactics for enforcement for our enforcement personnel. They----and of course, 
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We-----consider "crack" alone enough of a problem to justify this kind of special 

attention. The Narcotics Division has a Special Projects unit which also provides 

information and lecture services to other police agencies and to the private 

sector, their material now includes special material on "=ack". 

In addition, the Narcotics Division has also estabilished a close 

working relationship with various State agencies concerned with "crack", including 

information exchange programs, data collection and other information. 

And, as you undoubtedly know, the Commanding Officer of the Narcotics 

Division is the Department's representative to Representative Rangel's Ad Hoc 

Drug Enforcement Committee. 

The New York city Police Department's concern for ~d involvement in 

matters related to the "crack" plagup should be manifest to all. While the drug 

problem is the city is neither recent, nor small, the Department's many programs 

have all been effective to one degree br another. In January of 1984, under the 

leaderHhip of Police commissioner Ward, the Department's enforcement efforts----

Operation Pressure Point, on the lower"East side of Manhattan, Operation Pressure 

Point II, begun in March of the same year in Harlem,and operation Clean Heights 

begun earlier this year in the Washington Heights section of Manhattan----have all 

been aimed at 6upression of the drug trade on the street level particularly. 

Similar related efforts on the local and community level have all been effective 

to a degree. Local targetted programs have resulted in thousands of arrests for 

narcotics related crimes and violations. 

But, as COlmnissioner Ward noted before this committee on November of 

1985, 

"I am not satisfied with making thousands of a=ests •• _. I firmly 

believe that we must also try to cut down the demand for drugs". 

At that time, the Police Commissioner noted with some satisfaction 

the cooperation between federal and State law enforcement Officials, and the 

New York city Police Department in this area. I certainly add my voice to his 

in that regard. 

But, I would also like to add my voice to Representative Rangel's 

eloquent letter to the New York Times last Friday and respectfully join him in 

calling attention to the fact that the co~oaplant does not grow in New York 

City. "Crack" fumes may indeed end up in the brain of sam" New Yorkers, but the 

root of the plant is elsewhere--beyond the reach of the New York City Police 

Department. I believe that the real answer is at the Federal level. 

Thank You 
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I NTRODUCTI ON 

The Detroit metropolitan area is ranked number six in the nation among 

large metropolitan areas. The Detroit/Wayne County population of 2.4 million 

people represents 25 percent of Michigan's total population. Combined with 

the two adjoining counties, Southeastern Michigan is composed of more than 

4 million residents or about 44 percent of the state's population. 

The City of Detroit is located on an international border, with 

Windsor, Canada only a five minute drive across the Ambassador bridge. 

This report concerns a national threat not from our neighbor to the north, 

but a threat crossing a border over 2,000 miles away. 

Cocaine, Heroin and Marijuana, are as common on the streets of 

metropolitan Detroit as they are in those far away countries in which they 

are grown. 

How these drugs reach the streets of the city is not the subject of 

this report. The effect they have on the quality of life of the citizens 

of this great city, is nothing short of a national disgrace. 

It is my hope and belief, that as the Select Committee come to 

understand the "crack" cocaine crisis, they wi II reach the same concI usion 

that I have; "The future of a whole generation of Americans may depend on 

these hearings." 
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SCOPE OF THE PROBLEM 

Eight months ago, the Detroit Police Department, Narcotic Section, 

had never heard of IIcrack" cocaine. It first appeared in Los Angeles and 

Miami in 1984 and more recently in New York and New Jersey as well as Detroit 

and other cities. Today, it is the major drug of abuse in most major urban 

areas. 

"Crack" is a white coagulated powder resembling slivers of soap in 

appearance and is manufactured by coverting cocaine hydrochloride back to 

base, using baking soda and water. This simple process can be done in any 

home kitchen. It is important to note that "crack" is not imported into 

the country but is a product of the cocaine traffic. 

The risk to the user of becoming addicted to cocaine is ranked most 

closely with how the user administers the drug, or how it is consumed. 

Smoking high potency cocaine carries the greatest risk of becoming 

addicted. "Crack" is consumed by smoking. The drug is sold in pellets 

which sells for about $20 each. The average dose, about 125 milligrams, 

is either smoked in a pipe, or crumbled into tobacco or marijuana cigarettes. 

Due to the highly addictive nature of "crack" cocaine. it is not 

uncomm~n to find young people (13 - 15 years of age) with a $50 per day 

cocaine habit. It has been estimated that a $50 per day drug habit would 

require for the 365 day year, $18,250. ($50 x 365 days = $18,250.00) It 

must be understood that a $50 per day drug habit is a minor addiction. 

2 
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The major method of distribution in the City of Detroit and several 

other cities, is on street corners in broad daylight, using young teen

age males as agents. This method of distribution gave rise to a major 

drug ring known as "Young 80ys Inc." 

"Young 80ys inc." (YB!) became the status symbol of success for black 

teenage males on the streets of the City of Detroit. Members of this 

highly organi7.ed drug distribution organization, were paid $250 per day 

to sell drugs on high volume street corners. This method of drug distri

bution is a story in itself. and has become the major method of seling 

drugs using youth in the 13 to 16 year old age group. 

"Crack" cocaine has, in the short time it has been on the market 

created problems which has never before been a concern of law enforcement 

officials. These problem5 have required that a new and intervative 

approach be developed. These ne\'/ problem areas include the following: 

3 
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1. BREAKDOWN OF THE JUVENILE JUSTICE SYSTEM 

The Juvenile Justice System was never intended to handle 14 - 16 year 

old hardened criminals. The youth involved in the "crack" cocaine business 

are not just your typical joy-riding car thief. These kids are gun carrying 

criminals who will kill to protect their individual street corners. 

These criminals know full well how the system works and will use it 

against attempts to police a high volume street corner. Indeed, that is 

why they are involved in the first place. It is hard for a police officer 

to see maj or actors ina drug operati on \-Ia 11< out of jail with a mi nor 

ordinance ticket. They laugh at us, and they laugh at those members of the 

Select Committee who still think there is no such thing as a "bad boy." 

This procedure produces adult criminals who have no respect for the 

Criminal Justice System. 

2. ~EL CRIMINALS 

The "crack" cocaine crisis has produced negative role models for the 

youth of this nation. Ask a inner city black youth what he wants to be 

in the future, and don't be surpised jf he says, "a major drug dealer." 

When a youth in the inner cities look round, he does not see a doctor, 

lawyer, or a bUSinessman, what he sees is the dopp dealer in a new car and 

spending large amounts of money. 

How do we tell a young kid to stay in school and work in the "Burger 

King" for $3 a hour, when he can make $250 a day selling "crack!" 

Detroit has a 40% dropout rate between the 9th and 12th grade of high 

school. These kids have made a decision to Ii ve ill- the fast iane and die 

there, and when 1i fe becomes too hard, just take some "cracl,." 
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3. DRUGS AND CRIME 

The National Institute of Justice in its February 1985 report on 

"Research in Brief" stated that, "one-quarter or more of homicides, 75 

percent of all robberies, and 50 percent of all felony assaults were 

committed by pill or cocaine/heroin users." Does this nation have a crime 

problem, or do we have a drug problem? 

The major problem with "crack" cocaine is that young people must 

become involved with criminal activity just to consume the drug. Once 

a youth starts down a path of criminal activity, there is no way to 

reverse that trend. 

In Detroit, rnost drug "pads" usually have stolen property on the 

premsies. This would indicate that youth are breaking into homes and 

businesses to steal property to exchange for "crack". 

More important than the amount of actual crime, is the fear 

that this drug is created within the neighborhood. 

There is a clear statement made when drive down a street and see 

bars on the windows and doors of homes and attack dogs in every yard. 

The youth-on-youth crime tnat is a direct result of the "crack" 

crisis has changed the way americans deal with each other. No longer 

will people have large numbers of youth in their homes for a teenage 

function. 

We as a nation has accepted the role of drugs in our society and 

therefore the youth of the nation is living out the expectation. 
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RECOfl.MENDATlDNS 

The following recommendations are made based on many years of 

dealing with the national drug problem at the street enforcement level. 

1. The juvenile justice system must be changed to 

reflect the difference between youth involved 

in minor criminal behavior and hardened felons 

who happen to be young. The best chance we 

have to change criminal behavior is with the 

first contact, rather- than using a revolving 

door policy that produces a disrespect for the 

criminal justice system. 

2. The federal government must take whatever 

steps are necessary to stop the production 

of cocaine in the source country. It is much 

easier to police the problem while the drug 

is in bulk form, than it is to try and stop 

hundreds of thousands of small packages. 

3. The Select Committee should recognize that 

the narcotic trafficking in the country is 

a major business. The Federal Forfeiture 

Law is the most effective tool in fighting 

this problem. 

8 
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All assets removed from major drug dealers should 

be used for substance abuse programs, and not 

placed in the general fund. 

4. In Detroit, we have a long history of neighborhood 

involvement by community organizations and indivi

dual citizens. The volunteers are there and the 

vehicle to get the job done exists. What is needed 

in this war is a rally pOint for all segments of 

our society to gather around. The churches, schools, 

families, criminal justice and neighborhoods all have 

a part to play. F.A.D. "Families Against Dope" with 

training and prevention as goals, would need national, 

state and local support to begin to make inroads 

against this problem. 

5. There is a supply side and a demand side to the 

"crack" cocaine problem. It would do little good 

to completely stop the flow of cocaine, and not 

address the growing number of cocaIne addicts. 

Therefore, there should be a drug education program 

in every school directed at the kin1ergarten through 

the 9th grade students. 

9 
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This recommendation, if adopted in part or in total, should have 

the desired effect of reducing the present drug crisis. 

CONCLUSION 

There are no quick and simple answers to the drug abuse problem 

among the nation's youth. It will take nothing less than a total commitment 

from all segments of society. Unless, we are willing to make that commitment, 

we are in a war that can not be won. 

10 
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llRUG ABUSE 1REND LPDATE 
DETf':OIT!WAYNE COUNTY, M 1(}lIGAN 

December, 1965 

Evaluation and Data Services 
Office of Substance Abuse Services 
Michigan Department of Publ Ie Health 

In1roductlon 

The Detroit/Wayne County population of 2.4 mil lion people represents 26% of 
Michigan's total population. Combined with the two adjoining counties, southeastern 
Michigan Is composed of more than four mil lion reSidents, or about 44% of the state 
population. However, the metropolitan Detroit area population has declined 3.7 
percent since 1960. The Detroit area was the only one of the 10 largest urban areas 
In the U.S. to experience a decline, yet Detroit remains ranked number six In large 
metropolitan areas. The data reflected In this report Is relevant on'y to 
Detroit/Wayne County, althOUgh some paral leis are drawn to statewide data. 

This report reflects the use of a variety of Information sources as cited In prior 
reports. 

Heroin continues to be the major focus of law enforcement actlv Ity In narcotics for 
the Detroit/Wayne County area, although cocaine continues to Incr~ase across al I 
Indicators. Police activity continues to shift to more cocaine targeting. 

The Drug EnforcemQnt Admlnlst~atlon's Domestic Monitor Proglam Is a retail lev~1 
(I.e. street level) heroin sampling program Intended to provide Information 
regarding availability, price, purity, adulterants and other Information for several 

'--major metro pol Itan areas. Detroit has been a target city since 1961 for this 
effort. An average of 10 samples a month are obtained In different areas of the 
local geography. The DEA conducts tests with the Heroin Signature Methodo logy to 
Identify origin. Reports wre produced on a quarterly basis through 1963; In 1984 
these were produced on a semi-annual basis and In 1965 the entire Monitor Program 
experienced changes and reductions due to funding problems and differing 
administrative priorities. The data Cited herein are unofficial and preliminary, 
and It should be noted that trend analysis Is made more difficult when reportIng 
systems undergo major changes. It Is also Important to note that the number of 
samples tested In 1965 has been much fewer than previously, and the reader Is 
cautioned about makIng conclusions based on a sma! I number of observations. 

The average herOin purity as reflected In the DEA ~~nltor Program was 1.9% through 
the first six months of 1965 as compared to 2.5% for the July thru December, 1964 
period (see Table 1). The 1964 (last six months) data represented a slight Ir.crease 
(91:) from the 2.3% average In the prIor six month perIod, but a SUbstantial decline 
from 1963 ( .• e. pur Ity fell to al most two-th I rds of that In 1963). The current 
1.9% purIty Is the second lowest sInce the Monitor Program began In Detroit. 
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The range In purity across samples has shown considerable variation In the past. 
Samples of high purity are excluded In calculation of average purity (as are samples 
containing no heroin at al I); during the latest period two samples containing high 
pur Ity (26 and 31 percent respectlvel y) ware not Included In the calcu lat ions. 

The DEA MonItor Program also provides data on average price of heroin (as based on 
100% pur Ity). The June, 1983 report noted an apparent sharply Increasing trend In 
average price/pure mg. during the period from April, 1983 thru ~1arch, 1984. In 
fact the average pr Ice would appear to have tr Ipled bet~een the October, 1982 and 
October, 1983 quarters. However, the average price for the perIod January thru 
June, 1984 was $2.90; wh lie the data for Jul y thru December, 1984 showed an average 
prIce of $3.36 per pure mtillgram. The 1985 data (January through June) shows $3.09 
per pure mIlligram; (a 13% Increase In prIce over 1983i. The overal I trend In prIce 
seems relatIvely stable. This may reflect an Increased demand for heroin or It 
may be more a factor of the ongoing competition for the market by dealers. It Is 
also believed to be Influenced by changes In the distributIon channels. 

The DEA Signature Analysis procedure al lows for Identification of place'of origin of 
the heroIn samples. The majorIty of the heroin In the Detroit area has 
traditionally originated In the MIddle East: Turkey, Pakistan, Italy and Lebanon. 
In fact. nine of the eleven samples In 1985 were from the MIddle East; one was from 
ScuthEast Asia and one could not be Identified as to It's source. HeroIn of South 
East Asian origin represented 31% of the samples for July thru December, 1984; this 
compares to 22% during January thru June, 1984. Mexican heroin (brown color) 
represented seven percent of the samples In 1983, wh lie In the Jul y thru December, 
1984 period Mexican heroin accounted for 28% of the samples. Mexican heroin In the 
Detroit area has not been significantly found since the mid 1970's (although the 
Michigan State Police reports that Mexican heroin Is routlnel y found In out-state 
areas such as Saginaw and Muskegon whIch have substantIal populatIons of HispanIc 
orIgin). It remains to be seen whether this change In source of heroin Is conf Irmed 
over tIme. Some of the Mexican heroIn Is In "brown gummy bal Is" of high purity 
which reportedly are first frozen and then diluted In a blender. There were no 
samples of Mexican heroin In the 1985 MonItor salT'ples, but there ilre IndIcations 
from other samples that MeXican heroin Is available In the DetroIt area. 

Other Information from the most recent DEA Monitor samples continues to reflect 
adulterants (or "cutslf) of lactose, mannItol and diphenhydramine. SalT'Ples were 
packaged prImarIly In manila packets and coin envelopes. 

The Detroit Pol Ice Narcotics UnIt continues to focus on heroin although Increasing 
cocaine arrests reflect Increased cocaine use and traffickIng In the cIty. The 
proportIon of cases processed to court for heroin has remained at 55-58% since 
1980; 1985 Is the first tIme where herOin cases were less than half of the total 
cases processed to court (see Table 2). In fact, the proportion of total cases to 
court for heroin thus far In 1985 Is 42% as compared to 52% In 1984. ThIs Is a 
decline of about one-fIfth In a year's tIme. However, the absolute number of heroIn 
cases (496 tor the first nIne months of 1985) would appear to be down almost 25% on 
an annual basIs from 1984; the 1984 herOin total cases were also down by 44% over 
1983. This is believed to be Influenced In pert by diffIculties In penetrating the 
"new organIzations" wh Ich sought the market after the arrests of the "Yourg Boys, 
Inc.", the "Dav Is Fam II y Group", and the "Pony Down Gang" In 1982, 1983, and 1985 as 
weI I as the large Increases In cocaine actIvIty. (Several more homIcides have 
occurred In attempts to control the market from prIson on the part of "Young Boys, 
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Inc." former leaders). There Is also sane feeling that since the federal Drug 
Enforcement Administration continues to primarily target heroin, the Detroit 
Narcotics efforts can thus focus more on the Increasing cocaine trafficking. 

Also of slgnlflcani note Is what continues to be a fundanental change In the 
"marketing" of drugs. Heroin Is now much more often sold "on the street" vs. the 
traditional method of obtaining It In "shooting galleries". Cocaine, on the other 
hand, is frequently sold In "coke houses" because of the complicated equipment 
Involved In the "free base" method of administration. 

Heroin conf Iscatlons by the Detroit Pol Ice Narcotics Unit -.ere over six pounds thus 
far In 1985 compared to over 10 pounds In 1984 and over 15 pounds for 1983. 
However, some morphine was seized In both 1984 and 198, (none In 1983), 

Young persons under 20 years of age continue to represent over one 01 every lour 
per$ons arrested by the DetroIt Police Narcotics Unit. In past reports It was ne,ted 
aloost hal I of those arrested are not conllrmed as drug users themselves based on 
admittance, denial, observatlcn of phy~lcal Signs, or withdrawal symptoms. However, 
during September 1985 Just under 40% 01 al I arrestees could not be confirmed as drug 
users. Some of this change Is attributed to an apparent Increase In arrestees' 
willingness to adm:t drug use because of a perceived very low I Ikel I hood that 
processing the arrest through the Criminal Justice System wll I result In Jail time. 

The Detroit area sect Ion of the Mlch Igan State Police Narcotics Un It arrested 22 
IndiViduals for heroin thus far In 1985 (nine nonths); 23 In the same period during 
1984. The "out-state" section arrested another 16 Individuals for heroin, all but 
cne were for delivery. 

The Wayne County Medical Examiner has been analyzing cases specific to drug abuse 
and narcotIcs InVOlvement since 1974. 

The data avaIlable through Octcher, 1985 (191 narcotics deaths) suggest that 
narcotic deaths In 1985 may exceed the 1976 level of 206 such death5 (see Table 3). 
Since that time (particularly In the 1980-1984 per~d these deaths were relatively 
stable at 141-192) deaths had declined or Increased then stabilized. 

The Drug Abuse Warning Network (DAWN), as operated by the National Institute on Drug 
Atuse (NIDA), provides another Indicator on drug usage trends over time. Drug abuse 
Involvement In hospital emergency room visits to major metropolitan area hospitals 
are collected and summarized through DAWN. 

The most recant DAWN data available for the Detroit area Is for the last 36 months 
through June, 1985 (sea Table 4). In the last siX nonths of 1982 there was an 
average of 680 heroin mentions per quarter, while In 1983 there was a qu~rterly 
average of 823 such mentions, or a 21~ Increase over the one year period. During 
1984, heroin mentions averaged 632 per quarter. T~ls represented a 23% decline over 
1983 and a seven percent decrease over 1982. In 1985 thus far there \>ere 701 heroin 
mentions on the average each quarter; th Is Is an 11~ Incn'ase over 1984. The Apr 11-
June, 1995 quarter was particularly high with 825 heroin mentions. This apparent 
"Jump" Is paralleled somewhat by an Increase In narcotics deaths In this same period 
as reported by the Wayne County Medical Examiner. This changing pattern Is believed 
to be strongly Influenced by the vigorous law enforcement actions during 1983 which 
resulted In disruptions of the major heroin distribution networks. It Is also 
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IlTllortant to note that changes continue to occur within the hospital care neNork In 
the Detroit area particularly In terms of treatment for Indigents. Future data on 
DAWN may be effected by this cccurrence as wei I as by the recent Implementation of 
the DiagnosIs Related Group (DRG) peynlElnt systems for hospital ClOre by the state 
~fedlcald Authority. 

Treatment admissions to Detroit/Wayne County programs have been averaging about 4200 
cases per quarter since 1980; however In FY 1983/84 there were almost 4600 
admIssions per quarter (see Table 5). In FY 1984/85 there were an average of 4423 
admissions per quarter. 

The proportion of total DetroIt/Wayne County treatment admissions which Involved 
heroin as the primary drug seems to be declinIng; was 24% In FY 1982/83 and 23% of 
al I admissions In FY 1983/84 (see Table 6). In FY 1964/85 heroin represents 20% of 
total admissions. (However, the proportion of admissions reporting cocaine almost 
trIpled during FY 1984/85. This wll I be discussed later In this report). The 
absolute number of heroin admissions was 3410 In FY 1984/65, or a 19% decrease ever 
the prior year. 

Almost hal f of DetrOit/Wayne County heroin admissions (44%) were ben.een 3()"'35 years 
old dur Ing FY 1983/84, as wei I as In FY 1984/85. The 26-29 )ear old group made up 
21% (down from 23% last year) while the 36-44 age group Increased from 19% to 22% In 
FY 1984/85 heroin admissions. EIght percent \>Cre aged 21-25 wh I Ie one percent were 
less than age 21 at admission. Overal I, the age dIstribution seems remarkabl y 
stab I e. 

Throe of overy fe.r neroln admisSions In Detroit/Wayne County dur Ing FY 1963/64 were 
Blacks while 24% are Whites. Over two-thirds (66%) are males. These figures are 
also virtually stable. 

Data on employment status among heroin admissions shows that 14% were employed 
time while 76% were unemployed yet In the work force during FY 1984/85. 
represents a two percent dec I Ine from the FY 1963/64 data for those reporting 
employed ful I time. 

fu I I 
Th Is 

to be 

Prior reports noted that the age of first use of heroin among admissions liDS under 
21 )ears of age for about two of every three admissions. This trend Is also 
reflected In admissions during FY 1964/65. About three of every ten heroin 
admissions began use between 14 and 17 )ears of age (31%) and a similar proportion 
began ben.een 16 and 20 years of age (30%). Four percent reportedly began at age 13 
or younger. 

There Is a considerable "lag period" ben.een the year of first use of heroIn and 
admIssion to treatnlElnt. As noted In the prior reports, the largest group (63~) of 
heroin admissions began during the per~d between 1965 and 1974 (see Table 7). Just 
over one In four (27%) admissions began since 1975 and 10% began since 1980. These 
figures are consl stent across the past four f Isca I years adm Isslons data. The data 
also show that 10-11% of admissions use heroin for five years or less before 
entering treatment. Anot~9r 19-29% use heroin between six to ten years before 
entering treatment, while one-third to one-half of admissions each year have used 
heroin for between 11 and 15 years before entering treatment. It would therefore 
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seem reasonable to state that heroin seems to be largely concentrated In an age 
cohort wnlch began their use between 1965 and 1974 and who are now between 30 and 44 
years old. 

Three of every four heroIn admIssions to DetroIt/Wayne County programs lIve In the 
city of Detroit. 

Just under halt (45~) of heroin admissIons reported no secondary drug use; 
compares to 52% last year. AI coho I (32% " coca Ine (26%) and other opiates 
were the most common secondary drugs. 

thIs 
(26%) 

In FV 1984/65, the vast majority of those using heroin at admission reported dally 
use (86%). Another four percent reported almost everyday use patterns while three 
percent reported what I s a "weekends onl y" use pattern. 

Cocaine continues to be Increasing across al I Indicators for the Detroit/Wayne 
County area, as well as In MIchIgan as a whole. 

The Detr~.t Pol Ice Narcotics Unit made ~.3 arrests for cocaine through September 
1965; at this rate there wIll be twIce as many cocaine arrests over ts84. CocaIne 
was the second most frequent drug In total arrests by Detroit Narcotics officers 
during both 1984 and thus far Into 1965. In 1985 cocaine arrests are almost a third 
of al I narcotIcs arrests made by the City of Detroit NarcotIcs Unit. Previous to 
1964, cocaine ranked third after heroin and mariJuana. Larger amounts are mere 
frequently encountered. The Detroit Narcotics confiscated over 17 pounds 0f cocaine 
during 1964 as compared to over six pounds during 1!l63~ In 1985 thus far over 11 
pounds of cocaine have been seized. 

A new Indicator of drug trends may be "raids statistics" now being kept by the City 
of Detroit Pol Ice Narcotics Unit. In 1965 there have been an average of three and 
one-half "raids" made per day. In 53% of these Instances cocaine was primarily 
Involved compared to 17% heroin and 19% mariJuana. This suggests a much broader 
aval! Ibll Ity of cocaine In that these raids tock place In al I areas of the City of 
Detroit while herOin ~as more confined to oertaln locations. 

Data from the Drug Abuse Warning Network (DAWN) In terrrs of emergency rocm mentions 
of cocaine are also showing an Increase. DurIng the last sIx months of 1962 the.e 
were an average of 72 cocaine mentions each quarter; dur Ing 1963 there were 122 
mentions. This was an average Increase of nearly 70~. During 1964 there were an 
average of ,46 cocaine mentions per quarte.; this was a 21% Increase over 1983. 
Through June of 1965 there were a quarterly average of 21 I cocaine mentions; this Is 
an average Increase of 43% over 1984 levels. Over the entire three year period 
cocaine mentions almost tripled on an average quarterly basis. 

,~he Wayne C~unty Medical Examiner reports that several deaths involving probable 
coca Ine overdose have occurred In 1965; at least one was a "free-base" user. 
Cocaine Is increasingly appearing In homicide victims. In May, 1965 there was 
coc~lne In four of 66 homiCide victims) overal I seven cases had various combinations 
01 opiates, alcohol, qUinine, cocaine and PCP In their systems. In June 1985 six of 
59 homicide victims had drugs In their systems; three tested cocaine positive. The 
Medical Examiner estimates that more than 10% of 81 I homicide victims now test 
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posItIve for cocaIne. Overal I, homIcIdes In DetroIt have Increased 19% sInce last 
year. whIle the total number of serIous crImes decreased by sIx percent. 

During 1984 MIchIgan state Pol Ice Narcotlc~ offIcers arrested 700 persons on cocaIne 
charges (at least 90% for del Ivery/sales). ThIs level Is nearly Identical to 1983 
actIvIty. Through September of 1985 MIchIgan State Pol Ice have made 531 cocaIne 
arrests (this Is a 16~ Increase over last year). The MIchIgan State Pol Ice 
estImates that 75% of theIr narcotIcs InvestIgatIon resources are now Involved In 
coca Ine. 

VIrtually al I reports note that cocaIne contInues to be readily available In the 
DetroIt/Wayne County area and It Is often of hIgh purity (80-90%). Similar reports 
suggest Increased avaIlabilIty throughout the state. Street-level purity (usually 
Is gram volumes at $100-125) seems to be generally 30-50% purity according to some 
reports. 

Ad~lsslons to treatment for prImary SUbstance abuse problems wIth cocaine are 
increasIng sharply In Detroit/Wayne County as wei I as In MichIgan as a Whole. For 
the state as a whole, the number of admIssions In FY 1982/83 was 446; this compares 
to 799 In FY 1983/84. In FY 1984/65 there have been 2156 cocaIne admissIons. ThIs 
trend appears to be Increasing by at least doublIng each year. For DetrOit/Wayne 
County, the number of cocaIne admIssions In FY 1982/83 was 187 versus 473 In FY 
1983/84. I n Detrolt/~Iayne County there have been 1262 coca Ine adm Is slons In FY 
1984/e,: thIs represents more than twIce as many cocaIne admissions over the prIor 
year. The Detroit/wayne County area accounted for 60% of statewide cocaIne 
admISSIons In FY 1983/84, WhIle In FY 1984/85 thIs proportIon was 59%. 

In terms of frequency of use at admIssion, du' Ing FY 1984/65 alnest two-thlrds(65%) 
of the DetrOit/Wayne County admissIons who used cocaIne In the prIor 30 days 
reported dally use patterns. On a statewide basIs 38% were dail y users. Thl~> 
represents a proportIonal Increase In dally users In FY 1984/65 In Detroit/Wayne 
Coun1y but a decrease on a statewIde basIs. In Detroit/Wayne County 10% used 
cncalne on a four to sIx days per week basIs whIle statewIde thIs use pattern was 
reported by nine percent of cocaIne users. These are decreases over FY 1983/84 
(1 B:'). I n Detroit/Wayne County 12': of co-::a Ine adm Iss Ions reported a "weekends onl y" 
use pattern (sam3 percentage statewIde). These ere also decreases over FY 1983/84 
data. Overal I, cocaIne users admitted In DetroIt/Wayne County seem to be using the 
drug much more frequently than outstate admIssIons. 

CocaIne admIssIons contInue to be largely concentrated (81%) In the 21-35 year old 
age group In both DetrOit/Wayne County and MIchIgan. The 21-25 year 010 group made 
up 24% of DetroIt/Wayne County admIssions while the 26-29 year old group represented 
26% and the 30-35 year old ~roup represented 31% of DetroIt/Wayne County 
adm Iss Ions. 

Males contInue to make up the majorIty of cocaIne admissions; 74% 
DetroIt/Wayne County and statewIde. 

In both 

In terms of race, cocaIne admIssIons durIng FY 1964/85 In DetroIt/Wayne County were 
69% Blecks (6~% In FY 1983/84) and 30% WhItes (34% In FY 1983/84) wIth the remaInder 
~~stly HIspanIcs. There have now been four AmerIcan IndIan admIssIons for coc,lne 
where there were nono before. On a statewIde basIs 41% were WhItes (51% In FY 
1983/84), wh (Ie 57% were BI acks (47% In FY 1983/84l. 
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The proportion of De~rolt/W8yne County cocaine admissions who were employed full
time was 25~: statewide this group was 36~. These are slight Increases over last 
year. The unemployed In the work force group represented 7o~ of Detroit/Wayne 
County cocaine admissions while statewide the unemployed but able to work made up 
52~ of the cocaine admissions. 

Over one In every three cocaine admissions (35%) In Detroit/Wayne County reported 
they did not use any secondary drugs; just under one In three (32$) of statewide 
admissions reported having no secondary drug use. These are nearly five percent 
Increases over last year. Alcohol was the most common secondary drug (32%) for 
Detroit/Wayne County admissions In FY 1983/84; In FY 1984/85, alcohol Is reported 
41': of the time to be the secondary drug. Mar 1 juana was the next most common 
secondary drug; 27~ for Detroit/Wayne County cocaine admissions and 2~ for 
statewide cocaine admissions. Heroin fol lows with 23% of the secondary drug 
reported In Detroit/Wayne County and 16~ statewide. 

Another Indicator of the Increase In cocaine Is It's ~entlon as a secondary drug. 
For Detroit/Wayne County admissions In FY 1984/85 r.ocalne was reported as the 
secondary drug In 1101 admissions; almost half 9f these reports of cocaine as 
secondary Involved heroin as the primary drug while another 44% of the reports of 
cocaine as secondary drug Involved prlw~ry alcohol problems. On a statewide basis 
In FY 1984/85 cocaine was reported as secondary ·drug In 1906 admissions; over hal f 
(51%) of these reports of cocaine as secondary I,,,,olved alcohol as the primary drug 
while almost another 34% Involved heroin as the f',·lmary drug. 

There are apparently certain differences In Detroit/Wayne County bet\\een admissions 
for a primary cocaine problem and admissions ior a secondary cocaine problem. 
Secondary drug cocaine admissions tend to be r~re often White (although Blacks 
dominate In both pr lmary and secondary cocaine ,lilmlsslons), more frequently divorced 
or less frequently married or cohabltatlng. AIs,~, admissions with secondary cocaine 
problems tend to be older at admission. 

In terms of age of first use for cocaine adml~,slons In FY 1984/85, the most common 
age range reported was between 21-25 years (291: ·statew Ide). The age per lod between 
26-35 years was next most frequent I y reported .{24% statew I de) wh lie the first use of 
cocaine was reported as occurring between 14 and 17 years of age by 17~ of the 
statewide admissions. 

One factor regarding year of first use of (:O(:alne and subsequent admission to 
treatment (which h~s been consistent over the past four years) Is that use occurs 
for about five years or less before entry linto treatment for at least 50% of the 
admissions (see Tables 8 and 9). About anotMr 25-30% use cocaine for between six 
and ten years before entering treatment. This pattern Is quite similar to that for 
admissions with other opiate problems but very different from that for heroin 
admissions. 

Also conf Irmlng the Increases In other cocalno Indicators are urIne tests conducted 
on current and prospective treatment admissions In the City of DetroIt. The 
percentage of tests Indicating posItive cocaine use was 7.3% In December, 1982; this 
rose to 13.5% In December, 1983 and to 25.8~ by December, 1984. This percentage 
has continued to rise; In September and October 1985 over 39% of el I tests were 
positive for cocaine. This cocaine data confirms the projections made In the last 
report wherein thIs percentage was expected to double on an annual basis. This 
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trend Is very sImilar to that of cocaIne admIssIons whIch have doubled each year 
over the past two years. It Is of some Importance to note that durIng the 1985 
perIod as cocaine Increased In urIne tests the percentage of posItIve test£> for 
quInIne and morphIne has dec I Ined. The extent of thIs declIne appears sIgnIficant, 
In that durIng 1962-84 the percentage of posItIve morphine test results were near 
3D'; wh lIe I.n September and October 1965 th Is percentage fell to 20-21~. 

CocaIne contInues to be comrronly packaged In Inner-cIty Detroit In "rocks" usIng 
heat-sealIng plastIc materIals to separate each Item. These packages cost $25 In 
the DetroIt area and conta In about one quarter of a g,'am. There are some reports on 
street avaIlabIlIty of $10 quantItIes of cocaIne particularly ~mong teen-age 
populatIons In Detroit. 

Qib..~O.P.LW:; 

Overal I, opIate admIssIons to treatment are lower In 1964/85 than they were In the 
p,evlous year (see Table 7). However, as noted In the last report, there are mIxed 
IndIcatIons that the abuse of opIates other than heroIn Is IncreasIng In the 
DetroIt/Wayne County area. These types of drug are manufactured synthetIcally; the 
most common drugs Include demerol, dllaudld and codeIne. 

DurIng 1964 the DetroIt Narcotics UnIt made 32 arrests for dllaudld; thl5 Is almost 
the same level as In 1963 (33 dllaudld arrests). Through September 1985 there were 
14 dllaudld cases. Codeine arrests are IncreasIng; there were 159 arrests In 1984 
as compared to 173 In 1983. FIgures for 1985 are paral lei to 1983 data. Codeine Is 
the fourth rrost common drug Involved In arrest by Detroit Narcotics UnIt; It's 
percentage of al I arrests has Increased over the past fIve years. The DetroIt 
pollee seIzed 32~ more codeine (7851 tablets) In 1964 than In 1963. The 1985 data 
through September shows 12,946 tablets seIzed; at this rate the annual total wll I 
double codeIne seIzures over 1964 levels. Also, thus far In 1985 the seizure of 1107 
demerol tab I ets were reported vs. none In 1984. 

Data for 1985 from the DAWN system seems to show a declInIng trend In quarterly 
average dllaudld, demerol and codeIne mentIons sInce 1962; durIng the most recent 
quarter (AprIl-June 1985) there were 11 dllaudld mentIons; In the quarter a year 
earlier there were 31 mentions. MentIons of codeIne are slightly more stable, 
except that In the most recent quarter In 1985 there were 9 (vs. 14 mentIons In the 
quarter a year earlIer), 

MIchigan now (fIrst quarter, 1985) ranks number five In per capIta dIstrIbutIon of 
dllaudld (was number one In July 1983). MichIgan Is now number three per caplt~ for 
codeIne products (vs. number one In July 1963) based on the DEA s latest ARCOs da'ta. 
Overal I, the total grams purchased of Schedule 2 depressant drugs dec I Ined 45~ 
between September of 1983 and September 1984. There was a sl mllar two percent 
reductIon In narcotic analgesIcs. 

PentazocIne (tal wIn) and trIpelennamIne (pyrlbenzamlne) contInue to dec I Ine as noted 
In prey lo"s reports for DetrOit/Wayne County. DetroIt Narcot Ic records show that 13 
ialwln arrests occurred durIng 1984 as compared to 52 durIng 1963. There have been 
only two arrests for talwln through September of 1985. SeIzures of telwln are also 
down; there were lDe7, tabs seIzed through September 1965 (vs. 1724 tabs In 1964 and 
2012 tabs durIng 1983). 
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The DAWN system also reflects the dec I Ine In tal win and pyrlbenzamlne; the quarterly 
avsrage talwln mentions were 38 during 1983. The 1984 level of nine tal win mentions 
per average quarter Is about one-forth of that In the prior two years. Thus far In 
1985 there have been only seven talwln mentions In six months of DAWN data. 

During FY 1983/84 there were 26 admissions statewide with a primary drug problem of 
"T's and Blues"; 11 of these cases ware In Detrolt/Wayne County. During FY 1984/85 
there have been 39 admissions statewide with eight In Detroit/Wayne County. 
Although this Is an Increase In admissions It Is believed to be largely due to 
depletion of "supplies" of the "old version of Tall/In" (I.e. not containing 
naltrexone) by long-term users. 

In terms of treatment admissions. the number of admissions In Detroit/Wayne County 
for other opiates (N=693) was Increasing by quarter durlhS"Y lQ83/84. This appears 
now to be changing. In Detroit/Wayne County during FY 1984/85. annual admissions 
(N=535) for other opiates ~re down by about 23~ compared to FY 1983/84. 

In terms of age. 26-35 year olds represented 70~ of al I admissions for other 
opiates. over one In ten (11%) were between 21-25 years of age while two percent 
were less than age 21 In FY 1984/85. 

Over half of the statewide admissions for other opiates and synthetics reported 
their year of first use to be within 1he last ten years (see Table 11). 

Over six of every ten other opiate admissions were Whites while 37~ were Blacks. 
Just over half (53%) were males. Over one-third (36%) of these admissions were to 
methadone maintenance programs while one In four (25%) anterc~ residential 
treatment. 

Almost half (41%) reported no secondary drug usage. For FY 1983/84 admission •• 
heroin was the most common secondary drug used (31%) followed by alcohol (21%); 
however. during FY 1984/85 alcohol Is the most common secondary drug (35%) fol lowed 
by heroin (24%). Over eight of every ten (84%) users reported dally use of other 
opiates at admission. 

Prior reports have noted that Michigan has ranked number one In per capita 
distribution of prescription methamphetamine (desoxyn). The DEA reported that 
although Michigan has only four percent of the United States population, It had 
accounted for over 36% of the nation's total methamphetamine distribution In 1983 
and earlier. However. by the third quarter of calendar ye~r 1984. Michigan 
accounted for 24% of the national total. By the first quartrr of 1985 Michigan 
became ranked number three per capita. This reduction Is due In part to Increased 
awareness and more law enforcement and regulatory activity. The State Medical Board 
changed amphetamine prescription stan~ards In 1984. Michigan now ranks number four 
In methylphenidate <rltal In) distribution (was number two In 1984 and number one 
earlier). It Is believed that a substantial amount of these drugs are diverted to 
other areas of the United States and possibly even out of the country. Because of 
the huge volume of these substances It Is suspected that It may be some time until 
other Indicators (such as Increased treatment admissions because of lack of 
availability) begin to show an Impact of these actions. 

9 
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Police arrests and seizures of amphetamines continue 1'0 be relatively small. The 
DAWN data also shows a relatlvel y low level of methamphetamine and amphetamine 
mentions; the range over quarters In the last three years Is zero to twenty mentions 
with a steady decreasing trend over time. 

There were 114 admissions for amphetamine abuse In Detroit/Wayne County In FY 
1983/84; this was about one-third of statewide admissions (N=367). In FY 1984/85 
there were BO amphetamine admissions In DetroIt/Wayne County and 312 statewIde. 
About half (54%) were males while 30~ were between 26-29 years of age. Almost ~even 
of ten are between 21 and 3~ years of age. Over half (51~) entered outpatient 
1 reatment wh I Ie 28:l entered res I dentl al treatment. Three of four (75~) are Wh Ites 
while 25~ are Blacks. Compared to last year's admissions data, amphetamine 
admissions now Involve mora Blacks (23% In FY 1983/84) and fewer admissions to 
residential treatment (41% In FY 1983/84). 

An Investigation stemming from the PADS (Prescription Abuse Data Synthesis) effort 
sponsored by the American Medical Association and f~deral state and local law 
enforcement resulted In a conviction of an osteopath who was reportedly the nations 
number one professional purchaser of amphetamines. According to federal records, 
this Individual purcnased 2.5 million amphetamine and 600,000 rltalln tablets since 
October I, 1980. Almost half were seized In the arrest. 

Although there are a wide variety of other drugs being abused In Detroit/Wayne 
County, there Is n01 enough space available here to describe trends for al I these 
drugs In much detail. However, some statements may be mede regarding trends In 
certain drugs over the past several nenths. 

As noted In the last report, quaal udes continue to decline; pollee data as well as 
DAWN and treatment admissions data suggest there are minimal levels of use and 
availability of this drug. In fact, the DEA reports that the amount of this drug 
prescribed decreased by 84 percent In Michigan between 1983 and 1984. 

While valium continues to be the fourth most common drug mentioned In DAWN, overal I 
mentions have been declining since 1982 at a rate of almost two per month (the 
quarterly average mentions are now about lOa over the last year). 

~~rIJuana continues to be reflected at relatively stable levels In pol Ice reports as 
wei I as In other IndIcators. During the recent wei I-pub I Iclzed national effort 
aimed at domestic growers there were a number of arrests and confiscations. 

Among the 3051 statewide marijuana admissions In FY 1983/84, 761 (25%) were In 
DetroIt/Wayne County. During FY 1984/85 there have been 3406 statewide and 647 
admissIons In Detroit/Wayne County for mariJuana. Males represent almost three of 
four mar I Juana adm Iss Ions and about the sall1'3 proport Ion (711)) are Wh Ites. AI nest 
half (45%) were between 14-17 years old. About four of every ten marijuana 
admissions were dally users. Almost al I (81~l entered outpatient treatment. 

Detroit Narcotics Police report marijuana Is now the thIrd most common drug Involved 
In arrests; it was second until 1984 when cocaIne surpassed It. 
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Data from the DAWN system showed a 1984 quarterly average of 62 marijuana mentions; 
In the prior year (1983) there were en average of 191 mentions per quarter. In 1985 
this far the quarterly average Is 70 marijuana mentIons reported lhrough O~N. 

The Wayne County MedIcal Examiner reports that there have been 47 cases of non
narcotics drug-Involved deaths In the first ten months of 1985. The frequent 
combination of alcohol with tricyclic antidepressants seems to be contInuing; 
elavII, mel larl', doxepln, pentobarbital, I Ibrlum and darvon were Involved In these 
cases. 

There were 44 PCP adr,llsslons durIng FY 1984/85 In Detroit/Wayne County whl Ie the 
statewide total was 6;1. During FY 1983/64 there were 93 PCP admissions statewide 
with 62 of these In Detroit/Wayne County. Over two-thirds entered o~+patlent drug 
free treatment programs. Alrrost all (89%) were Whites while lo:t were Blacks. 

There were 104 admissions for tranquilizers In Detroit/Wayne County and 242 
statewide In FV 1983/84. During FY 1984/85 there were 197 admissIons statewide with 
70 of these occurring In DetroIt/Wayne County. Among this group, almost two-thirds 
are females while 70% In DetroIt/Wayne County and 80% statewide are Whites. 

Just over one-third, (36 admIssions) of the 100 statewide 
hallucInogens during FV 1984/85 occurred In DetroIt/Wayne County. 
there were 130 such admissions statewIde wIth 53 In Detroit/Wayne 
accounted for 66% of these admissions. 

Oiber ComlOOJ"lis. 

adm Iss Ions for 
In FY 1983/64 
County. Males 

There have been several reports regarding availabIlity and use of so-cal led 
"designer drugs" In the DetroIt area over the past se"lElral months. Although there 
has been some cases confirmed to have Parkinsonism (caused by taking certain of 
these drugs) the actual presence of these drugs has yet to be confirmed by finding a 
"valid sample". It Is felt that locally developing the testIng capabi Ilty to 
IdentIfy these substances would be most helpful In preventing theIr spread once 
their presence Is confirmed. 

Over the past several months (In particular) there have b~en Increased levels of 
violence on the part of teenagers In DetroIt. A number of rather dramatic shootings 
have taken place, and there are a varIety of sources whIch ~sslgn much of this 
v lolence to compet It Ion for drug traff Ick I ng "markets". Tn::.re are many reports of 
the existence of street gangs whIch seek to control local areas (these seem to 
follow the "lead" of "Young Boys, Inc."). Since the last report, federal and local 
law enforcement has made a number of arrests arrong the "Pony Down" organIzation. 

New strategIes to dIsrupt adolescent drug traffIcking organIzations wll I be expanded 
shortly by the DetroIt PolIce Narcotics UnIt; these efforts wll I Include the 
arrestIng of persons "hangIng out" on street corners known to be sales areas. 

DetroIt MetropolItan airport has recently grown In It s volume of aIr traffic, and 
law enfo,cement reports note an Increasing level of drug traffickIng via the 
"swal lowIng of bal loons fll led wIth cocaIne". 

A federal InvestigatIon Is now working In MIchigan to IdentIfy banking InstitutIons 
which violate federal law whIch requIres reportIng of cash transactIons exceeding 
$10,000. Much of thIs kInd of actIvity Involves drug traffIckIng money. 

The MIchIgan Attorney General Is proposIng legislation ~hjch would al low the 
electronic surveIl lance of major drug suspects. Also proposed are measures to 
toughen penaltIes for adults sel ling to JuvenIles and to grant Immunity to 
adolescents who cooperate In InvestIgatIons. 

The exIstence of AIDS In MIchigan has ceused a great deal of recent medIa and public 
attention. Several cases are now confIned to county Jails and Jackson PrIson. As 
of the end of September, 1965, there are 89 cases of AIDS confIrmed (41 deaths have 
occurred wIthIn thIs total) seven of these cases have been noted as Intravenous drug 
users. 



TM.E 1 

Hsroln Price nx1 Purity 

(S:xJrce: Datestlc f.bllttr Prcgan, Drug Enforcarent Mnlnlstratioo) 

1981 1962 1983 1984" 1983'"' 
Joo Pfr Jul I):t Jan ~ Jul c.-:+ Jan ~ Jul I):t Jan Jul Joo 
Moc Jun Sen De: Moc Jun Sen De: Mlc Jun SW De: ~ .llIll 

N.Jrber of satples 20 a; 30 29 Z1 30 33 25 19 19 22 a; !fl '51 11 

N.Jrber of satpl e 
(00 Hsrolnl 2 3 8 2 5 3 4 3 2 2 8 

Avera;p fU"lty 4.8$ 3.~ 4.~ 6.2'$ 2.~ 3.7J, 3.2'$ 4.~ 6.1~ 4.5$ 3.5$ 2.fJ!, 2.~ 2.~ 1.~ 
~ 
~ 
~ 

Purity J"U99 .~ .5$ .~ .2'$ .3~ .1~ .fJ!, .~ .~ .9.' 1.1J .~ .01~ .01~ .~ 
tIru tIru thru ifni thru thru thru tIru tIru 1\~'11 thru thru thru thru thru 
23.~ 29.1% 53.2'$ 47.5J ~.2'$ 12.<l£ 13.~ 31.1~ 31.8% 10.8$ 30.~ 22.8% 44.9$ ;5.9$ 31.fJ!, 

Avera;p price 
pEr satple $213 $135 $129 $125 l!l2 lBl 1'00 $100 $lal $113 W7 $125 SHli! $101 

Aver,,!!, price pEr 
09. (I f fU"B) $11.80 $5.74 $4.11 $4.02 $3,al $3.al $3.32 $1.42 $1.97 $2.84 $3.36 $4.24 $2.90 $3.36 $3.t9 

"!lEgErl repcrtlrg Senl-anrually with 1984. 

*"The f.bllttr Prcgran has ra:mtly experienced SOlS charges In furdlrg <rd q>eratloo: these data ere prellml..." <rd uoofflclal at this 
tlrre. 
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TIRE 2 

Type of Drug IlMllved In !JeIrolt Ihlrt Cases 

(Sclln:e: City of !JeIrolt fbi Ice ItIrcotlcs thlt) 

1900 1981 1002 1963 1004 1965* 
~:fuzIl N.nW~_~~ 

ttroln 1291 5~ 1356 54% 1565 57f. 1310 57f. a66 5Z' 4S6 4Z 
Hi:tthodcne 11 <1 20 1 45 2 17 5 <I 3 <I 
I-trIJuana (sale cr 

distribution) 441 19 246 10 285 10 217 9 199 12 137 12 
hlphatanlres 33 1 36 1 56 2 71 3 18 1 9 1 
BartJ 11urotes 29 1 :?IiI 2 35 1 18 1 5 <1 3 <1 
Ox:alne 152 6 B9 4 149 5 179 8 225 14 343 29 
Oxlalne 19 1 47 2 'II 4 173 7 159 10 131 11 
Talvln 499 20 245 9 52 2 13 1 2 <1 
OllaJdld 8 <1 7 <1 21 1 33 1 32 2 14 1 
lS> 34 1 15 1 19 1 25 1 9 1 7 1 
fotrphlne 1 <1 0 0 0 0 0 
IU' 33 1 17 16 IS 16 7 
Quaalude 0 0 0 0 0 0 
VallLlll 122 5 62 2 81 3 34 1 16 1 13 1 
Other Drugs fI.l 3 24 1 78 3 137 6 66 4 18 2 

-- --- ---- ---- ---- ----- ---- ----- ------
Other Cl1I>'lJ"S 

(drug IlMllved) 00 46 

Total 2341 ~ 2503 

"llroogh Sep1G1ber 1005. 

35 31 24 

-------.--- --------
~ zm m 2312 m 1653 ~ 

0 

1183 1~ 
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TABLE 3 

NarcotIc Addiction Deaths 

{Source, Wayne County Medical ExamIner's Office: Dr. Montforte, 19851 

Year 

Quarter 1974 1975 1976 1977 1978 1919 1980 
--------~-.,..~ 

_______________________ w~_ • 

1st Quarter 56 79 51 23 28 20 34 

2nd Quarter 55 79 55 23 13 20 36 

3rd Quarter 46 124 57 29 20 20 54 

4th Quarter 65 59 43 20 12 27 34 
- ------- ,.._--------

Total 22<: 341 206 95 73 87 158 

-Through October 1985. 

1981 1982 1983 

26 31 40 

27 63 21 

38 48 39 

50 50 36 

1<11 192 136 

1984 1985* 

----------
<10 53 

40 66 

34 50 

55 22" 

169 191· 
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TIIBLE 4 

Drug libuse Mentions - Reporting Emergency Rooms 

Imputed Data 

Detroit/Wayne County Area 

Ju I y, 1982 - June, 1985 

Source: DIIWN (NIDA) 

1982 1983 1984 1985 
Jul Oct Jan Apr J u I Oct Jan Apr Ju I Oct Jan IIpr 

Deug ManilcDed Silj!---.!!.!1.c; Muc JUD Sap OAe M a.r---1l1.lL-.S.B p Dac Mac Ju.o 
Heroin 700 659 877 819 892 704 719 604 663 541 576 825 

Marijuana 86 117 228 256 223 55 94 54 43 55 57 82 

Coca Ine 66 77 82 135 149 120 171 142 130 147 184 237 

Dllaudld 35 28 24 41 39 29 31 31 14 11 8 11 
PCP 28 26 32 40 22 22 29 22 18 25 15 7 
Demerol 23 26 28 30 17 12 18 14 10 3 10 3 
Codeine 10 9 14 16 14 20 27 15 12 12 14 9 
Valium 199 193 172 144 111 132 160 117 103 112 101 86 
Tal .. ln 79 70 59 44 29 18 14 7 9 5 5 2 
Alcohol-In-Comblnatlon 365 347 333 332 311 285 312 245 217 231 232 217 

Total Mentions 2901 2774 3240 3168 3135 2625 3116 2608 2635 2556 2561 2709 

Top five drugs mentioned, their ranking, and percentage of the total. 

1982 (last six months) 1983 
1. Heroin 241 1. Heroin 271 2. IIlcohol-ln-Comblnatlon 13 2. Alcohol-In-Comblnatlon 10 
3. Valium 7 3. Marijuana 5 
4. Marl 1uana 4 4. Valium U 5. Tal .. n 3 5. Coca Ine 

1984 1985 (first six months) 
1. Heroin 

2U 
1. Heroin 271 2. Alcohol-In-Comblnatlon 2. Alcohol-In-Comblnatlon 9 

3. Cocaine 3. Coca Ine 8 
4. Valium 5% 4. Valium 41 
5. Mar I Juana 2:£ 5. Mar I Juana 3 

OSAS~EVAL 
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TraE 5 

Treatnent POnlsS1OOS by Pri...., \Jnlg 

CS:xJroa: Off'ce of ~!lStilnce Poose s.r.tccesl 

De1TOlt/Wayne O:>Jmy 

~~ ~(I98~ ~~'_~ ~l~ ot . ot 0~00t ot ot otot ot ot of 
EI:11Il:Q! ikllg ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ hlnl~.&!nIssk:m ~ 

N:re 77 <lJ 93 IJ 113 I~ 100 I~ 'II <IJ 

Alcrtol 7575 41 8571 53 la>18 61 11114 60 10534 61 

h!ptetanlnes 27J 1 158 105 114 eo 
&rb 11Ura1es 261 2 152 60 <I 41 <1 23 <1 

O:calne 181 124 181 413 3 1263 5 

ltilluclncgens 141 115 1 42 <1 53 <1 36 <1 

firoln 4917 30 4417 27 AIl5 24 4221 23 3410 20 

1rl'aIMls 15 <1 12 <1 12 <1 10 <1 3 <1 

fir i JullllllHlsh I sh 1229 7 lOCO 7 820 5 761 4 647 4 

t1athacIn> (tmf«) 62 <I 41 <I 65 <I 83 <I 59 <1 ~ 
CO 

ottB" 5e:!atlws/ 01 
tWrotlcs 79 <I 56 <I 24 <1 13 <I 8 <I 

ottB" ~1Mes1 
S}\1ttetlcs 505 3 ?90 2 43B 3 610 3 418 3 

<Mr tte-fumtEr 19 <1 25 <1 5 <I 9 <1 4 <1 

TrerqJ 11 bel"S 270 2 285 2 128 100 1 77 <1 

R::P 113 103 72 <1 62 <I 44 <1 

foIIln-ihg 43 <I 65 <I 64 <1 93 96 

SIW~IW> other 173 264 2 402 2 431 2 774 4 

OTher 6B <1 53 <1 ::J.j <I 25 <1 22 <1 

Ui<rom 265 2 70 <1 15 <1 15 <1 8 <1 

Ibt /t3p<:rtOO eo <1 154 3B <1 31 <1 28 <1 
---------

Total 16500 m 16213 98J 17292 m 18381 98J 17691 98J 

~PL 



frtmary Drug 

Alcohol 
HOi'oln 
Other Opiates and 

Synthetics 
All Others (Various) 

Total 

Primary prug 

Alcohol 
Heroin 
Other Opiates end 

Synthetics 
All Other (Various) 

Tote I 

&lmllQ0WLa 
Alcohol 
Horoln 
Other Opiates and 

Synthetics 
All Others (Various) 

Total 

TABLE 6 
Admissions by Primary Drug Type 

StGtewldo vs. OetroJT/.wI!'f~z ~i.iO'-ry 

(Source: Office of Substance Abuse Services) 

FY 1982/83 
~~k~~ Adm~;~~f 

32246 69$ 

4943 " 
1182 3 

8520 18 

46691 lOlJ 

FY 1983/84 

~m Ad"'~ar~u 
34660 74J 

4996 I I 

1149 2 

6035 13 

46840 lOOJ 

FY 1964/85 
S:ta.Mgtg~ Adm~;ib~ 

34725 

4070 

955 

10301 

50051 ., 

69~ 

8 

2 

21 

lOOJ 

FY 1982183 
~troltaWB~ Co, Adml~~ 

Jl.m EIU:kIUl.:I: 

10548 61$ 

4115 24 

503 3 

2126 12 

17292 lOOJ 

fY 1983/84 
Ile.:t~~g~ co,~lons 

II 114 60ll 

4221 23 

693 4 

2353 13 

18381 lOOJ 

FY 1984/65 
1le.:tC2lta3~~g; CO'h~~~l~~IQns 

10534 

3410 

476 

3269 

17691 

60~ 

19 

3 

16 

100J 

Detroit/Wayne Co. 
as a Percent of 
State Tota..I.:L 

33J 

63 

43 

25 

3H 

D:!rgl~~~~~; g~. 
$tate Iota 1 s 

32J 

84 

60 

39 

39~ 

DetrOit/Wayne Co. 
as a Perc&nt of 

StDte Totals 

30J 

84 

50 

32 

35~ 

OSAS/EVAL 
12/85 
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CO 
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TABLE 7 

Year of First Use - Heroin Admissions 

Statewide 
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TABLE 8 

Year of First Use - Cocaine Admissions 
Statewide 
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TABLE 9 

Year of First Use - Cocaine Admissions 
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TABLE 10 

Opiate Admissions to Treatment 

(Source: Office of Substance Abuse Services) 

Detroit/Wayne County 

Year 

Quarter 1978/79 1979/80 1980/81 1981/82 1982/83 

1st QUllrter 1559 1339 1175 1331 

2nd Quarter 1244 1246 1455 1175 1110 

3rd Quarter 1119 1573 1451 1161 1160 

4th Quarhr 1484 1561 1239 1181 1183 

--------. ---

Total 3847 5939 5464 4692 4784 

1983/84 

1165 

1204 

1247 

1235 

-------

4851 

1984/85 

962 

1025 

987 

973 

3947 
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TABLE 11 

Year of First Use - Other Opiates and Synthetics 

Statewide 
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DETRO IT POll CE 

CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION BUREAU 

MAJOR CRIMES DIVISION 

STATISTICAL REPORT 

JANUARY. 1986 



~ 
By Narcotic Section 
State Law & US Drug Law 
Other Crimes 
Sub Total 

By Other Section/Pet 
Processed by Narc Section 
& arrested by others 
including Traffic Ct & 
Marij uana Cases 
TOTAL 
Processed by Other Sections/ 
Precincts 
GRAND TOTAL 

2. DISPOSITIONS OF ARRESTS 
PROCESSED BY NARCoTIC 
SEcTIoN To COURT 
State Court 
Traffic & Ordinance 
SUB TOTAL 
TOT Other Bureaus/Depts 
Investigated and Discharged 
(including those discharged 
pending analysis 

TOTAL 
Processed by Other Sections/ 
Precincts 
GRAND TOTAL 

3. WARRANTS DENIED -
NARCoTIC sECIION 

4. BOARD OF HEALTH NOTIFICATIONS 
. RE: ADDICTs 

NEW OPIATE ADD!CTS (fr above) 

5. COMMUNICATIONS 

6. DRUG STORE INSPECTIONS 

7. PRESENTATIONS OF NARCOTIC 
DANGEROUS DRUGS 
Presentah ons 
Attendance 
Miles Traveled 
Hours Traveled 

8. NARCOTIC/DRUG COMPLAINTS 
Drug ACtlVlty complaInts Rpt 
Drug Activity Cleareo 
Drug Activity Complaints Unfounded 
Fcrged Prescriptions Complts Rpt 
Forged Prescriptions Complt cleared 
Forged Prescriptions Unfounded 

203 

231 
o 

231 

227 
458 

90 
548 

136 
22 

156 
81 

219 
458 

90 
546 

5 

DELETED PENDING REVIEW 

53 

0 

0 
0 
0 
0 

219 
38 
8 
0 
0 
0 

158 
o 

158 

149 
307 

69 
376 

135 
10 

145 
18 

144 
307 

69 
376 

17 

72 

0 

5 
260 

35 
11 

110 
15 
12 
0 
0 
a 
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PERSONS ARRESTED IN 1986 TO STATE COURT 

MALES January 1986 1985 January 1986 1985 
BlacK 449 294 109 155 
White 36 26 10 12 
Mexican 2 I 2 I 

FEMALES 
Black 52 44 14 18 
White 9 10 I 9 
Mexican 0 I 0 0 
1986 GRAND TOTAL 548 376 136 195 
1986 GRAND TOTAL 22 14 
TO TRAFFIC COURT 158 209 

10. COURT CASES IN 1986 CON V I CTJ ONS DISMlSSAlS 

Controlled Substance Act 68 49 7 9 
CSA/CCW 0 0 0 0 
Forged Scripts 0 0 0 0 
Other C ri mes 8 6 0 I 

76 55 7 10 

*Dismissal include those cases the defendant went to trial and was found not quilty. 

NOTE: DISPOSITION OF TRAFFIC COURT CASES (POSSESSION OF SMALL AMOUNT OF MARIJUANA 
LOITERING, AND POSSESSION OF NARCOTIC PARAPHERNALIA) ARE NOT FORWARDED TO 
THE NARCOTIC SECTION, THEREFORE, IT IS IMPOSSIBLE TO RECORD CONVICTIONS AND 
DISMISSALS OF TRAFFIC COURT CASES. 

STATE COURT 
TRAFFIC/ORDINANCE 

GRAND TOTAL 

Prison 
Probation 

*Act 347 Probation w/adjudication 
Fined 
Suspended Sentence 
GRAND TOTAL TO DATE 1985 

SUMMARY OF COURT CASES 
January 1986 1985 

130 W5" 
22 10 

158 146 

SUMMARY OF STATE COURT DISPOSITIONS 

33 
38 
o 
I 
4 

16 

22 
33 
o 
o 
o 

55 

*Act 347 - Effective April, 1972, includes all age groups. When applied, it is 
gen~rally used in court cases where defendant had no prior record and/or 
convictions. It replace the formed, "Referred to Youth Training Act" catergory 
basically applled to youthful offenders only_ 
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TYPF. f1R1JG USi:IJ 'B't 1'P.llSJl'.IS )\flJIf!S'!llD 'IN' 'AGR-GPl.){WoIN-' JANUARY. "1986 
• i 4 • 

-IS ~ ~ 21.24 ~ , '29.:32 "'33~36 
~ '~ -~ January 1986 1985 -Ib:llOlN 0 2 19 16 9 10 7 3 9 75 93 

MI-:nWOffi 0 0 0 0 0 0 I 0 0 I 0 
I>IAIIIJUANA 1 5 15 14 8 1 10 3 10 67 49 
»nIl!1J.M INES 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 I 0 I 0 
IIAIUII~iJlIA'll'.s 0 0 0 0 0, 0 0 0 0 0 0 
In.:All£ 3 2 16 20 15 6 7 8 5 82 43 
L'lO 0 0 - 0 I 0 0 0 0 0 I I 
DrLAlJllID 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

G.lIlI: lHI! 0 0 0 0 I I 2 7 2 13 21 
PU' 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 I 2 
t,UMWOO 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 
VAl.ILM 0 0 0 0 I I 1 0 0 3 3 
TJU.WIN o 0 0 0 0 0 I 0 0 I 0 
miuillS . 0 1 I 2 ~ 2 3 1 1 3 14 II 
NOi tJSEIIS 011. UNlC IF I'l!RSCW ARRES'llID ACItIALLv DllIJG USIlRIl I:\:) 

0 
TOfALS ! 8 46 31 48 45 30 35 289 153 en 0 46 

4 18 97 99 67 71 75 53 64 548 
"tk-IK CA11JC£lRV - ARRES'lt:D SlJIIJECTS Wit) REFUSE 10 EITIlER cnlFIRM OR DENY USE OF AN'l me IIRlIGS AND tiD llIWl NO VlruAL 

SIGlS (NE\illU! MAlIKS) NOR PHYSICAl. ~ (Wl'lll1llWtAL) 10 INDlCA'm USB 

376 

MAlA,S 
PI!RSONS ARRES'IT:ll (BV'RACE. SEx l AND AGHl HI 

J 

Illad: 4 16 91 82 46 56 52 45 57 449 294 
Mut.c 0 1 4, 5 8 7 5 0 6 3fi 26 
~l(l.:ilh 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 0 0 2 1 
l)lfler 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

t))t&JJlS 
Ii I 8.:" 0 1 2 8 12 6 14' 8 .1 52 44 
Wlut~ 0 0 0 4 1 2 2 0 0 9 10 
Ma!uc:an 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 
Other 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 rurAl. _ 

53 64 548 376 1911!" TOfALS 4 18 97 99 67 71 75 
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NOTf: TOTALS DO NOT INCLUDE 1110SE CHARGED IN TRAFFIC COURT WITH MINOR AMOUNTS OF MARIJUANA, 
LOITERING, OR POSSESSION OF NAHCOTIC PARAPHERNALIA 

JANUARY 1986 1965 ------
HEROIN 45 62 
METHAOOtlE 0 1 0 
MJlRIJUANA 20 18 
AMPHETAMINES 1 0 
BARIlITURATES 0 0 
COCAINE 49 27 
CCOEINE 8 20 
TALI/IN 1 0 
DILAUDID 0 0 
LSD i 1 
MESCALINE 0 0 
MORPHINE 0 0 
PCP 1 3 
QUMlUDE 0 0 
VAlIU14 3 2 
01llERS 6 2 
fRAUD PROCUREMENT • 0 0 
COURT INVOLVEO ND-DRUG 0 0 
DRUG CCW 0 0 

• TOTALS 1984 136 135 

t-.::I 
0 
~ 
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TYPE DRUG CONFISCATED ,January, 1986 1986 1985 
H[IIOIH 350,0 grs Tlb. + 2.40 grs. 

MfTUADONE 0 4 tabs 

I1AR I JUANA 84 Ibs 192 Ibs 

COCAINE 3 Ibs. + 440.2 grs 325.0 grs 

~tlUHE 0 0 
0 0 

NO CASE EVIOENCE 
Su~cTEO HEROTR/COCAINE 7.lbs. + 180.8 grs 2 Ibs. + 201.8 grs 

SUSPECTED MARIJUANA 6 Ibs. 10 Ibs 

SUSPECTED DANGEROUS DRUGS 3526 tabs 3,895 tabs 

DANGEROUS DRUGS 
AHPHETAMINES 174 tabs 578 tabs 

~ 

BAR8ITURATES 0 0 0 
..;J 

CODEINE 759 tabs 0 

PCP 6.49 grs 19.83 grs 

OXOCOOIHE (Percodan) 28 tabs 0 

peE 0 0 

PROPOXPHINE 0 0 

TALWIHS 0 0 

CHlORAL 0 350 tabs 

DILAUDID 0 220 tabs 

LSD 46 tabs 6,059 t~bs 

QUMLUOE 0 0 

VALIUM 89 tabs 128 tabs 

OTHERS 0 0 

1,096 tabs + 6.49 grs 7,335 tabs + 19.83 grs 



OTHER TYPE CONFISCATIONS 

Forged PrescriptIons 
Guns 
Hypodermic 
Motor Vehicle Seized 
NarcotiC Section Lock Seal Folders 

(No Case Substance) Not analyzed 
No Prosecution 

Narcotic Proceeds 
Secret Sp.rvice Funds 

las 

-b-

JANUARY. 1986 

o 
149 

o 
6. 

163 

$96.368.00 
$9.185.00 

1986 1985 

o 
104 

24 

I 

96 

$57.665.00 

$951.00 
l\:) 
o 
00 



• lhr OIvfOnR~ ht"~ln"ing ~Rt:!' for ~I{()hol use In 

Am""ciI', 12 2 ,.r.1rs·13 )'f."iusfor ma"ju~nil< Youth 
ittda:y- f.nr df'(mons ilbout dfU8s Ihilt no previous 
K(''l,'',lllon flu had to milkf'. 

o TtJe U S. Surgt'on General fstimate tha1 1/3 of the
)'our>(i!: Jl('opll- under '(lOillrr JO .... (lI~pd rt'gularly with 
~"'flP 101m of .IIlCiI druKS 

• in lhr 16·19 ~~"Jtroup. 1.4 p"op'~ .UP lullp,1 ;lnd 129 
Irllt".·rl nA.1l Y m .. Icuhfll f(·I,u('d ilulumob,lf" 
~fc~d('nh 

• Til,. suittdr 'illt> for let'n, (11.181 has mon.' Ih,," 
Il1plpd in the- 1;,:\1 20 'reilrs 

• NinA reports Ihal nalionillly 100.000 youlhs (aRPs 
14.1';1 .nd 160,000 (ages 1&-111 use cOOiop. 5,000 
prnons in 'he U.S. eilch dil)' I,), cocoline lor the 
Ilfstl'me. 

• While the Ule of milo)' IIIlc" drugs Is dedlning 
hom peilk levels "'ained in Ihe 7Q',* lumtilnce 
ilbu,e In AmeriC3 Is the highfit of ;Joy developed 
(oun'ry In Ihe world. 

Mlc ""8:"'" Communities in Acllon lor Dru8-Fr~ 
Youch.lounded io Milrch 1984. Is iI non·profit Kran· 
lI~h tltjitililiulion. MeA. rnfou'aR~ puent/com
nlunll"f),uUlh Rroups~ conrrrn('d (itll"n,_ and pfO
h'\\Il)n.l, wOfking together 10 pH· .... "nl ~od fffiu~~ 
Ih,. U~ .. • 01 11l("g.1 ~Icohol ~nd other drUKS by our 
\'Outh 

tholt strung. knnwtMfgNbll', ("ilring familie~ working 
j" lonc("rl wjth schools, service dod tivic grouJlS* 
lel'8ious groups, Im'dia, I.tw en'orcement and med~ 
kal and drug-related agpnri(>s IS thr best wily to 
hrlll our )'oulh choo~ drug-fref' alteroativcJ. in their 
Ijvf<s. 

pro .... ide ill st;alc netwurk dnd reSDUrcecellter through 
which Ihpre is a shumR or concerns~ id('u, success 
Slaries. and currPnt.crfdibleeduC.illlonal and factuil1 
research lnformallon. nt"wsleltcfs. loll·free teleo-
phonf' and ilnnual stale fonft"renc:l"~. 

• AnTsl in the formation or new parent/communityl 
youth Sroups. 

.. Es1ablish iI link with other u3te networks 3nd 
nationOliI umbrella pOlilenl movemenl organlzalions 
in MichIgan. 

• Continue Ihe expilnslon 0' our network ;Jnd 
r~tJrce center. 

• EncouJilge communities 10 call on Iilw enforce
ment. juvenile justice agencies. and locaI80 .... ero. 
menl to establish plilns of action regarding sales 
of drug par~phernaliil~liquor s.Jles 10 mlnon.teen· 
.IRC' drinking. ;and other drug rel,tled issues, 

Q Host il ),outh conference in addition 10 the ilnnual 
(,,,,,enl-professional conference. 

• Influence pertinent legislation. 

Prt"\'cmtion must begin with public awarene,s of 
the problf'm. an undpfSt.;mding 01 whil' ca" be done 
10 improve the si,uOlltion ~nd a willingness to du 
something about it. 

A.dolescenu" use of alcohol and other drugs ;rnd 
recognizing this serious threat 10 their heahh and 
well being~ 

PARENTS 

~Lla ~~U J .. ,-C>- ua..JTOM 
STUDENTS 

We are all involyed ,jlOd we ,'e all aHected. We must 
be positive ~nd non-blaming. 

~ 
<:> 
(J:) 



Michigan 
~ > 0 z 0 ~ :I: Orsanizr P.1renl/Cornmunity/Youlh Croups 

Communities > 0 "" > 0 
.g!!,. 

'" 0 Cl ~ "0"0 

'" "" > "' 
0 g~ A parcnl/communltylyouth groups is any numbcr 01 

n g; z z concerned citizens commg logether with a Roal of 
.. 

Action ::t N > 
_ n In .... =.> mfluencing their children. schools and community n > 0 ~ -.... .. 0 toward drug-Ire!: youth . 

forr '" 0 z ::::r 
." o .. > z :::'-5" • Educate lhcmselves, (heir familie~ .alnd the: com-
o( 

~ 0 munity on the sl~ns and d.mgen of .he use of Drug-Free > ;;; :::: c: o11cohol and other drugs. 
0 :r~ 

~~ • Work together wilh loal schools 10 develop a 

Youth .... 

~ 
0 UOIIt'd efforl among 1he administra1orS.leichNSI 

0 c C 

"" ~ :I counselors. parents ind siudenis. ~~ ~ .~ Cl _OQ 
• Encourage In(cradion 'uilh other community 

~.~~ > .. " 
Z ~g resource segmenn which support drult-free ideals 

" 0 _ N ",,, ror youth, 
"~C'I ;-:r> "" g-ii" • Re.ach out .lind help youth interested in peer coun~ .... 
? ~Z 0 !l=r seling. drug-free parties lind cOrTlmunily .lC'livjlies. 

~o n z C!a 
;.:~~ ~ m~ PARENTS CAN", 

V> a. :r 
• Be informed 

t'I:) 
~~ ~ o n ~ :I .. • Be .lvioll.lble 
:::~~ ~" ;" • Be lovIng 

0 
<- 0 .. 

• Be role model! .. ::! ? • 
EO: 0 n • Be conshlenl 0 .. - g ~ >: ~ 

" 
Z 
>- ." ~ iT 

!l :I: 
~ 

S 
0 :; 

0 Z 
~ 

OQ 
rn .. 

Z' 0 :I 

(5 Q. 

" 
C .. ~ g . 

C ~ ;' , . .. 0 go . ,. 
c: 
~ ~ ;; PllMNnON THROUCH r~UCAnD~ AND 

OQ c: .. AND COMMUNITY ACTION_ 
1!l ~ 

0 =r 
Mh:~igan Communities "' '0 Z ~ .. .... ." in Action for MeA is dedicated to prumoting .lnd encouf.lginfl; 

0 the p.uent movement philosophy as we show c: .:;; m Drug-Free Youlh .... a loving concern for Mithig;an', most valuable 
:l: .. .70 North Woodw~rd AV~l.Ie resoutce--our son' and d.3lugh:ers. 

8irmln"h.m. MI 40011 
(111,642-6210 
1-800-622-6&49 
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FACT SHEET 

PRESS RELEASE CONCENRNING "CRACK" COCAINE BY ROY C. HAYfS,U.S. 
ATTORNEY, EASIERN DISTRICT OF MICHIGAN AND ROBERT J. DErAUW, 
SPECIAL AGENT It-.; CHARGE, DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADlollNJSTRATlON, 
DETROIT FIELD DIVISION 

"Crack" is cocaine freebase. Cocaine hydrochloride in which the 
cocaine base or alkaloid has been freed from the hydrochloride 
ions or salt. 

"Crack" is commonly sold in small quantities. It first appeared 
in Los Angeles and Miami in 1984 and more recently in New York 
and New.Jersey as well as Detroit and other major cities. 

"Crack" is described as a white coagulated powder resembling 
slivers of soap in appearance and is manufactured by converting 
cocaine hydrochloride back to base using baking soda and water 
instead of volatile chemicals previously used in the freebasing 
process. 

"Crack" is sold in pellets usually fwo or three to a vial. One 
"pea" size pellet, an 8"erage dose, weighs 125 mg and sells for 
about $20.00. The pellets are either smoked in a pipe or 
crumbled into tobacco or marijuana cigarettes. 

Mid-level dealers obtain cocaine hydrochloride, process it into 
cocaine freebase in home style laboratories, and distribute the 
finished product themselves. Some laboratoriee also provide 
rooms where "crad-" can bE'! smoked. These establishments are 
known as "crack houses". 

"Crack" is available in different size pellets ranging in price 
from $10 to $100.00. The purity ranges at approximately 92%. 

In Miami last year, Metro Dade Police raided over 120 freebase 
houses. In each police raid, the operators of the freebasing 
houses were armed. Freebase house operators generally fence 
atolen property, jewelry, household appliances, and televisions. 
Those items are generally accepted as payment for "crack". 

"Crack" is a user level drug distributed by street groups and 
usually found in small quantities. Cocaine smoking is really 
the story behind "crack". Inhaling (the only way to ingest 
cocaine freebase) has a higher abuse liability than snorting or 
injecting cocaine hydrochloride. 

Smoking com;Jletely bypasses the venous system bringing the drug 
directly to thp. brain within seconds after inhaling. Smoking 
cocaine freebase is gaining in popularity. 

Of 18 cities represented at NIDA'S recent conference on drug 
trends in the United States, 14 reported that smoking cocaine 
freebase is on the increase and 14 also reported that "crack" is 
available in their cities. 
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Obtaining a country wide perspective on "crack" is impossible 
because street names in packaging differs from city to city. 
Prepared cocaine freebase under a variety of names has been 
around for a while but pinning down when and where is largely a 
matter of street intelligence. 

The Drug Enforcement Administration, Drug Abuse Warning Network, 
(DAWN) tracks smoking flS a means of administration but doesn't 
differentiate between crack and cocaine freebase that has been 
processed by the user. Nomenclative differences add to the 
confusion i.e. freebase "rocks" are the same as "crack" but 
"rock" cocaine is something entirely different. "Rock" cocaine 
is cocaine hydrochloride that hab been compressed and stamped 
like a pill. "Rock Hot:.ses" raided in the Los Angeles area were 
producing rock cocaine which purchasers would pulverize and 
snort. Smoking of cocaine has a potential for growth given the 
availability of inexpensive ready to smoke and high potent 
cocaine products such as "crack". 

The risk to the user of becoming addicted to cocaine is ranked 
most closely with how the user administers the drug or how it is 
consumed. Smoking high potency cocaine carries the greatest 
risk. 

OEA anticipates that cocaine suppliers will lake advantage of 
the increased demand for cocaine based products particularly 
since the development of high potency products eliminates 
difficulties previously posed by restricted access to chemicals 
essential to the normal production of cocaine hydrocholoride. 
Another coca derivative commonly referred to as "basuco", also 
known ss cocaine sulfate, paste, or base, refers to a pre
liminary coca product during the conversion process to cocaine 
HCl. "Basuco" can be smoked directly usually mixed the same as 
"crack" with tobacco and marijuana and smoked in a cigarette. It 
is the most inexpensive form of cocaine but it contains the most 
contaminants. Basuco, once confined to South America, is now 
being used to a very limited degree in the Mitii;lli area and is of 
low purity. 

Wayne County statistjcs on deaths attributed to narcotics 
overdoses, January, 1985 to November, 1985. 199 cases were 
attributed to narcotics overdoses mostly poly-drug abuse. 23 of 
those cases showed indications of death attributed to cocaine or 
cc~aine poly-drug abuse. In the previous year the number of 
deaths .idenli fied as being caused by use of cocaine or poly-drug 
abuse was between six and ten. 
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Generally speaking, nationwide thE! rise in cocaine related 
injuries and deaths resulted from the increased use of cocaine 
in combination with othe r drugs, (!oupled with the prev 10usl y 
described more diverse forms of Ufle such as freebasing and 
injection. The number of hospital emergencies resulting from 
intravenous use of cocaine and heroin rose 37 percent. 59~ of 
those who died from cocaine related causes were takina more than 
one drug. It should be noted thst; emergency room sdmIssions 
resulting from the use of cocaine in conjunction with alcohol, 
heroin, snd PCP have been increasing since 19B2. 

According to the National BO~-Cocaine Help Line, calls eminating 
from the Detroit area concerning "creek" abuse has placed 
Detroit among the top five major cities in the United States for 
this type of abuse. As a result, DEA Detroit along with state 
and local authorities are intensifing their efforts to combat 
this problem. 

Cocaine, commonly referred to as "The lady" in street terms or 
jargon, can be lethal. SAC DeFau~/ states "The lady" is really a 
seductress. She will ruin a family. She will ruin friends and 
she will kill the user." When Len Bias snd Dan Rogers died 
last week, the sports world was stunned, but death by drugs has 
become common in all facets of society. 

Nationally snd locally, the list of people who have died from 
drugs grows ••••• the time has come for society to unite and say 
no to drugs and assist law enforcement in stopping the drug 
trafficking menace. 

DEA, working in close conjunction with state and local law 
enforcement, has established a 3D-NO CRACK telephone number to 
curtail the cocaine traffic in Michigan. Help law enforcement 
help you. 

All telephone calls will be handled by law enforcement per
sonnel. Confidentiality will be protected. All information 
will be analysed and investigated. Rewards will be paid for 
informstion leading to substsntive arrests, seizures, and 
prosecutions. Call 313-NO CRACK and save a family, a friend, 
snd maybe even you. 

Years ago men and women joined forces and fought against 
in~ruders for freedom in this country and they won. Help law 
enforceh,ent free this srea of the number one enemy COCAINE. 
Together we ~an win the war on drugs, call 313-NO CRACK. 
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Probing the Links Between 
Drugs and Crime 

The nature and e.'(tcm llt the !U"!KJ.):!,CS 
between drugs and .;nme J.!l: i'.J.! from 
bemg fun.,. under;tnod. Yer. the ~elict 
fhclt the}' all! link.ed lS fundamcmal 10 
\Jur eHerts h) ~ontrot crime Cllwuf.;h 
the p~nt1on Olnd .,:-onnot l)f dru~ 
abuse. 

_ ';,,~nslderable eVldcnl.:c :13.') been il'~' 

cumulated over the ye-ars that dUll'!s 
and crime are otten found together. 
and many !heones have been ..1dunceti 
attempung to e~plrun how man'~ fae
tors-lndudlOg drugs-may .;:ontnbute 
to the onset or I,;(lntjnuance of ~nml· 
oal b.h.Hor !BJs, M.u<h 1983; 
Gandoss)I ~t aL. 1980). A recent na
tional )urlie\', for eJtamrle. reported 
that aimC5t (lnc·:hird \1f J.il inmates ()f 

The Satwn.tl In!'ItflH" ')! IlJs!l.:e !l.tS 
made (('stlt.;tl Of" : '.' rdlt:Ol'lshlP- 1'( 

dn.Jg'J hl .:nme' .\ pr"·;·.·· 111 tim 
And. Institute <;t:lH '"ul1l:ler flernJid 
.\. Gropper '('\leW'. xc\' !inthfl~S fh'tn 
,ul1't=nt rcst= ... ·h 1~' 1~1<; ImrrJrt.lIl! 

Jtell, 

! .un plensed rhat Dr, Glori. r ha5 
pull'!d together lllghllghts nt.' ,'niv 
from the ~tudl~~ he has eeen managing 
for the Institute but (ram !es!',:tch 
sponsored by other age-nC"ies lha! make 
up (lur NaMn'.; ,-ombmed etr-.)ft<:> 
agatrut dnlg abuse 

The c"hlencc emCfgmlt Hom the re
~e.1rch lS helping 10 O1"".nnI:C our under· 

Bernard A. Gropptf. Ph.D. 

'itatc rnsufI'i were under the- mtlucme 
"I .in !!I~JJ drug or h.uJ drunk '.'cp·
hca1,ily lust hetorc they l.'ommlUed the 
mmes for WhICh they wcr~ mcarcer
"ted IBJS. Jan. I~B3; 815. ~Iar'h 
1983). 

~uch aggrcgat;: data suon!;Jy 'iugge<st 
bUt c:mm'Jt dIrectly JSSe~). the degree 
to ~tuch the- presence of these ':oub· 
<;tanceo; contributed ro the oCl.:urrcnce 
1'[ these -.:nmes IJr to thClf ~e\'ent·,' 

hecause tht.'Y fall to link. mdl\',dllal. 
IJrag con~umpllOn to 'ndh IOUaJ .:r1me 
,-OtnmlsslOn, 

fo ~e J. u~eful ~mde !Or j'!ubh..: ~WhL"~ 
rc<;earch ,m the links between dr,Jg:,. 
,md .;nme mt).<.t he (;1lt""ccd to .,pccnk 

,landmg <Jf ~he "tH1I~S" ,10d ",,11\'" 
_'f Jrug-,,;nml: ilj1kJt1es )r 'nli!d:c. 
:tllt lnteml .. e !1.lI>;('Ith,"S Jtlu\cr .m: 
11I;J\,lly 1O ... ;)I~ed '11 .. -:lIne, mudl "t )[ 
<!(,Jent, \~,.mtr;lfY 10 u. rJt .loU t','~'l he 
1.c:ved. lH:ICln,uSlng -.;nml11Jh .1ppca! tv 
fle lust "" hkelv.iS nDn tItulo; 'l<ll1l; 

otfenden tI,) ,onumt "lOient .:nmes 
~uch as hom!CUle and rape lnJ. even 
more hkeJy 10 '.'omrntt whC'cn~s anJ 
weapons \)ffense~, 

Such rese.m;h h:l.$ Itnpo(tan! rl)!J~' .. Im
plicatIOns, It diSpelS the myth tl!Jt tne 
•• nly 'Yicttm$ of drug abu~ ate the (;lln
sumers h n:veals that m.1nV Jddrcts 
arc: more: violent than was rre"'I('1USj~ 
behe\ed. An,j Il tells. us th::n ta;gctmg 
enforcement Olnd treatment .:If,'rt: 
,lgOlHlst the sene us. hra .. 'v nJl\,l.m.;:". 

r,llk¥' are,~~. \hg;'Cgat~ .,faustl'';. for 
example. .-an leU U5 ~\'methillt4 abollt 
o\craU number'> of drug at-men. ,..,ta! 
ow. { i Jrutts to ~Ot1cty, O! other 
.irl5e·~,,"<:Jc qUt:sr!Olt'>. hut thev offe! I1t
~k 'fLIght mIO many (lther ~ssues im· 
;;\)ltln' !() ~'~)i.J;'')1llaktr;, Informed 
plbh .. ~'OULY Jiso re'4uir.''\ knm ... .ii!tlge 
Iii incil\'ldual .mct )mall·group qucs
tlllnS -fhl.' "\1. 'W<;" and "why,>" oy 
wl~I..:h d:ull J.Oll'>C' .md .nme ..ire imked 
J.[ !hf' l!'icr .I!'.I!I 

Th· .. 'l~ rneT1\ ~umlTlanzes .~t)me 
fI1Hll!1~~ jrn'fU re..cm re'iearch that ex
:mullcd th~ 'lature .md e'tten' of drug
'. wnt.: :1I11s .. It the mdivlduat offcnder 
!~\d T!tc .tudlcs rC'..!e".eJ a'5sess some 
,~l ~r1c! iun~1Jmer.!2J as~umptmns un-

\t.'L~(:r I~ :,KC~\' ~'l )"t',1! .lS the R'e·ltC1t 
jH' •. ,) r n r~rm~ .. I .. : il;lI:: ,cd..J.;lwn 

Hie ne .... I,r.:ml"d,:~ e-ml'f,it!;;q 'T:")m 

;C~~lrdll'" 1.,1[J, r";:U;' !,' .i,1 :t.01e .;on· 

c'am1 J.bl~ut d:\.a~ abu~c -Ilet just 
,rmllral n:.tl.,e oitl~lJ11 but parent 
,lUOUr\ J.nd ~l'h:ool ,'lficl~\L;'. Incre-a,mg< 
l~. ,11n Gin turn [~, (\blc.::I .. e data to 
:il!Urm the de!';)! ,)",~! 'jn:gs. Such m
[I]' !ilJtll'!\ i.,U· :'\",," the baSIS ler more 
df~;~,\e prev,'!ltI':'!1 and .:-ontrol poil, 
... :cs, tlIl..$ reLiI,f'Jr,g the POSSIbility Ih,a, 
:nn~lten1 vrctlm5 may pay th~ pnce nf 
.lmnfo: mcd rolIc,::', . 

James K ":ilewnn 
Plrel:;tol 
"fatll,md hstlr:..! .. ...r II'sute 

---="1 ___ _ 
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derlying drug control and treatment 
policies. Among these are: 

• Different levels of abuse of such 
drugs as heroin are dlrectJy related to 
criminality at the individual level, and 
individuals who abuse such drugs in 
differing degn:es of s"",rity will tend 
to have corresponding patterns of 
se\-erity in criminal behavior. 

• Even among high·risk individuals 
with established patterns of both drug 
abuse and criminality, an increase or 
reduction In level of drug abwe will bo 
associated with a corresponding in· 
crease or reduction in criminality. 

• Street·level heroin abusers tcnd to 
engage in a variety of criminal acts 
and other behavior to support their 
drug habits and pe"ona/ survival 
needs, with corresponding costs to 
their victims, their families, and socie
ty in gener.t1. 

The role of rese:.n:h In 
sepamting myth from reality 

Drugs are surrounded by myth and, to 
some extent. probably always will be. 
But closer ex:unination and system.ldc 
researcb have sbown that many wid.:ly 
beld beliefs about drugs and drug users 
are untrue. and that otben. are relatively 
simplistic. The reality of drug abuse is 
so Interconnected with other racton aC
fecting human behavior as to make 
,Such bell.!fs a poor basis for guiding 
public policy unless those other [actors 
are aha taken into account. 

Direct und indirect relaUollS betwetn 
dru~ and crime. National policy con
cerns and National ~Itstitute of Justices 
ovemll research obj~'t...ives encompass 
both the dlrr:ct and Indltrcl relations of 
subst;;mce abuse to C:lmlnal befmvior
the ways In which drug abuse and tr.lf· 
Cicldng affect the behaviors and aime 
patt~ms of • 'lose direclly invol\UI 
(whether they use tho! drup.s themselves 
or simply deal in them). ane:! the in
direct Impacts of drug abus·: and drug
related crime on our crimir.lI jwticc 
system and 3l11eve1s of our sociay. 

The dirtCt Impacts of drugs or alcoho! 
on a. wers behavior reflect both physi .. 
cal and physiologiQ! f:u:tors. The near· 
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Effects of drugs on criminality 

Drugs ~Dd vIolent crime. Recently 
completed National Institute of Jus· 
tice.supponed studies of career crimi· 
naIs by researchm at RAND (Chaiken 
and Chaiken, 1982) found that a rna· 
jority of the most serious offenders 
(the "violent predators'1 among the 
Inmates In prisons and iaUs of three 
States had histories of heroin use, fre· 
quently in combination with alcohol 
and other drugs. Such a history of 
drug abuse, in Ina, proved to be one: 
of the best j'predictors" of serious 
career criminolity. 

Other National Institute of Justice· 
funded reseatch (Wish, 1982; Johnson, 
WISh, Strug, and Chaiken, 1983) in· 
dicates that na.n:otics abusers engage in 
violence more often than earlier studies 
,would lead us to believe. Recent studies 
have shown that heroin.using offende" 
are jwt as likely as their non-drug
wing or non·heroin-using counterpar~ 
to commit violent crimes (such as hom· 

term efrea.s are innuenced not only by 
the Iypes and quantity of drugs con· 
sumed. but also by such other indl1lid. 
ual and situational variables as: the 
users prior exposure (level of tolerance 
for the specif1c drug or its close phar
macologiQ! relatives), route of adminis· 
tmtion (swallowed, inhaled, Injected). 
and psychologicaJ state (personalhy 
naits, expectations. sodalserting, etc.). 

The ;mm~late outcomes mny \IilJ'}' 

from the wer's passing out, experienc
ing pleasant to violent mood changes. 
or suffering perceptual distortions .1nd 
decreased psychomotor control capabil
Ities. These, in turn. can le:ui to further 
behavioral changes such as aggression. 
decreased abUities to judge time and 
distnnc:e, and loss of sldll and control 
while driving-with consequences that 
can vary from minor embnmwmenu to 
loss of the lives and pro~rty of the 
drug abusers themselves or those 
around them. 

Longu fmn eftects. Dddlctlon. and 
causal mechanisms. 8c')'ond conslderir,g 
the types of immediate impacts of 
mood·aherlng drugs and the shan-term 
mechanlsms by wroch they act on User 
behaviors, we must also recognize the 
longer tenn effeas that tend to come 
with their continued usc and abuse. Re· 
peated and intensified usc typically lead 

icide, sexual assauh, and anon), and 
C\'Cn mOn! likely to commit robbery 
and weapons offenses. 

Da.a being developed by researchm at~) 
the Interdisciplinary Research Center 
on the Relations of Drugs and Alcohol '0 Crime (IRq lend further support 
to the growing body of evidence sug· 
gesting that drug abwers an: at high 
risk for violence. Rep:ms from several 
cities indicate th!:lt one-quarter or more 
of homicides are related to drug-traf
ficking (Golds.ein, 1982; McBride, 
1983). 

Perhaps even more disturbing is the 
finding that 75 percent of all robberies 
reported by a national sample of 
youth and 50 percent of the felony 
assaults were due to a small, but high
ly criminal, group. This was the sub
sample. comprising less than 3 percent 
of all youth, who had commiUed three 
or more index offenses and were pill 
or cocainelheroht: users (Johnson, 
Wish, and Huizinga, 1983). 

to a degree of psychological or physical 
deMndtnce (addiction) th.tu is destruc .. 
tiYe and costly to the user lind to 
society. 

The psychopharmacological and behav· 
ioral sciences have not established any 
dmgs (or combination of drugs) as: in. 
herently or directly "criminogenic" in 
the simple sense that they compel users 
10 commit crime. But. the O'o-emll cornu
lalive cvldence is clear and p~~,o;uasive 
that the consistently demonstrated pat
lerns of correlation between drug abuse 
and aime renect reaJ. albeit indirect. 
causa/links. 

Knowledge as the lr.l5C of Informed 
public policies. Unfonunately, recurrent 
Dnd persiste~t myths appear to playa 
large part :n swtaining the appc-.a.I of 
drug abuse for the uninformed. Over 
the years. Similar claims ha\'1! been 
made for many drugs as being nonad
dictive (e.g., heroin and cocaine) •• tmjnd 
expanders, It "sex enhnncers," "benign" 
forms of recreation, and so on. The 
reality has proven 10 be less attractive 
An imponnnt role of policy-oriented 
~en.rc:h is to separate such myth from 
reality and to continually de<.-elop and 
update knowledge on which Informed 
policies aimed at the prevention and 
control of drug,.llbwe I!JId drug·related 
crime can be based. 



Robberies and assaults. in fact, are 
proving to be rare among criminally 
active youths who are not also in· 

"' valved in illicit drug use. While such 
) data C3nnot show whether drug abuse 

i.5 necessarily the primary or only 
cause of these behaviors, they do show 
that it is very much a characteristic of 
serious and violent offenders. 

Changes In crime with changes In drug 
use. Among the most compelling evi .. 
denee of the impacts of hard drug USe 
on crime are the findings reponed by 
teams of researchers in Baltimore 
(Ball, Shaffer, and Nun:o, 1983) and at 
UCLA (McGlothlin et a1., 1978; 
Anglin and Speckart, 1984). These 
studies clearly confinn one of the ma
jor assumptions of drug treatment
that reducing the level of drug usage 
ean reduce the level of criminal activi· 
ty. even among relatively hard.o(ore 
drug users. 

The Baltimore team analyzed back· 
ground factors and long·term patterns 
of crime for 354 black and white male 
heroin addicts. The sample was drawn 
from more than 7.500 known opiate 
use", arrested (or identified) by Balti· 

"' more police between 1952 and 1976 so 
./' as to be representative of the addict 

male population at large. 

The results show how the intensity of 
the criminal behavior-especially prop· 
eny crime-of such addicts tends to 
be directly related to their current drug 
use ·status. During a 9·year period at 
risk, their crime rates dropped to rela· 
lively low levels during periods when 
they had little or no narcotic usc. 
While they were actively addicted. 
however. their criminality was typically 
about 4 times to 6 times higher (Figure 
I). Overall, they averaged 2,000 crime. 
days (defined as any day on which 
they committed one or more crimes) 
pcr addict. For those who had several 
periods of addiction and reduction or 
cessation of narcotics use, the levels of 
criminality clearly tended to rise and 
fall with drug usage. 

The UCLA team's analyses yi,ld par· 
a1lel patterns. Their Southern Califor. 
nia sample consisted of 753 white and 
Hispanic heroin addicts adnutted to 

"J methadone maintenance progrnms 
~ fro91 1971 to 1978 (see Table I for a 

subsarnplo of this sroup). Contrasting 
these addicts' criminal involvements in 
the year prior to their first addiction 
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Figure 1. ChBnges in crlminallty by narcotic addlt:llon s"'&us 
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Tablll! 1. Relattons or narcotic usage Inc! to crlmlnDI bebavlors aad arrest rates 

Ethnic subgroup: WhlI. Hispanic 
Subwnplc .. iz.c l (N-68) (N=92) 

Usage level: Dally Less tban dAIly Dolly Less than dally 
Criminal &haYion: 
(per nonincarceratcd 

penon·year) 
a) Percento(limellJ 

thb usage leVel: 53% 47% 55% 45% 
b) Crim.-days: 

Overn.\Jtou): 138 29 129 20 
Theft 77 24 81 12 
Buogbry 49 J 47 6 
Robbery 3 0 2 0 
Forgery 8 I 2 0 
00" I 3 8 4 

,)At=lrn= 
Overalltola!: 2.37 1.04 2.35 1.!2 
Drog~on .77 .23 .87 .28 
Bwglary .42 .14 .35 .12 

gnndthdt 
Pctty\h'fi .19 .08 .t7 .06 
Drogoaleo .10 .02 .07 .03 
Robbery .09 .03 .04 .02 
Forgery .06 .01 .02 .00 
Violc:occ .05 .03 .m .05 
Minor .Ii: other .39 .30 .50 .37 

d) Crime dollars 14,900 1,500 10,700 1,000 

Souru:AaaUnalldSptcbn.I9U. 

I.S~'<Irho~bciq.tdIdD:I~21ad"pat::aKot!h4tilmc!unnltbdraddiaXG~. 



(defined as the fU'St period of daily 
heroin use fo!:' 1 month or more) with 
their criminality in the year aftcr 
rt:\'ealed notable 'increases. 

Arrest rates increased from 40 to 100 
pertent """mil, with the larg .. t in· = occurring for buIBIarY and 
theft. There ..",.. 21 to JO pen:ent In· 
c...., .. In the numbers of Individuals 
engaging in crime from the pre- to 
post·addlction )'OarS, and th ..... to 
five· fold increase5 in the numbers of 
days on which they committed crimes. 
For ...",plc, white mal .. reported 20 
aime-<iays per nonincarcemted year in 
the 12 months prior to first addiction 
and 92 In the year after; Hispanic 
mal .. reported 36 and 107 crime-days, 
respectively. 

Costs of street level addiction 
and crime 

Another recent study, under Nationa! 
Irudtute of Justice and National In
stitute on Drug Abuse cosponsorship» 
explortdthc behaviors and economic 
impacts of street·level opiate abusers 
(Johnson et aI" 1985). Its findings in· 
dicate that, although th .. e abusers are 
able to obtain drugs and survive 
through many methods, criminality is 
very common among them and dearly 
related to their levels and patterns of 
drug usage. 

The tcsearch tcam. from the [RC at 
the New York State Division of Sub
stance Abuse Services, gathered data 
from 20t heroin wers who were re
cruited dlrectiy from their Central and 
East Harlem neighbnrhoods. The sub
jcru provided 11,417 person-days of 
self.reported data during 1980 to 1982 
on their day-to-day drug usage and 
how they supported themselves. 

The study classified users according to 
their frequency of drug use: dally (6 
to 7 days per week), fegIIlar (3 to 5 
days per week), 1< irregUlar (2 days or 
I ... per week). The fin.'ings provide a 
far more detailed picture. of the street· 
[evel economics of drug usage and 
crime than has previously been avail· 
able. 

l'IIltcnu of drug use and crime. Like 
the Baltimore addicts, most of the 
Harlem heroin .bu= mmmitted a 
large number of nondrug crimes and 
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an even larger number of dru8 distri· 
bution offenses. Daily heroin users 
reported the highest crime rates (Figure 
2). They averaged 316 drug sales per 
year and participated in 564 more. drug 
,distribution offenses through Usteering" 
(directing customers to SOU""" of 
supply), ''touting'' (promoting a par. 
ticular dealer's drugs) or "copping" 
(conveying drugs and money bet-...:cn 
buyers and sellers, who may not ac· 
tually meet). Daily heroin user; also 
committed mar. violent crimes (i.e., 
robberies), one..quarter or more of 
which were committed against other 
drug users or dealers, drunks, and 
other street J)\.'Ople. 

Almost all tended to use a variety of 
other drugs in addition to heroinj 90 
pen:ent also used cocaine and alcohol, 
and 73 percent used marijuana. Some 
drug we occurred on as percent of 
the days-heroin on 54 pen:cnt of the 
days. alcohol on 51 percent, cocaine 
on 27 percent. and illicit methadone 
on 10 pco:cnL 

The daily heroin users each consumed 
over 517,000 wonh of drugs per year, 
compared to about S5,OOO for the ir· 
regular users, with noncash ar~ 
rangemcnts covering about one·third 
of their consumption. Daily heroin 
wers also committed about twice as 
many robberies and burglaries as reg. 
ular users, and about five times as 
many as the irregular users. 

However, the daily heroin users did not 
tend to commit more crimes per day 
than the other groups. Most of them 
had more criminal cash income during 
a year only because they were criminal· 
ly active on more days (209 nondrug 
crimes per ye", compared with 162 
among regular and 116 among irreg. 
ular users). The daily users did not 
tend to have significantly higher omst 
or incarceration rates than the less in· 
tensive users, and may thus be: con· 
sidered more "successful" as criminals 
Since they committed morc crimes and 
used more drugs than the I ... regular 
users. 

FJgun: 2. Crime rates or strttt heroin abusers by level of drug usage 
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Rdativefy modest retums per crime. 
The murns pet'-aime pn=d to be rel
atively small, though theY tended to be 

) somewhat gn::;ter for the daily lISe!> 

(S41 per aime) than the S2S per crime 
netted by the im:guIar users. The 
average mums from robbery (S80) and 
burglary (S81) wen: mod",t compared 
with the risks. The typieal drug sale or 
distribution offense provided SS or less 
cash income. 

The: average daily heroin user gained 
over $11,000 per year cash income 
from crime. 11Us rose to uver S181COJ 
total when the economic value of the 
drugs received without cash payment is 
included. In comparison. an imgular 
wer netted only $6,000 total. 

Economic impactS on victims Bnd 
society. These figures do not represent 
the full range of economic consequen
ces that heroin users impose upon other 
persons and upon society. To provide a 
somewhat more extensive picture. 
Johnson et aI. (198S) developed esti
mates of 33 different types of econom
ic harm imposed by such street heroin 
abusers. Among them were: 

• Nondrug crime. The average street 
heroin abus~r committed "nondrug" 
aim", (including burglary, robbery, 
and theft) from which victims suf
f~ an economic loss of almost 
SI4,OOO annually, based on the retail 
value of stolen goods. The taU from 
such nondrug crimes by daily heroin 
users was nearly four times (almost 
$23,000) that of the irregular USOB 

(almost S6,000). 

• Fredooding. The public and relatives 
or friends o( daily heroin users con
tributed over S7,OOO annually to 
them in the fann of public transfer 
payments. evasion of taxes, cash 
uloans." and shelter and mC3ls. 

• Drug dlstribudon crimes. Street 
heroin abusers contribl'tc substan· 
tially to the "underground econo· 
my. JI In addition to being drug con. 
SUmers. the,; function as low-level 
drug dealers and ci.strib'lt~'" In this 
New York sample, the a"· Ige daily 
heroin user distributed apilroximatrJy 
S26,OOO per year in megal drugs. 
From thU, theY received about 40 
pen:ent in cash or drug ''v.ages,'' 
while 60 percent went to higher level 
deal"", and othen in tbe mega! drug 
distribption systern. 
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The combined costs imposed on socie
ty by the daily herom user. in this 
study totaled nbout S~5,OOO annually 
per offender. Regular heroin users COst 
society nbout $32,000, and im:guIar 
users about SI5,OOO each per year_ 
These costs arc in addition to those 
due to other economic factors typically 
addressed by prior resean:h on social 
costs-such as foregone productivity of 
legitimate work: criminal jwtice system 
expenses for polic~ couns. corrections. 
probation and parole; treaunenl costs; 
private crime prevention casu; and Jess 
langible costs due to fear of crime and 
the suffering of victims. 

PoUcy implicatlons 

What sort of overall pictwe can VIe 
draw from the types of studies swn
marized here? And. when combined 
with data from mher ongoing crCans 
at monitoring thc cumnt "drug 
scenc, It what are some of the implica
tions for our policies to ::rcvent and 
control drug abuse lIl1'J drug-related 
crime? 

Perhaps the foremost finding is that 
heroin abusers. espeoally daily wers. 
commit an c:xrIaordinary amount of 
crime. These studies reveal a lifestyle 
that is enveloped in drug use and 
crime. The major imperw for most of 
their criminal behavior is the need to 
obtain heroin or opiates. A large ma
jority reponed that theY were only 
sporadically employed, if employed at 
aU, during their active addiction per
iods, that theY were generally helped or 
supported by a rc:lath'e or friend, and 
that theY had little legally gencmted in
come of their own. 

Other infonnation on the changing 
street scene suggests that heroin and 
other drugs arc now typically so "cut" 
or impure that tru.: addiction is less 
likely than in the pas" Together with 
the insights into how street-level USetS 

suppon their needs through cash and 
noncash means. these findings suggest 

the notion that addicts typically have 
uncontrollable cr.J.vings that compel 
them to comntit crime iaunediately In 
order to get money to buy drugs is 
less valid for today's use", 

Although nan:otic addicts and lISe!> as 
a group engage in a great deal of 
crime. the amounLS and typc:$ of 
crimes committed vary considerably 
among individuals. For the majority of 
users, their CUITCnt patterru of crimi .. 
nality are strongly influenced by their 
cum:nt drug usage status. Based on 
the findings discussed here. treatment 
and education programs targeted to
ward reduCUlg drug usage by the most 
frequenr and ;nlensn'e users could gain 
mon: significant reductions in dl1Jg
relatt:d criminality than undirected ef
fans or those aimed toward lesser 
users. 

Inronnation from oth~r ongoing 
studies is also prmiding greater insight 
into the specific roles of drug and 
alcohol use in criminal eventt. both 
among heroin abusers and the general 
youth population. These confirm that 
street-!eo.-eJ "addicts" can control their 
compulsion for drugs to some alent 
and can decrease or stop their drug 
usage for significant periods of time. 
In addition, both hard-<an: and less 
intensive USCI'5 tend to modulate or 
derer their use until the social or 
criminal situation i:; more approptiau;, 
typically tiking few or no drugs before 
criucaJ events-5uch as before commit
ting a theft-and deferring intensive 
usage for safer situations or Settings, 
such as after the crime is completed 
(Johnson, Wish, and Huizinga, 1983). 

This article is a "progress report" on 
the continuing research efforts to de
velop current and indepth knowledge 
on how drugs affect crime. These find
ings an: only pan of a larger, broatier 
series of interrelated efforts by both 
Nationnl Institute of Justice and other 
organizations 10 impl'O\'C our under
standing of the narurc and c:xtent of 
drug-erime linkages. Together, they 
help provide sound informational bases 
Ibr the guidance of public policies 
direcred toward the prevention and 
control of drug-related erimc. 
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Good day. I am happy to CXlIre before the joint Select ComIittees 
to testify on Crack and also on our rrodel residential program as 'Nell 
as our Substance Al:A.lse Ministry Training Program. 

The Outreach Project was founded six years ago in January 1980 as 
a response to the ever growing number of individuals who \\'ere 
exper iena 1.ng drug and alcohol problems. We currently service 3,500 
individuals a year at our 6 Queens based locations. At these various 
locations are our clinical and administrative offices, our vocational 
component, residential treatment, court advocacy program and our 
family services alcohol clinic. 

When we started cperations back in 1980 PCP (angel dust) was one 
of the major presenting problem drugs being abused by our clients. 
Today, 1986, Cocaine has becorre the major presenting problem of 75% of 
our client population. Sixty five percent in the form of crack, 5% in 
the form of cocaine powder and 5% in the form of coca paste or 
Bazooka. 70% of the cocaine using population 'Ne 10Crk with is in the 
20 year old range with 25% below t'Nenty and 5% above. 

From these statistics it is clear to us that Crack is a major 
problem in our area. It has touched every socio-e::onanic group fran 
teenagers who are surviving in school to white collar 10Crkers who hold 
responsible jobs. We suspect and have had individuals state that they 
have used drugs for a numl::><>..r of years and sorrehow managed to stay in 
control - that is until they used crack. We believe that because of 
the highly addictive nature of crack on the brain's biochemistry that 
an individual is driven to use rrore and rrore of the substance. Sinply 
stated the nerve cells of the brain a:lItIllunicate with one another with 
the help of chemicals called neurotransmitters. Crack triggers the 
brain to release these substances at once. The result is an 
neurostimulation. Cocaine blocks the return of the neurotransmitters 
to the nerve cells for reu:;e. Eventually the brain is squeezed dry 
and craves stimulation. Addicts who try to recapture the high by 
smoking more crack aggrevate the neurochemical ooficiency causing 
depression I irritability, paranoia and craving. 

As the result of the widespread abuse tlf crack and other drugs, 
programs in New York are experiencing long waiting periods before 
people can receive treatment. In addition l:ecause of the craving f(,1" 
crack more and more youngsters and adults are a:lItIllitting crimes and 
are entering into the juvenile and criminal justice systens causing 
massive problems. Having 10Crked 20 years in the field of substance 
abuse I have never seen anything like it. 

Since the beginning of the Outreach Project it has been our 
policy to go to those places where drugs \\ere l:eing sold and let it be 
known that if anyone wanted help because of their substance abuse 'Ne 
would be willing to help them. We made it clear fran the beginning 
what our role was and that if you want to deal drugs or use drugs 'Ne 
were not about to say anything. In other words no preaching, just 
help if you wanted it. The result was that as dangerous as the 10Crk 
was our staff was well received, but we made it clear we \\'ere not 

65-009 0 - 87 - 8 
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police, but people who wem cxmcerned ab:>ut them and the pain in their 
lives. 

However, because so rrany people were now o:ming to our offices 
for help we found it inpossible to continue to do Outreach \'.Urk. In 
seeing how widespread drug abuse was and realizing that we could never 
cover every nook and cranny of the county we decided to develop a 
Substance Abuse Ministry Training program. We offered four weeks of 
training to appropriate and concerned community individuals on 
implementing a strategy for dealing with drug abuse in the community. 

The four week program consists of the following (please see 
at tachments). In addition to the initial curriculum all graduates of 
the program are offered the opportunity to take part in a presentation 
on a special topic of current interest and these presentations are 
offered monthly. 

We are very excited about this program because over 200 adult 
volunteers have graduated fran the program and have l:econe eyes and 
E!arS for Outreach throughout Queens County. Since this program was 
initiated we have held a Queens wide conference on substance abuse by 
attended over 350 people. Many of the SAM graduates have also 
Elstablished special programs in their comnunities and one group 
started their own hot line and are currently doing Outreach \'.Urk in 
l:he streets. 

The end result is that nnny individuals who are abusing drugs and 
alcohol are being identified faster and are l:eing referred for help 
earlier. We now have SlIM trainees doing Outreach \'.Urk in their CMfl 

communi ties which they knCM best. This is allowing Outreach staff to 
concentrate on helping the rrore difficult cases. we are creating an 
army of individuals who are constantly developi,'lg prograns which 
highlight the need for all of us to I:e more aware of the issue of 
chemical dependency. 

It has been our policy not to duplicate services if they are 
already being offered by other groups in an effective manner. It 
became apparent to us within the first year of operation of the 
Outreach Project that we were running into a problem of placing 
adolescents 16 years or younger into residential treat.rrent. We found 
that;, children could only I:e placed if the parents were willing to pay 
thousands of dollars a week for a 6 to 10 week program. The people 
turning to Outreach for help simply don 't have thousands of dollars a 
week to spend on help even though they love their children. We felt 
that car wash program were too short, did not have adequate family 
involvement and give unsatisfactory after care. On the other hand we 
,also felt that a number of youngsters who were marginal substance 
abusers did not l:elong in long term 18 to 24 month prograns. 

t'le were determined to establish a model short term 9 to 12 month 
r~!sidential program to reach a population of youth who were not l:eing 
serviced by traditional drug treatment prograns. In November of 1984, 
we opened such a programr Outreach House. This program canbines the 
most effective aspects of the anonymous program model and therapeutic 
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communi ty model to produce a structured envirornrent in which the 
clients can begin to understand and accept responsibility for their 
own behavior. This program is highly focused on the family unit and 
stresses the involvement of every available family rreml::er in order to 
achieve a more ooroprehensive level of functioning. 

outreach House is the first jointly funded (The Division of 
Substance Abuse Services and the Division of Alcoholism Services > 
short term residential program in the New York area. It was our 
finding that the majority of the youngsters who were caning to us for 
residential care were duly addicted to drugs and alcohol. 

We also have become aware that 85% of the youngsters receiving 
tr ea tmen t at Outreach House c:x:oe fran families where alcohol abuse is 
a major problem. I must admit getting the Division of Alcohol Abuse 
to talk the Division of Substance Abuse al:x:>ut funding a short tem 
residential program was a long and difficult process, however, reason 
won out. 

Outreach House residents are required ';0 participate in every 
aspect of treat.rrent provided by the program. 'l'he following treat.rrent 
modalities apply. 

Crisis Counseling 
Individual Counseling 
Group Therapy 
Family Che,ucal Dependency 

Educational Group 
Monthly Parent Meeting 
Multi Family Group 
Parenting Skills Group 
Single Parent Group 
Family The.-'apy 
Family In-House Self-Help Meetings 
Female Group (for female residents> 
Male Group (for male residents> 
Resident Alcohol/Substance Saninar 
Nutrition Seminar 
Education 

Young Peoples I A.A. 
Young Peoples I D .A. 
Children of Alcoholics 
Recreational Activities 
Hobby Hour 
CUltural Events 
Morning Meetings 

As needed 
Once a week 
2 times per week 

Once a week 
Once a week 
Once a week 
Once a week 
Once a week 
Once a week 
Once a week 
Once a week 
Once a week 
Bi.......-eekly 
Once a month 
Three oours and twenty 
min. per day 
'lW:> times per week 
Once a week 
Once a week 
3 times per week 
Once a week 
Once per month 
Daily 

All Outreach House staff have backgrounds in Social Work, 
counseling, or Psychology. In addition scxre of the staff rreml::ers are 
Certified Alcoholism Counselors. Vocational/Enployment services are 
provided by a vocational counselor incltXiing vocational assessment, 
career development workshops a\nd when a youngster is in the final 



224 

stages of re-entry, wa then have re-entry counseling \"ith additional 
placement services provided b¥ our outpatient offices. 

Since we have opened our doors for residential treat:rrent ill 
November, 1984, wa have had 14 graduates of Outreach House. Of the 14 
graduates two of the graduates have gone mck to Cbing drugs - one 
continues to use alcohol and the other is now back in treat:rrent 
because of his use of crack. The others are doing excellent and the 
12 return everytime another resident graduates. 

I would love to go on to really give you an in depth presentation 
on the issue of crack, Outreach House and Substance Abuse Ministry 
Training programs. IboIever, if I nay, because of time considerations 
tell you from where I work that there is a need for a National 
Strategy not only on drug abuse but also on youth. our whole 
educational system needs to be evaluated. Teenagers need nore 
individual attention in dealing with crisis in their lives. We need 
better trained teachers and counselors who are going to be able to 
anticipate ways in which youngsters can cope with problems. 

What I see happening is the creation of an anti-child novarent in 
this country. It seems that nany kids are looked at as indentured 
servants whose major function in life is going to the store, 
babysitting and taking out the garbage, I am not surprised that crime, 
drug use, sexual abuse, and youth exploitation are at an all tine high 
among youth. Communities c:atplain about kids hanging out in school 
yards and street corners but take no advocacy role to really explore 
what can be done to help them. our society seems to have no real 
commitment to developing programs that \>Urk. A clear exanple of this 
is illustrated in how wa allocate or don't allocate goverrment funds. 
Since 1980, our country has experienced a najor growth in drug abuse. 
The Federal Government response has been to reduce New York states 
federal funding for drug/alcohol abuse b¥ 40%. 

It is clear that we have to take a hard look at the situation of 
family life, education, enployrrent and youth problems. We need to 
prioritize people. We need to see what is working and use various 
models which can be replicated in other parts of the country. The 
light of hope is dimming for alot of young people today because, it 
appears, that the advocates for youth are far and few. Thank you and 
if you have the time please cane and visit us saretime soon. 
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SESSION I 

1. Purpose of SAM Training 

The Substance Abuse Ministry workshops are, for concerned 
individuals who want to provide assistance in the comnlmities 
with regard to solving the problems of chemical dependency. This 
program is designed to educate and train individuals in the areas 
of substance abuse prevention and intervention. Basic skills in 
intervention will b:! tall3ht, as w=ll as interventive strategies 
that can I; ~ applied to working: with individuals, groups, and 
organizati ,ns. It is our hope that after taking this workshop 
individuals will develop and implement their OM comTIlmity 
project that will aid in solving the problems of substance abuse. 

II. OVerview 

A. Group Process: Group should I:e sitting in a circle. 
Individual group nembers should introduce them<:;elves and 
explain reason and purpose for taking the SAM training. 
Fornat and topics for workshops should I:e discussed. 
Discuss confidentiality. 

B. Overview: Utilize naterials in training manual. 

C. Film: Prepare alrlience for the fiL'll. Discuss the film 
afterwards. 

D. Discuss assigrurent to I:e conpleted by Session N. 
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SESSION II 

1. Definitions 

II. Discuss printed material given out on pharmacology 

III. Current trends in drug abuse 

IV. Drug intera::tions 

V. Drug abuse treatrrent 

a) d:-tox 
b) drug-free rehabilitation 
c) overdose 
d) residential 
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SESSION III 

INI'ERVENl'ION 

The purpose of intervention is to assist "at risk" and substance 
abusing youth live a drug-free and errotionally healthier life. This 
can be accomplished by working with individuals, groups, and 
organizations. The basic tool of intervention with individuals is an 
empathic relationship. It is through this relationship that the 
intervener can influence and assist a young person in making choices 
that will lead them towards leading a healthier and nore fUlfilling 
life. 

OUl'LINE 

Identification of individuals Who need assistance 

A) rehavioral changes and signals 
B) observation of behavior relating to drug or alcohol abuse 
C) knowledge of individual 

Relationship 

A) non-judgerrental attitude 
B) listening skills 
C) privacy 
D) o::mfide.11tiality 
E) Blpathy caring 
F) consistency 
G) "rescue fantasy" 

Assessrrent 

Try to get a clear picture of all of the individual's problems 

A), psychiatric 
B) drug and alcohol related problems 
C) school 
D) family 
E) organize problems in regard to priority 
F) evaluate- support systems 
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SESSlOO IV 

I. Referrals 

A) corrmunity resources 
B) social service agencies 
C) hospitals 
D) qu~s OUtreach 
E) emergency telephone numbers 
F) erergency procedure 

II. Discuss assignments 

III. Develop community project 

A) ideas 
B) develop steering corrmittee 
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1 am g~ateful fo~ the opportunity to BppAar bAforA you today. 

The use of CracJ.: is becoming a major- problem in New Jersey, 
particularly in the northern urban a["f'las. Thl'lre are sevl'l["al aspect" 
of I:.his rapidly spreading epidemio to <:11",,,,,,,,,,,, fmrmr.iRlly in their' 
ralationship to youth. They are: 

marketing processes, 
pharmacologic effect", and 
treatment dynamics. 

Marketing Processes 

Cocaine HCl, the commonly distributed form of the drug, has hp.An 
widely available and popular for a decade. It retails for about 
$80-100 a gram, depending on the snphistfr~"tlon of thl'! u!';P.r, i'1t 
purity levels of 30-60 pArcent. 

Crack, on the other hand, is sold in small vials containing 
about 100 mg., For $10 a vial, at a purity of more than 90 percent 
in Np.w Jersey. 

These differences in price and purity provide a major element in 
an explanation of the rapid sprAad of CracJ.: Use--more rapid than any 
other drug epidemic I have SAAn in my eypArience. 

A kilogram of cocaine HCI brings a final gross income, with each 
level in the distribution network receiving its share, of about a 
quarter of a million dollars. The same kilogram, convertp.rl to r.rBck 
at its high purity, brings a gross of nnly about $100,000. 

These are only rough,estimates, hut thay make the point that the 
sale of Crack means a monat.ary loss. III a competitive market, the 
only explanation For this is an imbalanGe between supply and demand. 
It is very clear that cocaine is coming intn this country mllr.h morp. 
rapidly than it is now baing used. 

1n terms of marketing strategy, a good short term response to an 
excess of supply is price reduct.ion coupled hllth product 
enhancement. Crack serves this purpose hlell. The marl'e!: in opalll'lrl 
to those luho could not have affm'ded the hlghe, priGed pr'odllc!:. 
That means that many youth ara nnl" abI P. to "ffnrd a \lj Rl of CrRcl<. 

We can anticipate several ~~ure developments in this p~ocess. 
First, in the short-term, the ~jver-sIJPply of cocaine will conti.nue, 
despi te effOrts to reduce productirJn and interdict the drug. 
Second, also short-term, price::. are very likely to continup. to 
decline, thu<; increasing incidence and prAIJBlenc8. 

However, I"e can hope that supply reduction efforts will hRve <I 

long-term aFfect: of reducing the imbalance between supply and 
demand. But it will be Rt that point that an already bad situation 
could become toJor.se. The reasons for this lie in the phRrmacologic 
processes and ~ynamics of treatment, and I '"ill discuss these later.. 
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Meanwhile, I should comment that efforts by your committees, 
governmental agencies, the medi~, and others to bring the problem of 
Crock to the public view are an important anrl necessary part of the 
effor-t to comba t the problem _ Hoolev .. r, 1 ike a II su"h effor ts, they 
also contribute in their olUn way to its spread. In effect, they 
must be partially viewed as part of the marketing process, anrl hence 
must be carefully mediated. 

Complex marketing processes alone rlo not fully explain the 
seriousness of the Crack problem. Let: me turn now to pharmacologic 
effects. 

Pharmacologic effects 

We already know that cocaine is a powerful self-reinforcer. Far 
the majority of users, who snort cocaine, Crack provides an 
acceptable alternative means of ingestion. The effects of smoking 
Crack comnared to the effects of snorting cocaine are remarkable. 
The onset of biological activity of Crack \r, far more rapid--a 
matter of only seconds compared to minutes. And the intensity or' 
the action is far greater, although th .. rlun'ltion of action is 
substantlally shorter. 

Again, from a marketing point of view, this combination makes 
Crack almost a perfect product enhancement. It's better, it's 
cheaper, the customer's supply is exhausted more quickly, and 
finally, the effect is perceived as being far more pleasurable. 

We have never seen a drug that seems to produce such a rapid 
loss of control as Crack. 

One of my staff interviellled a sixteen year old girl who uses 
Crack, and reported that her entire life is focused on this drug, 
although at that time he doubted that she was being completely 
honest. WhRt shocked both of us was the fact that the interview had 
taken place on a Friday, and the girl claimed that she had first 
used Crack on the previous Monday. Within five days this young 
girl had completely lost control over h"r life. 

This is the most extreme example We have seen to date, but it 
has become completely believable to us as lIle have continued to 
observe more new users. 

In addition, we also believe that a higher proportion of users 
lose control than do with other drugs. Each drug has its own curve 
of abuse. Alcohol, for instance, is blidely recognized as haVing a 
cUrve in '"hich roughly ten perrent of users have severe problems. 
hIe do not have a clear picture of the curve for. Cracl<, but our 
impression is that the proportion of users IUho lIlill eventuelly have 
severe problems is higher than for any drug we have seen as widely 
used. 

Cocaine is recogni7ed as being associated with violence. As a 
sociologist, 1 tend to look first for behavioral explanations, but 
olith cocaine, I agree with those who see a pharmacologic action 
which fosters violent behavior signiflrantly more than that 
associated with most other drugs. 
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In the process of gathering information on Crack, me obtained 
information about events that took placE! klhen a "Crack Hou!le" was 
robbed. The descriptions of some U"lE!rs prp.!lE!nt durIng thf! robbery 
drive several points home. 

The first thing the robbers, undoubtedly Crack users themselves, 
did was to shoot the proprietor to death as they shouted for 
everyone else to "freeze." While one held a weapon on the almost 
two dozen users in the house, the others gathered up vials of Crack 
and money. At least fOllr people continued to smoke Crack while the 
robbery was in progress. For these pearle to cnntInue to smoke, to 
get as much of the drug in their system as thp.y could, while in thf! 
midst of such a life threatening situation is nothinn short of 
astounding, And as a final fillip, the robbers took a shopping bag 
and collected the pipes containing Crack [OAsidue from everyonE! in 
the house as part of their booty. This is akin to a robber 
collocting p'mnies from the cLlstomers whilR rohblng a bank. 

Allor these properties affect treatment dynamics, Which I Idll 
now address. 

Treatment Dynamics 

In 1980, less than one out of 25 treatment admissions in New 
Jersey reported cocaine as their primary dr'Jg problem. No", it has 
reached about one out of six, Over hall" of all admissions report a 
primary or secondary problem with the drug. When we consider that 
the system is geared to provide service!l to IV heroin USRr!l, this 
increase is surprising. 

Although we have not yet seen large numbers of Crack users 
entering treatment compared to tradJ.tional cocaine use['s or IV 
heroin users, we are already starting to see the effects of the 
rapid spread of the drug in the treatmAnt system as the proportion 
of cocaine admissions who smoy.p. rather than snort increases. 

Users and their families generally are more reluctant to admit 
the problems they have with Crack compared to some other drugs. The 
process of denial seems to be greater for Crack. It appears to take 
longer for a Crack user to "hit bottom" than heroin or alcohol 
abusers. The occasional Crack user might "crash," or E!xperience a 
period of depression immediatAly after the effects of thE! drun have 
worn off, but the next day or so these feelings are gone; the lIsAr 
again fE!els normal and believes hR doe~s not have" probl em. 

Virtually all treatment programs in New Jersey report a large 
volume of calls about Crack, from U!ler!l and families, but theSE! are 
not yet followed up with admissions to treatment. The ongoiog 
seduction of the drug overrides thAir temporary problem rAcognitioo. 
These dynamics explain why hIe have not \,IE!t seen an inFt"" of r.:rack 
users io the drug treatment system. 

To return for a moment to my previous comments, thA combination 
of marketing processes and pharmacologic efff!cts leads to a 
potentially dangerous scenario: as the price increases in the long 
term, chronic users "lill "hit bottom," and th"! trf!atment sY!ltem kllil 
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see the g~eatest demand fo~ se~vices. Howeve~, as a ~esult of the 
inc~ease in p~ice, we can expect m"ny occasion"l use~s to stop, thus 
giving society the imp~ession th"t the problem has beell solvert, "nel 
that resources rnr t~eatmpnt al1rt pr'p.wmtion shl1111rl bp. ,prlllceri. 

T~eatment p~og~am manage~s in New Je~sey a~e trying to plan rO!' 
p,og~ams to deal uli th the e:<pected inc~eased treatment npp,l<1 nr 
Crack users, but thAlj ar.e cOl1ce~ned about tlwee i SSUAS . 

Fi~st, they are concerned about the difficulty nf recruiting 
Crack users into tt'eatment, r:omp"red h,ith ~be USArs nf n~hpr rtrl,gs. 

Second, they recognize that less expensive outp"tient treatment 
processes will not always he "II 'ff icient to OVArcome thA AA,IlIctJ va 
properties of the d~ug. 

Third, and most impo~tant, the enti~e heal th ca~e system in Neill 
Jersey is in the midst of a fight against the most severe l~alth 
c~isis of this centu~y--AIDS. In Ollr State, the dnlg tre"tment 
system is ou~ first line of defense in that fight. With drasttr:,,114 
reduced ~esou~ces, we must attempt to stop the spre"d of a vi,·us 
which we believe will kill more than one millioll pOlople ll"t,lnnally 
in the next fiFteen yea~s. 

D~ug t~eatment counselors in Nell' Je~sey are bu~nerl out. The 
AIDS vi~us is killing thei~ clients, people the4 have grollll1 to kl10b' 

ove~ yea~s of wo~k. Just recently an e¥-addlct staff mpmber or nne 
program who had been drug free for morA thall four YA"rc;, "nrl Io,I1n 11",1 
hAcomA a productive mAmher of !mciAty, rliAd flf (lIno,. 

Uery often counselors go home after " day at work and cry in 
privacy ove~ the loss of cll,Ants they have seen makA positive 
changes, yet who are dying. nnd sometimes they are unablp to MAtt 
until they get home. Relieve me, it 15 " rnugh situation. 

Now, in the midst of this catastt'ophe, we must face a neu, Rnd 
potAntially dangerous Crack epidemic. It is easy to repeRt to you 
the usual cry of State agencies--we need FederRl support, in a t,hrAA 
pronged ef Fort--increaserl resources to support supp ly ~erluct i on, 
prevention anrl trAatment to combat tlm Cr~c~ epidemic. 

We ask fo~ your support of currently nroposed legislation to 
increase genet'al t'evenue approp~iations [:::Ir prevention and 
treatment. Another mechanism fo~ obt"ining resources could be 
th~ough derlicated excise taxes placed on the th~ee major' legal 
dependence-producing substances--aJcohol, nir:otine, ami caFfeine. 
There should also be Fede~al pressure to "it! State Afforts to allow 
priv"te health I f1surance reimhllr<;ement of substance "hll<1" trA~tmF!t1t. 

In closing, I p~esent our dilemma La you In a very personal WAy. 
My role in the New Jersey StAte DepA~tment nf lIeAlth is to g"ther 
amI interpret datA to infot"m pnl icy m"ld ng. Holo' riD I Inror m poll cy 
in a situation of limited ~eSOI.l~CF!S, in ,ohiel1 I am askF'ld to n'lsptmr1 
to a question that breaks dOlllfl to somethinq like this: my 0"111 Fnll,' 
chi Idren, along IIli th eve~y othe~ ynuth "ml young adul tin t.he 
country, are at risl-" for Infection from the nIDo, virus through 
hetArosexu"l tr.ansmission, anrl they "re aJ!'lo at r.isk for r.rRcl~ ""p 
th~ough peer pressu~e--what is my recommendation if given tIll'! cholr.A 
of saying h,ho shoul.d rile, and hy ("hAt mAAns'? 11m" can I mAke thAt 
rleclsion'? 

'Ho," can olJr d~ug t~eatment systAm be asked to makA tllA decision 
to ~eallocate grossly I nnrlequate drug tr'eatment ~Asoun:eA that "r'F! 
now being used to right a hatt,IA tim!; m'f!rl" 'lIIAr'y rF!<1mrrTA thp 
nation can muster'? 

fls a society, h'e mU<1\; Immerliately ,Iecitle 1I11",t nU[' pr'ioritiAs 
truly are, and ;'0'" much we "re "'illing to sppntl to ",a"e the young 
pBople h,ho are ou~ futurA. 
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It is an honor for me to appear at these vital hearings on 

"crack," the newest 'treacherous drug form. :r have dealt with both 

the supply and demand sides of the drug problem at the local, national 

and international levels. My remarks today will focus on the role of 

the schools in drug abuse prevention. I shall be drawing from my 

experiences as chairman of the board of an American-sponsored inter

national school in Switzerland from 1965 to 1967; as head of the 

War-On-Narcotics League of Montgomery COUIlty, Maryland, from 1969 to 

1971; as a special assistant to the U.S. Secretary of State for 

international narcotics control matt~rs from 1971 to 1977; as a 

consultant to the U.S. Department of state on Freedom of Informa-

tion narcotics cases from J.979 to 1985; and from 1974 to ·+.he present 

as Coordinator of the Maryland Coalition of Concerned Parents, a 

group networking with various other organizations throughout the 

United States; as well as from my participation in numerous radio 

and television talk shows. 

News stories proliferate about the tragic cocaine-induced 

deaths o~ 22 year-old Len Bias, former U~versity of Maryland bask~t

ball star, and Don Rogers, 23 year-old defensj.ve back with tha 

Cleveland Browns. Among the questions raiseais the very basiC one: 

"Why did Bias and Rogers use coc·aine?" The ans'ver is two-fold: they 

used cocaine BECAUSE THE COCAINE WAS THERE and BECAUSE THEY REALLY 

DIDN'T KNOW ANY BETTER. Obviously, neither one was attempting SUicide. 

When the stories of the deaths of ~as and Roeers subside, will 

our nation forget about the drug problem and go back to sleep until 

the next super~tar expires. from cocaine or some other substance? 

I hope not. Like Bias and Rogers, millions of other American 

youngsters are taking cocaine and all kinds of other illegal drugs 
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becausa the drugs are available and are tolerated by our society. 

The American people are, quite frankly, growing weary of a 

problem that has plagued us for two decades. There is a real job 

to do. We must all face in the same direction and destroy an 

annual 100 billion dollar industry that threatens the moral fiber 

and economic base of our society. 

A major contributing factor to the tolerance of illicit drugs 

and narcotics in America is that many of our schools are sending 

out weak and confusing messages. Since the early 1970s, educators 

have been brainwashed by permissive Fundits and curriculum developers 

to believe that scare tactics and facts about drugs are counter

productive and -chat the solution to th~ drug abuse problem for 

students is to use 8. v~.ues clarification approach, apply com

passion, give co·unseling, set up hot lines, .and at all casts nvoid 

using the word II donI til when discussing drugs. The fashionable 

approach in drug education has been to let the children examine all 

aspects of their feeling~, attitudes, values and societal pressures 

and then make their bwn decisions about whether to use drugs. 

In point of f~ct, ~ur schools never .really did use scare tactics 

or gi~e adequate factual information about the serious effects of 

drugs on the body, the brain and the genes. Those who say that 

scare tactics and facts have failed a~e usually the ones who make 

the ridiculous argument that law enforcement has failed, the impli

cation being that we have to give up law enforcement and try 

:::.':'=~'t~i~.:: els.~. Ae EUly sensible person in the drug battle knows!! we 

need all the help we can get. 

In my 17 years of experience in dealing with the drug problem, 

I have read much drug curriculum and talked with many parents. I 
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have yet to come across any good, solid, effective education. I 

have, however, become acquainted with some poor curriculum. Let 

me cite some examples. 

Heading the list of wrong-headed education is the values 

clarification approach exemplified by the ,widely used but highly 

controversial kindergarten through 12th grade curriculum called, 

"Here's Looking at You, Two." This misguided package dwells on 

stress, fear, anxiety and unpleasant situations, but does not teach 

about the real dangers of illicit drugs or that taking drugs is 

wrong. 

Another curriculum t1).at misses the mark is calltld "Ombudsman," 

which was developed with funds from the National Institute on Drug 

Abuse. "Ombudsman" has very little information about drugs, bu·t 

exp06es 5th through lOth graders to such things as role pla)~ng. 

encounter activities, feelings charades, warm fuzzies, love lists, 

self portraits, personal questionnaires, the trust fall, the human 

knot, who shall survive exercises, gravestone ~tatements and deeth 

notices. 

Even children in grades 1 through b have to suffer tnrough 

a valup.s I'lari~ication course called, "The Me-Me Drug Prevention 

Education Program," developed 11 years ago with U.S. Office of 

Education Title III funds. Little 6 and 7 year-olds learn all about 

their full potential, self concepts, decision making, peer pressure, 

Mr. Yuk, and developing positive feelings towarrl their teachers. 

unl'or'tuoately, "Me-Me" and "Ombudsman" are.still being promoted' 

by the National Diffusion Network of the U.S. Department of Edu

cation. 
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There are elementary level drug courses that classify all kinds 

of substances into the harmful basket category -- coffee, tea, soft 

drinks, aspirin, tobacco, cough syrup, beer. marihuana, heroin, 

cocaine, pl11s of all sorts, etc. -- conveying the notion that the 

differences are minor. To a small child, if something is bad, it is 

bad. This type of education pDesents a real problem for the 7 

year-old who may tend to equate drinking a cup of coffee with 

shoo'ting heroin. 

Some schools give 2nd and 3rd graders an assignment to explore 

the family medicine cabinet and take inventory of what they find. 

It is amaz;Lng how curr:l,culum developers try to encouragE! cur;l.osity 

in children well beyond their maturity levels. It is even more 

amazing that school boards approve such curriculum.. Showing a small 

child where mom's sleeping pills are can be the same as handing him 

a loaded gun. 

About the most asinine apprpach I have come across is.from the 

7th grade ~lg cur~iculum in my own community, Montgomery County, 

Maryland, which opens as follows: 

"Currently,' community concern regarding drug misuse is 

cents~ed on todRyJs youth. They Are growin& up i~ a world 

full of problems for wbichthey see no immediate solutions. 

Youn8 people in adolescence undergo bodily changes with related 

emotional pressures. Superimposed on this is peer pressure, 

accompanied by the 'fgd syndrome.' It is not surprising. 

therefore, that many' young people are seeking an escape 

through drug experimentation." 

This message implies that earlier generations did not experience 
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bodily changes, emotional pressures, fads and peer influences and 

were able to solva all of their problems. Therefore. those people 

didn't need drugs. Such rationale is not only stupid, but is an 

open invitation for 12 year-olds to enter the drug culture. 

It is no small wonder that drug abuse educRtion in our. schools 

is getting such a bum rap. It is also no small wonder that there 

are 20 million persons admitting to using cocaine, five million 

regular cocaine users and up to one million cocaine addicts, as well 

as half a million heroin addicts and countless millions of abusers' 

of marihuana, PCP. ana other illicit drugs. WilJ, crack get as 

strong a hold on our youth as marihuana has? 

My observations may be limited, o~t I have reached the con

elUsion that our wishy-washy approach on the demand side o~ the 

drug problem has been a major contributing ele~ent to addictiou 

and death among our youth. In a word, our schools are not tough 

enough. The sglution is not more values clarification and situation 

ethics, but factual instruction backed up by a no-nonsense school 

policy. 

I have been asked to comment on the fede~al gov~rnmentls 

responsibility to encourag~ greater school participation in anti

drug efforts and how this responsibility should be met. I have a 

recommendation. 

We need to know much more about what is going on in the schools. 

As we begin the third decade of drug crisis in America, I believe it 

i~ hi~h ti~e we found out precisely what our children are being 

taught throughout the country and how school administrators are 

dealing with the drug problem. Has the values clarification approach 

taken over completely? Are there some effective programs and policies 

deserving of adoption and application by schools nationwide? 



240 

6 -

I urge the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control 

to undertake a study to analyze how the public schools throughout 

America are dealing with the drug problem. There are some 15.500 

school districts, and it would, of course, be too costly and time

consuming to find out what each and everyone is doing. However, I 

believe the Select Committee would be providing a highly valuable 

service by surveying the 50 state boards of education and taking a 

sampling of some 200-300 local school districts -- that is, four to 

six districts in each state -- to obtain a representative cross

section of the following two aspects of drug abuse prevention: 

1) the thrust of the drug control policies in the schools and 

2) the nat'ure ilnd contents of the drug abuse curriclJ.IUID. 

Such a report should be completed by the spring of 1987 so that 

the Select Committee could proviee valuable findings'and recommend

ations for the 1987-88 school year. 

I am well aware that the ~ational Institute on Drug Abuae is 

in the process of preparing a study on exemplary anti-drug programs 

in the schoole, but I am also aware that NIDA has been less than 

effective in preven'tion meaeure.s and policies. NIDA and its pre

decessors ha~e traditio?ally had a soft-line, mental health approach 

to the drug problem, Since the late 1960s, these prevention agencies 

have been followers rather than leaders. Based on my years of 

experience of working with drug control agencies at the federal 

level, I do not think a survey of drug education programs should be 

l!:':!'t t::- ~:!DA, the Department of Education or any other executive 

body. I believe the Congress should conduct an independent survey 

and make a set of recommendations as to how our public schools might 

best help in curtailing drug abuse in our nation. 
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I have also been asked to provide comments today on what needs 

to be done to strengthen school-based drug abuse prevention efforts. 

Drug abuse prevention is, of course, a blend of education and enforce

ment. On the enforcement end. the controls include international and 

bilateral agreements negotiated by the U.S. Department of state to 

curtail the flow of drugs and narcotics into our country, border 

ins~ections Qy the Customs Service, interstate control efforts by 

the agencies of the Justice Department. and the enforcement facilities 

of the state and local police. This down-the-line control is 'carried 

out by official organizatipns which we maintain through tax dollars 

to keep illicit substances from reac~g the end-users who 'constitute 

the effective demand. Why? 

We do it because it has been determined that the abuse of 

certain drugs is dangerous, insidiousD and a menace to society and 

that steps must be taken to restrict the traffic in the interest of 

the public welfare. In o~her words, as a nation, through those 

agencies charged with the maintenance o.! 'law ~d \)rde~, we a..-e sayin~. 

liThe abuse of illicit. drugs is ~armful and, there!o.:re, wrong." 

It seems clear to ms·that the roasons for the enforcement 

measures in the 8..l"ea of. drug abuse. should form the baais of our 

educational approach. Indeed, the message to be emphasized in the 

home, ill the schools and :Jly the media should be the atraightforward 

extension of th-e findings Of the medical and chemical experts as vell 

as the justifications for the laws. 

A massive supply of dru~s and narcotics has slipped i~to our 
110T-

midst within the past two decades, but this does"mean we should in 

any way foster the notion promoted in our schools that each person 

be permitted to make an independent analysis and decide whether or not 



242 

- 8 -

illegal drugs are the thing for him. It clUlIlot be viewed as a 

civil right and a privilege for any individual to dabble in such 

substances and in the process drag others with him down the road 

to addiction and crime. It is nothing short of ridiculous to 

devote so many of our resources to cutting off the supply of drugs 

9~d at the same time carryon with a soft, compassionate approach 

at the demand end. 

We are not trying to curtail the supply simply to g:i. ve 

enforcement officials something to do. There is a much better 

reason, and that is to Keep the drugs and narcotics from the 

end-users. If t~e abusers and the prospective abusers do not 

understand this, then perhaps the message should be put .across 

much more emphatically. than it has in the past. We should. stop 

teaching the reasons why children take drugs and instead"teach 

them the very basic and perfectly clear reason children should not 

take drugs. The message should go to young and old alike; the 

young do not have a mono~~ly on self-abuse. 

Drug abuse education can only be effective if it is done 
~ .. ... 

correctly, if it tdlls the practical truth. There is no ueed for 

a pro-.ap.d-con debate. Drug abuse is pad. It can destroy the 

mind and kill the body. In a word, it is stupid. This is p very 

simple truth, a sad one reported daily in the newspapers. Hence, 

we should moralize about the subject. We should say it is wrong 

to abuse drugs and to abuse yourself. We should say, "Don't ... 

~~~:D raed l~. A large percentage of our youth has be~n 

suckered into a drug-oriented cult. whether on a street corner, 

in a school yard or at a rock festival. At the same time, many 

otherwise clear-thinking adults have been duped into believing that 
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a vast range of soc~al and psychological pressures has forced 

c~ldren to rely on a crutch to soothe their natural and normal 

growing pains, a crutch which ~s preventing a portion of our 

youth from maturing, facing reality and earning a decent place in 

society. 

To correct the situation, we should cease agonizing over the 

problem and adopt a constructive policy in every community. T~s 

can be done by the implementation of some very simple preventive 

measures to complement the efforts of the law enforcement authorities. 

Working from the premise that the elimination of the criminal 

so~rces of drugs and narcotics is essentially a policing problem, 

the rest of the community can make a major contribu~~on on the demand 

front by convincing ~he older c~ldren of today that.they should 

turn their back~ on illegal drugs and brand them with a stigma 

for their younger brothers and sisters. If by pulling together we 

can break the upward trend for the current crop of students, the 

problem could be solved. I firmly believe that if the students 

.themselves through a coordinatea effort would decide to inform 

~n cr ost~acize those individuals who are scorning the lew ·by using 

or passing out ~llicit drugs on school property, then the hard-core 

group of drug enthusiasts would quickly be convinced to change 

their ways and the drug abuse problem in any given school area 

could be cleared up almost overnight~ However, since the stUdents 

display little evidence of taking on the job, the changes must be 

b=c~oht ~bout by other means. 

Obviously the family unit is where the most good can and should 

be done. However. there are outside forces working on the children 

w~ch can very easily tear down the princ~ples of a well-disCiplined 
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home. The offspring of permissive or indifferent parents can go a 

long way toward inducing the correctly-trained child to take a 

wrong step rather than run the risk of being rejected by his peers. 

To do the "in" thing can be a powerfully motivating drive. The 

friendly sharing of drugs is how it all starts; it puts the tempt

ation there, leads to the first step and produces the "highs" that 

lure the child further into experimentation until he reaches the 

point of willingly paying for future supplies. 

If the students and the family units cannot do the job of 

combatting drugs, the community must somehow be pulled together, 

and this can best be done through the local school system. 

Since children spend' alri!ost half of the:i.r waking hours, iJ.ve 

days a weekJ involved in school activities away from home, the 

schools constitute the most important focal point for the youth of 

the community and should spearhead the drive against drug abuse. 

The public schools are a multi-billion dollar infrastructure working 

for parents and taxpayers. They are well placed "to do the job. The 

selection of the school system does not in any way imply that the 

schcols are the source of the problem, but is merely a plan to unite 

the community as a whole toward a solution to the drug problem. The 

opportunity to assume leadership should be readily acceptable to 

any correct-thinking school board or administration; to refuse this 

responsibility would be an error of omission. The local board llhould 

be pressured to move toward a position of leadership. The parent

teachers associations and the network of business, profession91. 

social and neighborhood civic organizations should rally to the 

cause and support a consolidated campaign, rather than conduct a 

splintered program. 

Dealing with the drug problem in the schools calls for much 
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more than IIbustin~1 students and throwing them out of the system. 

Rather, every board of education should formulate a Policy state

ment on Drug Abuse which for all practical purposes should apply 

to the middle school through senior high levels. The Policy state

ment should be a community education document. Thus, sUfficient 

copies should be printed and disseminated to parents, students, 

religious leaders, ciVic clubs, and other interested groups. 

The Policy statement should condemn the abuse and distribution 

of drugs and narcotics as defined under the law and implement a 

constructive action yrogram to combat the problem during school 

hours and on school property. Specifically, it should do the 

following: 

1. Outline the scope and dangers of drug abuse; 

2. Define the penalties under county, state and federaL· laws 

for the abuse and distribution of drugs and narcotics, including 

the penal progedures for juvenile offenders; 

3. Identify the principal types of drugs and narcotics as well 
~ 

as the symptoms to look for in persons under or suspected of being 

under their influence; 
b~ 

4. Spell out the administrative measures to ~ implemented 

by school authorities on an area-wide scale to curtail the illegal 

use and transfer of drugs and narcotics on school property, 

including school vehicles; 

5. Indicate the precise procedures to be followed by school 

~~~~~~~~l ~her- drugs and narcotics are found on school property and 

when students are determined to be or suspected of being under their 

influence. 

In developing the administrative measures for inclusion under 
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~tem 4, school officials shoUld, of course. make a careful study of 

the condit:!.ons contributing to the abuse of drugs 'by students. They 

should take into consideration the adverse influences ot such things 

as: 

- Inadequate security against unauthorized persons on school 

grounds, 

- Off-campus escapades by students during lunch and other free 

periods, 

- Roll-taking procedures, 

- CarelesslY administered smoking regulations, 

- Presence of publications and st'l:ldent organization;; glori-

fying and advocating the use of illicit drugs, and 

- Harborin~ of drug abusers by school personnel serving as 

confidants. 

Should these or any other factors be contributing to the drug 

abuse problem. counter-act~ngregulations should be incorporated 

as component sections in the Policy statement and rigorously enforced 

by the school auth~rities. 

Whatever else might bE included in the statement, thare must be' 

a prOvision ,calling f~r absolute and complete cooperation ~n the part 

of school administrators with the local police department to elimin

ate the sources of supply in the area and prevent the casual exper

imenters from moving on to other drugs and possible addiction. 

Indeed, the withholding of information concerning the illegal sale 

~,~ ~voacQ5iun of drugs and narcotics is in itself an offense under 

the law and can be prosecuted. 

A logical way of maintaining drug abuse control ~n the district 

would be to deSignate a senior official at each school -- ideally the 

prinCipal or assistant principal -- to serve as the central reporting 
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point for all instaqces of use, sale or transfer of illicit drugs 

and narcotics on school property. If the system works, such offic

ials would be able to gauge the extent of the problem in their 

schools and through simultaneous notification of the police and 

parents could quickly bring about corrective action. Waile a 

student offender's name would be turned over to the police, he 

would not necessarily be taken into custody or "booked." Rather, 

the police could schedule an appointment for the parents to bring 

the child in for a discussion. 

If it should be the student's initial experience ~th drugs, 

it would be far better for him to receive guidance from a, police 

official in the presence ~l the parents rather than have his pro

blem covered up and Withheld from parents by a school staff person 

under a state confidentiality law. Differences in the qualifications 

and attitudes of teachers, counselors, nurses and other school 

employees tend to yield Variations in the guidance offered. Moreover, 

it is most unWise to cover up a situation which,should b~ reported 

to the parents if to 'no one else. .should'the child be a repeated 

abuser, there i~ all the more' reason for his ~ractice to be reported 

to prevent him from continuing on a path to self-destruction. 

In any event, consultation With police officials w0111d impress 

upon the child the harmful effects of drugs as well as the serious

ness of crimipal arrests and serve as an excellent deterrent against 

further experimentation With trouble via the drug route. In short, 

he Will have been adequately and officially informed and warned. If 

he abuses or in any way gets involved With drugs again, h'e does so 

in defiance of the law. If and when apprehended, he should be 

appropriately disciplined. Obviously should the offender be addicted 
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to cocaine, heroin or some other narcotic, he should be removed from 

the school system and committed to a rehabilitation center. 

I wish to re-emphasize that the Policy statement on Drug Abuse 

should go to all school personnel, parents and students so that 

everyone in -:;he system is aware of the rules. 

In addition to its regulatory function, the school's Policy 

statement should provide the basic thrust for the drug abuse 

curriculum in the classroom. Instruction should be factual, uniform 

and uncomplicated. It should be included in routine fashion with 

the treatment of other health hazards such as alcohol and tobacco 

and handled in a matter-of-fact way as a component part of the 

health education instrUc:ti:on. 'Student~ should Le tested on their 

knowledge of the sU9jep~ matter to ensure proper understanding. 

There should bA .no glamurization of the topiC of drug abuse, ~ nO 

soppy mysticism and po soul-searching seminars on the deep-rooted 

causes and significance of ~he drug phenomenon in our SOCiety. 

There should be an absol~te minimum of films, and those shown 

should be selecte~. with ti1e greatest of wisdom. 

I am firmly conVin~ed that ~f'drug &buse education is overdone, 

it will not only bore th~ students, but will e~and the base of the 

problem. Student exposure to all aspects of drug abuse on a 

kindergarten through 12th grade basis would not represent a panacea; 

it would instead only increase curiosity and lead to greater exper

imentation with drugs and narcotics. School authorities would do 

well to keep the instruction within the limits of an informative 

message and not tre.at drug abuse as a behavioral science by putting 

it on a psychological altar. In my View, the 6th grade would be the 

appropriate starting level for most school areas. 
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Let me say in closing that the adoption of a constructive 

policy by the school system of each community in our nation would 

have a profound influence on the local population in the following 

vays: 

- The subject of drug abuse woUld be placed in proper perspect

ive. and the current cloud of frustration that tends to mark the 

reliance on drugs as a predestined curse on the young would drift 

away. 

- The healthy. hardy, fun-loving "in" /a'oups of abusers would 

be ostracized by their peers and would no longer be considered 

either fashionable or tolerable. 

- The youth of the community'wou~d be como ~ar'too wise to 

serve as legal guinea 'pigS for the older libertines and libertar

ians who dedics'te themselves to the worship and use of marihuana, 

LSD, PCP, cocaine, heroin and other illegal substances. 

- The cop-out mentality woUld disappear because the children 

would realize that whatever they might want to do, they c'ould do ' 

it better without drugs. 

- Parents would begin to look to 'their own life-styles and 

appraise themselves as examples to their children. 

- Gradually the community would learn that the supply of drugs, 

whether.legal or illegal, does not necessarily create its own demand. 

When these things happen, youngsters will no longer use drugs 

BECAUSE THEY ARE THERE, BECAUSE THEY WILL KNOW BETTER. 

Thank you very much. 

.. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. .. 
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MALCOLM LAWRENCE, Former Special Assistant for International Narcotics 
Control Matters, U.S. Department of State, Presen;ly Coordinator of 
the Marylend Coalition of Concerned Parents 

People use drugs because drugs are available, and because they don't 
know better. Schools must be deal with the demand side of the 
problem, but presently they are not tough enough. Schools are sending 
mixed messages about drugs, because of an old myth that using scare 
tactics and teaching facts about drugs are counter productive. 

Lawrence recommends a national assessment of 1) drug control policies 
in schools, and 2) drug abuse curriculum. (This should be conducted 
by the Select Committee on Narcotics, not an executive agency.) 

Many drug education arproaches are not effective because they fail to 
teach kids the facts abolJt what drugs are and why they're dangerous. 

The U.S. pours money into drug enforcement which makes the societal 
statement that drugs are wrong and dangerous, and. therefore must be 
stoppad. We must convey that same message to children in school. 
Drugs are not a matter of choice and civil rights, they are wrong. 

Change must be made in the community through the schools. Every school 
should wtite out a Policy Statement regarding drugs. That statement 
should be scnt to every parent, student, and school personnel. When a 
child is caught, the police and parents should be informed. A child 
should be warned by both the police and the parents that the next time 
caught, there will be a punitive response. Drug education should 
begin in the 6th grade, and must not be overdone. 



Han. CHARLES B. RANGEL, 

251 

AMERICANS FOR SUBSTANCE ABUSE PR':'VENTION, 
Washington, nc, July So, 1986. 

Chairman, Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control, U.S. House of Repre
sentatives, House Office Building, Anne.x II, Washington, na 

DEAR CHAIRMAN RANGEL: The Americans for Substance Abuse Prevention, and 
Treatment (ASAP'l') thank you for holding hearings on the "crack" cocaine epidem
ic. You are to be commended for your st:"ng commitment to rectifying this devas
tating problem and for your leadership :,,,\e in focusing public ettention on this 
issue. 

Our organization represents 20,000 parent.<;, nurses, physicians, and other individ
uals deeply concerned about the problem of drug abuse in this coU ntry. ASAPT be
lievas that only with a comprehensive national policy to address the problem of 
drug abuse, can we hope to resolve this natiullal crisis. 

Again, the Americans for Substance Abuse Prevention, and Tre,ltment applaud 
you for conducting these important hearings and look forward to t'ssisting you in 
any way we can. Finally, we would ask that our remarks be included III your hearing 
record. 

Sincerely, 
HARLEY M. DIRKl:" Treasurer. 
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